

Non-canonical roles of the anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-xL in the development of the central nervous system

Thi Minh Trang Nguyen

► To cite this version:

Thi Minh Trang Nguyen. Non-canonical roles of the anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-xL in the development of the central nervous system. Cellular Biology. Université Claude Bernard - Lyon I, 2022. English. NNT: 2022LYO10003 . tel-04544725

HAL Id: tel-04544725 https://theses.hal.science/tel-04544725v1

Submitted on 13 Apr 2024 $\,$

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



N°d'ordre NNT : 2022LYO10003

THESE de DOCTORAT DE

L'UNIVERSITE CLAUDE BERNARD LYON 1

Ecole Doctorale 340 **Biologie moléculaire, intégrative et cellulaire (BMIC)**

Spécialité de doctorat : Biologie **Discipline** : Biologie cellulaire et moléculaire

Soutenue publiquement le 09/09/2022, par : Trang NGUYEN

Non-canonical roles of the anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-xL in the development of the central nervous system

Rôles non-canoniques de la protéine anti-apoptique Bcl-xL dans le développement du système nerveux central

Devant le jury composé de :

Mme. PREVARSKAYA Natacha, Professeur des Universités, Université de LilleRapporteureMme. PRIAULT Muriel, Chargée de Recherche, CNRS, BordeauxRapporteureM. PHILIPPE Juin, Directeur de Recherche, Inserm, NantesPrésidentM. SAUDOU Frédéric, Professeur et Praticien Hospitalier, Université Grenoble-AlpesExaminateurMme. FOMBONNE Joanna, Maître de conférences, Université Lyon 1ExaminatriceM. GILLET Germain, Professeur et Praticien Hospitalier, Université Lyon 1Directeur de thèseM. OPOGEORGIEV Nikolay, Maître de conférences, Université Lyon 1Co-directeur de thèse

MANDATORY FEATURES

Titre Français

Rôles non-canoniques de la protéine anti-apoptotique Bcl-xL dans le développement du système nerveux central

Mots-clés en Français

Protéines Bcl-2 - Bcl-xL- mitochondrie - caspase-3 - neurone - développement

Résumé en Français

Bcl-xL est une protéine anti-apoptotique de la famille Bcl-2, ayant une double localisation mitochondrie et réticulum endoplasmique (RE). Elle est bien connue pour son effet antagoniste contre l'apoptose grâce à son interaction canonique avec Bax/Bak au niveau de la membrane externe de la mitochondrie. Très sensibles aux stress cellulaires, les neurones dépendent fortement de Bcl-xL pour leur survie au cours du développement.

L'activation non-létale de la caspase-3 a été décrite dans le neurone en développement et joue des fonctions physiologiques dans le développement des axones et la formation des synapses. Néanmoins, la manière dont les neurones activent et régulent ce signal, localement et temporellement, reste exclusive.

Dans un modèle de souris génétiquement modifié exprimant Bcl-xL exclusivement au niveau du RE généré par notre équipe, nous n'avons pas observé de mort cellulaire massive dans le système nerveux central (SNC) comme cela avait été précédemment rapporté chez les souris knock-out Bcl-xL. De manière inattendue, la caspase-3 active est abondante dans le cerveau mutant et la substance blanche de la moelle épinière. Les neurones dérivés de ces souris présentent une activation locale non létale de la caspase-3 dans l'axone, induisant une arborisation axonale et une maturation synaptique altérées, mais pas d'apoptose. Les anomalies du développement des neurones du SNC entraînent finalement une létalité périnatale,

potentiellement due à des perturbations des comportements d'alimentation et de déglutition. Nous démontrons également que l'activation de la caspase-3 induite par la perte de Bcl-xL mitochondrial est dépendante de Drp1.

Nos résultats suggèrent que le pool mitochondrial de Bcl-xL est nécessaire pour limiter l'activation locale de la caspase-3 à une intensité physiologique appropriée dans le SNC en développement. Cette découverte apporte un nouveau point de vue sur le rôle régulateur des protéines Bcl-2 dans la caspase-3 non létale physiologique et pathologique.

Titre Anglais

Non-canonical roles of the anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-xL in the development of the central nervous system

Mots-clés en Anglais

Bcl-2 proteins - Bcl-xL- mitochondria - caspase-3 - neuron - development

Résumé en Anglais

Bcl-xL is an anti-apoptotic protein of the Bcl-2 family, with a dual localization – mitochondria and endoplasmic reticulum (ER). It is well-known for its antagonizing effect against apoptosis due to its canonical interaction with Bax/Bak at the mitochondrial outer membrane. Highly sensitive to cellular stresses, neurons are dependent on Bcl-xL for survival over development.

Non-lethal caspase-3 activation has been described in the developing neuron and performs physiological functions in axon development and synapse formation. Notwithstanding, how neurons activate and regulate this signal, locally and temporally, remains exclusive.

In a genetically modified mouse model generated by our team that expresses Bcl-xL exclusively at the ER, we did not observe massive cell death in the central nervous system (CNS) as previously reported in Bcl-xL knockout (KO) mice. Unexpectedly, active caspase-3 was abundant in the mutant brain and spinal cord white matter. Neurons derived from these mice exhibit non-lethal local caspase-3 activation in the axon, inducing impaired axonal arborization

and synaptic maturation but not apoptosis. Anomalies in the development of CNS neurons ultimately caused perinatal lethality, potentially due to perturbations of feeding and swallowing behaviors. We further demonstrated that mitochondrial Bcl-xL loss-induced caspase-3 activation is related to dynamin-related protein 1 (Drp1).

Our results suggest that the mitochondrial pool of Bcl-xL is necessary to confine the local caspase-3 activation to appropriate physiological intensity in the developing CNS. This finding brings a novel point of view on the regulatory role of Bcl-2 proteins in the physiological and pathological non-lethal caspase-3.

L'apoptose est un type de mort cellulaire programmé jouant un rôle majeur en structurant la morphogenèse lors du développement des mammifères et en maintenant l'homéostasie des organismes multicellulaires. La perturbation de programme apoptotique est lié aux conditions pathologiques graves, y compris le cancer et les maladies neurodégénératives. Par conséquent, cette mort cellulaire intéresse grandement la communauté scientifique. L'apoptose s'initie par deux voies principales : la voie extrinsèque et la voie intrinsèque. La première se déclenche par l'activation des récepteurs de mort via des signaux extracellulaires. Cellle-ci joue un rôle essentiel dans les fonctions du système immunitaire. La deuxième, également appelée la voie mitochondriale, répond aux stimuli intracellulaires et extracellulaires grâce à son lien avec la voie extrinsèque. Les deux voies apoptotiques déclenchent une cascade d'activation enzymatique qui active les protéines caspases qui sont considérées comme les exécuteurs de la mort cellulaire.

L'évènement-clef de la voie mitochondriale est la perméabilisation de la membrane extérieure de mitochondrie. Cela déclenche la libération de facteurs apotogéniques au cytosol, y compris cytochrome c, et initie l'activation de caspase. La famille de protéine Bcl-2 gouverne l'intégrité de la membrane extérieure de mitochondrie et agit ainsi comme le chef régulateur de mort cellulaire par l'apoptose.

La famille de Bcl-2 est constituée de deux sous-groupes principaux : l'anti-apoptotique et le pro-apoptotique. Les protéines pro-apoptotiques ont la capacité de former les structures poreuses menant à la libération de cytochrome c. Ce dernier active les caspases et, par conséquent, l'apoptose. Les protéines anti-apoptotiques inhibent les pro-apoptotiques et conservent l'intégrité de mitochondrie.

A cause de la rapidité de la perméabilisation mitochondriale, cette étape a été considérée comme un évènement irréversible de l'apoptose. Néanmoins, il y a récemment des évidences qui montrent que l'activation de caspase-3, le principal « réalisateur » de l'apoptose, n'induit pas forcément à la mort. Ce phénomène introduisant l'activation de caspase-3 sous-létal et/ou locale est induit par la perméabilisation mitochondriale partiel. De manière intéressante, caspase-3 active localement joue des rôles non-apoptotiques dans les contextes physiologiques et pathologiques, par exemple, dans les réponses immunitaires, les cancers et le développement. Cependant, les mécanismes régulant ce phénomène restent à découvrir. Les études ont récemment suggéré l'implication de la famille Bcl-2 dans ce processus.

La protéine Bcl-xL est une anti-apoptotique majeure de la famille. Sa surexpression a été observée dans plusieurs cancers, y compris le cancer du sein, de la prostate et le carcinome hépatocellulaire. Son rôle primordial dans la survie des neurones suggère son implication dans les pathologies neurodégénératives. Au cours du développement, Bcl-xL est essentiel. En effet, l'abrogation de *bcl-x*, le gène codant la protéine Bcl-xL, induit la mort embryonnaire, avec une augmentation de mort cellulaire dans les neurones et les cellules hématopoïétiques. Cependant, l'inhibition de Bcl-xL dans la culture de neurone ne mène pas directement à l'apoptose, mais produit les anomalies morphologiques, dont la croissance de neurites, la synaptogenèse ainsi que les malfonctionnements synaptiques.

Au plan cellulaire, Bcl-xL possède une double localisation subcellulaire : au niveau de la mitochondrie et du réticulum endoplasmique (RE). Sa localisation mitochondriale se lie directement à sa capacité d'inhiber les pro-apoptotiques et de prévenir la libération de cytochrome c. Au niveau du RE, Bcl-xL régule l'homéostasie calcique. Notre équipe s'est intéressé aux différences fonctionnelles de ces deux pools de protéine Bcl-xL. Nous avons ainsi généré deux modèles de souris exprimant Bcl-xL exclusivement soit au niveau du RE (souris ER-xL) soit à la mitochondrie (souris Mito-xL). Au contraire de nos attentes, l'absence de pool mitochondrial de Bcl-xL n'induit pas la mort embryonnaire chez les souris ER-xL. De plus, nous avons observé que l'activation de caspase-3 s'est présenté plus substantiellement dans la matière blanche que la matière grise de la moelle épinière et du cortex cérébrale de souris ERxL. Les neurones corticaux dérivées des souris ER-xL présentent des signaux de caspase-3 active dans les neurites. Ces signaux, également trouvés dans les neurones WT, ont été amplifié chez les neurones ER-xL. Cela a conduit à la perturbation du développement neuronal, y compris la diminution de l'arborisation axonal et l'abaissement de synapses formées et maturées. Nous avons pu observer également les changements au niveau de la mitochondrie suite à l'absence de la protéine Bcl-xL. En effet, les mitochondries dans l'axone des neurones ER-xL ont été fragmentées et possèdent un potentiel membranaire affaibli par rapport aux WT. Nous avons émis l'hypothèse que l'activation locale de caspase-3 pourrait impliquer une régulation de réseau mitochondrial. Par co-immunoprécipitation, nous avons montré que BclxL, avec une séquence ciblant au RE, possède une interaction affaiblie avec le protéine Drp1, un régulateur de la fission mitochondrial, par rapport avec la Bcl-xL contenant une séquence transmembranaire WT. Ce résultat nous a suggéré que Bcl-xL régule négativement l'activité de

Drp1, ce qui a pour conséquence d'inhiber le découpage des mitochondries. En utilisant un inhibiteur de Drp1, nous avons établi le lien entre l'activation de caspase-3 axonale et l'augmentation de l'activité de Drp1 chez les neurones ER-xL.

En résumé, nos données nous ont permis de mettre en évidence un nouveau rôle non-canonique de la protéine Bcl-xL dans le développement neuronal. En régulant le réseau mitochondrial, Bcl-xL contrôle l'activation locale de caspase-3, ce qui est critique pour le développement normal des neurones.

Publications

Article :

<u>Nguyen TTM</u>, Gadet R, Lanfranchi M, Lahaye R, Yandiev S, Lohez O, Mikaelian I, Rimokh R, Courchet J, Saudou F, Pogeorgiev N, Gillet G.

Control of caspase-3 activity in the neurites by the mitochondrial pool of the apoptosis inhibitor Bcl-xl is critical for synaptogenesis in the developing nervous system *In preparation for submission (Refer to pages 129-166)*

Additional work:

1/ Popgeorgiev N, Sa JD, Jabbour L, <u>Nguyen TTM</u>, Akhavan-e-sabet A, Gadet R, Ralchev N, Manon S, Hinds MG, Osigus H, Schierwater B, Humbert PO, Rimokh R, Gillet G, Kavansakul M.

Ancient and conserved functional interplay between Bcl-2 family proteins in the mitochondrial pathway of apoptosis

Science Advance. September 30th, 2020.

Doi: 10.1126/sciadv.abc4149 (Refer to ANNEX I)

2/ Jabbour L, <u>Nguyen TTM</u>, Gadet R, Lohez O, Mikaelian I, Gonzalo P, Luyten T, Chalabi-Dcha M, Bultynck G, Rimokh R, Gillet G, Popgeorgiev N

The Endoplasmic Reticulum pool of Bcl-xL dampens the Unfolded Protein Response through IP₃R-dependent Calcium Release

BioRxiv. January 28th, 2021.

Doi: https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.01.27.428229 (*Refer to ANNEX II*)

Review article:

<u>1/ Nguyen TTM</u>, Popgeorgiev N, Gillet G.Caspases in the Developing Central Nervous System: Apoptosis and Beyond, Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology. July 16th, 2021. doi: 10.3389/fcell.2021.702404 (*Refer to ANNEX III*)

2/ Bas J, <u>Nguyen TTM</u>, Gillet G. Involvement of Bcl-xL in Neuronal Function and Development, International journal of molecular sciences. March 21th, 2001. Doi: 10.3390/ijms22063202 (*Refer to ANNEX IV*)

Adresse du laboratoire

Equipe Signalisation, Métabolisme et progression tumorale

Centre de Recherche en Cancérologie de Lyon

UMR 1052 Inserm – CNRS 5286

Centre Léon Bérard, Bâtiment Cheney D, 28 rue Laennec, 69373 Lyon Cedex 08

Acknowledgments

As says the proverb, "If you want to go far, go together", I could not go this far in my Ph.D. journey without the enormous help and support, both academic and spiritual. During this 4-year journey, I found many kind people who provided me with knowledge, explanations, patience, compassion, understanding, as well as friendship, and kindness. Without them, I would not succeed in my tasks.

I am greatly grateful to my thesis jury for reading and evaluating my Ph.D. work. Likewise, I wish to thank my Ph.D. committee, Dr. Philippe Juin and Dr. Gabriel Ichim, who followed my 4-year journey and gave me advice and help.

I wish to give my special thank to my Ph.D. director, Prof. Germain Gillet. He kindly opened the door, allowing me to pursue my research journey by providing me the opportunity, firstly, as an intern in his lab during my master and later, as a Ph.D. student. During my time at his lab, I was always free to inquire about my own scientific questions and hypotheses. He always gave me enough space to "grow up" on my own and become more and more independent. I also appreciate all our discussions, which gives me more ideas about the project.

For patience without equal, I am grateful to Nikolay Popgeorgive, who was there from the beginning and from who I learned what matters. He always gave me freely and generously of his time and energies. From him, I learned to become more rigorous in my work, always ask more and more questions, even about small things, and be more independent. Thank you for always believing in me.

I would like to thank Dr. Ruth Rimokh for all support and advice you gave me throughout these years.

To all my former and actual colleagues from the team and outside, Rudy, Ivan, Philippe, Olivier M, Olivier L, Léa, Quang, Pauline, Stéphane, Sophie, Anca, Kévin, Audrey, Marie, thank you a lot for all moments we shared, for support, help, and advice about science or not. I want to especially thank Rudy for all the time and energy you gave to help me with the fractionation and IT support, and of course, for all the French lessons you have given me in the last two years.

I am grateful to all my collaborators in INMG and GIN, especially to Dr. Julien Courchet and Prof. Frédéric Saudou for letting me perform a part of my work in their lab and for all the scientific advice they gave me. Likewise, I would like to personally thank Marine Lanfranchi, Romane Lahaye, and Sozerko Yandiev for their kindness and technical help.

I am also grateful to Arnaud Jacquier from INMG, who taught me how to handle a neuron culture in the beginning.

I profoundly thank my parents for always supporting and standing beside me. I thank my friends who have motivated me all these years and given me the courage to accomplish this big mission.

Finally, to my Antoine, I cannot have enough words to thank you for your understanding, support, and patience. You are the source of my force and courage throughout these years and after.

Thanks to you all.

"Rise above oneself and grasp the world"

Archimedes

TABLE OF CONTENTS

MANDATORY FEATURES	1
Acknowledgments	9
TABLE OF CONTENTS	13
ABBREVIATIONS	17
INTRODUCTION	21
1. Apoptosis, Bcl-2 family, and caspases	21
1.1. What is apoptosis?	21
1.2. Bcl-2 protein family – apoptosis regulator	22
1.2.1. History of the Bcl-2 family	22
1.2.2. Bcl-2 family classification and structure	25
1.2.2.1. Classification	25
1.2.2.2. Protein structure	27
1.2.3. Cellular localization of Bcl-2 proteins	31
1.2.3.1. Mechanism of Bcl-2 protein docking	31
1.2.3.2. Bcl-2 protein action sites	33
1.2.4. Interaction between Bcl-2 proteins	36
1.2.4.1. Basis of Bcl-2 interaction	36
1.2.4.2. Activation of Bax and Bak – pore formation	39
1.2.4.3. Inhibition of Bax and Bak activation by anti-apoptotic proteins	41
1.2.4.4. Activation of Bax/Bak by BH3-only protein	42
1.2.5. MOMP: central regulation of Bcl-2 proteins	42
1.2.5.1. Characteristics of MOM and MIM	42
1.2.5.2. MOMP: release of harmful molecules	43
1.2.5.3. MOMP – a no-return point of apoptosis?	45
1.2.5.4. Incomplete MOMP: physiological contexts	47
1.2.5.5. Incomplete MOMP in the pathological conditions	49
1.2.5.6. Mechanism of iMOMP	52
1.2.6. Regulation of Bcl-2 proteins by post-translational modification	54

1.2.6.1. Phosphorylation	
1.2.6.2. Ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation	
1.2.6.3. Deamidation	
1.3. Caspase family – effectors of apoptosis	59
1.3.1. Classification and structure of apoptotic caspases.	59
1.3.1.1. Initiator caspases	60
1.3.1.2. Executor caspases	
1.3.2. Caspase substrates	
1.3.3. Caspase regulation	
1.3.3.1. Caspase activation: the intrinsic and extrinsic pathways	
1.3.3.2. Caspase inhibitors	
1.3.3.3. Regulation through phosphorylation	
2. Non-canonical roles of Bcl-2 proteins: apoptosis and beyond	
2.1. Mitochondrial dynamics and metabolism	
2.1.1. Mitochondrial dynamics	
2.1.1.1. Mitochondrial network	69
2.1.1.2. Bcl-2 protein in the mitochondrial dynamics	
2.1.1.2.1. In apoptotic cells	
2.1.1.2.2. In non-apoptotic cells	
2.1.1.2.3. How do Bcl-2 proteins impact the mitochondrial network?	
2.1.2. Mitochondrial metabolism	74
2.2. Calcium regulation	
2.2.1. Short words about cellular calcium	
2.2.2. Bcl-2 protein regulating ER Ca ²⁺	
2.2.2.1. Via regulating ER Ca ²⁺ pool	
2.2.2.2. Via inhibiting proapoptotic Ca ²⁺ waves from ER	80
2.2.2.3. Via promoting Ca ²⁺ oscillations through IP ₃ R	
2.2.3. Bcl-2 protein regulating mitochondrial Ca ²⁺	
2.3. Cytoskeletal dynamics and migration	
3. Development of the central nervous system	
3.1. Short summary about the central nervous system	
3.1.1. Organization of the central nervous system	
3.1.2. The cellular structure of neurons	

3.2. Development of the CNS	7
3.2.1. At organ level	7
3.2.2. At cellular level	7
3.2.2.1. Neuronal polarization	7
3.2.2.2. Axon guidance and branching	0
3.2.2.2.1. Characteristics of axon guidance and branching	0
3.2.2.2.2. Regulation of axon guidance and branching	1
3.2.2.2.3. Reorganization of the cytoskeleton	4
3.2.2.4. Signaling pathways	0
3.2.2.5. Calcium signaling in the axon guidance and branching 10	0
3.2.2.3. Synaptogenesis	1
3.2.2.3.1. Synaptogenesis – a complex multi-step process	1
3.2.2.3.2. Spinogenesis – synapse maturation	2
3.3. Apoptosis in the development	5
3.4. Mitochondria in neural development	9
3.5. Non-apoptotic roles of caspases in the developing nervous system	2
3.5.1. Axon branching and arborization	2
3.5.2. Axon pruning	3
3.5.3. Synapse maturation and synaptic functions	4
3.6. Bcl-2 proteins in the development	6
3.6.1. Bcl-2 expression during the development	6
3.6.2. Bcl-2 proteins in the development: focus on the nervous system development 11	6
3.6.2.1. Pro-apoptotic proteins	7
3.6.2.2. Anti-apoptotic proteins	8
4. Bcl-xL: where does it stand in the Bcl-2 family?12	1
4.1. Implication of Bcl-xL in the development and pathology	1
4.2. Aim of the project	6
RESULTS	9
DISCUSSION & RESPECTIVES	3
ANNEX	1
LIST OF TABLES	9
LIST OF FIGURES	9
BIBLIOGRAPHY	1

ABBREVIATIONS

+TIP: Plus-end tracking protein

AchR: Acetylcholine receptor

AD: Alzheimer's disease

ADF: Actin-depolymerizing factor (ADF)

AIF-1: Allograft inflammatory factor 1

ALS: Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis

AMPAR: α-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4isoxazole propionic acid receptor

AP-1: Activator protein 1

Apaf-1: Apoptotic protease-activating factor 1

APC: Adenomatous polyposis coli protein

APP: β-amyloid precursor protein

Arp2/3: Actin-related protein 2/3

AS: Alternative splicing

ATP: Adenosine triphosphate

AV: Active zone

Bcl-2: B-cell lymphoma 2

BDNF: Brain-derived neurotrophic factor

BH: Bcl-2 homolog

BI-1: Bax inhibitor 1

BSE: Bundle signaling element

C3AI: caspase-3 activity indicator

Caf4: CCR4-associated factor 4

CAM: Cell adhesion molecule

CaMKII: Ca²⁺/calmodulin-dependent kinase II

CaN: Calcineurin

CARD: Caspase recruitment domain

Cdc42: Cell division control protein 42

CDK: Cyclin-dependent kinase

cFLIP: Cellular FLICE/caspase-8-like inhibitory protein

cIAP: Cellular inhibitor of apoptosis

CNS: Central nervous system

CP: Capping protein

CUL9: Cullin 9

DARPP-32: Dopamine and cAMP-regulated phosphoprotein 32kDa

DCC: Deleted in colorectal cancer

DCX: Doublecortin

DD: Death domain

DED: Death effector domain

DISC: Death-inducing signaling complex

DKO: Double knockout

Dnm2: Dynamin 2

DRF: Diaphanous-related formin

DRG: Dorsal root ganglia

Drp1: Dynamin-related protein 1

DUB: Deubiquitinase

Dvl1: Dishevelled segment polarity protein 1

EB3: End-binding protein 3

ECFP: Enhanced cyan fluorescent protein

ELK: ETS like-1 protein

Ena/VASP: Enabled/vasodilatorstimulated phosphoprotein

EndoG: Endonuclease G

ER: Endoplasmic reticulum

ERAD: Endoplasmic-reticulum-associated protein degradation

ERK: Extracellular signal-regulated kinase

ETC: Electron transport chain

FA: Focal adhesion

F-actin: Actin filament

FADD: Fas-associated via death domain

FAK: Focal adhesion kinase

FasL: Fas ligand

FGF-8: Fibroblast growth factor 8

FRET: fluorescence resonance energy transfer

G-actin: Globular actin

GED: GTPase effector domain

GET: Guided entry of tail-anchored proteins

GGA3: Golgi-associated, gamma adaptin ear containing ARF binding protein 3

GRP75: Glucose-regulated protein 75

GSK-3: Glycogen synthase kinase 3

HBSS: Hank's buffered salt solution

HD: Huntington's disease

HDACi: Histone deacetylase inhibitor

HR1: Heptad repeat 1

HR2: Heptad repeat 2

HTT: Huntingtin

IAP: Inhibitor of apoptosis

IKK: IkB kinase

iMOMP: Incomplete mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization

IMS: Intermembrane space

INF2: Inverted formin 2

IP3: inositol triphosphate

IP₃**R**: Inositol triphosphate receptor

JNK: Jun N-terminal kinase

KI: Knock-in

KIF2A: Kinesin family member 2A

KO: Knockout

LIMK: Lim kinase

LKB1: Liver kinase B1

LTD: Long-term depression

MAM: Mitochondrial-associated membrane

MAP: Microtubule-associated protein

MAPK: Mitogen-activated protein kinase

MAPL: Mitochondria-associated protein ligase

MCU: Mitochondrial Ca²⁺ uniporter

mDia2: Mouse homolog of Diaphanous 2

Mdv1: Mitochondrial division protein 1

MERC: Mitochondria-endoplasmic reticulum contact site

Mff: Mitochondrial fission factor

MICOS: mitochondrial contact site and cristae organizing system

MiD49: Mitochondrial dynamics protein 49

MiD51: Mitochondrial dynamics protein 51

MIM: Mitochondrial inner membrane

MKP-1: MAPK phosphatase-1

MMP: Matrix metalloproteinase

MOM: Mitochondrial outer membrane

MOMP: Mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization

MPTP: Mitochondrial permeability transition pore

Mst1: Macrophage stimulating 1

Munc13: Mammalian uncoordinated 13

NCAM: Neural cell adhesion molecule

ND: Neurodegenerative disorder

NF-kB: Nuclear factor kappa B

NGF: Nerve growth factor NMDA: N-methyl-D-aspartate **NTC:** Neural tube closure NUAK1: Nuclear AMPK-related kinase 1 **Opa1**: Optic atrophy 1 **OXPHOS:** Oxidative phosphorylation PARC: Parkin-like cytoplasmic protein PCD: Programmed cell death PD: Parkinson's disease **PH:** Pleckstrin homology **PI3K:** Phosphoinositide 3-kinase **PIDD:** p53-induced protein with a death domain **PKA:** Protein kinase A PKB: Protein kinase B **PKCα:** Protein kinase C α **PKC** ζ : Protein kinase C ζ **PLK:** Polo-like kinase **PNS**: Peripheral nervous system **PP1:** Protein phosphatase 1 **PP2A:** Protein phosphatase 2A **PSD95:** Postsynaptic density 95 **PTM:** Posttranslational modification Rac1: Ras-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate 1 Rb: Retinoblastoma protein **RGC:** Retinal ganglion cells RIM: Rab3-interacting molecule **RIM-BP:** RIM binding protein Robo: Roundabout

ROCK I: Rho-associated kinase I **ROS:** Reactive oxygen species SCAT3: sensor for activated caspase-3 Sema: Semaphorin SERCA: Sarco/endoplasmic reticulum ATPase **SOCE:** Store-operated Ca^{2+} entry **Spire1C:** Spire type actin nucleation factor SV: Synaptic vesicle SVZ: Subventricular zone TA: Tail-anchored protein tBid: Truncated Bid **TGF** β : Transforming growth factor β TM: transmembrane **TNFR:** Tumor necrosis factor receptor **TOM:** Translocase of the outer membrane TRAILR: Tumor-necrosis-factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand **TRKA:** Tropomyosin receptor kinase A UPR: Unfolded protein response **USP9X:** Ubiquitin-specific peptidase 9 X-linked **VDAC**: Voltage-dependent anion channel VZ: Ventricular zone **WAVE:** Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein-family verprolin homologous protein 1

WT: Wild-type

XIAP: X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis protein

INTRODUCTION

1. Apoptosis, Bcl-2 family, and caspases

1.1. What is apoptosis?

Apoptosis, a word originating from ancient Greek, means "a falling off", such as a leaf or a fruit from a tree when it is died or ripened. Kerr, Wylie, and Currie were the first to use it as a synonym for programmed cell death in 1972 (Kerr et al., 1972). Apoptosis, or programmed cell death (PCD) type I, is a controlled death of the unnecessary or damaged cells without affecting or harming neighboring cells (Norbury and Zhivotovsky, 2004).

For many years, cell death was divided into two types: regulated via apoptosis and unregulated via necrosis. With the discoveries of multiple regulatory pathways of necrosis, this point of view has changed: except for accident cases, cell death via necrosis is also highly regulated via necroptosis (Conrad et al., 2016). Apoptosis, autophagy, and necroptosis nowadays represent different types of programmed cell death (D'Arcy, 2019).

Apoptotic cells exhibit specific characteristics distinguishing them from necrosis, including cell shrinkage, chromatin condensation and fragmentation, and cell membrane blebbing, followed by apoptotic body formation (Taylor et al., 2008). This process maintains tissue homeostasis and sculptures morphology during the development of multicellular organisms (Elmore, 2007; Suzanne and Steller, 2013). Accordingly, apoptosis dysregulation is implicated in pathological conditions such as neurodegenerative disorders and participates in cancer progression (Friedlander, 2003; Cotter, 2009).

The mechanism of apoptosis is rather complex and involves a network of different molecules. In this cascade of events, the Bcl-2 protein family acts as a leading actor in sensing and inducing apoptosis. They control a central step in the apoptosis execution – the mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization (MOMP). This key event leads to the release of cytotoxic molecules into the cytosol, which triggers the activation cascade of the executioners of apoptosis, the cysteine-aspartate proteases (caspase) family. Once activated, these proteases cleave a large subset of proteins and "escort" the cell toward its "final destination", the death.

In the next parts, I will focus on these two protein families and their position in apoptosis.

1.2. Bcl-2 protein family – apoptosis regulator

1.2.1. History of the Bcl-2 family

B-cell lymphoma 2 (Bcl-2), the first identified member of the family, was discovered by its involvement in follicular lymphoma (Cleary et al., 1986). Indeed in the chromosomal translocation t(14;18) the *bcl2* gene is juxtaposed to immunoglobulin heavy chain gene enhancer elements, which leads to Bcl-2 overexpression (Tsujimoto et al., 1985; Vaux et al., 1988). The discovery of Bcl-2 protein brought to light a novel characteristic of cancer cells: their ability to silence apoptosis. Indeed, cancer cells not only possess an increased proliferation rate but also escape the apoptosis checkpoint, which further promotes the expansion of their population (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2000).

In 1993, three homologs of Bcl-2 were described: *mcl1* (encoding for Mcl-1) (Kozopas et al., 1993), *bcl2a1* (encoding for Bfl-1) (Lin et al., 1993), and *bcl2l1* (encoding for Bcl-xL and Bcl-xS) (Boise et al., 1993). All three proteins act as guardians against apoptotic death. In the same year, Bax was identified as a Bcl-2 binding partner. Bax: a Bcl-2 homolog triggers apoptosis rather than suppressing it as its relatives (Oltval et al., 1993). This work led Korsmeyer team to propose a widely accepted rheostat model of apoptosis regulation, according to which cell fate is determined by the ratio between the apoptosis repressor, Bcl-2, and the apoptosis accelerator, Bax.

Shortly after, a novel subset of the Bcl-2 family was identified, which groups only BH3 motifbearing proteins. It includes Bik (Boyd et al., 1995), Bid (Wang et al., 1996), Bim (O'Connor et al., 1998), Bad (Yang et al., 1995), BNIP1, BNIP3 (Boyd et al., 1994), Noxa (Oda et al., 2000), Puma (Nakano and Vousden, 2001) (Figure 1). This subgroup introduced the third element into the rheostat model, which mediates cell death *via* antagonizing Bcl-2-like proteins and activating Bax-like proteins. The two-pole model became a "triad" model with more complexities. Indeed, BH3-only proteins interact with both anti-apoptotic and pro-apoptotic proteins and regulate their activities. They can directly activate Bax/Bak or inactivate Bcl-2like proteins, therefore indirectly activating pro-apoptotic proteins. In contrast, the antiapoptotic proteins also protect the cell against cell death via sequestering BH3-only proteins (Llambi et al., 2011).

Our knowledge about apoptosis regulation is founded on the work of Horvitz and his coworkers in the late 80s-90s using an invertebrate model. Their collection of work revealed that the apoptosis mechanism was highly conserved during evolution (Ellis and Horvitz, 1986; Yuan et al., 1993; Hengartner and Horvitz, 1994). In *C. elegans*, apoptosis is executed by the caspase Ced-3. The caspase-activating Apaf-1 homolog Ced-4 performs the Ced-3 activation, which is inhibited by the Bcl-2-like protein Ced-9 in the non-stressful context. Upon cell death stimuli, the BH3-only protein Egl-1 is upregulated and recruits the Ced-9 protein, therefore liberating Ced-4 and activating apoptosis (Strasser and Vaux, 2018). Interesting, human Bcl-2, when introduced into *C.elegans*, suppresses the cell death in this organism, suggesting the protein structure and interaction conservation between species (Vaux et al., 1992).

In vertebrates, Bcl-2 proteins are found to regulate the mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization (MOMP), a key event of apoptosis induction that is absent in *C.elegans* (Kalkavan and Green, 2018). Upon MOMP, Apaf-1 is activated through cytochrome c binding and ultimately leading to executor caspase activation, similar to the invertebrate model.

Since their discovery, the Bcl-2 family of proteins has been actively studied for their substantial implication in human pathologies (Pentimalli, 2018).

In cancer, Bcl-2-like proteins are often overexpressed to overcome apoptosis. Thus, they represent potential targets in the cancer context. Among the efforts to re-establish cell death, the most successful is targeting Bcl-2-like proteins *via* molecules mimicking the BH3 motif of BH-only proteins known as "BH3 mimetics" (Delbridge and Strasser, 2015). These molecules block the anti-apoptotic activity of Bcl-2 proteins, thus re-establishing apoptosis.

In contrast to cancer, neurodegenerative diseases are induced by excessive apoptosis in neurons. For example, neuron cell death in the hippocampus and cerebral cortex results in Alzheimer's disease; apoptosis of dopaminergic neurons in the midbrain causes Parkinson's syndromes; the apoptosis of striatal neurons correlates with Huntington's disease. In these pathologies, a large body of evidence hints implication of Bcl-2 family members in the neurodegenerative pathologies (Sassone et al., 2013). However, targeting Bcl-2 proteins in these diseases is still in its beginning.

Interactions between Bcl-2 proteins were the center of study for decades since they were the main factor defining the cell fate (Kale et al., 2018b). Aside from mitochondria – the first described site governing these interactions, emerging evidence of other interaction sites has been reported. In addition, recent studies highlight that Bcl-2 proteins, besides interaction among themselves, have a vast interactome with diverse cellular pathways (Popgeorgiev et al., 2018). In one way, this suggests that Bcl-2 proteins function as an intersection point linking complex networks of cellular pathways to make ultimate cell fate decisions. In other words, it

potentially means that besides cell death regulation, Bcl-2 proteins play non-apoptotic roles in physiological contexts involving metabolism, signalization, and development (Bonneau et al., 2013; Glab et al., 2020).

Here, we present the timeline of main events in Bcl-2 protein identification and Bcl-2-related therapeutics (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Timeline of discoveries from mammalian Bcl-2 proteins to Bcl-2-related therapeutic development.

The cloning year of sixteen mammalian Bcl-2 proteins and BH3 mimetics (navitoclax and venetoclax) development are indicated.

1.2.2. Bcl-2 family classification and structure

1.2.2.1. Classification

Since the discovery of the first protein, the Bcl-2 family has expanded dramatically. Genes coding for Bcl-2 proteins have been found in almost all metazoans suggesting that these proteins are closely associated with the multicellular character of the animal kingdom (Kvansakul and Hinds, 2015; Popgeorgiev et al., 2020). Hitherto, seventeen proteins have been identified in mammals.

In order to be classified as a Bcl-2 member, one protein needs to contain at least one evolutionarily conserved amino acid sequence, termed the Bcl-2 homology (BH) motif (Kvansakul and Hinds, 2015). Four conserved motifs have been identified, referred to as BH1-4 motifs. BH1 and 2 are the most conserved BH motifs, whereas the BH4 is the most divergent. Moreover, the presence of the BH3 domain is obligatory for the pro-apoptotic effect. Most Bcl-2 protein members also possess a C-terminal transmembrane (TM) helix, which is necessary to determine the cellular localization of the host protein (Petros et al., 2004).

Based on their structure and their activity to induce or block apoptosis, Bcl-2 proteins are classified into three subgroups: multi-domain anti-apoptotic, multi-domain pro-apoptotic, and BH3-only proteins. In mammals, there are six multi-domain anti-apoptotic (Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, Bcl-w, Mcl-1, A1, and Nrh), three multi-domain pro-apoptotic (Bax, Bak, and Bok), and seven canonical BH3-only proteins: Bik, Bim, Bad, Bmf, Noxa, Puma, Hrk (Youle and Strasser, 2008; Kvansakul and Hinds, 2015) (Figure 2).



Figure 2. Classification of mammalian Bcl-2 proteins.

Conserved BH and TM motifs of these Bcl-2 family proteins are indicated. Protein length is roughly scaled.

1.2.2.2. Protein structure

Multi-domain anti-apoptotic proteins

Multi-domain anti-apoptotic proteins are the only members of the Bcl-2 family that bear all four BH domains. They are organized into eight α -helix folded to a highly conserved 3D structure (Petros et al., 2004).

Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins possess a structurally conserved hydrophobic groove constituted by BH1-3 domains on their surface. This structure forms a liaison with the amphiphilic α -helix segment of the BH3 motif of multi-domain pro-apoptotic protein and BH3-only protein (Sattler et al., 1997). Even though the anti-apoptotic hydrophobic groove structure is highly similar between Bcl-2 members, they display undeniable diversity of specificity. Indeed, they have different preferences for BH3-only protein. For instance, Mcl-1 binds to Noxa but not to Bad which is different from the Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, and Bcl-w binding repertoire (Kale et al., 2018b). The specificity of this groove may come from the difference in primary structure, regardless of their similitude in tertiary structure. The interaction between the BH3 motif of pro-apoptotic proteins and Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins is known as the canonical interaction of the Bcl-2 protein family. This interaction is the basis for BH3-mimetics development as a cancer therapy. A recent study showed that the BH4 motif of Bcl-2 binds to Bax in a new site located in a groove formed by residues of $\alpha 1$, $\alpha 1-\alpha 2$ loop, and $\alpha 2-\alpha 3$ and $\alpha 5-\alpha 6$ hairpins on the BAX surface. This non-canonical interaction constrains Bax conformational changes during its activation (Barclay et al., 2015).

Actually, the BH4 is a 20 amino acids long motif located in the N-terminus part of the Bcl-2 proteins. It has the lowest sequence similarity of all BH motifs and organizes into an α -helix (Monaco et al., 2012). Notably, BH4 is essential for the anti-apoptotic effect of Bcl-2-related proteins. Indeed, when this sequence is dampened by alternative splicing (AS) or eliminated by proteolytic cleavage, the host protein loses its anti-apoptotic function and acquires pro-apoptotic properties (Hanada et al., 1995; Cheng et al., 1997; Huang et al., 1998).

Moreover, BH4 is likely to be a platform for interaction with multiple non-Bcl-2-related proteins, including Inositol triphosphate receptor (IP₃R), Voltage-dependent anion channel (VDAC), and Ras (Liu et al., 2016). These interactions may participate in the control of apoptosis as well as in non-apoptosis-related processes (see part 2), which makes interesting strategies that target the BH4 sequence prominent in cancer therapy (Nougarède et al., 2018).

Besides the BH motifs, Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins also contain a hydrophobic TM sequence at their C-terminus. This motif, composed of approximately 20 amino acids, is folded into an α -helical structure (Kvansakul and Hinds, 2015). TM domain is essential for protein targeting and localization, which is essential for protein function (Popgeorgiev et al., 2018).

Multi-domain pro-apoptotic proteins

Multi-domain pro-apoptotic proteins, Bax and Bak, were usually described with three BH domains, the BH1-3. A later study suggests a novel consensus sequence motif for the BH4 domain, which both core anti-apoptotic (Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, Mcl-1) and pro-apoptotic (Bax, Bak) possess (Kvansakul et al., 2008).

The 3D structure of Bax and Bak exhibits a high similitude with Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL despite their low percentage identity in the amino acid sequences (Figure 3). Both Bax and Bak consist of nine α -helices, including the helical fold of the TM domain. The amphipathic helices surround the central hydrophobic α 5 helix. The BH1-BH3 domains fold into a hydrophobic pocket. In the resting state, the α 9 helix of Bax, which corresponds to its TM domain, binds to its proper hydrophobic pocket (Westphal et al., 2014b). On the one hand, it rends the hydrophobic pocket inaccessible; on the other hand, it buries the membrane-targeting sequence. Consequently, under the inactive form, Bax stays in the cytosol.



Figure 3. Ribbon representative of Bcl2, Bcl-xL, and Bax protein.

Helices are numbered from the N-terminus of protein. For Bcl-xL, the magenta ribbon represents the BH1 domain, the red represents the BH2, the green represents the BH3, and the yellow represents the BH4. The TMD of Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL is not included. For Bax, the red ribbon represents the TMD. Adapted from (Petros et al., 2004).

Regarding Bak, the hydrophobic pocket is narrowed down by its side chain, possibly hampers α 9 recruitment (Petros et al., 2004). Moreover, α 9 of Bak is more hydrophobic than Bax, which may explain its preference for the membrane's hydrophobic environment rather amphipathic environment of the groove (Westphal et al., 2014b).

At the resting state, the peptide sequence, which mediates the interaction between the BH3 domain of Bax and anti-apoptotic proteins, is directed toward the hydrophobic groove and is further covered by its α 9 helix (Westphal et al., 2011). In order to expose this sequence to interact with anti-apoptotic proteins, a conformational change, in which α 9 is removed from the groove and α 2 rotates to reveal these components, is necessary (Westphal et al., 2014b). Such modifications occur when Bax is addressed to the mitochondrial outer membrane (MOM). Edlich and colleagues proposed that Bax translocates continuously to the MOM in healthy cells and is constantly redirected back to the cytosol by Bcl-xL (Edlich et al., 2011). However, the mechanism of continuous Bax shuttling to the MOM is elusive.

Despite its identification over twenty years ago, our knowledge about Bok functions is far from complete. First discovered in rat ovaries, testis, and uterus, Bok showed its "killer" functions under overexpression conditions (Hsu et al., 1997). With its homolog sequence to Bax and Bak, Bok is classified in the same group as these two pro-apoptotic proteins. A recent structural study confirmed the similar 3D structure between these three proteins (Ke et al., 2018; Zheng et al., 2018).

BH3-only proteins

BH3 motif was first identified in the Bak protein and then recognized in Bik (Chittenden et al., 1995). This discovery founded a novel class of Bcl-2 protein, termed BH3-only protein. Compared to others, the unique feature of this class of protein is that they contain only one conserved BH motif - the BH3 motif, which is designed for pro-apoptotic propriety of Bcl-2 proteins as it can be absent in some anti-apoptotic members.

Since the identification of Bid, the number of BH3-only proteins has increased extensively. For now, eight core BH3-only proteins are detected in mammals: Bik, Bim, Bad, Bmf, Noxa, Puma, and Hrk. The BH3-like motif can be found in a diversity of proteins; even some are not recognized as Bcl-2 proteins (Aouacheria et al., 2013). From a strict point of view, a protein can be classified as a BH3-only protein only if it bears a BH3-like motif with conserved residues derived from known BH3-only protein and binds with reasonable interaction to Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic protein and is demonstrated for a direct role in apoptosis induction (Kvansakul and

Hinds, 2015). For instance, based on these criteria, Beclin-1 is not a BH3-only protein. However, this notion is rather evolving and may be adapted with future research studies.

Based on structural analysis and sequence study, a 13-residue motif has been proposed as the core of the BH3 motif (Day et al., 2008; Lomonosova and Chinnadurai, 2008). Leucine and aspartic acid residues are the most conserved and thought to be necessary for BH3 motif interaction (Kvansakul and Hinds, 2014; Aouacheria et al., 2015).

Unless Bid presents a well-defined structure, the other BH3-only proteins are intrinsically disordered. They only adopt a structured BH3 region after binding to their multi-motif Bcl-2 partners. Structural studies showed that BH3-only proteins fold into an α -helix when binding to their Bcl-2 partners. Due to their unstructured nature, in comparison to completely folded Bcl-2 multi-motif, it is thought that two classes of protein are phylogenetically separated (Hardwick et al., 2012).

Following the divergence in the sequence, BH3-only proteins exhibit different specificity with their partners. There are two clear tendencies in this subgroup in order to induce apoptosis: *via* direct interaction with pro-apoptotic Bax/Bak (Bim, Puma, Bid) and *via* inhibiting the anti-apoptotic proteins (Bad, Bik, Noxa) (Kale et al., 2018b).

1.2.3. Cellular localization of Bcl-2 proteins

1.2.3.1. Mechanism of Bcl-2 protein docking

In order to execute their functions, Bcl-2 proteins must be directed to their target intracellular membrane. The mechanisms mediating the localization of these proteins remained to elucidate better. Several Bcl-2 proteins, like Bak, Bcl-2, and Bcl-xL, are distributed directly on their sites of action while the others, including Bax, Bcl-w, and several BH3-only proteins, translocate only to their target sites in response to apoptotic stimuli (Lindsay et al., 2011). All multi-motif Bcl-2 proteins possess a TM motif at the C-terminus. Therefore, they are classified into the group of tailed-anchor proteins. Like other tailed-anchor proteins, the TM motif of Bcl-2 proteins is organized into α helixes (Lindsay et al., 2011). Information for the membrane insertion is likely encoded on the TM motif. Indeed, Bcl-2 without its TM motif does not address its frequent membrane localization but stays cytosolic (Nguyen et al., 1993). Moreover, the TM motif is sufficient to drive GFP to the target membrane.

It is worth noting that the TM motif of Bcl-2 proteins, with high hydrophobicity, is synthesized lastly when the N-terminal part is already folded. Therefore, to prevent aggregation, protein chaperons or cytosolic factors are expected to bind and hide these hydrophobic structures before

protein insertion into its target membrane (Beddoe and Lithgow, 2002; Schinzel et al., 2004). However, up-to-date, there are no such elements documented in the literature.

The TM motif also bears the information for the membrane specificity of Bcl-2 proteins, which drives relative proteins to different final destinations. For instance, Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL possess TM motifs with a similar level of hydrophobicity. Nonetheless, Bcl-xL locates principally at the mitochondria and a minority at the ER and cytosol, whereas Bcl-2 addresses the ER, mitochondria, and nuclear envelope (Krajewski et al., 1993; Kaufmann et al., 2003). The preference toward the MOM rather than ER is due to the residues flanking the TM motif. Indeed, Kaufmann and colleagues found that the TM motif of Bcl-xL situates between two positively charged amino acids, which are absent in Bcl-2. When their TM motifs are exchanged, their localization is inverse (Kaufmann et al., 2003).

Even the study of Kaufmann and colleagues explains why Bcl-xL is preferentially at MOM while Bcl-2 is distributed equally between ER and MOM, it does not clarify how these two proteins, in particular, and other Bcl-2 proteins in general, can be found in multiple intracellular membranes. For instance, even though Bcl-xL possesses a "bonafide" MOM targeting sequence, it can also be found in the ER (White et al., 2005; Monaco et al., 2012). This observation suggests that the topogenic sequence is insufficient to direct the host protein toward a target route. Additional information, for instance, binding proteins, interlinks with the TM motif to direct proteins to their final destination, in accordance with the cellular context.

Another question remaining to be answered is whether active transport mechanisms, such as a protein shuttle system or sorting receptors, involve in the targeting process of Bcl-2 proteins. In a study realized on yeast, the TM motif of Bcl-2 protein was found to bind to TOM20. TOM20 is a member of the Translocase of the outer membrane (TOM) family. It is highlighted as a receptor recognizing mitochondria-targeted protein and enhancing the membrane insertion of TA proteins (Endo and Kohda, 2002; Horie et al., 2003; Doan et al., 2020). Guided Entry of Tail-anchored protein (GET) complex is also demonstrated to involve in ER membrane insertion of TA proteins (Schuldiner et al., 2008). These studies hint the putative role of different protein complexes in targeting TA proteins in general and Bcl-2 proteins in particular.

When a TA protein has multiple target organelles, as in the case of multiple Bcl-2 proteins, a change in one targeting pathway may lead to more protein distribution to other pathways. For instance, when the mitochondria protein import system is compromised or overwhelmed, the GET complex may interfere and direct mitochondrial protein toward ER (Vitali et al., 2018).

The implication of different sorting and transport pathway also gives a platform to re-allocate the ratio of one protein on different cellular organelles *via* directing newly synthesized molecules. As well, it is interesting to ask if a mechanism to redirect already-inserting protein into another organelle membrane in response to a contextual stimulus.

1.2.3.2. Bcl-2 protein action sites

As mentioned above, most Bcl-2 proteins are found on multiple intracellular sites. Since the first documented site – mitochondria, a larger setting has been described now: from ER, nucleus, to Golgi apparatus, lysosome, and peroxisomes (Popgeorgiev et al., 2018). At these sites, Bcl-2 proteins are thought to control in a remote way apoptotic events at MOM.

Most Bcl-2 family members are attached to the MOM: some are addressed to the MOM even at the "healthy state" like Bak, Bcl-xL; some only translocate to the MOM upon apoptotic stimulus. For instance, Bid needs to undergo proteolytic cleavage to permit its translocation (Li et al., 1998). Other BH3-only proteins like Bad and Bim only move to the MOM when their binding partners are neutralized or dissociated (Zha et al., 1996; Puthalakath et al., 1999). Multiple Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins were also found in other compartments of mitochondria. Bcl-xL is detected at the mitochondrial inner membrane (MIM), while Mcl-1 also localizes in the matrix. This pool of Bcl-2-like proteins is likely to promote mitochondrial bioenergetics (Alavian et al., 2011; Perciavalle et al., 2012).

Another main localization of Bcl-2 proteins is the ER. Indeed, both anti- and pro-apoptotic proteins, including multi-motif and BH3 only, reside on the membrane of this organelle (Scorrano et al., 2003; Zong et al., 2003; White et al., 2005; Heath-Engel et al., 2012).

The ER, a network of membranes expanding from the nucleus over the cell, has critical functions in the cell's life: it operates as a center of protein folding, lipid synthesis, and cellular calcium storage. Thus the ER has a central role in the cellular homeostasis and involves a complex cross-talk between the unfolded protein response, calcium signaling, and mitochondrial bioenergetics (Schwarz and Blower, 2016). Under stress, ER may engage in a condition called the unfolded protein response (UPR). The UPR aims to create an adaptive program to rescue the ER protein folding capacity. If the stress endures or ER homeostasis cannot be re-established, the UPR can trigger apoptosis to eliminate the damaged cell (Hetz, 2012). Bcl-2 proteins, especially BH3-only, function as the molecular linker between UPR and apoptosis mitochondrial pathway. For instance, BOK locates mainly in the ER and is continually eliminated *via* the ER-associated degradation (ERAD) pathways (Llambi et al.,

2016). When ERAD is affected under the UPR, BOK is stabilized and translocated to the MOM and triggers apoptosis (Carpio et al., 2015; Llambi et al., 2016).

Bcl-2 proteins are also implicated in calcium homeostasis in the ER. They interact with the inositol triphosphate receptor (IP₃R), a calcium release channel. The IP₃Rs are abundant in the ER specialized subdomain, mitochondria ER-associated membranes (MERC), an interorganelle platform promoting calcium transfer, lipid transfer, mitochondria metabolism, and apoptosis (Bartok et al., 2019). An overload of mitochondria calcium leads to Bax/Bak independent cytochrome c release *via* a little-known structure named mitochondrial permeability transition pore (MPTP) (Szalai et al., 1999). Thus, mitochondria-related cell death can be triggered by ER *via* prolonged calcium ER-mitochondria flux. Such signals can be inhibited by anti-apoptotic proteins, including Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL (Rong et al., 2009; Rosa et al., 2022). Bcl-2, *via* its BH4 motif, interacts with the regulatory and coupling domain of IP₃R and keeps the calcium channel at the closing state (Rong et al., 2009).

Later, work from Foskett's lab showed that anti-apoptotic proteins might interact with other regions of IP₃R. At low concentrations of IP₃ in the physiological context, they bind to the C-terminal of IP₃R and promote small calcium oscillation to enhance mitochondrial bioenergetics (White et al., 2005). This phenomenon was first described in the Bcl-xL, then later observed in two other anti-apoptotic proteins, Bcl-2 and Mcl-1 (White et al., 2005; Yang et al., 2016). This work suggests that anti-apoptotic proteins promote cell fate toward life direction *via* different interactions to IP₃Rs dependent cellular contexts (White et al., 2005; Eckenrode et al., 2010, 1; Yang et al., 2016). However, recent work from the Bultynck lab shows discordances with the model proposed by Foskett work. In the latter work, Bultynck and his colleagues reported the similarities of Bcl-xL and Bcl-2 in the interaction with IP₃R. Even at a low concentration of IP₃, they did not observe the IP₃R sensitizing effect of Bcl-xL as reported in the previous work (Rosa et al., 2022).

Bax and Bak are also located at the ER (Scorrano et al., 2003; Zong et al., 2003). Even though direct interaction between Bax/Bak and IP₃R has not been detected, these two proteins are documented to promote ER-mitochondria calcium transfer. Indeed, ER calcium release is altered in Bax-null cells and is re-established when Bax is re-introduced (Nutt et al., 2002a). In addition, overexpression of Bax/Bak leads to ER calcium depletion concurrently with increased mitochondria calcium uptake (Nutt et al., 2002b). In this respect, Bcl-2 proteins interact with VDAC at the mitochondria and regulate this mitochondrial calcium uptake channel (Shimizu et al., 1999; Monaco et al., 2015).
Besides, some Bcl-2 proteins are found in other cellular compartments, including the nucleus, peroxisome, lysosomes, and Golgi body (Popgeorgiev et al., 2018). That opens new sight for future studies to further knowledge about the non-canonical roles of the Bcl-2 protein family.



Figure 4. Subcellular dynamics of Bcl-2 proteins

The red blocks represent anti-apoptotic proteins, the blue ones represent multi-apoptotic proteins, and the pink ones represent BH3-only proteins. The brown blocks represent non-Bcl-2 proteins. The solid arrow indicates documented protein translocation from one organelle to another. The dashed lines illustrate hypothetical translocation (Popgeorgiev et al., 2018).

1.2.4. Interaction between Bcl-2 proteins

1.2.4.1. Basis of Bcl-2 interaction

The multi-motif members, both anti- and pro-apoptotic proteins, contain a hydrophobic pocket formed by $\alpha 2$ - $\alpha 5$ helixes (Petros et al., 2004). This hydrophobic groove can interact with the BH3 motif of BH3-only proteins, which forms the ground of the interplay between Bcl-2 family proteins (Shamas-Din et al., 2013). The interaction between Bcl-2 proteins dictates the destination of the cell towards apoptosis or healthy life.

In a simple "rheostat model", it is proposed that the ratio between anti- and pro-apoptotic proteins defines the apoptotic fate of a cell. This model was conceived based on the sole interaction between Bax-like and Bcl-2-like members. With a more expanding Bcl-2 family, especially with BH3-only protein discovery, this is reformulated: cell fate is defined by the sum of interactions between anti- and pro-apoptotic proteins (Llambi et al., 2011).

BH3-only proteins are divided into activators and sensitizers. When the BH3 motif of an activator binds to the hydrophobic groove of Bax/Bak, it activates these two pro-apoptotic proteins. Conversely, sensitizers promote apoptosis *via* inhibiting the anti-apoptotic proteins, such as Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, and Mcl-1 (Shamas-Din et al., 2011). Biochemical data from peptide-based and full-length protein interaction reveal that almost BH3-only proteins are capable of binding to both Bax-like and Bcl-2-like members with different affinity (K_D) (Table 1) (Kale et al., 2018b). That means a BH3-only is classified based on its preferred binding partners.

In the intracellular environment, the affinity between two partners is under the regulation of post-translational modifications and the abundance of other Bcl-2 and no – Bcl-2 partners (Kale et al., 2018b).

	Bim	Bid	Puma	Noxa	Bmf	Bad	Hrk	Bik
Bcl-2								
Bcl-Xl								
Bcl-w								
Mcl-1								
Bfl-1								
Nrh								
Bax								
Bak								

Table 1. Bcl-2 protein family member interactions between the multi-motif proteins and BH3only protein

The dissociation constant (K_D) values of the corresponding interaction are indicated on a color scale: the dark green represents a $K_D < 50$ nM, the light green represents a K_D of 50-300nM, and the yellow represents a K_D of 300-10000nM. Adapted from (Kale et al., 2018b)



Figure 5. Schema of Bcl-2 interaction network

(A) Interactions between three subgroups of Bcl-2 proteins. The anti-apoptotic proteins (in green) inhibit the activities of the pro-apoptotic and BH3-only proteins. In contrast, the BH3-only proteins can activate apoptosis by activating pro-apoptotic proteins (direct way) or inhibiting the anti-apoptotic proteins (indirect way). (B) Three modes of pro-apoptotic inhibition by anti-apoptotic proteins. The anti-apoptotic proteins can sequester the inactive form of the pro-apoptotic protein at the mitochondria (exclusive for Bax). They also inhibit directly active forms of the pro-apoptotic proteins or inhibit BH3-only induced Bax/Bak activation. Adapted from (Westphal et al., 2014b)

1.2.4.2. Activation of Bax and Bak – pore formation

The activation of Bax and Bak is a multi-step process of conformation changes leading to a pore-like structure formation by oligomerization on the MOM. In the inactive state, Bax and Bak preserve a slight difference: the hydrophobic TM motif on the α 9 helix of Bax is sequestered into the hydrophobic groove of protein (Suzuki et al., 2000). Therefore, inactive Bax is cytosolic, whereas Bak locates at MOM even at the resting state. When binding to an activator, the α 9 helix is displaced from the protein core, then is targeted on the MOM, letting Bax adopt the similar configuration as Bak. From this step, Bax and Bak activation shares high similarities (Westphal et al., 2011).

Furthermore, part of α 5 and α 6 are partially inserted into MOM with α 9, leading to a more stable transmembrane configuration (Bleicken et al., 2014; Westphal et al., 2014a). Additionally, conformation changes then lead to the exposition of the hydrophobic groove by expelling the α 1 and α 6-8 regions out of the pocket (Westphal et al., 2014b). When changing into active transmembrane monomer conformation, Bax and Bak were thought to lose their high affinity with the BH3-only activator that then is sequestered by other inactive monomers. The release of BH3 only from the hydrophobic pocket of active Bax and Bak allows homodimer formation *via* interaction between the BH3 motif of the binding groove (Eskes et al., 2000; Wei et al., 2000). Dimer units of active Bax/Bak are then rearranged rapidly into a large ring-like pore. This structure is stabilized by intramembrane interaction between α 9 helix (Zhang and Armstrong, 2007).

The nature of Bax/Bak pore remains obscure. Two proposed models are proteinaceous or a mixed lipid-protein pore (Figure 6) (Westphal et al., 2011). Data from Bax pore formation in the liposome hitherto favor the hypothesis of a mixed model (Terrones et al., 2004; Qian et al., 2008)

A. Proteinacous pore



B. Toroidal pore



Figure 6. Two proposed models for Bax/Bak pore formation at the MOM

In model *A*, helical structures align to form a proteinaceous barrel. In model *B*, helical peptides create a curvature in the lipid membrane and form a pore mixing of protein and lipid heads (Westphal et al., 2011).

1.2.4.3. Inhibition of Bax and Bak activation by anti-apoptotic proteins

Via interaction with BH3-only activators

The Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins indirectly inhibit Bax/Bak activation by sequestering the BH3-only activators (Kim et al., 2006b). This interaction involves the BH3 motif of BH3-only and the hydrophobic pocket of the anti-apoptotic protein.

Via direct inhibition of active Bax and Bak

Anti-apoptotic proteins might inhibit pore formation of Bax and Bak *via* direct interaction with active Bax/Bak monomer (Leber et al., 2010). The exposed BH3 motif of Bax/Bak is recruited to the hydrophobic groove of Bcl2-like proteins. This interaction prevents the homodimerization between Bax/Bak and impedes pore formation.

To execute this function, Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins first undergo conformation changes to expose their hydrophobic pocket. That is likely induced when an anti-apoptotic bind to BH3-only protein, as proposed in the case of Bax/Bak. In the case of Bcl-2 protein, interaction with BH3-only induces the engagement of α 5 and α 6 into the MOM, which is essential to heterodimer formation with Bax/Bak (Bleicken et al., 2014). Otherwise, when binding to BH3-only, Bcl-w displaces its TMD, which permits tight insertion into the MOM and exposure of the hydrophobic grooves covered by the TMD in the inactive form (Hinds et al., 2003).

Thus, in the presence of the apoptotic stimuli, the anti-apoptotic proteins act concurrently as a negative competitor for BH3-only protein and direct inhibitor to Bax/Bak.

Via retro-translocation of Bax

In healthy cells, Bax is maintained in the cytosol due to an active system of retro-translocation. Indeed, Bax is in a continuity of mitochondria targeting and cytosolic redirecting. Edlich et al. have proposed that Bcl-xL facilitates Bax retro-translocation. According to this model, Bcl-xL binds to Bax on the MOM. This duo then travels together towards the cytosol and then separates. The interaction between Bax and Bcl-xL is *via* the BH3 motif of Bax (Edlich et al., 2011). That means before interacting with Bcl-xL, Bax has to undergo certain changes already to expose its BH3 motif. Thus, it is hypothesized that Bcl-xL redirects pre-activated Bax toward cytosol and protects the integrity of MOM.

Even Bax retro-translocation is described in the case of Bcl-xL protein, Bcl-2 and Mcl-1 are likely to share this feature as overexpression of these two Bcl-2 proteins increases the retro-translocation rate of Bax (Edlich et al., 2011). However, as Bcl-2 and Mcl-1 have not been

found or been found in very small quantities in the cytosol (Krajewski et al., 1993; Zhong et al., 2005), it is thought that Bax retro-translocation is mainly assured by Bcl-xL.

1.2.4.4. Activation of Bax/Bak by BH3-only protein

Bax and Bak are kept in check in healthy cells by anti-apoptotic protein *via* direct and indirect inhibition. When presents an apoptotic stimulus, antagonizing capacity of anti-apoptotic proteins might be overcome by BH3-only protein upregulation. An increase of BH3-only sensitizers blocks Bcl-2-like proteins and releases Bax/Bak and BH3-only activators. In turn, BH3-only activators activate Bax/Bak, which then trigger pore formation at MOM (Kim et al., 2006b; Leber et al., 2010).

Altogether, cell fate is determined by a competitive interaction triad between three subgroups of Bcl-2 proteins, which composes a confining system to regulate apoptosis.

1.2.5. MOMP: central regulation of Bcl-2 proteins

Bcl-2 proteins are major regulators of MOM integrity. When MOM becomes permeabilized in a process termed MOM permeabilization (MOMP), intermembrane space proteins are released into the cytosol and initiate, in most cases, a lethal apoptosis cascade. Thus, MOMP represents a highly regulated checkpoint process (Kalkavan and Green, 2018).

1.2.5.1. Characteristics of MOM and MIM

Mitochondrion, a semi-autonomous organelle, is isolated from the cytosol by double membranes: the MOM and MIM. The MOM is a less selective barrier than the MIM. Indeed, ions and small molecules pass freely through pore-forming membrane proteins (porins). Large molecules, including proteins, are imported through special transporters known as translocases. In contrast, the transport through MIM is much more regulated as this membrane is impermeable (O'Rourke, 2007). Molecules, including ions and macromolecules, only cross with specific membrane transport proteins, including uniporters, antiporters, and symporters (Kühlbrandt, 2015). The high selectivity to ions of MIM creates a membrane potential across the MIM with an amplitude of about 180mV (Kamo et al., 1979).

The MOM and MIM delimit three compartments inside each mitochondrion. The innermost part surrounded by the MIM is the mitochondrial matrix. The space between the MOM and MIM is the intermembrane space (IMS). Unlike the MOM, MIM forms special membrane invaginations, extending deeply into the matrix, called cristae. The cristae define a particular compartment called the crista lumen. The crista lumen is isolated from the rest of the IMS by cristae junctions that are narrow constrictions. Most of all components of the electron transport chain and the Adenosine Triphosphate (ATP) synthase are assembled at the membrane of the mitochondrial cristae (Kühlbrandt, 2015). The formation and remodeling of mitochondrial cristae are modulated by the optic atrophy-1 (Opa1) and the complex mitochondrial contact site and cristae organizing system (MICOS). Opa1, a dynamin-like GTPase, oligomerizes between its transmembrane and soluble form and brings two points of cristae junction into juxtaposition (Frezza et al., 2006). The MICOS complex regulates the formation of the cristae junctions and mediates the contact between the MOM and the MIM.

1.2.5.2. MOMP: release of harmful molecules

MOMP is a process that increases the MOM permeability to large molecules. It involves the formation of protein-based pores through the oligomerization of activated Bax and Bak. This process is relatively rapid (just a matter of seconds) and requires approximately 5 minutes to be completed (Rehm et al., 2009).

When the MOM is permeabilized, it was thought that the IMS proteins are freely released to the cytosol. Nonetheless, recent findings suggest that, following the pore formation, the mitochondrial membrane needs to be remodeled to promote efficient IMS protein release (Frezza et al., 2006; Prudent et al., 2015b).

In addition, MIM is also permeabilized following the MOMP, allowing the release of mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) into the cytosol. This process is mediated through Bax/Bak macropore (McArthur et al., 2018; Riley et al., 2018). A recent study from Garcia-Saez team suggests that the protein Bak, rather than Bax, accelerates mtDNA release (Cosentino et al., 2022).

In the following, I will highlight some IMS proteins documentedly released during MOMP.

Cytochrome c

Cytochrome c is a highly conserved hem protein with a small size of about 12kDa. It plays a crucial function as a mobile electron carrier in the electron transport between complexes III and IV of the mitochondrial respiratory chain (Pérez-Mejías et al., 2019). As a component of the electron respiratory chain, cytochrome c is thought to be more distributed in the isolated cristae lumen (Kühlbrandt, 2015). Cytochrome c is rather mobile in the IMS, with only a small fraction bounded to the cardiolipin. That may explain why pore formation alone is not sufficient to trigger efficient cytochrome c release.

Following MOMP, mitochondria cristae are remodeled: individual cristae are fused, and cristae junctions are widened (Scorrano et al., 2002; Germain et al., 2005; Frezza et al., 2006). tBid has been found to weaken oligomers of Opa1, therefore, widen the cristae junctions before cytochrome c release (Frezza et al., 2006). Recent findings hint the cooperation between mitochondria and ER to induce the cristae remodeling upon apoptotic stimuli. A platform connecting ER and mitochondria *via* Drp1 oligomerization is essential to calcium and lipid transfer from the former to the later organelle, which is critical for cristae remodeling (Prudent et al., 2015b).

In the cytosol, cytochrome c binds to Apoptotic protease-activating factor 1 (Apaf-1), which enhances Apaf-1 oligomerization to form apoptosome (Zou et al., 1999). This complex is essential to activate caspase-9 and trigger apoptosis.

Second mitochondria-derived activator of caspase (SMAC)

SMAC, also called DIABLO, is an IMS protein that regulates the lipid synthesis of mitochondria (Paul et al., 2018). During MOMP, SMAC is liberated into cytosol simultaneously with cytochrome c. In the cytosol, it enhances apoptosis reaction by neutralizing the inhibitors of apoptosis protein (IAPs), including the X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis protein (XIAP), cellular IAP1 (cIAP1), and cIAP2 (Du et al., 2000; Verhagen et al., 2000).

Structural study indicates that only dimer forms of SMAC interact with XIAP as mutations that disrupt the dimerization capacity decrease its pro-apoptotic activity. Interaction with XIAP is mediated by the N-terminal motif sequence AVPI (Ala-Val-Pro-Ile). This motif binds to BIR2 and BIR3 of XIAP and releases caspase-3 and caspase-9, respectively (Chai et al., 2000; Srinivasula et al., 2001).

Omi/HtrA2

Omi (also known as HtrA2) is a serine protease principally localized in the IMS. Like SMAC/Diablo, OMI/HtrA2 possesses an IAP-binding motif (AVPI) at the N-terminus. During MOMP, it is released into cytosol with SMAC/Diablo and liberates caspases from their inhibitors (Hegde et al., 2002). Moreover, Omi/HtrA2 may proteolytically cleave IAPs through its protease activity (Yang et al., 2003).

Others

Among IMS proteins found in the cytosol due to MOMP, there are also endonuclease G and apoptosis-inducing factor 1 (AIF-1) (Susin et al., 1999; Li et al., 2001). Subsequently, they

translocate into the nucleus and induce DNA fragmentation and chromatin condensation independently of caspase.

1.2.5.3. MOMP – a no-return point of apoptosis?

MOMP was considered a no-return point of cell death. MOMP leads to cytochrome c release, which launches the caspase activation cascade. Whereas caspase-3 mediated damaging process is considered the major pathway, cells engage to death also *via* caspase non-dependent pathways in the context of MOMP. This phenomenon is conceivably due to the loss of mitochondrial functions or/and release of "cell toxic" agents from mitochondria upon MOMP (Tait and Green, 2008).

Disruption of MOM induces the leak of respiration chain components and regulatory factors, including cytochrome c and AIF. Concurrently, the mitochondrial potential $\Delta\Psi$ m gradually drops, which represses ATP production (Ricci et al., 2004). Besides, other agents that are destructive to other cell components are also found in cytosols upon MOMP. Endonuclease G (EndoG) is a predominant endonuclease in the mitochondrial inner membrane. Following MOMP, EndoG is leaked into the cytosol and then translocated into the nucleus, where it potentially degrades nuclear DNA (Li et al., 2001).

Nonetheless, some evidence shows that, in certain situations, a cell is capable of escaping cell death destiny induced by MOMP. This phenomenon was first described in neurons. Indeed, in sympathetic mature neurons, nerve growth factor (NGF) withdrawal induces MOMP followed by cytochrome c release. However, mitochondria can recover from cytochrome c loss when NGF is replenished before $\Delta\Psi$ m is totally dropped (Martinou et al., 1999; Deshmukh et al., 2000). Partial MOMP can also be produced *in vitro* by the treatment with a sub-lethal dose of BH3 mimetics (Ichim et al., 2015). These observations challenge the traditional notion of MOMP as the ultimate point of apoptosis.

The term "incomplete MOMP" was first utilized for a phenomenon in which MOMP does not lead to cell death. This phenomenon has been described in both physiological and pathological contexts (Ichim et al., 2015; Brokatzky et al., 2019; Berthenet et al., 2020), in both post-mitotic and proliferating cells (Martinou et al., 1999; Colell et al., 2007; Yosefzon et al., 2018).

There are two main scenarios of incomplete MOMP (iMOMP) (Kalkavan and Green, 2018). In certain cases, whereas MOMP occurs widespread in the absence of cell death, some intact mitochondria are escaped and play a role as "remain seeds" to re-establish replacing population. In another case, MOMP happens only in a minor mitochondria population, leading to non-lethal

caspase activation (Figure 7). In both cases, it induces the activation of caspase-3 that may produce critical cellular modifications.



Figure 7. Overview of MOMP scenarios

The permeabilized mitochondria are represented in yellow, and the healthy ones in blue. In response to the apoptotic stimuli, MOMP can occur completely in the mitochondrial population and induce apoptosis. In some exceptional conditions, a minority of mitochondria are preserved contact. Cells can survive in these contexts if caspase activity is inhibited. In the third scenario, a minority of mitochondria are permeabilized in response to sublethal stimuli. This condition does not lead to cell death but activates sublethal caspase activation. Adapted from (Kalkavan and Green, 2018).

1.2.5.4. Incomplete MOMP: physiological contexts

IMOMP is rather a novel concept and has been described recently with the emergence of novel technologies. However, the involvement of sub-lethal caspase-3 activation in physiological processes has been studied for two decades. Indeed, non-apoptosis-related caspase-3 activation has been detected during the differentiation of multiple cell types. It was first observed in the differentiation of lens epithelial cells and erythrocytes, during which caspase activity is required for the enucleation of their cytoplasm (Ishizaki et al., 1998; Zermati et al., 2001; Carlile et al., 2004). This was considered a "benign" form of apoptosis, which was used to "destroy" some intracellular organelles or structures with "delayed" cell death. In later publications, caspase-3 activation was also documented in the long-lived cells. According to Fernando and colleagues, caspase-3 promotes myogenesis *via* proteolytic activating the protein mammalian sterile twenty-like kinase (Mst1), which, in turn, activates the p38 MAPK pathway (Fernando et al., 2002).

Recent evidence suggests that iMOMP plays an important role in regulating immune responses to microbial infection (Brokatzky et al., 2019). On the one hand, MOMP leads to mtDNA release into the cytosol, activating the cyclic guanosine monophosphate/adenosine monophosphate synthase/stimulator of interferon genes (cGAS/STING) pathway and promoting the interferon production (McArthur et al., 2018; Riley et al., 2018). On the other hand, caspase-activated DNAse also induces interferon secretion via the STING pathway (Brokatzky et al., 2019). Nonetheless, in contrast, full activation of caspase-3 suppresses the cGAS/STING activation, suggesting that iMOMP is essential to regulate innate immune responses (Rongvaux et al., 2014; White et al., 2014).

Non-lethal caspase-3 activation is also detected in the neuron, a very long-lived cell type. It was first described in an axon fine-tuning process called axon pruning. This process occurs at the late embryonic or early postnatal stage to remove collateral extensions with improper connectivity. Caspase-3 modulates the axon pruning of neural cells of the peripheral nervous system (PNS) (Nikolaev et al., 2009; Simon et al., 2012; Cusack et al., 2013; Unsain et al., 2013). Otherwise, the role of caspase in axonal network fine-tuning in the central nervous system is less established. Recently, Gu et al. reported local caspase-3 activation in the axon of spinal cord neurons of post-natal mice without detectable signals in the cell body. Inhibition of caspase-3 activation by *bax/bak* double KO (DKO) led to a less tailored network of neuron branches, resulting in corticospinal circuit anomalies and impaired skilled movement in adult mice (Gu et al., 2017). Caspase-3 has been found to refine more "delicate" structures of neurons

as protein structure at the synapse terminal during synapse maturation. In the PNS, caspase-3 fine-tunes the post-synaptic neurotransmitter receptor network. During development, the nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (AchR), produced abundantly at the early stage, is partly eliminated *via* caspase-3 mediated Dishevelled (Dvl1) activation (Wang et al., 2014).

Even confined and dynamic signal of active caspase-3 has not yet been detected in the synapse by live imaging, an emergence of studies demonstrates the involvement of caspase-3 in synaptic functions and plasticity. The role of caspase-3 is highlighted in a process named long-term depression (LTD). It involves synaptic strength reduction in response to repeat and durable neural stimulations and is widely associated with spatial learning, memory formation, and learning processes (Whitlock et al., 2006). This phenomenon is well described in the glutaminergic synapse. Upon long-term exposure to glutamate, caspase-3 modulates postsynaptic structure, including α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole propionic acid receptor (AMPAR) decrease at synapse surface and dendritic spine remodeling. Caspase-3 promotes AMPAR internalization through a not yet defined mechanism and also directly cleaves AMPAR subunits (Chan et al., 1999; Li et al., 2010; Gibon et al., 2016; Henson et al., 2017). Besides, caspase-3 induced dendritic spine density reduction and spine shape modification into a more thin long-form (Guo et al., 2016).

All studies mentioned above demonstrated the non-apoptotic roles of caspase-3 using pharmacological and/or genetic approaches. Active caspase-3 signals were rarely directly detected, even shown in rare cases, only in fixed cell cultures or tissues. That induced a lack of comprehension of the dynamics of non-canonical caspase-3 activation and omitted the slight signals, which might be under the detectable threshold of these methods. An adaptive and more sensitive tool to follow the real-time kinetics of caspase-3 activation in live cells in general and in developing neural cells, in particular, has become an urge in order to deepen our knowledge about the roles as well molecular mechanisms of this phenomenon.

With advances in fluorescence-based biosensors, our knowledge gap started to fill. Two prominent indicators of caspase activity have been developed, the caspase-3 activity indicator (C3AI) and the fluorescence resonance energy transfer (FRET)-based sensor for activated caspase-3 (SCAT3) monitoring. C3AI is a switch-on fluorescent-base indicator containing a circularly permuted non-fluorescent Venus. When the linker bearing a sequence of Asp-Glu-Val-Asp (DEVD) is cleaved due to caspase-3 activity, the indicator rapidly becomes fluorescent, reflecting caspase activation (Zhang et al., 2013). SCAT3 contains a peptide sequence of the enhanced cyan fluorescent protein (ECFP) used as the donor coupled with the

Venus used as the receiver. Two fluorescent proteins are linked by the DEVD peptide sequence (Takemoto et al., 2003). When caspase-3 is active, two fluorescent proteins are separated, disrupting the energy transfer and reducing the emission ratio between the receiver and the donor. Thus, caspase-3 activity is reported *via* Venus/ECFP emission ratio. As a FRET-based method, SCAT3 is more sensitive to small changes in caspase-3 activity without potential bias from background effects. This construction was used in the study of Campbell and Okamoto, in which they reported a transient slight caspase-3 activation at the branching point of the immature retinal ganglion cells (RGC), recorded shortly before or immediately after the formation of a newly tip (Campbell and Okamoto, 2013). This result supports the physiological role of caspase-3 in the axon branching and pathfinding process in the developing neurons, which has been hinted in the other studies (Verma, 2005; Pinan-Lucarre et al., 2012; Katow et al., 2017).

1.2.5.5. Incomplete MOMP in the pathological conditions Cancer

To promote their growth and transformation, cancer cells need to block apoptosis. Resensitizing tumor cells to apoptotic stimuli is a prominent therapeutic strategy. However, cells may still escape their perishing fate in certain conditions. In fact, under sub-lethal stress, MOMP may occur incompletely, allowing some mitochondria to remain unpermeabilized (Tait et al., 2010; Ichim et al., 2015). However, the survival cells bear unrepairable cellular damage, especially nuclear and mitochondrial DNA impairments. This genomic instability caused by non-lethal caspase-3 is responsible for cancer relapse, metastasis, and therapeutic resistance *via* boosting carcinogenesis and tumor invasiveness (Liu et al., 2015; Berthenet et al., 2020).

Neurodegenerative disorders

Neurodegenerative disorders, including Alzheimer's disease (AD), Huntington's disease (HD), Parkinson's disease (PD), and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), are caused by the loss of a particular neuron population *via* apoptosis. These diseases are often the result of mutations, acquired or hereditary, in one or several genes leading to structural or functional modifications and triggering cell death (Mattson, 2000; Gorman, 2008). The lesions provoked by the neuron loss engender the selection of disease symptoms on the motive and cognitive functions. Caspase-3 activation is common in these neurodegenerative diseases as a marker of apoptosis (Mattson, 2000). Interestingly, multiple proteins linked directly to the pathology of these diseases are also substrates of caspase-3. Recent findings on this matter are summarized below.

Alzheimer's disease

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a common disorder of cognitive function loss. Its prevalence increases with aging. AD pathology is characterized by the overproduction of amyloid-beta (A β) plaques or/and aggregation of tau to form neurofibrillary tangles (Bloom, 2014).

A β is a mix of 38 to 43 amino acid peptides derived from its large precursor termed β -amyloid precursor protein (APP). APP is a transmembrane protein type I, ubiquitously expressed in the neurons. In non-pathological conditions, APP undergoes a series of cleavage by α - and β -secretase that produces non-toxic soluble fragments into the extracellular matrix (O'Brien and Wong, 2011). In contrast, if the sequential cleavage of APP is initiated by β -secretase instead of α -secretase, proteolytic cleavage by γ -secretase will occur. This abnormal process produces pathogenic A β peptide that then aggregates to form insoluble A β plaques. The excess of A β production in the early-onset genetic-related cases is usually linked to mutations in the APP gene itself or two other genes coding for presenilin-1 and -2, components of γ -secretase (Zhang et al., 2011).

Molecular mechanisms linking presenilin-1 and -2 to the overproduction of A β have not been well understood. Notwithstanding, mutations in presenilin-1 and -2 present the most common cause of autosomal dominant AD. Data from in vitro and in vivo from *presenilin* KO mice show that loss of presenilin induces anomalies of γ -secretase functions (Elder et al., 2010). Presenilin is likely required for proper γ -secretase cleavage of APP. Interestingly, both presenilin-1 and-2 can be cleaved by caspase-3 (Kim et al., 1997).

Another potential target of caspase-3 during the AD is Golgi-associated, gamma adaptin ear containing ARF binding protein 3 (GGA3). GGA3 is an adaptor protein interacting with β -secretase, critical for the sorting, trafficking, and degradation of β -secretase. It is inactivated by caspase-3-induced cleavage (Tesco et al., 2007). That means under caspase-3 activation, β -secretase is stabilized, enhancing the production of A β .

Noteworthy, active caspase-3 is likely to accumulate in the synapse fraction of AD patients' brains (Louneva et al., 2008). Altogether, these observations raise a question if, at the early stage of AD, caspase-3 is locally activated, notably in the synapse, which enhances the progress of the disease.

Parkinson's disease

Parkinson's disease (PD) is a motion disturbing disease created by dopaminergic neuron loss in the substantia nigra region of the brainstem (Dauer and Przedborski, 2003). Parkin, a ubiquitin E3 protein ligase, is important to the survival of the dopaminergic neuron population in the brainstem. Loss-of-function mutation of Parkin is a common cause of PD (Kilarski et al., 2012). Parkin also possesses a cleavage site for caspase-3 and is proteolytically cut during apoptosis (Kahns et al., 2002).

Huntington's disease

Huntington's disease (HD) is a complex neurodegenerative pathology characterized by cognitive degeneration, movement disorder, and personality changes. This disease is caused by inherited mutations in the gene coding for protein Huntingtin (HTT), which supplies the N-terminus of protein with repeated CAG sequence. It results in an abnormal polyglutamine sequence at the N-terminus of HTT (Saudou and Humbert, 2016). The mechanism of HD progression remains unclear as HTT is a ubiquitous protein with a complex range of functions (Cattaneo et al., 2005).

Interestingly, HTT contains multiple consensus caspase-3 cleavage sites. Both wild-type and HD mutant forms of HTT are cleaved by caspase-3 (Kim et al., 2001; Wellington et al., 2002). However, cleavage in mutant HTT results in toxic fragments. N-fragment containing polyQ sequence translocates into the nucleus, leading to transcriptional deregulation and neural death (Saudou et al., 1998). It also induces signaling dysregulation, mitochondria dysfunction, and autophagy (Borrell-Pagès et al., 2006). Recent findings show that even C-terminal fragment from proteolytic cleavage is also harmful to the host cell. This fragment inactivates Dynamin 1 at the ER, which results in ER perturbation and cell death (El-Daher et al., 2015). Remarkably, caspase-related fragments are present in the brain of HD patients in the early stage, before neurodegeneration onset (Wellington et al., 2002). Inhibition of caspase-3 attenuates neural toxicity and cell death (Wellington et al., 2000).

Altogether, these findings hint potentially a novel role of caspase-3 in the progression of neurodegenerative diseases. Activation of caspase-3 may not only result from pathology development, the marker of neural loss but also functions as a pathogenic factor. Slight, locally active caspase-3 signals caused by cellular stress at early-stage lesions may create a positive feedback loop that amplifies and aggravates cellular damages.

1.2.5.6. Mechanism of iMOMP

Permeabilization of a population of mitochondria

The molecular mechanisms of iMOMP remain elusive. Tait and his colleagues propose a noticeable hypothesis based on the heterogeneous distribution of Bcl-2 anti- and pro-apoptotic proteins at the mitochondrial. According to this model, Bcl-2 proteins are not disposed equivalently between individual mitochondria. Consequently, mitochondria harboring high amounts of anti-apoptotic proteins, such as Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL, would be protected from Bax and Bak-induced permeabilization, whereas mitochondria deprived of apoptosis inhibitors would be privileged prey for Bax and Bak (Tait et al., 2010). Recently, the inter-mitochondrial heterogeneity of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins has been directly visualized using CRISPR-Cas9 generated knock-in strategy. In these experiments, the sequence coding for the fluorescent protein mCherry was put in the N-terminus part of *Bcl2, Bclx*, and *Mcl1* loci (Cao et al., 2022). In such a way, Cao and colleagues demonstrated that these three anti-apoptotic proteins have heterogeneous distribution at the mitochondrial level. Interestingly, this heterogeneity was abolished in hyper-fused mitochondria suggesting that an "internal" Bcl-2 circuit at MOM may exist to obtain a more "homogenous" anti-apoptotic distribution and efficient protection.

The mechanism allowing such heterogeneity is still unclear. It might involve a signal to recruit Bax/Bak to a specific population of mitochondria and/or a signal to shift anti-apoptotic proteins either to another mitochondrial pool or the cytosol. In line with this, the retromer is a system conceivably able to mediate the translocation of anti-apoptotic proteins to distinct mitochondrial populations. Indeed, a recent study showed that Bcl-xL forms a complex with VPS35/VPS26 retromer proteins. This complex promotes the mitochondrial localization of Bcl-xL (Farmer et al., 2019). Thus, a signal may be present at the mitochondria to recruit this Bcl-xL-retromer complex. Anti-apoptotic proteins might also be eliminated from mitochondria through Mitochondrial-anchored protein ligase (MAPL)-mediated mitochondrial-derived vesicles, a structure transferring MOM proteins from the mitochondria to the peroxisome (Neuspiel et al., 2008).

In mature neurons, moderate Bax activation is observed in response to N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor-dependent long-term depression. Interestingly, in this case, translocation of Bax to mitochondria could not be detected, suggesting that only a minor fraction of Bax, already present at the level of the mitochondria, was activated. Alternatively, Bax translocation might be too low to be detected with current methods (Jiao and Li, 2011).

Recent work also suggested a potential role of mitochondria network dynamics on iMOMP regulation. In this study, iMOMP was observed selectively in small fragmented mitochondria resulting from Drp1-mediated fission. Accordingly, mitochondrial fusion induced by Mitofusin inhibits the phenomenon of iMOMP (Cao et al., 2022). This observation may give an explanation for local caspase-3 activation in the neuron projections. To freely enter and travel along the narrow space of the axon and the dendrites, mitochondria are scissored into small individuals. In addition, the fusion rate in the axon is kept low to maintain this fragmentation-preferred condition. That clearly creates an environment to produce and maintain intermitochondria Bcl-2 heterogeneity required to trigger iMOMP.

Preservation of healthy mitochondria under iMOMP

For a cell to survive and recover under iMOMP, a population of mitochondria must be protected and preserved. These remaining healthy mitochondria play as the seeds to replenish and recreate the mitochondrial network (Tait et al., 2010).

The permeabilization of mitochondria has been described as a rather rapid and complete process (Goldstein et al., 2000). Actually, the propagation of cytochrome c-release waves has been reported during apoptosis (Lartigue et al., 2008; Cheng and Ferrell, 2018). Such propagation of cytochrome c into the cytosol seems to be independent of pro-apoptotic proteins Bax and Bak, and the exact mechanisms are still a matter of debate (Lartigue et al., 2008). While cytochrome c is unlikely to be capable of self-amplify its own release from neighboring mitochondria, two potential candidates were proposed: calcium signaling and the caspase pathway. Indeed, Ca²⁺ may play a role in this respect. Aside from cytochrome c and cognate apoptogenic agents, depolarized mitochondria initiate Ca²⁺ waves and trigger the depolarization of surrounding mitochondria via MPTP (Pacher and Hajnóczky, 2001; Ziegler et al., 2021). Cytochrome c also directly interacts with IP₃R and induces ER calcium efflux (Boehning et al., 2003). Concurrently, cytochrome c release activates effector caspases, including caspase-3 and caspase-7, that process and redistribute certain BH3-only to the MOMP and amply the phenomenon (Lartigue et al., 2008; Shelton et al., 2009).

Even though cytochrome c triggers the self-amplification loops of MOMP in an indirect way, rapid degradation of cytochrome c is presumably an efficient strategy to prevent the complete MOMP. Indeed, in post-mitotic neurons, an E3 ligase, referred to as Cullin 9 (CUL9) or Parkinlike cytoplasmic protein (PARC), was reported to mediate cytosolic cytochrome c degradation, suggesting that the propagation of cytosolic cytochrome c may be blocked by proteasomemediated degradation (Gama et al., 2014).

1.2.6. Regulation of Bcl-2 proteins by post-translational modification

The activity of Bcl-2 proteins is controlled by posttranslational modifications (PTMs), including phosphorylation, ubiquitination, and deamidation. Accordingly, these modifications represent a way for rapid regulation, either promoting or inhibiting the activities of Bcl-2 proteins.

Besides, Bcl-2 protein activities are also regulated by their binding partners. For instance, the anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-2 is inverted into a pro-apoptotic protein via binding to the nuclear hormone receptor 77 (Nur77). Indeed, Nur77 binds to the N-terminal loop of Bcl-2 and exposes its BH3 motif on the surface. This conformational modified Bcl-2 then behaves as a BH3-only sensitizer to activate Bax/Bak proteins (Lin et al., 2004). Bcl-xL activity is also regulated by its binding partner, E2F1. When accumulated at the mitochondrial, E2F1 stabilizes the mitochondrial localization of Bcl-xL and dampens its anti-apoptotic function (Vuillier et al., 2018).

Here, we review some documented PTMs of key Bcl-2 proteins focusing on the anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-xL.

1.2.6.1. Phosphorylation

Phosphorylation of anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-2 proteins

Phosphorylation of anti-apoptotic protein can promote or inhibit its effects depending on the position of phosphorylation. It has been shown that phosphorylation in the flexible loop situated between the BH3 and BH4 motifs is important for the anti-apoptotic function. This region is present in Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, and Mcl-1. Phosphorylation at the flexible loop of Bcl-2, especially at Ser70, is necessary for its full potent anti-apoptotic activity (May et al., 1994; Ito et al., 1997). Ser70 undergoes a dynamic process of phosphorylation and dephosphorylation mediated by protein kinase C α (PKC α) and protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) (Deng et al., 1998). In various conditions, for instance, stimulation by paclitaxel or microtubule inhibitors, Bcl-2 can be phosphorylated on multiple sites of its flexible loop, including Ser70, Thr69, and Ser87. This hyperphosphorylation form of Bcl-2 also promotes its anti-apoptotic activities (Deng et al., 2004).

Unlike Bcl-2, phosphorylation at the unstructured loop induced by taxol treatment inhibits the anti-apoptotic function of Bcl-xL (Basu and Haldar, 2003). This modification is mediated by

Jun N-terminal Kinase (JNK). Later, phosphorylation at this site is shown to play a role in the G2 checkpoint that induces G2 arrest in response to DNA damage (Wang et al., 2012a). In this context, this phosphorylation is induced by other kinases, including Mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK9)/JNK2 or even Polo-like kinase (PLK) 1/3. Other phosphorylation sites identified out of the flexible loop include Thr47 and Thr115 in response to DNA damage by JNK (Kharbanda et al., 2000), Ser14 (residing in the BH4 motif) by oxidative stress-activated Mst1 in cardiac myocytes (Del Re et al., 2014), and Ser73 by cyclin-dependent kinase 2 (Cdk2) in the kidney cell (Seng et al., 2016). All these phosphorylations perturb the anti-apoptotic activity of Bcl-xL and result in the activation of apoptosis.

Mcl-1 has a PEST domain at the N-terminus, which is a region rich in Proline, Glutamate, Serine, and Threonine, and contributes to the shorter half-life of Mcl-1 (2-4 hours). Accordingly, PEST region phosphorylation regulates the stability of Mcl-1 (Domina et al., 2004). Mcl-1 can be phosphorylated at Thr92 and Thr163 by Ras-Raf-extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) to promote its stability and anti-apoptotic potential (Ding et al., 2008) or at Ser159 by glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK-3) leading to its degradation (Maurer et al., 2006; Wang et al., 2013). Recent findings presented a novel degradation-independent function of Mcl-1 phosphorylation induced by histone deacetylase inhibitors (HDACi). Mcl-1 phosphorylation induced by HDACi through GSK inhibits its interaction with BH3-only protein, sensitizing it to apoptosis (Tong et al., 2018).

Phosphorylation of anti-survival Bcl-2 proteins

Bax phosphorylation usually prevents its activation and its apoptotic function. Phosphorylation at Ser184 in its C-terminal TM motif by protein kinase B (PKB) dampens its heterodimerization with Mcl-1, Bcl-xL and A1, therefore decreasing its translocation to the mitochondria and thus inactivating (Gardai et al., 2004; Garenne et al., 2016). This phosphorylation is also mediated by the protein kinase C ζ (PKC ζ) (Xin et al., 2007). Reversely, dephosphorylation of this site by PP2A disrupts the interaction between Bax and Bcl-2 and induces the activation of Bax at MOM (Xin and Deng, 2006). Furthermore, such phosphorylation is likely to convert Bax into anti-apoptotic protein as it promotes Bax binding to activator BH3-only proteins in solution and prevents their pro-apoptotic function as described in Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, and Mcl-1 (Kale et al., 2018a). Conversely, Bax can be activated by phosphorylation at Ser163 by GSK3 β or JNK (Linseman et al., 2004; Kim et al., 2006a). In healthy cells, Bak is also kept under inactive form by phosphorylation. Bak activation usually involves a dephosphorylation process. In the initial step of activation, Bak undergoes dephosphorylation at Tyr108, which is necessary for exposure of its N-terminal and consecutive oligomerization. Otherwise, this modification is not sufficient for the entire activation of Bak (Fox et al., 2010). The second dephosphorylation site required for its oligomerization is Ser117, which is located in the hydrophobic groove. This dephosphorylation, mediated by PP2A, gives activator BH3-only proteins access to the hydrophobic groove of Bak, which induces conformational changes and oligomerization (Azad et al., 2012). A year later, it was shown that the dephosphorylation of Bak on Tyr110 was also important its activation (Azad and Storey, 2013).

Recent studies show that Bok, as well as Bax and Bak, are targets of the kinase GSK3 α/β . The phosphorylation induced by GSK3 confines the level of protein Bok (Onyeagucha et al., 2017). However, the phosphorylation sites and their mechanism for protein regulation remain to be discovered.

1.2.6.2. Ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation

Ubiquitination is the process in which ubiquitin is added to the substrate protein. It allows directing the targeted protein to the degradation process mediated by the ubiquitin-proteasome system (Ciechanover and Schwartz, 1998). Besides its role in protein quantity regulation, it also plays major roles in non-proteolytic processes, including assembly of a multiprotein complex, protein internalization, and DNA repair (Popovic et al., 2014). The Bcl-2 protein level is also under regulation by ubiquitination-proteasomal degradation.

Ubiquitination-mediated degradation of pro-survival Bcl-2 proteins

The first study put in evidence the regulation of Bcl-2 *via* ubiquitination mediated proteasome degradation was realized by Dimeler and his colleagues. This study suggests that Bcl-2 degradation is induced by ubiquitination of putative MAP kinase phosphorylation sites of Bcl-2, including Thr56, 74, and Ser 87. Indeed, when these sites are phosphorylated, the degradation of this anti-apoptotic is inhibited (Dimmeler et al., 1999). A recent study identified the implication of XIAP, a caspase ubiquitin-protein ligase, in the degradation of Bcl-2. In fact, this process involves a mitochondrial protein, ARTS. Upon apoptotic stimuli, ARTS recruits XIAP to mitochondria and forms a ternary complex with Bcl-2 enhancing the ubiquitination of Lys17 and thus its degradation (Edison et al., 2017). A recent study showed that Parkin, an E3 ubiquitin ligase, mediates mono-ubiquitination of Bcl-2, stabilizing the protein and increasing

its amount. This effect, which is opposite from the one of poly-ubiquitination, is thought to be the mechanism of autophagy regulation by parkin (Chen et al., 2010).

The Bcl-xL expression level is strictly regulated by ubiquitin-mediated proteasome degradation. In response to apoptotic stimuli, the Bcl-xL level is down-regulated by the proteasome to trigger apoptosis (Park and Lee, 2009; Kajihara et al., 2014). It has been found that phosphorylation of Ser62 triggers its polyubiquitination and, therefore, degradation. Protein phosphatase 6 opposes this action of JNK by dephosphorylating this Ser (Kajihara et al., 2014). Parkin also binds directly to Bcl-xL. However, this interaction enhances Bcl-xL ubiquitination-mediated degradation (Gong et al., 2016). Furthermore, Bcl-xL is also regulated by ERAD. RNF183, a novel membrane-spanning RING finger protein, is induced by ER stress. This upregulation increases apoptosis through polyubiquitination-regulated degradation of Bcl-xL (Wu et al., 2018).

Hitherto, four different E3 ubiquitin-ligase have been found to ubiquitinate and regulate the level of protein Mcl-1 directly. The first identified is Mcl-1 ubiquitin ligase 3, or Mule. Five lysine sites have been described as Mule targets, including Lys 5, 40, 136, 194, and 197. This process is indispensable for DNA damage-induced apoptosis (Zhong et al., 2005). Other E3 ligases implicating in Mcl-1 proteasome-mediated degradation are SCF^{β -TrCP} (β -TrCP for beta transducing repeats containing protein) (Ding et al., 2008), SCF^{Fbw7} (Fbw7 for F-box and WD repeat domain-containing protein-7) (Inuzuka et al., 2011), and Trim17 (Tripartite motif-containing 17) (Magiera et al., 2013). The ubiquitination function of both β -TrCP and Fbw7 is dependent on phosphorylation induced by GSK3. Indeed, phosphorylation at Ser153 and/or Ser159 combined with Thr163 is necessary for the activity of the two ligases (Ding et al., 2008; Inuzuka et al., 2011). On the other hand, ubiquitination of Mcl-1 can be reversed by the deubiquitinase (DUB) called ubiquitin-specific peptidase 9 X-linked (USP9X) (Schwickart et al., 2010).

Ubiquitination-mediated degradation of pro-apoptotic multi-motif Bcl-2 proteins

Like Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins, pro-apoptotic proteins are also under regulation of ubiquitinmediated degradation. The proteasome inhibition leads to the accumulation of Bax in the mitochondria and the cytosol and subsequently induces cytochrome c release (Li and Dou, 2000). The ubiquitin ligase Parkin is also shown to ubiquitinate Bax and maintain its basal level (Johnson et al., 2012). A recent study suggests that, in response to mitophagy, Parkin also inhibits Bax-mediated apoptosis in a ubiquitin-independent manner. The mechanism of this inhibition is still unknown (Bernardini et al., 2019).

Parkin not only interacts with Bax but also with Bak. Upon mitophagy, Parkin ubiquitinates Bak at Lys113 residue in its hydrophobic groove surface. This ubiquitination impairs its activation process and inhibits the formation of oligomers (Bernardini et al., 2019).

Under normal conditions, Bok stability is dependent on its interaction with IP₃Rs. Unbound Bok is ubiquitinated and degraded by the proteasome (Schulman et al., 2016). Furthermore, Bok degradation is mediated by the ERAD system. It involves E3 ligase AMFR/gp78 and VCP/p97 (Llambi et al., 2016).

1.2.6.3. Deamidation

Deamidation is a process in which the side-chain amino group (-NH₂) of asparaginyl and glutaminyl residues is removed to form aspartyl and glutamyl, respectively. This process alters the structure and function of proteins. Regulation by deamidation is likely an exclusive feature of Bcl-xL as it contains four Asn residues in the flexible loop, unlike Bcl-2, which does not have any. Among these four Asn residues, two potential targets of deamidation are Asn52 and Asn66. Upon exposure to DNA damaging agents such as etoposide or cisplatin, Bcl-xL is deaminated at these two positions, which decrease its anti-apoptotic propriety (Deverman et al., 2002). Mutations converting asparagine into alanine residues increase Bcl-xL anti-apoptotic function.

The decrease of Bcl-xL anti-apoptotic activities induced by deamidation may be mediated in two ways. Firstly, deamidation at Asn52 and Asn66 leads to exposure of a PEST sequence, which is a target for calpain-mediated degradation. This process, therefore, diminishes the cellular amount of Bcl-xL (Dho et al., 2013). Secondly, it has been suggested that deamidation of the two mentioned residues generates iso-Asp52 and 66. This latter form of Bcl-xL losses its capacity to sequester its binding partners, including Bim and Puma (Zhao et al., 2007).

Deamidation of Bcl-xL may be a potential target for cancer therapy. Accordingly, deamidation is a mechanism for cancer cells to gain resistance to apoptosis (Takehara and Takahashi, 2003). This process can be regulated by retinoblastoma protein (Rb), a tumor suppressor. Rb suppresses the Bcl-xL deamidation and its calpain-mediated degradation. The activity of Rb is, in turn, regulated by its phosphorylation status. In fact, activation of p53 leads to the inactivation of cyclin-dependent kinase (Cdk), therefore keeping Rb under the hypophosphorylated form, the active form for its Bcl-xL deamidation inhibition (Deverman et al., 2002).

1.3. Caspase family – effectors of apoptosis

In metazoans, apoptotic mechanisms are evolutionarily conserved and allow multicellular organisms to preserve tissue homeostasis (Ameisen, 2002). Ced-3 was the first apoptosis executioner discovered in *Caenorhabditis elegans* (Ellis and Horvitz, 1986). Its first mammalian homologs, the interleukin-1 β -converting enzyme in humans and nedd-2 in mice, were described shortly after (Yuan et al., 1993). Homologs of these proteins were also found in insects, namely Dcp-1 and Drice in Drosophila. These proteins were then named caspases, which stands for Cysteine Aspartyl-Specific Proteinases, reflecting their specificity for sites containing aspartic acid peptide bonds, which they cleave through the cysteine present in their active site. So far, about 15 caspase family members have been described in humans and mice (Shalini et al., 2015). Of note, in mammals, certain caspases are also implicated in inflammation. In this respect, it has been found that a given caspase can contribute to either apoptosis or inflammation, but not both (Martinon and Tschopp, 2004; Shalini et al., 2015). In the limit of my thesis, I mention only the apoptotic caspases.

1.3.1. Classification and structure of apoptotic caspases.

Apoptotic caspases, including those in humans, are classified into two groups: the initiators (caspase-8, -9, and -10) and the executioners (caspase-3, -6, and -7). These proteases are synthesized as proteolytically inactive zymogens. The inactive linear caspases contain a prodomain, followed by a large p20 subunit and a p10 small subunit (Figure 8). Two subunits are connected by a linker. Activation of the pro-caspase generally involves the removal of the two-subunit linker and the pro-domain. The two subunits are separated and then dimerized (Fuentes-Prior and Salvesen, 2004).



Figure 8. Domain structures of human apoptosis caspases.

Human apoptosis caspases are divided into two groups: initiators and effectors. All caspases possess a large subunit (green box) and a small subunit (yellow box). Initiator caspases have the DED-DED (blue box) or CARD (mauve box) domain at the N-terminus to interact with the caspase activation platform.

1.3.1.1. Initiator caspases

Initiator caspases include caspase-2, -8, -9, and -10. These members do not directly induce cellular modifications in apoptosis but rather function as sensors of apoptotic stress. Upon cell death stimuli, initiators, presenting as inactive zymogens, become active and activate the executioners.

The initiator caspases comprise a long pro-domain in the N-terminus, upstream of the conserved region encoding the large and small subunits of the active site. The pro-domain contains a specific sequence for adaptor protein binding, which is critical for the activation and catalytic activities of the host protein. Caspase-9 bears the caspase recruitment domain (CARD) motif, permitting it to interact with Apaf-1 (Chou et al., 1998). Caspase-8 and -10 possess the death effector domain (DED) motif, allowing their interaction with the Fas-associated *via* death domain (FADD) (Yao et al., 2007).

Initiator caspases can self-activate *via* autocatalysis. However, additional interactions with an activating protein platform are usually required to accelerate the activation process. For instance, the activation rate is several orders of magnitude higher when caspase-9 is docked in a supramolecular complex referred to as the apoptosome compared to the free form (Rodriguez

and Lazebnik, 1999). In this respect, two well-known activation platforms of initiator caspases are the death-inducing signaling complex (DISC) and the apoptosome complex.

Apoptosome comprises the apoptotic protease-activating factor 1 (Apaf-1), cytochrome c, and the cofactor dATP/ATP. Caspase-9 is recruited to the apoptosome through homophilic interaction between the CARD motif of caspase-9 with the one of Apaf-1 (Zhou et al., 1999). The pro-domain containing the CARD motif is unlikely to be cleaved during the activation process of caspase-9. After being processed, active caspase-9 is likely to continue binding to the apoptosome complex through the CARD motif and execute its catalytic activities in the holoenzyme complex with apoptosome (Rodriguez and Lazebnik, 1999; Li et al., 2017).

On the other hand, caspase-8 contains tandem DED motifs in its pro-domain and is activated by a different platform, the Death-inducing signaling complex (DISC). The DISC is composed of a transmembrane death receptor, such as Fas (also called CD95 or APO-1), the protein adaptor FADD, and caspase-8. When activated, Fas receptors cluster and recruit FADD *via* hemophilic interaction between the death domain (DD). Consecutively, pro-caspase-8 is recruited to the Fas-FADD complex *via* interaction between the DED-DED motif. As a result, the DISC brings multiple molecules of pro-caspase-8 together to enhance their activation *via* autocatalysis. That also favors the dimerization of caspase-8 (Oberst et al., 2010). Full activated dimer leaves the DISC complex and executes its activities in the cytosol.

The activation process of caspase-2 and -10 is less known. Even containing the CARD motif, caspase-2 activation is not mediated by apoptosome but by p53-induced protein with a death domain (PIDD) platform named PIDDosome (Tinel and Tschopp, 2004). The PIDDosome is composed of an adaptor protein RAIDD and the PIDD. RAIDD presents a CARD motif that recruits the caspase-2, but also a DD that is thought to bind to the PIDD. The structure and molecular mechanism of PIDDosome remain unknown. Caspase-10 is activated by the DISC complex as caspase-8, its function and downstream is otherwise unclear and controversial (Sprick et al., 2002; Horn et al., 2017; Mohr et al., 2018).

1.3.1.2. Executor caspases

Executor caspases are composed of caspase-3, -6 and -7. These proteins have a large subset of substrates and are responsible for almost cellular modifications during apoptosis.

Executor caspases have a short or even absent pro-domain. Unlike the initiators, executor caspases, lacking a proper pro-domain, can dimerize shortly after being synthesized. However, the linker region between the large and small subunits prevents their substrates access to the

catalytic center. Removal of the linker is performed by initiator caspases, such as caspase-8 and -9 induced conformational changes of the active site (Kumar, 2007).

1.3.2. Caspase substrates

Several hundreds of proteins are cleaved by caspases during apoptosis, but only a small proportion is considered biological significant for cell remodeling (Julien and Wells, 2017). Among the most well-known targets of effector caspases are cytoskeletal proteins, including actin and tubulin (Mashima et al., 1999; Sokolowski et al., 2014), and nuclear envelope proteins, including lamins (Slee et al., 2001; Raz et al., 2006).

So far, an exhaustive view of the specific roles of each member of the caspase family is lacking. The precise map of their actual substrates also remains to be determined, although the preferred cleavage sites of each caspase were identified by proteomic studies. Caspase-3 and -7 are highly similar in terms of structure and substrate specificity. Both share the DEVD sequence as a preferential cleavage site. However, caspase-3 was more efficient than caspase-7 in cleaving well-known substrates such as Bid, XIAP, and caspase-6. Moreover, the amplification of the apoptotic cascade through the caspase-9 feeding loop depends on caspase-3 but not on caspase-7 (Walsh et al., 2008).

In the developing system, caspase-3 and -7 are the main caspase effectors. The redundancy of caspase-3 and -7 is clearly dependent on multiple factors, including the genetic background. *Casp3* null mice with 129/SvJ strain genetic background die at the embryonic state with hyperplasia in the brain (Kuida et al., 1996). However, under the C57BL/6 background, *casp3*-null mice are *via*ble (Lakhani, 2006). Casp7-null mice also develop normally without any anomalies. The DKO mice of casp3 and casp7 under C57Bl/6 background die rapidly after birth due to cardiac malformation.

Caspase-6 has VEHD as its preferential cleavage sequence, different from caspase-3 and -7 (Thornberry et al., 1997). The role of caspase-6 in apoptosis has not been well described. Active caspase-6 mediates nuclear lamin cleavage, inducing DNA fragmentation and nucleus shrinkage (Lazebnik et al., 1994; Takahashi et al., 1996). It has been shown to involve in stress-induced cell death in neurons (LeBlanc et al., 1999; Guo et al., 2006; Shabanzadeh et al., 2015). Noteworthy, recent findings connect caspase-6 to innate immune response and inflammasome activation (Zheng et al., 2020). That suggests a cross-talk may exist between two distinct groups of caspase.

In fact, the subset of substrates of effector caspase may depend on cellular context (Kuranaga and Miura, 2007). Indeed, during non-apoptotic caspase activation, cleavage of caspase targets remains strictly controlled in time and space, avoiding detrimental cell death. For instance, in erythropoiesis, the transcription factor GATA-1 is protected from caspase-mediated proteolysis by the chaperon protein Hsp70 (De Maria et al., 1999; Ribeil et al., 2007).

1.3.3. Caspase regulation

1.3.3.1. Caspase activation: the intrinsic and extrinsic pathways

Caspase activation is a general term used to indicate the cascade of activation leading to the ultimate activation of effector caspases; it generally mentions the activation of caspase3/7. As the executioners of apoptosis, whose activation can lead to broad and often non-reversible cellular damages, caspase activation is strictly regulated. On the other hand, caspase activation needs to be connected to a vast of cellular signaling to create appropriate responses to different stresses and conditions in which apoptosis is necessary.

The caspase activation cascade occurs *via* two broadly recognized pathways, referred to as extrinsic and intrinsic. In the extrinsic pathway, stimulation of death receptors such as Fas/Apo1 or TRAIL leads to the activation of initiator caspase-8 and downstream cleavage of effector caspase-3. The intrinsic pathway involves the mitochondria and notably the release of cytochrome c from the mitochondrial intermembrane space into the cytosol. Released cytochrome c binds to the Apaf-1 docking protein and facilitates the formation of the apoptosome complex that recruits and activates caspase-9. This caspase-9/Apaf-1/cytochrome c apoptosome complex is the holoenzyme form of caspase-9, which activates the caspase-3 apoptosis executioner by proteolytic cleavage (Hengartner, 2000).

The intrinsic pathway

The intrinsic pathway is triggered by intracellular stresses, such as DNA damage and metabolic stress. It is also named the mitochondrial pathway of apoptosis, which emphasizes the critical role of mitochondrial permeabilization in this pathway (Figure 9). Indeed, the most pivotal event is the release of cytochrome c due to the MOMP in response to apoptotic stresses (Westphal et al., 2014b). In the cytosol, cytochrome c binds to Apaf-1 to trigger its activation.

Apaf-1, identified as the central component of the apoptosome, is composed of three distinct functional domains: a CARD domain at the N-terminus, a regulatory region containing 12-13 times of WD40 repeat at the C-terminus, and a nucleotide-binding domain in the middle (Riedl and Salvesen, 2007). The regulatory domain keeps Apaf-1 at the inhibitory state. When

cytochrome c binds to the regulatory domain, it allows ATP or dATP to bind to the nucleotidebinding domain and induces conformational changes of Apaf-1 (Zhou et al., 2015). The activation is accomplished when seven individual Apaf-1/cytochrome complexes are oligomerized to form a ring-like complex, the apoptosome. The central ring of apoptosome contains seven CARD domains in juxtaposition. CARD domain recruits pro-caspase-9 to apoptosome and activates it (Cain et al., 2000). Consequently, the complex Apaf-1/caspase-9 acts as a holoenzyme to proteolytically activate caspase-3 and -7 (Rodriguez and Lazebnik, 1999).

Caspase-3 creates an amplification feedback loop to enhance the enzymatic cascade of activation *via* caspase-9 direct cleavage or caspase-inhibitor inhibitory cleavage (Fujita et al., 2001; Hörnle et al., 2011; McComb et al., 2019).



Figure 9. Schematic representation of the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis.

The intrinsic or mitochondrial pathway of apoptosis is triggered by intracellular stresses such as DNA damage. Upon stimuli, Bax and Bak proteins are activated and form the pore channel. This phenomenon is referred to as MOMP. MOMP induces the release of apoptogenic agents, including cytochrome c and Smac/Diablo. The former triggers the assembly of apoptosome that activates caspase-9 and then caspase 3/7. The latter inhibits the caspase inhibitors IAPs. Overall, caspase-3 and -7 execute the cellular modifications and lead to apoptosis.

The extrinsic pathway

The immune system uses the extrinsic pathway as a tool to eradicate infectious or transformed cells (Figure 10) (Wallach and Kang, 2018). It is mediated by death receptors, including Tumor necrosis factor receptor 1 (TNFR1), Fas receptor, and TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand receptor-1 and -2 (TRAILR1 and R2). The death receptors are activated by their corresponding ligands. The majority of cell death ligands are type-II transmembrane proteins. Death ligands can be cleaved and released as soluble cytokines in some cases (Guicciardi and Gores, 2009). The death ligands, TNF and Fas ligand (FasL), are usually found on the surface of immune cells, such as NK and CD8 T cells. In contrast, TRAIL is expressed in a wide range of cells (Wiley et al., 1995).

The most well-known cell death receptor is the Fas receptor. Upon ligand binding, the FasR, organized into clusters, undergo conformational changes, leading to the recruitment of the adaptor protein FADD. Consecutively, pro-caspase-8 is recruited and is auto-catalytically activated (Huang et al., 1999). Activation of caspase-8 by the complex DISC is regulated by the cellular FLICE/caspase-8-like inhibitory protein (cFLIP) (Irmler et al., 1997). cFLIPs are also recruited to the DISC *via* DED-DED interaction. At the DISC, it blocks caspase-8 activation by competing for binding to FADD. Active caspase-8, under dimer form, leaves the complex DISC and activates the effector caspase-3/7. The cells susceptible to cell death triggered by the extrinsic pathway are called type 1 cells.

In most cases, the extrinsic pathway is insufficient to induce cell death but needs to combine with the intrinsic pathways. Bid cleavage provides a molecular basis for the cross-talk between the two activation pathways of apoptosis (Li et al., 1998). Active caspase-8 cleaves cytosolic inactive Bid into active truncated Bid (tBid), which is translocated into mitochondria. Subsequently, tBid activates Bax and Bak and triggers cytochrome c release.



Figure 10. The extrinsic pathway of apoptosis

Upon binding to their ligands, the death receptors TRAILR/FasR are activated and recruit the adaptor protein FADD. Consequently, FADD recruits the inactive form of caspase-8 and forms the DISC complex. After being activated by the DISC complex, caspase-8 activates effectors caspase-3 and -7. Active caspase-8 also cleaves Bid into active truncated Bid (tBid), which links the extrinsic to the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis.

1.3.3.2. Caspase inhibitors

Caspase activity is also controlled by the IAPs. Such control may occur *via* either direct inhibition or degradation through ubiquitination and downstream ubiquitin-targeted proteasome machinery (Joazeiro and Weissman, 2000; Zhang et al., 2019). Intriguingly, XIAP was also shown to be a direct caspase inhibitor, independent of ubiquitin. Indeed, XIAP inhibits the enzymatic activity of both initiator and executor caspases (Eckelman et al., 2006). Following MOMP-induction, other apoptogenic molecules aside from cytochrome c, including Smac/DIABLO, HtrA2/Omi, AIF, and endonuclease G, are also released into the cytosol. In turn, Smac/DIABLO and HtrA2/Omi neutralize the IAPs, resulting in caspase-induced cell remodeling (Du et al., 2000).

1.3.3.3. Regulation through phosphorylation

Both initiator (caspase-8 and -9) and executioner caspases (caspase-3 and -7) are directly regulated by phosphorylation (Parrish et al., 2013; Zamaraev et al., 2017)(Parrish et al., 2013; Zamaraev et al., 2017). Caspase-3 activity has been reported to be inhibited by p38 MAPK through phosphorylation of the highly conserved S150 residue, which is reversed by PP2A (Alvarado-Kristensson et al., 2004; Alvarado-Kristensson and Andersson, 2005). Caspase-9 has the largest subset of reported phosphorylation sites. Most of these sites are located in the large and small subunits but not in the active site (Zamaraev et al., 2017)(Zamaraev et al., 2017). Tyr153 is the only phosphorylation site reported to promote caspase-9 activation, whereas other sites impede auto-processing and block substrate binding (Raina et al., 2005; Allan and Clarke, 2007; Serrano et al., 2017; Serrano and Hardy, 2018). Both inhibitory and activating phosphorylation sites are present in caspase-3, whereas only the former has been described in caspase-7 (Alvarado-Kristensson et al., 2004; Voss et al., 2005; Eron et al., 2017).

2. Non-canonical roles of Bcl-2 proteins: apoptosis and beyond

2.1. Mitochondrial dynamics and metabolism

2.1.1. Mitochondrial dynamics

2.1.1.1. Mitochondrial network

Mitochondria are highly dynamic organelles that undergo continuous cycles of fusion and fission to adapt to cellular context requirements. Fission is the process in which one mitochondrion splits into two daughter mitochondria. Inversely, fusion combines two separated mitochondria into one mitochondrion (Figure 11). The balance between these two processes determines the mitochondrial size, shape, and position, which is referred to as "mitochondrial dynamics". The mitochondrial dynamics are essential to mitochondria functions in metabolism and other cellular processes (Detmer and Chan, 2007).

Dependent on the ratio between fusion and fission, the result would be a fragmented network with small round-shape mitochondria or a hyper-fused network with elongated, connected mitochondria (Tilokani et al., 2018). The tubular shape is usually referred to as the metabolism-boosting form of mitochondria. Mitochondrial fragmentation is often linked to mitochondrial dysfunction, with some exceptions (Zemirli et al., 2018). Systematic mitochondrial fragmentation is observed before the mitosis, which is essential for their motility, mtDNA inheritance, and quality control (Otera et al., 2013). In a neuron, tiny round mitochondria are the only form observed in the axon, while in the cell body, mitochondria are organized into the tubular network. This small size of axonal mitochondria is critical for its transport and distribution into this narrow cellular compartment (Lewis et al., 2018).

The main actors of these two processes are proteins of the dynamin-like GTPase family. Mitochondrial fission is performed by the Dynamin-related protein 1 (Drp1) and Dynamin 2 (Dnm2). Mitochondrial fusions are mediated by mitofusin-1 and -2 (Mfn1 and 2) and Opa1.



Figure 11. Mitochondrial fusion and fission

Mitochondrial fusion brings two individual mitochondria together to form a new mitochondrion. Fusion is mediated by Mfns at the MOM and Opa1 at the MIM. Mitochondrial fission divides one big mitochondrion into two daughter mitochondria. This process is initiated with the recruitment of cytosolic Drp1 to mitochondria via its receptor and adaptor proteins. In the next step, Drp1 oligomerizes to form a ring-like structure at the future division point and mediates fission.
Mitochondrial fission

Mitochondrial fission initiates with the recruitment of the large GTPase Drp1 to the MOM. It is a cytosolic protein that can be recruited to the mitochondria or peroxisome, where it creates membrane constriction in a GTP-dependent manner (Smirnova et al., 2001).

Drp1 consists of four domains: a GTPase domain at the N-terminus, a middle domain, a variable domain, and a GTPase effector domain (GED). It also contains bundle signaling elements (BSE) and stalk regions that are important for its oligomerization (Okamoto and Shaw, 2005).

For mitochondrial fission, cytosolic Drp1 is recruited to the MOM. Drp1 forms a ring-like structure through oligomerization, which narrows the MOM and sets the constriction site for scission performed by Dnm2 (Rosenbloom et al., 2014).

As Drp1 lacks a pleckstrin homology (PH) domain to bind to the hydrophobic membrane directly, it engages in the MOM *via* its receptors (Otera et al., 2013). In yeast, Drp1 orthologue, Dnm1 is recruited to MOM *via* the membrane-anchored protein mitochondrial fission 1 protein (Fis1) and two receptors, mitochondrial division protein 1 (Mdv1) and CCR4-associated factor 4 (Caf4). In mammals, Drp1 recruitment is mediated by tailed-anchored protein mitochondrial fission factor (Mff) and two receptors mitochondrial dynamics proteins 49 and 51 (MiD49 and MiD51) (Osellame et al., 2016).

Recent findings highlight the role of ER in mitochondria division. Before Drp1 oligomerization, the future scission point of mitochondria is surrounded by ER tubules and is narrowed down to a constriction with a diameter of about 150nm (Friedman et al., 2011). That facilitates the Drp1 ring-like formation. Mitochondria-ER contact sites also mark the location to recruit Drp1 on mitochondria. Besides, ER also provides calcium and lipid that are necessary for membrane remodeling and division.

The cytoskeletal structure also involves mitochondria fission *via* stabilizing the ERmitochondria contact. Before Drp1 recruitment, actin filament is formed at the mitochondrial constriction (Li et al., 2015). The bridge between mitochondria and ER is formed by nucleating and polymerizing of actin initiated by ER-bound inverted formin 2 (INF2) and mitochondrial spire-type actin nucleation factor 1 (Spire1C) (Korobova et al., 2013; Manor et al., 2015). Moreover, the Drp1 oligomer, which can be assembled at the ER, can be transferred through actin filaments (F-actin) to reach mitochondria to contribute to mitochondrial division (Ji et al., 2017).

Mitochondrial fusion

Mfn1 and 2 are responsible for the fusion of the MOM. Mfns are composed of two TM domains in the middle of the protein sequence that are located between the C-terminal heptad repeat 2 (HR2) and the N-terminal GTPase and heptad repeat 1 (HR1) (Santel and Fuller, 2001; Rojo et al., 2002). Mfns are located at the MOM even at their resting state *via* its two TMD and exposed its GTPase domain and two HR domains in the cytosol.

MOM fusion is initiated with the trans interaction between HR2 and GTPase domains of two Mfn molecules at two opposing mitochondria. GTP binding leads to Mfns conformational changes, bringing two mitochondria near each other. Finally, the fusion of the two MOM is induced by GTP hydrolysis (Tilokani et al., 2018).

MIM fusion occurs consequently to MOM fusion. This process is mediated by Opa1, a large GTPase dynamin-like protein. Opa1 is located in the IMS due to its TM domain (Olichon et al., 2002). The protein structure of Opa1 has not yet been well-defined. Two sites of proteolytic cleavage have been identified in the Opa1 sequence, which leads to the presence of at least five Opa1 fragments (Del Dotto et al., 2018). Moreover, aside from mitochondria fusion, Opa1 is also involved in other processes, such as cristae remodeling (Frezza et al., 2006). With all these complexities and the lack of a 3D structure, the molecular mechanism of Opa1 is still obscure.

2.1.1.2. Bcl-2 protein in the mitochondrial dynamics

2.1.1.2.1. In apoptotic cells

Upon apoptotic stimulus, the mitochondrial network becomes fragmented with the presence of small rounded mitochondria. Expression of a dominant-negative mutant of Drp1 decreases mitochondrial fusion, inhibits cytochrome c release, and delays apoptosis (Frank et al., 2001; Parone et al., 2006). Inhibition of Drp1 impacts selectively the release of cytochrome c but not other apoptogenic agents, such as Smac/Diablo, Omi/HtrA2 (Parone et al., 2006; Estaquier and Arnoult, 2007). Recent findings demonstrate that Drp1 oligomers are created at the ER-mitochondria contact site upon apoptotic stimulus (Prudent et al., 2015b). This platform, mediated by Drp1, enhances the transfer of calcium and lipid to mitochondria, which is important for remodeling cristae junction and liberating cytochrome c. This novel element may explain why inhibition of Drp1 has little impact on the release of other agents during MOMP. It is noteworthy to mention that this Drp1 fission-independent role hardly undermines its fission-inducing role in apoptosis as mitochondrial fragmentation critically decreases metabolic

functions of the organelle and its capacity to buffer calcium and other metabolites, therefore, amplifying also Drp1-induced membrane remodeling.

Interestingly, during the initial stage of apoptosis, Bax translocates and forms punctate foci on the mitochondria. Subsequently, Drp1 and Mfn2 are recruited to these foci of Bax (Karbowski et al., 2002). Bax/Bak stabilized Drp1 docking at mitochondria by enhancing its sumoylation *via* the MAPL (Wasiak et al., 2007; Prudent et al., 2015b). In addition, Bak has been found to interact with Mfn1 and 2: during apoptosis, Bak disassociates with Mfn2 to bind with Mfn1. Strikingly, the capacity of Bak to disassociate with Mfn2 positively regulates the mitochondrial fragment. However, the mechanism through which this interaction regulates mitochondrial fusion/fission is still obscure (Brooks et al., 2007).

2.1.1.2.2. In non-apoptotic cells

Unlike in the apoptotic condition, Bax and Bak are essential to the MOM fusion mediated by Mfn in the healthy cells. Bax/Bak is in charge of Mfn recruitment to foci formation at the fusion sites (Karbowski et al., 2006). This phenomenon is similar to one observed with Drp1 under apoptosis but induces a completely different effect (Karbowski et al., 2002). These two opposite activities may be due to intrinsic conformational changes of pro-apoptotic proteins during apoptosis, which leads to converting the mitochondrial elongation effect of Bax/Bak into Drp1-dependent fission boosting. It is also possible that the modification in Bax/Bak activities on the mitochondrial fusion/fission reflects the differences in their binding partner under two cellular contexts.

Among anti-apoptotic proteins, Bcl-xL has been found to implicate mitochondrial dynamics. In cortical neurons, Bcl-xL promotes both fusion and fission processes but shifts the balance between two processes toward fusion. Consequently, overexpression of Bcl-xL results in more elongated mitochondria in the axons (Berman et al., 2009a).

2.1.1.2.3. How do Bcl-2 proteins impact the mitochondrial network?

Bcl-2 proteins, including Bax, Bak, Bcl-xL, and Bcl-2, are shown to interact with Mfn *via* coimmunoprecipitation (Delivani et al., 2006; Karbowski et al., 2006). Regarding Drp1, hitherto, only Bcl-xL has been demonstrated to bind to this protein directly and is thought to enhance the activity of the GTPase domain of Drp1 (Li et al., 2008a). These observations suggest that Bcl-2 proteins potentially modulate the machinery of fusion and fission through direct regulating activities of these proteins. However, the molecular mechanism and, sometimes, the biological consequences of these interactions are unknown. Noteworthy, in some cases, Bcl-2 proteins may be served as a protein adaptor to facilitate the interaction or biochemical reaction between proteins. For instance, during the initial step of apoptosis, Bax recruits Drp1 and MAPL to mitochondria foci to promote the sumoylation of Drp1 (Prudent et al., 2015b).

Indirect regulation of Bcl-2 proteins to mitochondrial dynamics has not been described. Notwithstanding, since Bcl-2 proteins regulate calcium signaling and other metabolite transfer, which also mediates activities of fusion and fission, this possibility is highly imaginable. For instance, Drp1 activity is regulated by post-translational phosphorylation. Phosphorylation at Ser616 of Drp1 promotes fission. Inversely, phosphorylation at Ser637 deactivates Drp1 and increases its shuttling back to the cytosol (Wang et al., 2012b; Perdiz et al., 2017). Phosphorylation of Ser616 by Ca²⁺/calmodulin-dependent kinase II (CaMKII) and dephosphorylation of Ser637 by calcineurin (CaN) are both calcium-dependent (Cribbs and Strack, 2007; Xu et al., 2016). Thus, it would be interesting to see if Bcl-2 calcium regulation also modulates the activity of Drp1.

2.1.2. Mitochondrial metabolism

Aside from regulating the mitochondrial metabolism *via* impacting the mitochondrial morphology and network as described in the previous part and *via* Ca^{2+} regulation that will mention in the next part, Bcl-2 proteins can also regulate mitochondrial metabolism by directly regulating the respiratory complexes.

Mcl-1 is involved in the electron transport chain (ETC) complex assembly. Mcl-1 deletion leads to mitochondrial morphological defects, including fragmented network and abnormal cristae. A cleavage signal at the N-terminus targets the truncated isoform to the mitochondrial matrix, where it normally couples mitochondrial fusion to respiration (Perciavalle et al., 2012). This isoform promotes the assembly of large respiratory complexes of complexes I, III, and IV situated in the mitochondrial cristae. Furthermore, it also enhances the oligomerization of ATP synthase into a supramolecular complex (Figure 12A). The assembly of these large complexes promotes mitochondrial ATP synthesis (Thomas et al., 2008; Lapuente-Brun et al., 2013).

Bcl-xL has also been found in the MIM. There, it interacts with ATP synthase and promotes ATP production *via* diminishing the proton leak (Figure 12B) (Alavian et al., 2011). The role of this pool of Bcl-xL is thought to be essential for synapse formation and function in the hippocampal neurons.



Figure 12. Implication of Bcl-2 proteins in mitochondrial metabolism

(A)Mcl-1 is proteolytically cleaved to form ΔN -Mcl-1 isoform, which is then translocated from IMS into the mitochondrial matrix. There, ΔN -Mcl-1 promotes ATP production by stabilizing the macro-complex of respiratory complex I, III, and IV and enhancing the activity of ATP synthase. (B) Bcl-xL interacts with ATP synthase in the IMM and prevents the proton leak through this complex, therefore optimizing ATP production. Figure adapted from (Giménez-Cassina and Danial, 2015).

2.2. Calcium regulation

2.2.1. Short words about cellular calcium

Calcium plays an important role in a plethora of cellular physiological processes and also in pathological progression and resistance, including cancer. The majority of intracellular Ca^{2+} is stored in the ER lumen (Raffaello et al., 2016). Thus, this organelle is important to Ca^{2+} regulation. Ca^{2+} is pumped into ER through the Sarco/endoplasmic reticulum ATPase (SERCA). The efflux of Ca^{2+} from ER is controlled by the IP₃R. Ca^{2+} efflux *via* IP₃R is organized into three forms of signal adapting to cell requirements: a prolonged elevation of Ca^{2+} flux or a single transient Ca^{2+} . The storage of Ca^{2+} in the ER can be replenished by the extracellular environment through a mechanism termed store-operated Ca^{2+} entry (SOCE), which allows Ca^{2+} to flow directly from outside into ER without disturbing cytosol. This process involves the ER Ca^2 sensors Stim and the plasma membrane Ca^{2+} -influx channels Orai (Carreras-Sureda et al., 2018).

The mitochondrion is an organelle with an important Ca^{2+} buffering capacity. Moreover, Ca^{2+} is essential to the normal functions of mitochondria in metabolism and apoptosis regulation (Duchen, 2000). Communication between ER and mitochondria is performed at a platform called mitochondria-ER contact sites (MERCs). MERCs are dynamic contact regions with a distance of 10-30nm between two organelles, which compose a platform of Ca^{2+} transfer and metabolite exchange. Ca^{2+} transport proteins are present on this platform, including IP₃Rs and VDACs, which are mitochondrial Ca^2 uptake channels (Patergnani et al., 2011). The Ca^{2+} exchange is strictly regulated as it regulates the mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation (OXPHOS) on the one hand but also triggers apoptosis on the other hand (Giorgi et al., 2012). As potential apoptosis regulators, actions of Bcl-2 protein also reach up to ER, where they can execute their functions in a remote way. Finally, these interactions also have outcomes on the physiological processes governed by Ca^{2+} signals.

2.2.2. Bcl-2 protein regulating ER Ca²⁺

Multiple Bcl-2 proteins are found at the ER; this pool of Bcl-2 proteins also contributes to Bcl-2 apoptosis-related effect. The first simple model proposed that Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins suppress Ca^{2+} release from ER, therefore preventing mitochondrial Ca^{2+} overload and Ca^{2+} -induced apoptosis. Hitherto, it is clear that the Ca^{2+} regulation mechanism by Bcl-2 is a lot more complex *via* modulating activities of multiple components of the Ca^{2+} -regulating system (Figure 13).

Accordingly, Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins regulate this Ca^{2+} communication between two organelles. They sensitize IP₃R to a low concentration of IP₃, allowing Ca^{2+} transfer to mitochondria. Reversely, they inhibit IP₃R-mediated Ca^2 release during pro-apoptotic signaling where IP₃ concentration is elevated. Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins also promote or inhibit VDAC-mediated mitochondrial calcium uptake, correspondingly.

Furthermore, Bcl-2 regulates ER Ca^{2+} storage by promoting IP₃R-related Ca^{2+} and interacting with SERCA. Interaction between Bcl-2 and SERCA is controversial: it can be either inhibitory or excitatory depending on the context.



Figure 13. Modulation of ER and mitochondrial Ca2+ by anti-apoptotic proteins

 Ca^{2+} between ER and mitochondria defines cell fate. This flux is mediated by IP₃R at the ER, VDAC at the MOM, and MCU at the MIM (do not show). In the healthy cell, Ca^{2+} oscillation promotes mitochondrial biogenesis (green arrow). In contrast, abundant Ca^{2+} flux to mitochondria leads to Ca^{2+} overload and apoptosis (red arrow).

2.2.2.1. Via regulating ER Ca²⁺ pool

Bcl-2 proteins regulate the steady-state ER Ca^{2+} levels, which can impact the capacity to release apoptotic Ca^{2+} waves. The ER Ca^{2+} steady-state is defined by two independent tendencies: Ca^{2+} uptake *via* SERCA and Ca^{2+} release/leak *via* IP₃R. Hitherto, pieces of evidence have demonstrated the implication of Bcl-2 proteins in these two steps.

The first hint of Bcl-2 proteins regulating ER Ca^{2+} content was observed in the Bcl-2 overexpressed cells. When the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 is over-expressed, the free Ca^{2+} in ER lumen is decreased. That is the consequence of the increased ER^{2+} leak and is independent of mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake (Foyouzi-Youssefi et al., 2000; Pinton et al., 2000). This action is considered a powerful anti-apoptotic activity in a preventative way, as it limits the releasable quantity of Ca^{2+} in response to apoptotic stimuli.

The Bcl-2-induced ER Ca²⁺ leak is potentially regulated *via* interactions between anti-apoptotic and pro-apoptotic proteins. The first evidence for this model was described by Korsmeyer team. This study shows that phosphorylation of Bcl-2 at an unstructured loop between its BH4 and BH3 motif diminishes its activity on ER Ca² leak. Interesting, phosphorylation at this point on Bcl-2 also impairs its interaction with Bax and BH3-only proteins. This model was further supported by a later study published by this team. In this study, Oakes and colleagues found that KO of *bax* and *bak* also decreased the ER Ca² store as induced by Bcl-2 overexpression. Strikingly, loss of Bax and Bak enhances the interaction between Bcl-2 and IP₃R at the ER, which leads to a hyper-phosphorylation state of IP₃R by protein kinase A (PKA). These observations support the model in which Bcl-2 directly regulates IP₃R-related Ca²⁺ leak *via* phosphorylation, and this function is modulated by Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins *via* a competitive inhibition mechanism (Oakes et al., 2005).

As bearing no kinase domain, Bcl-2 is likely to function as a protein recruiting platform to regulate IP₃R functions. A recent study demonstrated that Bcl-2 recruits the Ca²⁺-activated phosphatase CaN and dopamine and cAMP-regulated phosphoprotein (DARPP-32), a CaN-regulated inhibitor of protein phosphatase 1 (PP1). That brings these two proteins in proximity with IP₃R *via* interaction with Bcl-2. The Ca²⁺ release elevation is detected by CaN, which then dephosphorylates DARPP-32, so activates PP1. Consecutively, PP1 dephosphorylates IP₃R, therefore decreasing Ca²⁺ release (Chang et al., 2014).

Bcl-2 activities on ER are also *via* interacting with Bax inhibitor 1 (BI-1), a protein regulating ER Ca^{2+} through sensitizing the IP₃R, but also *via* oligomerizing and acting as an H⁺/Ca²⁺

exchanger channel. Bcl-2 directly binds to BI-1 *via* its BH4 motif. This interaction promotes BI-1 oligomerization and Ca^{2+} exportation (Xu et al., 2008). The presence of BI-1 is important for the Bcl-2 mediated ER Ca^{2+} lowering.

Bcl-2 proteins also regulate ER Ca²⁺ via SERCA function modulation. Bcl-2 can interact directly and indirectly with all three isoforms of SERCA. However, the effect of this interaction is controversial in the literature. Bcl-2 has been shown to interact directly with the SERCA1 and inactivate it by completely inhibiting the folding of skeletal muscle cell SERCA1 (Dremina et al., 2004). In the oocyte of Xenopus, Bcl-2 over-expression induced SERCA2 upregulation and preserved SERCA activity in the presence of SERCA inhibitor thapsigargin (Kobrinsky and Kirchberger, 2001). One possible hypothesis explaining these different effects of Bcl-2 on SERCA is that it depends on the isoform of SERCA. Three SERCA isoforms are expressed in a tissue-specific: SERCA1 is highly dominant in the skeletal muscle type II, SERCA2a in the skeletal muscle type I, smooth muscles, and cardiac myocytes, SERCA2b is widely expressed, and SERCA3 is usually expressed in specified non-muscle cells in combination with SERCA2b (East, 2000). Even though SERCA1 et SERCA2a share high similarities in the structure and Ca²⁺ affinity, it is not possible that Bcl-2 impacts differently on different isoforms. The divergence of Bcl-2 - SERCA interaction would be ideal for Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic roles. SERCA inhibition lowers the ER Ca2+ store, preventing high apoptotic Ca²⁺ release waves. However, complete SERCA inhibition, leading to the ER Ca²⁺ depletion, triggers the ER stress and can result in apoptosis.

2.2.2.2. Via inhibiting proapoptotic Ca^{2+} waves from ER

The protein Bcl-2 has been found to directly inhibit IP₃R-mediated Ca^{2+} release, independent of its activity on ER Ca^{2+} content (Hanson et al., 2008). This interaction, *via* the regulatory and coupling domain of the IP₃R, inhibits exaggerated Ca^{2+} release by IP₃R and blocks the Ca^{2+} induced apoptosis (Rong et al., 2009). BH4 motif of Bcl-2 is sufficient for its interaction with IP₃R and Ca^{2+} -related anti-apoptotic function (Rong et al., 2009). BH4 motif of Bcl-2 binds to all three isoforms of IP₃R (Monaco et al., 2012). However, its anti-apoptotic activity is likely mediated *via* its interaction with IP₃R2 (Akl et al., 2013).

Even though multiple Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins present a BH4 motif, interaction with the modulatory domain of IP₃R is not likely to be a common feature between these proteins. For example, it was demonstrated that the positive charged residue Lys17 of the Bcl-2 BH4 motif is critical for its interaction with IP₃R. In Bcl-xL, this residue corresponds to Asp11, which explains the low interaction between the BH4 motif of Bcl-xL with the modulatory domain

(Monaco et al., 2012). Actually, a recent study from the same team showed that the full-length Bcl-xL was required for binding to the modulatory domain of IP₃R. This observation is in line with our previous result about Nrz-IP₃R interaction. Indeed, the BH4 motif of the protein Nrz is insufficient for its interaction with the binding domain of IP₃R and its inhibitory effect on this calcium channel (Bonneau et al., 2014). Although full-length Bcl-xL has a lower affinity with IP₃R than Bcl-2, the interaction between Bcl-xL and IP₃R is sufficient to inhibit the proapoptotic Ca²⁺ release (Rosa et al., 2022). This study aligns with the one of Foskett team, in which he and his colleagues proposed that Bcl-xL has a biphasic effect on IP₃R. At high concentrations, Bcl-xL inhibits the Ca²⁺ *via* IP₃R (Yang et al., 2016).

2.2.2.3. Via promoting Ca^{2+} oscillations through IP_3R

In contrast to the pro-apoptotic elevated Ca^{2+} , the regular small spikes of Ca^{2+} release, or called Ca^{2+} oscillations, are pro-survival. They provide the mitochondria with the appropriate quantity of Ca^{2+} to boost ATP synthesis. Indeed, Ca^{2+} is necessary for three Ca^{2-} sensitive enzymes who implicate in the tricarboxylic acid cycle (Kreb's cycle), including pyruvate dehydrogenase, isocitrate dehydrogenase, and α -ketoglutarate dehydrogenase (Hajnóczky et al., 1995).

Besides the central modulatory domain of the IP₃R, Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins, including Bcl-xL, Bcl-2, and Mcl-1, also interact with the C-terminal region of the IP₃R (White et al., 2005; Eckenrode et al., 2010). The C-terminal domain of IP₃R is composed of six TM helices, which are responsible for membrane anchoring and contribute to the ion-permeable pore (Foskett et al., 2007). Binding Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins to the C-terminus of IP₃R sensitizes the IP₃R with low IP₃ concentration and induces Ca^{2+} oscillations (White et al., 2005; Eckenrode et al., 2010). In the protein Bcl-xL, this interaction is likely to occur between the BH3-like motif in the C-terminus of IP₃R with the hydrophobic groove of Bcl-xL (Foskett et al., 2009). This interaction can be disrupted by the presence of Bax or BH3-only protein, tBid.

2.2.3. Bcl-2 protein regulating mitochondrial Ca²⁺

The communication *via* Ca^{2+} between the ER and mitochondria is essential to regulate mitochondrial metabolism and apoptosis signaling. Interestingly, IP₃R has been found to link to VDAC, the mitochondrial uptake channel *via* Glucose-regulated protein 75 (GRP75), which forms a straight platform for Ca²⁺ transfer between two organelles (Szabadkai et al., 2006).

Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins have been found to regulate the activity of VDAC. The effect of this interaction is likely context-dependent.

Using Bcl-xL KO fibroblasts, Huang and coworkers showed that mitochondrial Ca²⁺ uptake is compromised on Bcl-xL lacking mitochondria. They further demonstrated that this effect is mediated by the interaction between Bcl-xL with VDAC 1 and 3 (Huang et al., 2013). A later study suggests that Mcl-1 shares the same characteristics. In the context of lung cancer, Mcl-1 also interacts with VDAC 1 and 3 to promote mitochondrial Ca²⁺ uptake that enhances the migration *via* ROS production increase (Huang et al., 2014).

In contrast, Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL inhibit VDAC activity in response to apoptotic stimuli (Shimizu et al., 2000). This interaction is mediated by the BH4 motif of Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL proteins. However, in this study, the authors did not decipher if this phenomenon was related to calcium uptake or the cytochrome c release role of VDAC. A further study by Monaco and his colleagues suggests that the BH4 motif of Bcl-xL indeed interacts with VDAC1 to inhibit apoptotic Ca^{2+} wave (Monaco et al., 2015).

2.3. Cytoskeletal dynamics and migration

Cytosolic Ca^{2+} regulates the reorganization of the cytoskeleton, especially controlling the activity of actomyosin and the microtubule network. In addition, Ca^{2+} signals the reorganization of the focal adhesion (FA) complex *via* focal adhesion kinases (FAKs), which contribute to cell movements and migration (Tsai et al., 2015). As regulators of cytosolic Ca^{2+} due to their actions on ER and mitochondria, Bcl-2 proteins have been found to implicate in the cytoskeletal remodeling and cellular migration (Prudent et al., 2015).

A very specific example is the developmental role of Nrz, a zebrafish orthologue of Nrh. During the early stage of development, Nrz is highly expressed in the yolk syncytial layer (YSL). At the ER, this protein binds to the IP₃-binding domain of IP₃R. This interaction inhibits the binding of IP₃ to its receptor, therefore regulating the Ca²⁺ signals during epiboly (Bonneau et al., 2014). Knockdown of Nrz induced a remarked increase of cytosolic Ca²⁺ in the YSL, which led to the perturbation of the microtubule and F-actin network. Increased Ca²⁺ level augments the phosphorylation of the myosin light chain, which leads to premature formation of the actinmyosin ring and hypercontraction in the margin, separating the blastomeres from the yolk cell (Popgeorgiev et al., 2011). Altogether, Nrz presence is critical to maintaining the normal development during epiboly of zebrafish.

Bcl-2 proteins also control cell migration and invasion by regulating the production of mitochondrial reactive oxygen species (ROS). In healthy cells, overexpression of anti-apoptotic proteins promotes ROS production, while pro-apoptotic proteins oppose this effect

(Kowaltowski et al., 2004; Kim et al., 2012). The quantity of ROS increased by anti-apoptotic protein overexpression is not sufficient to trigger cell death *via* oxidative stress but rather supports cell migration. Mitochondrial ROS activates various signaling pathways and molecules involved in cell migration and invasion, including phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K), MAPK, matrix metalloproteinase (MMP), etc. (Tochhawng et al., 2013).

The activity of Bcl-xL on cell migration is likely independent of its anti-apoptotic function (Choi et al., 2016). Overexpression of Bcl-xL is correlated with increased cell migration and metastasis by enhancing the prosurvival cytokine production and decreasing interaction with the extracellular matrix (Fernández et al., 2000). In a pancreatic tumor model, Bcl-xL promotes the epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition and cell migration through increasing the Transforming growth factor β (TGF β) signaling (Choi et al., 2016). In glioma cells, Bcl-xL overexpression increases TGF β and MMP-2 and enhances cell invasion (Weiler et al., 2006). The protein Bcl-2 also upregulates MMP, especially MMP-2 and MMP-9 (Wick et al., 1998).

This plethora of molecules induced by Bcl-2 proteins may be mediated by transcription factor upregulation. Both Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL overexpression results in increased activation of nuclear factor kappa B (NF-kB), which then upregulates target genes involved in cell migration (Mortenson et al., 2003; Gabellini et al., 2008). Notably, it has been reported that NF-kB can be activated by intracellular Ca²⁺ increase (Pahl and Baeuerle, 1996). Another transcription factor is also regulated by Ca²⁺ level is the activator protein 1 (AP-1). When intracellular Ca²⁺ concentration is elevated, CaMK is activated and promotes the formation of the AP-1 transcriptional complex (Schaefer et al., 1998). Bcl-xL regulates ROS production through its interaction with VDAC1. A recent study from our team demonstrated that ROS production is important for Bcl-xL promoting cell migration (Bessou et al., 2020). These observations may propose a molecular mechanism explaining how Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic protein impacts multiple signaling pathways to enhance migration.

Furthermore, some studies showed that Bcl-2 proteins interact directly with different components of the cytoskeletal network. Bcl-2 binds to gelsolin, dampens the severing activity mediated by gelsolin, and enhances actin polymerization (Ke et al., 2010). In vitro experiment also showed the interactions between Bcl-2 proteins with microtubule and its polymerization. Bcl-2, Bad, and Bid inhibit microtubule polymerization and assembly, while Bax and Bak promote this process (Knipling and Wolff, 2006). Nonetheless, the biological significance of these interactions remains to be determined.

3. Development of the central nervous system

3.1. Short summary about the central nervous system

3.1.1. Organization of the central nervous system

The nervous system is the organism's controlling central: it receives sensory information from the environment, processes them, and generates adapting responses and behaviors. Compared to invertebrates, the nervous system of vertebrates is more complex and organized into specialized centers. In mammals, the nervous system is composed of the central nervous system (CNS) and the peripheral nervous system (PNS). The CNS includes the brain and the spinal cord. The PNS comprises the sensory neurons and motoneuron nerves, which innervate the skeletal muscles (somatic nervous system) or the smooth muscles, myocytes, and glands (autonomic nervous system).

At the cellular level, the nervous system consists of neurons and glial cells, including microglia, astrocytes, and oligodendrocyte. Neurons are bodily messenger which generates electrical signals to transmit transformation and modulate functions of other cells such as muscle and gland cells. Glial cells do not take part in the electric signal transmission but perform instead supporting roles. Glial cells support and promote the connection between neurons and regulate their activity. Microglia, sharing many properties with the macrophage, is a scavenger cell that removes cellular debris from dead cells. Oligodendrocyte, strictly staying in the CNS, generates the myelin, a lipid-rich structure wrapping around a neuron structure called the axon. In the PNS, this process is performed by Schwann cells. Microglial cells maintain the appropriate chemical environment for neuronal signaling (Purves et al., 2018).

The CNS is organized into two distinct regions: one rich in the neuronal cell bodies and the other rich in axons. The former is named gray matter, and the latter is white matter. The gray matter can be arranged in two ways. A rough cluster of neurons with similar functions and connections form a nucleus. Otherwise, a cortex, for example, cerebral cortices, is a more organized sheet-like arrangement of neurons.

At the limit of this thesis, I will focus on the neuron and its development.

3.1.2. The cellular structure of neurons

Neurons are the most knowingly polarized cells, with different processes extending from the cell center. A neuron is commonly composed of the cell body, dendrites, and axon (Figure 14) (Raine, 1999). The cell body, or soma, is the round part of neurons containing the nucleus and

surrounding cytoplasm. Dendrites are short and highly branched processes extending from the cell body that receive information from other neurons or the other cells (Goldberg, 2003). The axon is a long process, possibly up to one-meter length, specialized in sending information from its host neuron to other cells. A neuron possesses only one axon; some do not have one.

At the point where the axon of one neuron approaches the dendrite of the other neuron, it forms the synapse, a specialized structure that allows communication between neurons. There are two well-known types of synapses: electrical and chemical, the latter being the most abundant in the CNS. In electrical synapses, the presynaptic physically connects with the postsynaptic membrane through the protein connexon, forming a tightly connected zone called gap junctions. The ion flux is moved directly into the postsynaptic neuron through pores at gap junctions. Otherwise, the chemical synapse does not develop physical contact: the presynaptic terminal separates from the postsynaptic membrane by the synaptic cleft. The communication between two neurons is performed by the secretion of a neurotransmitter in the synaptic cleft (Purves et al., 2018) (Figure 14).



Figure 14. Neuron structure and synapse

(A) Simple schematic representative of the neuron. A neuron is composed of the soma and projections. The nucleus situates in the soma. Among the projections, one develops into an axon, the others into dendrites. The terminals of the axon are branched and develop into synapses, the specialized intercellular communication structure. (B) Schematic representative of the chemical synapse. A chemical synapse is composed of a presynaptic (on the axon of a neuron) and a postsynaptic part (on the dendrite of another neuron). In the presynaptic part, neurotransmitters are stored in specialized vesicles. In response to appropriate stimuli, neurotransmitters are released into the synaptic cleft and bind to their receptors which are fixed on the post-synaptic membrane. Neurotransmitters are subsequently re-pumped back to the presynaptic, and the vesicles are recycled.

3.2. Development of the CNS

3.2.1. At organ level

The CNS begins to appear in the early stages of embryonic development. The first significant event is the formation of the neural tube from the neural plate during primary and secondary neurulation. During primary neurulation, a portion of the dorsal ectoderm is specified into the neural plate. Neural plate cells can be distinguished from surrounding non-neural cells by their elongated morphology. Shortly after its establishment, the neural plate border thickens and rises up to create a U-shape invagination. The two lateral sides of the neural groove continue to bend towards each other until their edges meet and merge to form the neural tube. Secondary neurulation then begins at the caudal end. In this latter process, which takes place in chicken and some mammalian embryos, mesenchymal cells gather to form the medullary cord under the ectoderm layer. In the next step, the medullary cord is reshaped to create a hollow cavity (Smith and Schoenwolf, 1997; Gilbert, 2000).

From a simple straight structure at the beginning, the anterior part of the neural tube expands to form three primary vesicles: prosencephalon (forebrain), mesencephalon (midbrain), and rhombencephalon (hindbrain). These latter vesicles continue to subdivide and ultimately form the different regions of the brain (Smith and Schoenwolf, 1997; Stiles and Jernigan, 2010). Concurrently, neural progenitors, derived from the neuroepithelial cells of the ectoderm, differentiate into neurons and glial cells (Götz and Huttner, 2005; Paridaen and Huttner, 2014). Synchronously with neural differentiation, post-mitotic neurons migrate to attain their right plate so that they can interact and form appropriate connections with their targets. Migration requires performing correctly so that the developing neurons can reach their right place at the right time to create precise connections for their proper function. Migration of neurons occurs in both the CNS and PNS development. In the brain cortex, newborn cells migrate outward from the luminal germinal neuroepithelium to form layers at the marginal zone (Ayala et al., 2007). The most recently born neurons migrate through the previous cell layers under the guidance of glial cells to give rise to the more superficial regions.

3.2.2. At cellular level

3.2.2.1. Neuronal polarization

To obtain its asymmetric morphology, the neuron undergoes a process of polarization. A basic model of neural polarity was suggested by Banker and colleagues, which was established from their work on the cultured hippocampal neuron. A neuron undergoes a five-stage morphological

change process in vitro (Figure 15) (Dotti et al., 1988). Newly plated neurons possess tiny extensions like filopodia. From these filopodium, develop the small equivalent neurites. The next critical step is to define the axon among the extensions: one neurite grows rapidly to become the axon. Then, the remaining small neurites grow and branch into dendrites. Lastly, synapses can be formed between mature axons and dendrites.



Figure 15. Polarization of the neuron in vitro via a multi-step process

Firstly, small filopodia develop into short neurites. One neurite among them will be polarized into an axon that spread significantly more important than the dendrites. Axonal elongation is directed by the growth cone formed at the distal tip of the axon. The remaining neurites are then highly branched and develop into dendrites. At the late stage, connexions are formed between the axon and the dendrite via a specialized structure called the synapse. From (Arimura and Kaibuchi, 2007)

In vivo, neural polarization processes are different depending on the brain region. Some, such as vertebrate retinal ganglion cells, already have a bipolar morphology at the beginning. The cortical neurons, otherwise, acquire their polarity during migration. These neurons are generated in the ventricular zone (VZ) of the brain and migrate through the subventricular zone towards the intermediate zone (IZ). During this process, immature neurons develop into multipolar cells (MP) with multiple minor neurites. One among these extensions grows rapidly to become a trailing process; another develops into a leading process. The remaining neurites are retracted: the MP transforms into the BP cell in the IZ. The BP neurons complete the polarization and migrate toward the cortical plate to form cortex layers. This process is well-

established in the literature and serves as a polarization model of neurons in vivo (Takano et al., 2015).

3.2.2.2. Axon guidance and branching

3.2.2.2.1. Characteristics of axon guidance and branching

Axon must navigate through a relatively long distance to reach its target destination. During its exploration, the axon is guided by a highly motile structure called the axon growth cone. It is a specialized transient structure at the tip of the developing axons, composed of a sheet-like expansion named lamellipodium. From the lamellipodium, various fine extensions called filopodia can be developed. These structures function as the sensor arms exploring the environment cues to help the growth cone decide which direction to come (Dent et al., 2011). However, the axon growth cone does not establish a direct connection with the axon's target. The formation of connection with neuron targets is performed by collateral axonal branches (Szebenyi et al., 1998).

To form a complex neural network in the vertebral brain, each individual neuron connects to various targets. It does so by extensive axonal branching and terminal axon ramification. Unlike the growth cone – the axonal guiding structure that only bypasses the target region, a branch reaches directly target zone that permits creating connexion via synapse (Lewis et al., 2013).

A branch is typically evoked from the collaterals of the axon shaft. This lateral protrusion occurs in a delayed time when a growth cone has already bypassed the target for a moment (Szebenyi et al., 1998). The delayed time can reach up to days. Notably, the growth cone typically pauses near the target zone: it repeatedly collapses and extends without any advancing forward. In dissociated neuron culture, growth cone pausing and delayed branch formation has also been observed. In cortical neuron culture, the growth cone undergoes a pause at the region where a branch develops after. During this pausing time, a modification occurs in the cytoskeletal structure of the growth cone zone, resulting in an extended region that is left behind when the growth cone moves forward. Subsequently, axon branches emerge from this active zone (Dent and Kalil, 2001).

Branch formation shares various similarities to axon guidance. Both begin with local extracellular cues in the target regions, which signals through axonal membrane receptors to activate intracellular signaling cascades regulating the cytoskeletal network. Four families of guidance cues have been identified, including netrins, semaphorins, slits, and ephrins. These guidance cues concurrently regulate the process of axon branching. Besides, axon branching is also modulated by other extracellular signals, including growth factors and morphogen (Dickson, 2002; Kalil and Dent, 2014).

3.2.2.2.2. Regulation of axon guidance and branching Axon guidance cues

The guidance signals, often being glycoproteins secreted into the extracellular matrix, are ligands for transmembrane receptors on the surface of the axonal growth cone. In the presence of these ligands, their corresponding receptors are activated to trigger multiple intracellular responses, including membrane remodeling, cytoskeletal reorganization, and protein translation regulation. The collaboration between these intracellular signaling ultimately induces retraction or promotion of the growth cone.

Netrins

Netrin was the first identified neuronal guidance cue: its name is derived from the Sanskrit word Netr, meaning "guide". Among the members of this family, netrin-1 is the most well-studied guidance cue. However, its roles are not only limited to axon guidance but also in axon branching, synaptogenesis, cell migration, etc. (Boyer and Gupton, 2018).

Netrin-1 is a diffusible chemoattractant that was first purified from chick brains (Serafini et al., 1994). It is secreted by floor plate cells and attracts the commissural axons in both the brain and spinal cord (Kennedy et al., 1994; Serafini et al., 1996). Netrin-1 also acts as a repulsive cue in some contexts. It has been described firstly in the trochlear neurons in vitro (Colamarino and Tessier-Lavigne, 1995). Among the two totally opposite, the ultimate effect is defined by which receptor is involved in the signaling process. Netrin interacts with two transmembrane receptors: Deleted in colorectal cancer (DCC) and Unc-5 (Mehlen and Mazelin, 2003). DCC is necessary for Netrin-1 axon promotion activity. Lack of DCC leads to loss of various commissures, including corpus callosum and hippocampal commissure (Serafini et al., 1996). In contrast, UNC-5 is required for the chemo-repellent activity of Netrin-1. Indeed, *unc5c* KO mice exhibit trochlear axon misprojections (Burgess et al., 2006). Furthermore, in vitro, the effect of netrin can be dependent on the extracellular environment. For instance, the presence of laminin leads to netrin-1-induced growth cone repulsion (Höpker et al., 1999).

In vitro, netrin-1 induces the formation of newly filopodial protrusion and prolongs the existent branches. When applied locally, netrin-1 induces the formation de novo of branches without impacting the main axon (Dent et al., 2004). Netrin-1 also increases terminal arborization by promoting arbor dynamic toward branch addition, resulting in an increase in total branch number (Manitt et al., 2009).

Semaphorins

Semaphorin (Sema) is a large protein family composed of both transmembrane and secreted proteins (Raper, 2000). It was originally identified in the invertebrate – in the CNS of grasshopper. Sema3A is the first discovered vertebral member, which induces growth cone collapse in the dorsal root ganglion (DRG) culture (Luo et al., 1993). Semas are classified into eight classes: classes I-II are invertebrate proteins, classes II-VII include vertebrate proteins, and classes VIII are viral proteins. Among vertebrate Semas, only class III contains secreted proteins, while the remaining classes contain transmembrane proteins.

Most Sema proteins from class III, including Sema3A and D, mediate axon repulsion. Their activity has been demonstrated on various neuronal cells, including motoneurons, sensory, cortical and sympathetic neurons (Adams et al., 1997; Kobayashi et al., 1997; Varela-Echavarría et al., 1997; Bagnard et al., 1998). However, in some rare contexts, the repelling activity of Sema3 can be converted into an attractant, for instance, by activating the cGMP pathway (Song et al., 1998).

Sema3A is also involved in axonal branch sculpturing. Depending on neuronal cell type, effects induced by Sema3A are different. Sema3A inhibits axon branching in the cortical neuron culture and also decreases branch length without modifying the principal axon (Dent et al., 2004). In vivo, SEMA3A regulates the pruning of hippocampal axons (Bagri et al., 2003). However, with the GABAergic cerebellar cell, SEMA3A promotes branching. Mice with SEMA3A deficiency present a reduction in GABAergic axon terminal branching (Cioni et al., 2013).

Ephrins

Ephrin is a family of membrane-bound proteins which function as ligands of the Eph family of tyrosine kinase receptors. Ephrins and Eph receptors are arranged into two groups: ephrin As contains glycosylphosphatidylinositol membrane-anchored proteins, which bind to EphA receptors; and ephrin Bs contains transmembrane proteins and bind to EphB receptors (Lisabeth et al., 2013).

Ephrins are mostly linked to growth cone retraction in the developing neuron (Wahl et al., 2000; Murai et al., 2003). In vivo, Ephrins act as both attractant and repulsive cues. Ephrin A2 and A5 are essential for correct connection mapping of the anterior-posterior axis in the developing retina. The lack of these two proteins leads to the presence of additional arborization without connected targets (Feldheim et al., 2000). In contrast, Ephrin Bs controls the retinotopic mapping in the dorsal-ventral axis and functions as an attractant of the interstitial branches (Hindges et al., 2002).

Ephrins can promote axon branching in a selective population of neurons. In the developing cortex, Ephrin A5 and its receptor are expressed in the distinct cortex layers. While it acts mainly as a repelling signal to other populations of neurons, it promotes the interstitial branch formation of layer VI neurons in the Ephrin A5-rich layers (Castellani et al., 1998). Through gradient distribution of Ephrins and their receptors, they promote the branch network only within the limit of the target zone.

Slit

Slit proteins are large secreted ligands of Roundabout (Robo) receptors. Slit and Robo were initially identified in Drosophila (Kidd et al., 1998, 1999). In Drosophila, the Slit-Robo complex induces axon repulsion from the midline (Battye et al., 1999; Kidd et al., 1999). This repelling action of Slit is conserved in vertebrates. In mammals, Slit proteins plays a role in the guidance of commissural neurons in the spinal cord and forebrain (Long et al., 2004; Sabatier et al., 2004; López-Bendito et al., 2007, 1).

Slits have been found to promote the axon branching in the DRG axon in vitro (Wang et al., 1999). In zebrafish, Slit proteins enhance the branching of trigeminal axons but inhibit this process in the retinal ganglion cell axons (Yeo et al., 2004; Campbell et al., 2007).

Growth factors

Growth factors, especially neurotrophins such as NGF and brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), promote both axon branching and arborization. BDNF evokes protrusions along the spinal axons of frogs (Gibney and Zheng, 2003). Moreover, BNDF also increases axon terminal arborization in retinal axons in the frog tectum (Marshak et al., 2007). A later study on mouse cortical neurons demonstrates that BDNF also induces axon branching in this population of neurons. Furthermore, this activity is mediated *via* the MAPK pathway (Jeanneteau et al., 2010). Different from netrin-1, BDNF promotes the formation of novel branches and stabilizes existing branches (Manitt et al., 2009).

Morphogens

WNT is a large family of secreted glycoproteins that play essential roles in embryonic development. Several WNT protein also regulates axon branching. WNT7A and WNT3A

function as axon branch inducers, while WNT5A increases the axon and branch length but not the number of branches (Hall et al., 2000; Krylova et al., 2002; Li et al., 2009).

3.2.2.3. Reorganization of the cytoskeleton

The cytoskeletal network is reorganized in response to extracellular signals, which induces branch formation. The initiation of branching begins with the appearance of filopodial and lamellipodial protrusions along the axon. Filopodia is a structure composed of unbranched actin filaments, while lamellipodial protrusions contain a meshwork of branched actin filaments. Accumulation of actin filament forming the protrusion is the initial step for branch formation (Figure 16) (Lewis et al., 2013).



Figure 16. Cytoskeletal network reorganization during axon elongation and branching

Axon elongation is guided by the growth cone. Collateral branches often develop at the sites where the growth cone is paused (dotted growth cone). Red box is a magnification of the axon growth cone. The growth cone is formed by the microtubule and actin network, which is organized into three zones. The C-zone is composed of microtubules; the P-zone contains mainly actin bundles that form filopodium, and the T-zone that is between the C- and P-zone contains actin arcs. Upon axon elongation stimuli, microtubules invade into the filopodia, combing with the actin treadmilling to create a pushing force for growth cone extension. Green box is a magnification of axon branch formation. The branching process is initiated by actinbased filopodia or lamellipodia formation along the axon shaft. Subsequently, microtubules invade into the filopodia. Microtubule bundling induces the elongation of branches. In the later stage, branches can be stabilized and continue to arborize or retracted (blue box) (Lewis et al., 2013).

Nucleators

Formins nucleate straight, unbranched actin through recruiting complex actin – profilin. Also, formins permit the elongation of actin filament by staying on the barbed end to prevent CPs binding (Shekhar et al., 2015). They are essential to neurite initiation *via* regulating filopodia formation. In cortical neurons, ectopic expression of a formin mouse homolog of diaphanous 2 (mDia2) re-establish filopodia formation and neuritogenesis in the enabled/vasodilator-stimulated phosphoprotein (Ena/VASP) deficient neurons (Barzik et al., 2014).

Actin-related protein 2/3 (Arp2/3), different from formins, has a crucial role in branched actin filament formation. It does so through binding to the side of the existing filament and initiating a new filament growth as a branch (Mullins et al., 1998). In sensory neurons, NGF treatment promotes localized protein synthesis of Arp2/3 subunits. This upregulation of the Arp2/3 complex is indispensable for filopodia formation and collateral branch initiation (Spillane et al., 2012). The role of Arp2/3 in growth cone motility is otherwise in debate (Strasser et al., 2004; Korobova and Svitkina, 2008).

A less unknown actin nucleator strongly expressed in the brain, named cordon-bleu, also plays a role in neuritogenesis and axonal branching. Cordon-bleu functions as a straight actin nucleator from the barbed of F-actin as formins. Down-regulation of this protein reduces neurite and axonal branch number. Otherwise, it does not significantly impact the major axon length (Ahuja et al., 2007).

Elongation factors

Enabled/vasodilator-stimulated phosphoprotein (Ena/VASP) is an actin elongation factor. This family is ubiquitous in mammals and localizes to actin-rich zones such as filopodial tips, lamellipodia, and cellular adhesions. Ena/VASP binds to profiling-actin and brings it to the barbed end of the existing filament. Even though Ena/VASP does not show nucleating activities, it stays at the barbed end and protects it from the capping proteins (Applewhite et al., 2007). VASP also protects actin filaments from severing by gelsolin (Barzik et al., 2005).

ENA/VASP proteins mediate Netrin-1-induced filopodia formation in the hippocampal neurons, regulating neurite formation, branching, and axon guidance (Lebrand et al., 2004).

Severing factors

Gelsolin is a potent actin severing factor. In the presence of calcium, gelsolin is activated and binds to the side of actin filaments, then severs the mother filaments into two shorter ones.

Gelsolin also covers the barbed ends of two daughter filaments and blocks G-actin monomer addition. In mice, gelsolin null neurons present more filopodia along the neurites (Lu et al., 1997).

Actin-depolymerizing factor (ADF)/cofilin is a family of small actin-binding proteins of 15-21 kDa. ADF/cofilin have a mild severing activity, independent of Ca²⁺ presence. Different from gelsolin, the barbed ends of two daughter filaments induced by ADF/cofilin are free without capping and freely develop. Aside from severing activity, ADF/cofilin rapidly depolymerizes actin filaments at the pointed ends. Hitherto, this is the only known protein family with significant actin depolymerization activity. Therefore, it has a critical role in regulating the cellular actin monomer pool. In retinal neuron culture, BDNF increases the number of growth cone filopodia and their length *via* activating ADF/cofilin (Gehler et al., 2004).

Microtubule dynamics

The emergence of a protrusion through filopodia is the first step of axonal branching. Nonetheless, not all filopodium afterward become mature branches. Actin network rearrangement creates the pushing force that forms the protrusions, but further development and stabilization require the formation of the microtubule network into filopodia (Brill et al., 2016). In the axon, microtubules form parallel bundles of filaments with the plus end towards the axon tips. Microtubule stabilization is a crucial step in defining an axon among multiple neurites (Witte et al., 2008).

Even though the microtubule network is stable along the axon, it is highly dynamic at the growth cone and novel protrusions along the axon shaft (Kahn and Baas, 2016). The remodeling of microtubules in the growth cone begins with the splaying off of the microtubule bundle into individual thin strands that allow them to invade the growth cone's protrusions. Engagement of microtubules in the growth cone is required for growth cone advance and axon elongation. Indeed, low doses of vinblastine induce axon growth cessation without impact on the pre-existing axonal microtubule structure (Challacombe et al., 1997). The individual microtubules then undergo a dynamic extension *via* polymerization. The microtubule network in the growth rate of microtubules and the advanced move of the growth cone membrane. Microtubule looping occurs when the rate of microtubule extension exceeds growth cone advance (Dent et al., 1999). Aside from stabilizing newly axon compartments, the microtubule is thought to provide further

guidance to the growth cone from microtubule-carrying organelles, including mitochondria and ER (Dent and Gertler, 2003).

It happens similarly in the case of a branch formation: an actin composing protrusion is followed by microtubule invasion through splaying, looping, and bundling.

Microtubule development *via* polymerization, depolymerization, and severing is highly regulated by microtubule-binding proteins. In neurons, short microtubule fragments are synthesized by centrosome in the cell body and then transported to distal axon and neurites by motor proteins kinesins and dynein (Slaughter et al., 1997).

Microtubule plus-end tracking proteins (+TIPs)

Microtubules are composed of cylindrical hollow tubes that the wall is formed by dimer subunits of α - and β -tubulin. The tube is polarized, with a plus and a minus end. In living cells, polymerization occurs at the plus end, which is usually directed toward the cellular membrane (Desai and Mitchison, 1997).

+TIP is a diverse protein family composed of microtubule-binding proteins accumulated at the plus end. These proteins stabilize the plus end and often promote the growth of microtubule molecules (Kumar and Wittmann, 2012). They serve important roles in neuron polarization and axon guidance by the growth cone. Some are also involved in axon branching.

Adenomatous polyposis coli protein (APC) is enriched at the growth cone of the future axon among immature neurites, and its level is maintained high during neurogenesis (Koester et al., 2007; Shintani et al., 2009). Doublecortin (DCX) deletion results in more processes in primary neurites and a shorter leading process (future axon). DCX likely maintains an appropriate stable status for microtubule bundles, therefore preventing improper branch formation (Tint et al., 2009).

Severing proteins

Two microtubule severing proteins expressed in neurons are katanin and spastin. Katanin is widely distributed through the developing neuron, while spastin is accumulated at the branch site (Karabay et al., 2004; Yu et al., 2008). In addition, spastin expression is more specific in the neuron, while katanin is broadly found in many cell types (Baas et al., 2005; Ma et al., 2006).

Prior to branch formation, dramatic changes are observed in the microtubule network. Long strands of microtubule are locally disrupted into shorter fragments that are more mobile to invade the newly forming branches (Dent et al., 1999). Microtubule severing is therefore critical for branch formation.

Spastin downregulation decrease axon branches, and in contrast, spastin overexpression enhances collateral process formation. Solely katanin overexpression does not result in branch increase, but it needs to be combined with tau depletion (Yu et al., 2008). These observations suggest that two severing proteins function differently. Spastin directly cuts local microtubules at the branch point. Otherwise, katanin requires a local tau dissociation to promote branch formation.

Microtubule destabilizing proteins

Microtubule destabilizing proteins negatively regulate branch formation, which assures correct wiring of the neural network (Maor-Nof et al., 2013). Kinesin family member 2A (KIF2A) is a member of the kinesin superfamily. This protein is predominantly expressed in juvenile mouse brains. It hydrolyzes microtubule polymers using energy from ATP (Ogawa et al., 2004). KIF2A deletion in mice abolishes the suppression of the collateral branch's elongating part, which results in longer branches but no difference in branch number (Homma et al., 2003).

Microtubule-actin interactions

A protrusion formed by F-actin will not become a branch without microtubule presence. Nonetheless, a relatively long protrusion composed of actin and microtubule still possibly retracts and collapses. That means microtubule infiltration into a novel protrusion is necessary but insufficient for branch formation.

Microtubule and actin act together coordinately during the formation of the axon branch. Dynamic microtubule is co-localized with actin filament in the new protrusion. Drugs that inhibit either microtubule or actin polymerization also interrupt the remaining structure polymerization, resulting in branch formation diminution (Dent and Kalil, 2001).

In the growth cone, it exists a physical contact between actin filaments and growing microtubules *via* interaction between two binding proteins: end-binding protein 3 (EB3) and drebrin. Corruption of this interaction results in growth cone abnormalities or absence and impaired neuritogenesis (Geraldo et al., 2008).

3.2.2.2.4. Signaling pathways

Extracellular cues-induced modifications in the cytoskeletal network are mediated by signal transduction pathways. No single direct pathway is assigned to cytoskeletal regulation in developing neurons, including growth cone guidance and axon branching.

NGF promotes the formation of actin filopodia and branches in chick sensory axons *via* the PI3K pathway. NGF receptor tropomyosin receptor kinase A (TRKA) activates PI3K, which, in turn, activates Ras-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate 1 (Rac1) and then Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein-family verprolin homologous protein 1 (WAVE1). WAVE1 finally activates Arp2/3, an actin nucleator, to promote actin polymerization. Furthermore, BDNF and netrin-1 have been found to inhibit calpain-mediated cortactin degradation. Cortactin is an actin-associated protein stabilizing the actin filaments. Cortactin upregulation promotes actin polymerization and filopodia emergence (Spillane et al., 2012).

BDNF is also found to induce its activity on axon branching by regulating the MAPK pathway. BDNF induces upregulation of MAPK phosphatase-1 (MKP-1), which phosphorylatedly inactivates the MAPK and its downstream molecules, including JNK. JNK inhibition reduces the phosphorylation of stathmin-1 and activates this protein. Stathmin-1 is a microtubule destabilization that sequesters free tubulin. Overall, BDNF induces microtubule destabilization, which is likely required for BDNF-induced axon branching (Jeanneteau et al., 2010).

In addition, WNT proteins may also mediate their activity through GSK3 β signaling. When WNT inhibits GSK3 β , the phosphorylation of MAPs, including tau, MAP A, MAP B, and APC, is dampened. A decrease in MAP1B phosphorylation would increase microtubule stability, which is important to promote the growth of the nascent branch (Salinas, 2007).

3.2.2.2.5. Calcium signaling in the axon guidance and branching

 Ca^{2+} signaling plays an essential role in transducing the extracellular cues into cytoskeletal reorganization (Kalil and Dent, 2014). Both actin filaments and microtubules are sensitive to intracellular Ca^{2+} concentration change. However, the mechanism by which Ca^{2+} regulates the cytoskeletal network in general, and in particular during axon development, has not been fully clarified.

Notwithstanding, there is emerging evidence that the amplitude of cytosolic Ca^{2+} spike is important to interpret an extracellular cue as an attractant or repulsive. A high peak of Ca^{2+} will activate CaMKII, which subsequently supports the axon or its branches to move forward. Conversely, a relatively low Ca^{2+} increase activates instead CaN and protein phosphatase-1

(PP-1), which leads to axon detraction (Wen et al., 2004). Such protein sensing Ca²⁺ change system also regulates the dendritic spines (Fujii et al., 2013).

Ca²⁺-regulating the cytoskeletal network is mainly *via* phosphorylation regulation. An essential target of CaMKII is the family of Rho GTPase. Due to the phosphorylation activity of CaMKII, different Rho GTPase can be activated, including RhoA, Rac, and cell division cycle 42 (Cdc42) (Jin et al., 2005). Rho GTPases promote actin polymerization through activating two groups of actin-binding proteins. They activate WAVE proteins, which, in turn, activate the Arp2/3 complex (Pollard and Borisy, 2003). Rho GTPase proteins also activate Diaphanous-related formins (DRFs), a well-known family of formins (Kühn and Geyer, 2014). Overall, Rho GTPases promote both actin polymerization on existent F-actin and new branch formation. Concurrently, Rac1 and cell division control protein 42 (Cdc42) inhibit the activity of cofilin by activating its inhibitory kinase LIM kinases (LIMKs) (Edwards et al., 1999). In contrast, CaN has been found to activate slingshot, a phosphatase that can activate cofilin. That would partly explain the repelling effect induced by CaN (Wang et al., 2005).

3.2.2.3. Synaptogenesis

3.2.2.3.1. Synaptogenesis – a complex multi-step process

The synapse formation occurs in the early development, extending from the embryonic stage into the early post-natal period. Evidence shows synaptogenesis maintains throughout the lifetime of an organism, relating closely to learning and memory. A synapse is frequently a functional communicative contact from an axon of a neuron toward a dendrite of another neuron. However, a synapse can also be established between an axon with the soma or the axon hillock.

During the initial stage of synaptogenesis, an axon must extend to reach its target that can be located far away. When the presynaptic and postsynaptic membranes are determined and approached, physical connections are established between two neurons *via* trans-synaptic cell adhesion molecules (CAMs), neurexin-neuroligin, and cadherins. Subsequently, essential structures are accumulated and assembled at both presynaptic and postsynaptic membranes (Okabe et al., 2001). The components required for neurotransmitter synaptic vesicle (SV) transmission are recruited and centralized into the active zone (AV) at the presynaptic. The AV is a disc-like region located in the central presynaptic part of the synapse. It is composed of a highly dense protein matrix that contains five core proteins: Rab3-interacting molecule (RIM), mammalian uncoordinated 13 (Munc13), α -liprin, RIM binding protein (RIM-BP), and ELKs.

These proteins form a large scaffold complex that anchors the SVs and the Ca²⁺ channels, which control the SV exocytosis, and docks these structures to trans-synaptic adhesion molecules (Südhof, 2012; Rizalar et al., 2021). At the postsynaptic part of a synapse, neural transmitter receptors are recruited to scaffold postsynaptic protein into a specialized region called postsynaptic density.

The initial assembly of the synapse is followed by its maturation process to acquire its mature structure and functional properties. The maturation process of glutamatergic synapses – the most common excitatory synapses in the brain, involves the formation of small protrusions called dendritic spines that harbor the postsynaptic density. This formation of dendritic spines, also called spinogenesis, is an important event featuring synapse maturation. Concurrently, protein recruitment is continued, and the amount of both pre-and postsynaptic components increases substantially. Some synaptic components are recruited only to synapse during the maturation, such as AMPAR (Washbourne et al., 2002).

3.2.2.3.2. Spinogenesis – synapse maturation

Dendritic spines are small protrusions on the dendrites. This structure houses the majority of excitatory glutamatergic synapses (Calabrese et al., 2006). During early neuronal development, immature glutamatergic synapses are principally located at the dendritic shaft (Reilly et al., 2011). Concomitantly with the maturation process, spine synapses increase, and shaft synapses drop. In contrast, most inhibitory synapses are located at the dendritic shaft and the cell body.

Spine shapes are classified into four groups: stubby, thin, mushroom, and filopodium (Peters and Kaiserman-Abramof, 1970). Mushroom-shaped spines represent the most common type of dendritic spines in mature pyramidal neurons. It is not clear what are the roles of different forms of spines. Two main hypotheses possibly explain this phenomenon. Firstly, this perhaps reflects the multi-step formation of the spine during which the immature spines undergo morphological changes into mature mushroom-shaped spines (Yuste and Bonhoeffer, 2004). Secondly, the presence of various spine shapes may indicate morphology-related synapse plasticity. The two models do not rule out each other and are possibly both the origins of spine morphological diversity (Borczyk et al., 2019).

Three models of spine formation

Spinogenesis begins at the early stage after birth in many species. In rats, spine formation initiates at the post-natal week 1. During four following weeks, spine density increases gradually and then reduces with increasing age (Yuste and Bonhoeffer, 2004).

Besides the change in density, dendritic spines undergo morphological modifications during development. Stubby spines are commonly found in the early stage of development (Miller and Peters, 1981). In adults, thin and mushroom-shaped spines are more common.

According to the model proposed by Miller/Peters, spinogenesis is a three-step process (Miller and Peters, 1981). First, a synapse is formed at the contact between the axon tip with the dendritic shaft. From this synapse, an immature spine emerges under the stubby form, without a clear neck. This stubby spine subsequently evolves into thin or mushroom-shaped spines. This model highlights the role of the axon terminal on spine induction.

The model proposed by Sotelo developed from the observations in Purkinje cells undermines the role of the axon terminal on spinogenesis. This hypothesis suggests that the spine emerging depends not on the axonal terminal. When an immature spine protrusion encounters an axon, a synapse develops on this spine that induces spine shape change subsequently (Sotelo, 1990).

These two models do not explain the existence of filopodial spines. Dendritic filopodia are elongated (2-20 μ m), thin (>0.3 μ m in diameter) protrusions. In normal conditions, filopodia are rare on mature neurons, which proposes their roles are mainly developmental. Based on Vaugh's model developed in Purkinje cells, dendritic filopodia capture the surrounding axons. The filopodium successfully grabbing an axon subsequently develops into a synapse-bearing spine (Vaughn, 1989).

a Sotelo model



Figure 17. Three models for spinogenesis

(a) In the Sotelo model, dendritic spines emerge independently of the axonal terminals. When an immature spine is contacted by an axon terminal, it develops into a mushroom-like mature spine. (b) In Miller/Peters model, dendritic spines only develop in the presence of axon contact. (c) In the filopodial model, spines are pre-existent under the filopodial form. This spine preform can elongate to search for axon contact. When a spine reaches an axon, it develops into a mushroom-like spine (Yuste and Bonhoeffer, 2004).

3.3. Apoptosis in the development

Cell death is essential for animal development, including establishing and maintaining tissues and organs. It would not exaggerate to state that the key principle of metazoan development is the over-production of cells *via* proliferation at the early stage, followed by the trimming process *via* apoptosis or other programmed cell death at the later stage (Jacobson et al., 1997). During development, various structures are formed initially and are later removed by apoptosis. These structures, usually functional in ancestral organisms but becoming now unuseful for modern species, are eradicated by apoptosis during development. For instance, the interdigital membranes present in the amphibian are eliminated during the embryonic stages of amniotes (Hernández-Martínez and Covarrubias, 2011). That also causes flexibility to adapt basic structures to different sexes and stages of development (Meier et al., 2000).

In mammals, apoptosis displays vital roles, especially in the development of the nervous system and immune system, which are two systems presenting a high order of complexity (Meier et al., 2000). For instance, during the lymphocyte T development, they undergo two scrupulous selection processes. The first occurs just after the rearrangement of the antigen receptor genes. Only about 1/3 with successful antigen receptor formation survive through this first wave of elimination. Consecutively, T-lymphocyte progenitors with a functional antigen receptor are under the second selection to eliminate cells bearing self-reactive antigen receptors. These extremely selective processes create a tremendous diversity of responding capacity of the immune system and concurrently protect the body from potential attacks by its own immune system (Opferman, 2008).

Apoptosis in the developing nervous system

Apoptosis is known to play essential roles in the development of the CNS. Indeed, cell death events have been largely described in the brain of vertebrate embryos, whereas experimental suppression of apoptosis in the developing embryo mainly results in deleterious malformations in the nervous system (Yamaguchi and Miura, 2015).

Control of neural tube closure

Numerous apoptotic events occur during the nervous system development in vertebrates and invertebrates. At an early developmental stage, apoptotic cells are found at the boundaries between the non-neural ectoderm and the neuroepithelial layer during and after neural tube closure (NTC) (Geelen and Langman, 1977). Interestingly, apoptosis takes place throughout the major steps of NTC, including neural fold bending and fusion processes, remodeling of the

dorsal neural tube and the ectoderm, as well as migration of neural crest cells away from the neural tube (Massa et al., 2009; Washausen et al., 2018). Indeed, suppression of apoptosis with caspase inhibitors entirely impedes the NTC in the chick embryo (Weil et al., 1997). Furthermore, there is evidence of a potential link between mutations in apoptosis-related genes (*caspase-3, caspase-9, apaf1*) and neural tube closure defects in humans (Liu et al., 2018; Spellicy et al., 2018; Zhou et al., 2018).

In mice, *caspase-3-* and *apaf1*-null embryos only show neural tube closure defects in the midbrain and the hindbrain, while neurulation proceeds normally in the forebrain and the spinal cord. Interestingly, pharmacological inhibition of apoptosis using the pan-caspase inhibitor z-VAD-FMK or the p53 inhibitor Pifithrin- α does not impact neural tube closure in ex vivo cultured embryos (Massa et al., 2009). This observation suggests that the observed neural tube closure defect may not be a direct consequence of the suppression of apoptosis but could be due to the abnormal persistence of certain signal-secreting cell populations that apoptosis should have eliminated. Indeed, this may explain why neural tube malformations were not observed in ex vivo cultures, where secreted factors are expected to be rapidly diluted in the culture medium.

Control of cell number

Apoptosis is widely recognized as the main regulator of cell number during development. In developing CNS, neurons are generated excessively. Then, this population is trimmed down *via* apoptosis: neurons without proper connection with their target are eliminated. In the context where apoptosis is suppressed or compromised, the nervous system, especially the brain, would be overloaded with neurons, leading to protrusions and ventricular obstruction (Jacobson et al., 1997; Buss et al., 2006).

Several KO mouse models demonstrated the critical role of caspase-dependent apoptosis in controlling the size of neuron populations during development. Caspase-3 invalidation in 129X1/SvJ mice leads to exencephaly, a defect in which the brain exhibits abnormal protrusions and ventricular absence due to hyperplasia (Kuida et al., 1996). Moreover, caspase-9-null embryos showed prenatal malformations in the brain and the spinal cord, similar to those observed in caspase-3-null embryos, including protrusion formation and ventricular obstructions. Both caspase-3- and caspase-9-null mice die rapidly after birth (Kuida et al., 1998). Of note, these mice show an abnormal increase in neuron number, suggesting that MOMP is indeed required for neuronal death during the development of the CNS. Interestingly, invalidation of *apaf1*, a gene coding for a key component of the apoptosome, results in a more
severe hyperplasia phenotype than in caspase-3- or caspase-9-null mice, further supporting the role of the intrinsic apoptosis pathway in brain homeostasis (Cecconi et al., 1998; Yoshida et al., 1998). Finally, mouse embryonic fibroblasts derived from cytochrome c-null embryos failed to activate caspase-3 in response to different apoptotic stimuli. Of note, the later embryos exhibited delayed development, dying at E10.5 (Li et al., 2000). However, it remains unclear if these effects are due to apoptosis failure or mitochondrial electron transport chain deficiency.

Regarding the extrinsic pathway of apoptosis, even though caspase-8 invalidation causes heart malformation, erythrocyte congestion, and neural tube defects, leading to embryonic death at E13.5, the malformations observed in the nervous system are conceivably not directly linked to caspase-8 silencing (Varfolomeev et al., 1998; Sakamaki et al., 2002).

It should also be noted that malformations of the neural tube induced by the invalidation of *caspase-3* and *apaf1* are mouse-strain specific. Indeed, contrary to 129X1/SvJ mice, *caspase-3*-null C57BL/6J mice showed no macroscopic anomalies and reached adulthood without any detectable brain pathology (Leonard et al., 2002). A similar strain-dependent effect was also observed in *apaf1*-null mice. In effect, C57BL/6J and CD1 mice show significantly delayed lethality compared to 129/Sv mice. These controversial observations might be due to some redundancy between effector caspases. Actually, although neither caspase-6 nor caspase-7 appears to be critical for CNS development, caspase-7 is capable of triggering apoptosis in a caspase-3-independent manner and is potentially responsible for the "rescued" phenotype in C57BL/6J caspase-3-null mice (Houde et al., 2004; Lakhani, 2006; Uribe et al., 2012).

Finally, although this issue was not addressed in the above studies, compensation by other types of PCD such as autophagy and necroptosis cannot be eliminated.

The notion that, during development, cell number is exclusively controlled by apoptosis has recently been challenged by Nonomura and colleagues (Nonomura et al., 2013). In this study, apoptosis suppression by *caspase-9* or *apaf1* invalidation, even in a 129S1 background, did not increase nerve cell number, whereas severe brain malformations were still observed. Actually, the size of neuron populations would be controlled by proliferation rate and other types of PCD.

In contrast, apoptosis was shown to be essential for controlling the fibroblast growth factor 8 (FGF-8)-producing cell population. Indeed, after the NTC, apoptosis is maintained in the midline of the neural tube, where these cells are localized. During development, activation of apoptosis around day E10 leads to the removal of these FGF-8-producing cells, preventing ectopic diffusion of FGF-8 to the ventral telencephalon (Nonomura et al., 2013). Together,

these observations support the notion that the roles of apoptosis in the developing nervous system are actually cell-type specific.

3.4. Mitochondria in neural development

The mitochondrion is the primary energy factory of eukaryotic cells. It generates ATP in the most effective way *via* OXPHOS.

At rest, the brain demands approximately 20% of the body's ATP, which is up to 50% in children (Kuzawa et al., 2014). This significant demand is due to the complex morphology of neurons, multiple highly maintained ion gradients, and thousands of synapses in constant activities in each neuron. Neurogenesis initiation is marked by a metabolic program transition of neural progenitor cells from glycolysis into mitochondrial-dependent OXPHOS (Zheng et al., 2016). These metabolic changes are illustrated by the mitochondrial morphological shift towards a more elongated shape and the upregulation of OXPHOS-related genes such as the complex V encoding gene.

During neurogenesis, post-mitotic immature neurons undergo cellular polarization, with a long axon and multiple dendrites formation and a highly complex branch network afterward. Process elongation and branching, and synaptogenesis processes require a great amount of ATP to create and reorganize cytoskeletal structures. Accordingly, the neuron is under challenge to satisfy energy requirements in the cellular compartments that are usually far from the cell body. Mitochondria are mobilized and widely distributed into axon and dendrite networks to reply rapidly to these local needs (Sheng, 2017). Thus proper localization of mitochondria is critical for neural development. The mechanisms of mitochondria distribution in neurons are far from well-understood. Recent work unveils some elements of this highly regulated process.

Mitochondria are transferred to distal processes along microtubules *via* motor proteins of the kinesin or dynein family. In the axon, kinesin motors move towards the distal end, and dynein motors move backward to the cell body. Miro, a MOM protein, connects with motor protein through the adaptor, Milton/TRAKs proteins. Miro 1 and 2 are Ca^{2+} - binding GTPase proteins, regulating mitochondria transporting. When calcium concentration is elevated, Miro changes its conformation, which disrupts the interaction between Miro with motor proteins or motor proteins with microtubules (MacAskill et al., 2009; Wang and Schwarz, 2009). Calcium-related morphological dependency of Miro provides a potential mechanistic regulation over mitochondria motility. The current model proposes that the activity of synapses that induce a Ca^{2+} rise produces a signal to halt surrounding mitochondria (MacAskill et al., 2009). However, whether this mechanism determines mitochondria distribution at the branch points is still an open question. In addition, recent evidence shows that mitochondria motility drops drastically,

and they lose their sensitivity to Ca^{2+} in the mature neurons (Lewis et al., 2016). That means other mechanisms must also involve in shaping the mitochondria network.

In the developing neuron, only approximately 30% of axonal mitochondria are motile at a given time, while others stay stationary. The docking status of axonal mitochondria is maintained by an axon-specific protein named syntaphilin. This protein is present in about 65% of axonal mitochondria, corresponding with the immobile mitochondria population. Its loss results in motility increase and density diminution of mitochondria (Kang et al., 2008). Besides syntaphilin, the serine/threonine kinase Liver kinase B1 (LKB1) and its downstream Nuclear AMPK-related kinase 1 (NUAK1) are also implicated in the mitochondria docking. Loss of LKB1 or NUAK1 induces a decrease in stationary mitochondria to a similar level observed in Syntaphilin-null neurons (Courchet et al., 2013). However, hitherto there is no evidence that syntaphilin is regulated by the LKB1-NUAK1 pathway.

Mitochondria roles in the neuron

Mitochondria play critical roles in the neuron development and the normal function of mature neurons. Mitochondria axon positioning is dispensable for axon branching and synapse formation (Li et al., 2008a; Lewis et al., 2018). Loss of mitochondria at synapses leads to a less efficient response to stimuli (Lewis et al., 2018).

ATP production

OXPHOS is executed by four complexes (I-IV) located in the MIM, which continually transfer electrons through the ETC and concurrently pump protons from the mitochondrial matrix into the intermembrane space. The activities of the ETC result in an accumulation of protons in the IMS. The re-entry of protons back to the matrix *via* ATPase synthase (or complex V) leads to ATP production (Formosa and Ryan, 2018).

During axon branching, mitochondria are driven from the cell body to axon terminals and branching points in response to energy needs. The mitochondrial uncoupling FCCP that inhibits mitochondrial ATP production dampens the axon branching, which confirms a causality between local mitochondria-generating ATP and axon arborization (Tao et al., 2014). In the axon, mitochondria are docked at the "hot spot" of axonal protein translation. Mitochondria respiration collapse impairs protein synthesis in the axon and axon branching (Spillane et al., 2013).

Calcium buffering

Mitochondria also play roles in intracellular calcium buffering. In response to Ca^{2+} increase, mitochondria may accumulate 10 to 20 times more Ca^{2+} inside their matrix than cytosol (Duchen, 2000). Mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake is rapid and active. To enter the mitochondrial matrix, Ca^{2+} is actively transported *via* VDACs at the MOM and the mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uniporter (MCU) complex at the MIM (Patron et al., 2013; Rosencrans et al., 2021). Mitochondria also receive directly Ca^{2+} flux from ER *via* MERC.

Role Ca²⁺ homeostasis is highlighted in the function of the synapse, especially for the SV release. Reduced mitochondrial calcium uptake perturbs the SV release and short-term plasticity (Kwon et al., 2016).

Whether Ca^{2+} -related functions of mitochondria are involved in neuron development remains obscure. Notwithstanding, as Ca^{2+} plays an important role in the cytoskeletal network regulation, this possibility is plausible.

Caspase activation

Mitochondria are also capable of triggering the caspase activation cascade and ultimately leading to caspase-3 activation. It is noteworthy that emerging evidence proposes that caspase-3 activation is not obligatory to be a sign of inevitable cell death as described in the traditional model. A sub-lethal caspase-3 activation may be a result of the incomplete MOMP phenomenon, as discussed previously.

Emerging evidence suggest that caspases play essential roles in the development of neuron, which we will discuss in detail in the next part. Interestingly, most studies showed the critical role of the intrinsic pathway of caspase activation, therefore mitochondria role, in generating this physiological caspase signal (Nikolaev et al., 2009; Guo et al., 2016).

3.5. Non-apoptotic roles of caspases in the developing nervous system

3.5.1. Axon branching and arborization

Recent studies proposed that caspases, particularly caspase-3, play multiple roles aside from apoptosis. Activation of caspase-3 has been observed transiently and locally in the axons, notably at the level of branching points (Campbell and Okamoto, 2013; Katow et al., 2017). Intriguingly, this transient activation of caspase-3 did not always lead to apoptosis of the host neuron. Inhibition of caspase-3 in these models resulted in a decrease in the number of axonal branches. Caspase-3 cleavage also mediated the growth cone formation (Campbell and Holt, 2003; Verma, 2005)(Campbell and Holt, 2003; Verma, 2005).

The role of caspase-3 in axon regeneration was further highlighted in a model of axon disruption in Caenorhabditis elegans. In the latter, the homolog of vertebrate caspase-3 is encoded by the ced-3 gene. Using neurons from a *ced-3*-null C. elegans strain, Pinan and colleagues showed that axons had a lower outgrowth rate and were unable to re-connect after axotomy (Pinan-Lucarre et al., 2012). In *C. elegans*, Wang and colleagues recently detected increased ced-3 activity following axotomy, which was correlated to axon regeneration (Wang et al., 2019). Moreover, in neurons derived from rat DRG, caspase-3 inhibitors impacted growth cone formation, which is critical for restoring injured axons (Verma, 2005).

The mechanisms by which caspase-3 regulates growth cone formation and axon branching are still elusive. However, the contribution of the cytoskeleton is presumably important. In axons and dendrites, cytoskeleton components comprise actin microfilaments, microtubules, and intermediate filaments. In developing neurons, actin filaments are mainly found in growth cones. In contrast, microtubules are evenly distributed along the axons. However, it should be noted that the rate of microtubule remodeling is much higher in the axon terminus compared to axon shafts. The growth cone is a guiding structure at the terminus of developing axons, characterized by actin-enriched structures referred to as filopodia and lamellipodia (Pacheco and Gallo, 2016). Most interestingly, cytoskeletal actin was reported to be a substrate for caspase-3. Actin cleavage by caspase-3 gives rise to a 15kD fragment inducing a more condensed and fragmented actin network (Mashima et al., 1999).

Moreover, caspase-3 was demonstrated to cleave Rho-associated kinase I (ROCK I), generating a truncated form with higher intrinsic kinase activity. Such activated ROCK I stabilizes actin microfilaments, phosphorylates myosin light chains, and promotes the coupling between actin and myosin filaments, causing cellular contractions (Coleman et al., 2001). Thus, in the context

of neuronal cells, caspase-3 may exert the same function in order to stabilize the cytoskeleton of new axon branches.

Aside from actin microfilaments, intermediate filaments are also potential targets of caspase-3 in axons. Immature neurons mainly express vimentin and nestin as intermediate filaments that are replaced by neurofilaments in mature neurons. Aside from their role as scaffolding structures, vimentin, and nestin function as adaptors, contributing to axon growth cues (Adolf et al., 2016; Bott et al., 2019).

In addition to the cytoskeleton, caspases may further contribute to axon guidance through their impact on cell adhesion molecules, such as neural cell adhesion molecule (NCAM) and extracellular vesicle proteins (Westphal et al., 2010; Weghorst et al., 2020).

3.5.2. Axon pruning

Axon pruning is a process that eliminates collateral extensions or small terminus arborization with improper connectivity at the axon terminus. This process occurs at the embryonic or early postnatal stage to fine-tune neural connectivity and has been well described in the PNS. Axon pruning can be reproduced in vitro by withdrawing trophic factors such as NGF or BDNF from neuron cultures, including DRG. In the developing CNS, although still poorly understood, similar mechanisms of network fine-tuning may occur at the early postnatal stage (Innocenti and Price, 2005; De León Reyes et al., 2019).

In the sympathetic and DRG models, caspase-6 is widely recognized as an active contributor to axon pruning (Nikolaev et al., 2009; Cusack et al., 2013; Unsain et al., 2013). In contrast, the role of caspase-3 was initially overlooked. In the study of Nikolaev and colleagues (Nikolaev et al., 2009), activation of caspase-3 was not detected in axons using an immunofluorescent marker or the fluorescent reporter FAM-DEVD-fmk in sympathetic neurons in culture following NGF withdrawal. Furthermore, the inactivation of caspase-3 with pharmacological inhibitors or siRNAs did not prevent caspase-6 cleavage and axon degeneration.

However, recent reports from different laboratories highlighted the implication of caspase-3 in axon pruning using genetic approaches. These latter studies demonstrated that caspase-3 KO prevented axon degeneration in NGF-deprived neurons. Interestingly, in vitro studies showed that caspase-6 can only be processed by caspase-3, even at low levels of active caspase-3 (Simon et al., 2012; Cusack et al., 2013; Unsain et al., 2013). The difference between these observations and the ones of Nikolaev might be due to the small amounts of activated caspase-3 in this context, which cannot be detected by immunofluorescence. In fact, small remaining

amounts of active caspase-3, having escaped pharmacological inhibitors or siRNA, are presumably sufficient to promote the observed caspase-6-dependent pruning.

The roles of caspases in axonal network fine-tuning remain to be further investigated. Recently, regarding in vivo studies, caspase-3 is activated in the axon and not in the cell body of spinal cord neurons of postnatal mice. Suppression of caspase-3 activation by *bax/bak* DKO led to a less tailored network of neuron branches in the spinal cord at postnatal day 14, which disturbed the reorganization of the corticospinal circuit and consequently impaired the development of skilled movements in adult mice (Gu et al., 2017).

3.5.3. Synapse maturation and synaptic functions

Recent studies have suggested that, aside from refining the developing axonal network, caspases also promote fine-tuning of protein structure at the level of the synapses, which may be critical for their functioning. Synapses are the key player structures regarding neuron communication. There are two existing types of synapses referred to as electrical and chemical, the latter being the most abundant in the CNS. In electrical synapses, signals are transmitted by an electrical current through gap junctions. In chemical synapses, communication between two neurons is performed by the secretion of a neurotransmitter in the synaptic cleft. Once released into the synaptic cleft, the neurotransmitter binds to receptors at the post-synaptic level and induces electrical signals by acting on ion channel permeability (Purves et al., 2018).

In the PNS, caspase-3 fine-tunes the post-synaptic neurotransmitter receptor network. During development, this process namely occurs at the neuromuscular junction regarding the nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (AchR). Indeed, at the early stages of development, AchRs are abundantly distributed. Later on, AchRs gather into clusters that are stabilized by agrin released from axon terminals. Moreover, motor neurons secrete acetylcholine, which acts as a negative signal, disrupting AChR clusters that do not interact with axon terminals. Of note, this disrupting effect of acetylcholine is mediated by caspase-3, which cleaves Dishevelled segment polarity protein 1 (Dvl1), a signaling protein of the Wnt pathway. Indeed, prevention of caspase-3 activation or Dvl1 cleavage suppresses acetylcholine-dependent AChR cluster disruption (Wang et al., 2014).

Certain similarities between synaptogenesis processes in the CNS and the PNS have been described, such as the clustering of neurotransmitter receptors at the post-synaptic level (Garner et al., 2002; Purves et al., 2018). Regarding the underlying molecular mechanisms, agrin-like molecules and Ephrin-Bs have been reported to contribute to the clustering of NMDA and

AMPA receptors, respectively (Garner et al., 2002). It remains to be explored if the role of caspase-3 in sculpturing post-synaptic receptor clusters in the PNS is conserved in the CNS.

Caspase-3 is also involved in synaptic plasticity, notably in LTD, a process during which the efficiency of synaptic transmission is lowered in the long term. This process was thoroughly studied in the context of the glutamatergic synapse. The post-synaptic region of these synapses contains AMPA and NMDA receptors that both respond to glutamate. Coordination between both receptors is critical for optimal synaptic transmission. In LTD, the AMPA receptor is withdrawn from the post-synaptic membrane by endocytosis, which leads to a decrease in synaptic sensitivity (Purves et al., 2018).

Interestingly, caspase-3 activation is essential for AMPA receptor internalization at the synapse in response to NMDA stimulation in vitro (Li et al., 2010). Inhibition of the XIAP caspase-3 inhibitor enhances AMPA receptor internalization and increases LTD (Gibon et al., 2016). In addition, caspase-3 mediates synapse loss upon long-term exposure to NMDA (Henson et al., 2017). Furthermore, local activation of caspase-3 induced by Mito-killer Red photo-stimulation results in local spine shrinkage and subsequent elimination of spines without neuronal apoptosis (Erturk et al., 2014). Dendritic spine regulation by BDNF is also mediated by caspase-3 (Guo et al., 2016). *In vivo, caspase-3* KO mice display a lack of attention and hyperactive disorder, potentially related to a failure in synaptic plasticity mechanisms, such as AMPA receptor regulation in response to chronic or repeated stimuli (Lo et al., 2015). In contrast, *xiap* KO mice exhibit better learning performance, which could be explained by increased LTD (Gibon et al., 2016).

In addition, caspase-3 regulates the synaptic vesicle pool and eliminates dysfunctional dendritic spines (Chen et al., 2020). Collectively, these data highlight the central roles of caspase-3 in synaptic plasticity and functions.

3.6. Bcl-2 proteins in the development

3.6.1. Bcl-2 expression during the development

Bcl-2 proteins are highly expressed during mammalian development in general and, in particular, mouse development (Opferman and Kothari, 2018). Expression of anti-apoptotic and pro-apoptotic is kept in balance for normal development: a minor change can cause catastrophic abnormalities and ultimately results in death. Indeed, double loss of single alleles of *mcl1* and *bclx* induced craniofacial anomalies and neonatal death. The normal development can be rescued by a simple additional loss of a single allele of *bim* (Grabow et al., 2018).

Bcl-2 protein expression is detected from the early stage of development since the embryonic genome becomes active. Mcl-1 and Bcl-xL, Bax is highly expressed during development, while Bcl-2 expression is low during early embryogenesis and increased in the later stages (Metcalfe et al., 2004). Even though their expression is observed from the early blastocyst, only Mcl-1 plays a critical role at this stage. Among genetically KO mice of Bcl-2 proteins, only *mcl1* KO dies at the peri-implantation stage (E3.5). However, without evidence of increased apoptosis, this lethal phenotype is likely due to non-apoptosis related role of Mcl-1 (Rinkenberger et al., 2000).

As discussed in the previous part, apoptosis has a pivotal role in the development of the nervous system and the hematopoietic lineages. Accordingly, genetic deletion of Bcl-2 proteins mainly results in abnormalities in the nervous system or the hematopoietic system.

In the developing CNS, Bid, Bax, Bak, Bcl-xL, and Mcl-1 are expressed at a high level (Lindsten et al., 2000; Krajewska et al., 2002; Arbour et al., 2008; Nakamura et al., 2016). Bcl-2 is also found to be highly expressed during neural tube formation (Michaelidis et al., 1996; Krajewska et al., 2002). Bcl-xL is the only anti-apoptotic protein whose expression remains elevated even in the postnatal brain.

3.6.2. Bcl-2 proteins in the development: focus on the nervous system development

As mentioned at the beginning, apoptosis may take place in healthy cells, in which it is programmed as a "predestination" to ensure the morphogenesis and normal development, but also to preserve the tissue homeostasis and function (Suzanne and Steller, 2013; Shalini et al., 2015). Bcl-2 proteins, as apoptosis regulators, are thought to be strongly implicated in the development. Thanks to genetically modified mouse models, the implication of almost Bcl-2

proteins is decoded. Here, we review some of the most important aspects, with a focus on the development of the nervous system (Table 2).

3.6.2.1. Pro-apoptotic proteins

Single invalidation of pro-apoptotic proteins does not dampen the normal development. That suggests that the roles of apoptosis accelerators in the development are redundant.

Bax invalidation does not entirely eliminate apoptosis during development. Homozygous bax KO mice are *via*ble but exhibit anomalies in some specific cell populations. The lymphocyte T and B population is expanded without control. Increased granulosa cell number forms abnormal follicle structure in the ovaries (Knudson et al., 1995). The presence of Bax is also critical for the development of some specific neural populations, including neuroblasts, retinal ganglion cells, and Cajal-Retzius neurons (Péquignot et al., 2003; Ledonne et al., 2016). *Bak* KO mice develop normally without detectable malformation in any tissues, including the CNS (Lindsten et al., 2000).

DKO of *bax* and *bak* leads to a considerably more severe phenotype. DKO mice are born with interdigital membranes and an imperforate vagina. Most homozygous DKO mice fail to nurse correctly and die within 48h of birth. Only about 10% of homozygous offspring survive until weening. The brain of these mice is larger than that of control mice, with an accumulation of neural progenitors in the periventricular zones. Perturbation induced by Bax/Bak loss leads to behavior defects, including being unresponsive to auditory stimuli (Lindsten et al., 2000).

Interestingly, interdigital webs and imperforate vagina were observed in *bax/bak* DKO but not in *caspase-3-* or *caspase-9-* null mice (Lindsten et al., 2000). These diverging phenotypes presumably underscore the role of Bax and Bak roles in the other types of PCD (Kawai et al., 2009; Karch et al., 2013, 2017).

Although ventricular obstruction was observed due to an abnormal increase of neuron number in *bax/bak* DKO, these mice did not exhibit exencephaly, unlike *caspase-3-* or *caspase-9-* null mice. This difference between these mice may be induced by Bok, a multi-motif Bcl-2 homolog whose functions remain poorly understood.

Single invalidation of Bok does not lead to any abnormities like previously observed in Bak KO mice (Ke et al., 2012). DKO of Bak and Bok induces problems neither in the embryonic stage nor in adult life. DKO of Bax and Bok does not render more severe phenotypes observed previously in the bax KO mice, except for an increase in the ovarian follicle (Ke et al., 2013).

Triple KO of these three proteins gives a more severe phenotype than double invalidation of bax and bak. The majority of triple KO embryos die before birth at E18. Ninety-nine percent of born mice present severe defects originating from midline fusion perturbation. That is evidence that Bok can be partly compensated for the roles of Bax and Bak during the development (Ke et al., 2018).

3.6.2.2. Anti-apoptotic proteins

Although Bcl-2 is present during embryogenesis, *bcl2* invalidation does not seem to affect the embryonic development in mice (Nakayama et al., 1993; Veis et al., 1993; Michaelidis et al., 1996). Bcl-2^{-/-} mice are born normally, but the abnormalities start to develop in the post-natal stage. These mice suffer dramatic consequences on the hematopoietic and immune system: lymphocyte ablation in bone marrow at four weeks of life, hematopoietic cell death increase in their thymus and spleen (Nakayama et al., 1993; Veis et al., 1993). They are died early due to kidney failure developing from polycystic kidney conditions (Veis et al., 1993). Regarding the nervous system, at birth, homozygous Bcl-2 lacking mice present a functional nervous system with normal morphology. Nonetheless, in the early postnatal stage (postnatal day 9), a progressive degeneration was observed in the population of facial motoneuron and the peripheral neuron in the DRG (Michaelidis et al., 1996).

Conversely, the two anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 homologs, Mcl-1 and Bcl-xL, appear to hamper apoptotic cell death in neurons and hematopoietic cells during development. Although *mcl1* KO induces pre-implantation embryonic lethality, condition mcl-1 deletion has revealed its implication in the development of these two populations. In the adult mice, Mcl-1 deletion leads to perturbation in the lymphoid development and a profound loss of both lymphocytes B and T (Opferman et al., 2003). Mcl-1 has been found to play important roles in the development of the innate immune system, including maintaining the survival of hematopoietic stem cells, mature neutrophils, and the normal function of macrophages (Opferman et al., 2005; Steimer et al., 2009). Regarding neuron population, Mcl-1 is critical for the survival of neural progenitors (Arbour et al., 2008). Indeed, condition KO of mcl-1 in the brain by using promotor Foxg1induced embryonic lethality ate E16-17 with increased apoptosis of neural progenitor in the ventricular zone (VZ) and subventricular zone (SVZ) (Arbour et al., 2008).

The full KO of *bclx* mice died at embryonic day 13 (E13-13.5). These mice were first generated by Motoyama team. They observed massive apoptosis around the stage of death in the postmitotic neuron of the hindbrain and spinal cord and the hematopoietic cells in the livers (Motoyama et al., 1995). To decipher the reason for embryonic death caused by Bcl-xL lacking,

scientists have started to work with conditional KO mice. Although these mice improve our knowledge about the role of Bcl-xL in each particular system, the exact reason why conventional *bclx* KO induces embryonic death remains uncovered. Using promoter MMTV, Wagner and his coworker generated a conditional KO mouse model in which bcl-x was lacking in the skin and the hematopoietic system. These mice do not exhibit any abnormalities at birth. However, they develop profound anemia due to severe loss of mature erythrocytes at three months of life (Wagner et al., 2000). Ablation of Bcl-xL in the megakaryocyte, progenitor of the platelets, does not lead to lethality at the embryonic stage. These mice present severe thrombocytopenia at the three-week-old, with platelet counts of only 2% of control mice (Josefsson et al., 2011). Besides, Bcl-xL also regulates the survival of lymphocytes (Ma et al., 1995).

Considering that conditional KO *bclx* in the hematopoietic lineages is not lethal, embryonic lethality in the full KO of *bclx* mice is likely due to the anomalies in the CNS (Motoyama et al., 1995). Notwithstanding, the phenotypes observed from mice with conditional KO in the CNS do not give us a conclusive response. When conditional *bclx* KO is performed under the control of Nestin promoter, homozygous embryos die at the embryonic stage but at the latter stage (E19) than previously described in full KO mice. These embryos present increased apoptosis in the postmitotic motoneuron in the spinal cord (Fogarty et al., 2016). Otherwise, using the Emx promoter to delete Bcl-xL only in the developing brain does not lead to embryonic lethality. At birth, the brain of these mice is morphologically and functionally normal. However, a progressive loss of mature neurons occurs in the postnatal stage, resulting in severe microcephaly at P30. In addition, loss of Bcl-xL-dependant neurons leads to behavior perturbations, including motor learning deficits, hyperactivity, and increased risk-taking and self-injurious behaviors (Nakamura et al., 2016).

Altogether, none of the conditional KO mouse models of Bcl-xL hitherto mimic the phenotype of conventional KO mice. That may indicate that the drastic consequence on the total *bclx* KO embryos is the sum of different abnormalities on different systems rather than comes from only single default.

	KO phenotype in mice
Multi-motif pro-apoptotic	
Bax	No lethality. Lymphoid hyperplasia, male infertility (Knudson et al., 1995)
Bak	No defects detected (Lindsten et al., 2000)
Bok	No defects detected (Ke et al., 2013)
Multi-motif anti-apoptotic	
Bcl-2	Post-natal lethality due to polycystic kidneys. Lymphoid degeneration and hair hypopigmentation (Nakayama et al., 1993; Veis et al., 1993)
Bcl-xL	Embryonic lethality at E13.5: massive apoptosis in the CNS and hematopoietic systems (Motoyama et al., 1995)
Mcl-1	Embryonic lethality at E3.5-4 due to peri-implantation defects (Opferman et al., 2005)
Bcl-w	No lethality. Male infertility (Ross et al., 1998)
Bfl-1	No lethality. Dendritic cell apoptosis (Schenk et al., 2017)
Diva/boo (Mouse orthologue of Nrh)	No defects detected (Russell et al., 2002)

Table 2. Summary of mouse phenotype of conventional Bcl-2 protein KO

4. Bcl-xL: where does it stand in the Bcl-2 family?

4.1. Implication of Bcl-xL in the development and pathology

Bcl-xL is a genuinely anti-apoptotic protein of the Bcl-2 family. It exerts the anti-apoptotic activity in a canonical manner at the MOM (Vander Heiden et al., 1997). The *bclx* gene encoding for Bcl-xL contains three exons, in which exon 2 is a target of AS (Boise et al., 1993). Due to the AS, *bclx* expresses under two isoforms: the long-form Bcl-xL (233 amino acids in length) and the short-form Bcl-xS (170 amino acids in length) (Boise et al., 1993).

While Bcl-xL possesses all four conserved BH motifs plus its TM motif, Bcl-xS lacks BH1 and BH2 motifs. This difference in structure converts Bcl-xS into a pro-apoptotic protein. Transient expression of Bcl-xS leads to apoptosis as induced by Bax expression (Lindenboim et al., 2000). Interestingly, *bclxs* mRNA levels are increased in various physiological incidents in which apoptosis is generated, such as brain ischemia and injured carotid artery (Dixon et al., 1997; Igase et al., 1999).

The death-induced activity of Bcl-xS is mediated *via* two mechanisms. On the one hand, it can sequester the anti-apoptotic proteins Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL and inhibits their effect. On the other hand, Bcl-xS can form homodimers, as previously described in Bax and Bak (Lindenboim et al., 2001). However, whether these homodimers can subsequently oligomerize into the pore channel for cytochrome c release remains unclear. Furthermore, Bcl-xL contains a target sequence for cleavage by calpain (after Ala60) and by caspase-3 (after Asp61 and 76) (Fujita et al., 1998; Nakagawa and Yuan, 2000). The cleavage products show pore-forming capacity in the lipid membrane, possibly explaining their pro-apoptotic feature (Basañez et al., 2001). These observations suggest that cells can regulate cell fate by controlling the balance between full-length Bcl-xL and its short forms. Accordingly, manipulating this equilibrium by regulating the bcl-x splicing may be a potential therapeutic strategy (Stevens and Oltean, 2019).

In healthy cells, the anti-apoptotic form Bcl-xL is dominantly expressed (Boise et al., 1993). At the cellular level, Bcl-xL locates mainly at the MOM, which is vital for its canonical interaction with pro-apoptotic proteins. However, other cellular locations of Bcl-xL have been identified. The most well-known mitochondria outside localization of Bcl-xL is ER. On this organelle, Bcl-xL prevents the pro-apoptotic Ca^{2+} wave from ER to mitochondria, as detailed in the previous section (White et al., 2005; Monaco et al., 2012).

Bcl-xL acts both as a "death resistance fighter" and a "life sponsor" to favor cell fate toward cell survival. Bcl-xL has been found to promote the activity of F0F1 ATPase in the

mitochondrial inner membrane by reducing H+ leak (Alavian et al., 2011). At the ER, it enhances the pro-survival Ca^{2+} oscillations, which promote the activity of Kreb's circle enzymes. Altogether, Bcl-xL boosts ATP production and biogenesis (Monaco et al., 2012; Rossi et al., 2019).

Bcl-xL is also addressed to more "exotic" locations. A portion of Bcl-xL translocates into the nucleus during the G2/M checkpoint and in some cancer contexts (Schmitt et al., 2007; Choi et al., 2016). This nuclear fraction promotes metastasis of cancer cells independent of Bcl-xL anti-apoptotic function (Choi et al., 2016). Moreover, there is evidence suggesting Bcl-xL localization at the peroxisome. Indeed, Bcl-xL expression inhibits Bak-induced catalase release without modifying Bak peroxisome localization (Hosoi et al., 2017). This suggests a direct interaction between Bcl-xL and Bak at the level of peroxisome. However, further investigation is necessary to confirm this point solidly.

Despite their high similarity in sequence and function, Bcl-xL and Bcl-2 exhibit different celllineage specificity. Bcl-xL is widely present in the brain, kidney, and thymus, while Bcl-2 is more expressed in the lung, ovarian, breast, and prostate.

During development, Bcl-xL expression starts at the early blastocyst and reaches its peak during neurogenesis (Krajewska et al., 2002; Metcalfe et al., 2004). Unlike Bcl-2, the Bcl-xL level is maintained at its peak in the CNS during embryogenesis and post-natal stage and remains high through adulthood (Krajewska et al., 2002). In the mature brain, Bcl-xL is the dominant anti-apoptotic protein.

Bcl-xL presence is essential for the survival of neurons. *Bclx* KO leads to mouse embryonic lethality at E13.5 with massive apoptosis in the CNS and hematopoietic system (Motoyama et al., 1995). Later, the role of Bcl-xL in these populations was confirmed by conditional KO using the Cre-loxP system (Wagner et al., 2000; Josefsson et al., 2011; Fogarty et al., 2016; Nakamura et al., 2016).

In the CNS, Bcl-xL protects the post-mitotic neuron population but not the progenitors (Motoyama et al., 1995; Nakamura et al., 2016). Conditional KO of Bcl-xL in neural progenitors using Nestin promoter also induced embryonic death, which is delayed compared to the total KO (Fogarty et al., 2016). When the KO is limited in the developing brain using Emx1 (a specific marker of cerebral cortex pyramidal neurons), the homozygous mice are born with normal morphology but suffer neural loss since birth (Nakamura et al., 2016). The

difference between these mice may be due to the timeline gap of neurogenesis waves between the spinal cord and cerebral cortex.

Bcl-xL also protects neurons against apoptosis during injury. After brain ischemia, the Bcl-xL level rapidly increases (Wu et al., 2003). Bcl-xL introduction into hypoxic PC12 culture rescues ROS-related cell death (Shimizu et al., 1995). Furthermore, injection of fusion Bcl-xL-protein transduction protein of TAT peptide decreases up to 40% infarction in the brain of ischemic mice (Cao et al., 2002).

In contrast to its protective role, Bcl-xL can also induce neuronal death in response to neurotoxins. As mentioned above, Bcl-xL can be processed by proteases to form pro-apoptotic Δ N-Bcl-xL. During cerebral ischemia, Δ N-Bcl-xL generated by caspase-3 causes hippocampal CA1 neuron death, which is agonized by Bcl-2/Bcl-xL inhibitor ABT-737 (Ofengeim et al., 2012). Glutamate excitotoxicity also induces Δ N-Bcl-xL accumulation, which leads to the mitochondrial potential drop (Park et al., 2017).

In addition, Bcl-xL plays other roles than only neuroprotective in the neurons. Bcl-xL is required for neurite outgrowth and branching, which is crucial for the normal development of the nervous system (Park et al., 2015). Bcl-xL also promotes the formation of synapses between neurons (Li et al., 2008a). In the mature synapse, Bcl-xL participates in the SV endocytosis (Li et al., 2013).

Strikingly, during these studies on non-apoptotic roles of Bcl-xL performed by Jonas group, inhibition of Bcl-xL by pharmacological inhibitors or genetic loss does not lead to immediate neuron death (Li et al., 2008a, 2013; Park et al., 2015). Exposure to ABT-737 up to a concentration of 10µM does not induce cell death in the mature neuron but aberrance in the SV endocytosis (Li et al., 2013). The depletion of Bcl-xL by siRNA in the developing hippocampal culture does not lead to apoptosis even after 2.5 weeks. This lack of Bcl-xL in the developing neuron causes instead abnormal neurite outgrowth (Li et al., 2008a). These observations suggest that neuronal death may not directly result from Bcl-xL lack but the secondary consequence of neural development and maturation failure.

Bcl-xL is implicated in various pathological contexts: the most highlighted are cancer and neurodegenerative diseases.

Bcl-xL upregulation has been detected in multiple cancers, including breast cancer (España et al., 2004), hepatocellular carcinoma (Watanabe et al., 2002), renal carcinoma (Gobé et al.,

2002), prostate cancer (Lebedeva et al., 2003), and pancreatic cancer (Ghaneh et al., 2002). Increased Bcl-xL level is correlated with tumor progression and chemotherapeutic resistance (Campbell and Tait, 2018).

Like other Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins, Bcl-xL has been thought to contribute to cancer development mainly through apoptosis evasion (Campbell and Tait, 2018). Cell death can be triggered by regulating the ratio of Bcl-2 proteins toward pro-apoptotic members. A class of therapeutic agents has been developed based on this concept, named BH3-mimetics. These molecules target and neutralize the Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins, including Bcl-xL. They liberate and activate pro-apoptotic proteins Bax/Bak.

A growing body of evidence reveals the non-apoptosis-related roles of Bcl-xL in cancers. Bcl-xL promotes tumor invasiveness independent of apoptosis inhibition or tumor growth (Ho et al., 2010; Choi et al., 2016; Trisciuoglio et al., 2017). Interestingly, Bcl-xL KO decreases the tumor invasiveness while Bcl-xL overexpression links to tumor burden increase (Naik et al., 1996; Hager et al., 2009). This role is likely related to a pool of Bcl-xL in the nucleus and does not implicate the interaction Bcl-xL – Bax/Bak (Choi et al., 2016).

Neuronal loss underlies neurodegenerative disorders (NDs), including amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), Parkinson's, Alzheimer's, and Huntington's disease. Cell death usually begins in specific neural populations, then expands to different regions of the CNS, and finally shuts down entirely vital functions (Mattson, 2000). Caspase-dependent cell death plays a key role in the pathology of these diseases (Dugger and Dickson, 2017; Moujalled et al., 2021). As mentioned above, Bcl-xL is the main anti-apoptotic protein present in the mature nervous system, while Bcl-2 expresses mainly in the microglia of the adult brain (González-García et al., 1995; Krajewska et al., 2002). Consequently, Bcl-xL is thought to be a critical factor in the development of NDs.

Unexpectedly, the literature on the implication of Bcl-xL in the ND is rather limited.

In the HD, Bcl-xL levels do not change in the brain of the HB mouse model (Hansson et al., 2001; Zhang et al., 2003). Only one study links Bcl-xL with HTT protein turnover. In this study, Khosnan and co-workers found that DNA damage can induce the HTT proteolysis *via* I κ B kinase (IKK), both full-length and mutant polyQ forms. Activation of IKK β by DNA damage increases Bcl-xL phosphorylation and decreases Bcl-xL level, subsequently leading to the activation of caspase-3 that cleaves the protein Htt (Khoshnan et al., 2009).

Bcl-xL is essential for the normal development of the mouse substantia nigra. Lack of Bcl-xL induced catecholaminergic neuron reduction. However, it does not lead to total depletion of the catecholaminergic cell population, suggesting that Bcl-xL plays a critical role in the survival of a selective population (Savitt et al., 2005). Furthermore, Bcl-xL rescues, in vitro and in vivo, the neuron treated with 6-Hydroxydopamine (6-OHDA) and 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine (MPTP), two agents utilized in modeling Parkinson's disease in mice (Jordán et al., 2004; Dietz et al., 2008).

Interestingly, presenilin-1 and -2, two proteins involved in Alzheimer's disease, sequester BclxL to non-mitochondrial localization, leaving the mitochondria "unprotected" from apoptotic stimuli (Passer et al., 1999).

All these studies mentioned here focused only on the apoptosis-related role of Bcl-xL, in which the principal hypothesis was that abundant apoptosis was induced by Bcl-xL expression level drop. It is somewhat an old simple idea about how this protein works. With emerging knowledge about the non-apoptotic roles of Bcl-xL in neurons and the complexity of its functions and regulation, its involvement in the nervous system development and the NDs should be revisited.

Accordingly, Bcl-xL is an interesting research target, and more profound knowledge about its functions, regulation, and interaction partners would benefit both fundamental research and therapeutics.

4.2. Aim of the project

As discussed throughout my bibliography review, the interactome of the Bcl-2 protein family has emerged, which linked it to non-canonical roles beyond apoptosis. Bcl-xL is an apoptotic protein that is ubiquitously expressed and vital for the development of the CNS (Motoyama et al., 1995). Observations from KO mouse models initially suggested its critical role in controlling neural death: its loss drives the neuron into death fate. Notwithstanding, further studies challenge this traditional point of view. Indeed, Bcl-xL loss in the neuron culture does not result in immediate death but abnormalities in the neural development and function (Li et al., 2008a, 2013; Park et al., 2015). Hence, the cell death previously observed in KO mice is possibly a tardive and indirect consequence of improper maturation.

Bcl-xL has a dual localization: mitochondrial and ER (Eno et al., 2012). The mitochondrial pool of Bcl-xL is addressed to its protective role against apoptosis *via* neutralizing apoptotic protein Bax and Bak. ER pool of Bcl-xL is linked to Ca^{2+} homeostasis. In addition, Bcl-xL exerts its protective activity remotely from ER. Through interaction with IP₃R, Bcl-xL prevents the pro-apoptotic Ca²⁺ wave from ER to mitochondria, therefore protecting the MOM integrity (Rosa et al., 2022). A recent study by our team shed light on the complementary protective mechanism of Bcl-xL in the ER. It appeared that inhibition of IP₃R-mediated Ca²⁺ by Bcl-xL also protects the cell from ER stress by preventing ER Ca²⁺ depletion (Jabbour et al., BioRvix).

It is potential that Bcl-xL also regulates Ca^{2+} -related cellular processes, such as migration, exocytosis, and protein secretion. In a previous study by our team, we demonstrated an exclusive non-apoptotic role of the protein Nrz, a zebrafish ortholog of the anti-apoptotic protein, during the development. By regulating IP₃R-related Ca²⁺ release, Nrz controls the cytoskeletal network of the yolk cell for proper epiboly (Popgeorgiev et al., 2011; Bonneau et al., 2014).

Based on the literature and the results we accumulated in the team, we started a project with an ambitious objective: to distinguish the role of mitochondrial and ER pools of Bcl-xL in mammalian development. To answer this question, our team has generated two knock-in mouse models in which Bcl-xL is expressed exclusively either at the mitochondria or at the ER. Far from our expectation, the mice with Bcl-xL exclusively at the ER (hereafter called ER-xL mice) exhibit abundant cleaved caspase-3 in the spinal cord white matter at E13.5 while much lesser in the grey matter.

From this primary, we hypothesized that Bcl-xL lack at the mitochondria led to local activation of caspase-3, which might not be related to apoptosis. Hence, my Ph.D. project aims to answer three questions:

- 1- Does mitochondrial Bcl-xL absence induce a caspase-3 local activation?
- 2- What are the consequences of local active caspase-3 in neuron development?
- 3- What is the mechanism of the caspase-3 local activation?

Firstly, we investigated the active caspase-3 status in the brain of ER-xL mice. We confirmed that active caspase-3 is present more in the corpus callosum than the cerebral cortex. Using the microfluidic system, we found that ER-xL cortical neurons exhibit active caspase-3 signals in the axons more in the soma. In addition, we did not detect an increase in apoptosis in mutant neurons compared to WT. Afterward, we studied the consequences of active caspase-3 on axon and synapse development. We demonstrated that caspase-3 activation in the axon defects the axon branching and synapse formation. This observation may explain the phenotype we observed in vivo of ER-xL mice: they are born without visible anomalies but fail to nurse and die rapidly within 12 hours. We then thought that the lack of Bcl-xL at the mitochondria might perturb their network and functions, which led to caspase-3 activation. Hence we assessed the morphology, membrane potential, and motility of axonal mitochondria.

Interestingly, mutant neurons have mitochondria in the axon that are more fragmented, and their membrane potential is lower. We then assessed the fusion and fission machinery. Interestingly, we found that ER-xL losses interaction with Drp1, a key protein of mitochondria fission. Treatment of Drp1 inhibitor, m-divi, diminishes the caspase-3 activation in the axon of mutant neurons.

Our study suggests that the mitochondrial pool of Bcl-xL is necessary to confine the local caspase-3 activation to appropriate physiological intensity in the developing CNS. These findings bring a novel point of view on the regulatory role of Bcl-2 proteins in the physiological and pathological non-lethal caspase-3.

RESULTS

Mitochondrial Bcl-xL controls non-lethal caspase activation to promote brain synaptogenesis

Trang Thi Minh Nguyen¹, Rudy Gadet¹, Marine Lanfranchi², Romane Lahaye³, Sozerko Yandiev², Olivier Lohez¹, Ivan Mikaelian¹, Ruth Rimokh¹, Julien Courchet², Frédéric Saudou³, Nikolay Pogeorgiev^{1,4*}, Germain Gillet^{1,4,5*}

1. Université de Lyon, Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1, INSERM 1052, CNRS 5286, Centre Léon Bérard, Centre de recherche en cancérologie de Lyon, Lyon, 69008, France

2. Université de Lyon, Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1, INSERM 1217, CNRS 5310, Institut NeuroMyoGène, Lyon, 69008, France

3. Grenoble Institut des Neurosciences, Université Grenoble Alpes, Inserm U1216, 38700 La Tronche

4. Institut Universitaire de France (IUF)

5. Hospices civils de Lyon, Laboratoire d'anatomie et cytologie pathologiques, Centre Hospitalier Lyon Sud, chemin du Grand Revoyet, 69495 Pierre Bénite, France

* These authors share senior authorship

Correspondence:

germain.gillet@@univ-lyon1.fr

nikolay.popgeorgiev@univ-lyon1.fr

In preparation for submission

ABSTRACT

Non-lethal caspase activation (NLCA) has previously been linked to neurodevelopmental processes, including axon guidance, synapse formation, and axon pruning. However, how neurons spatio-temporally process and control NLCA remains elusive. Here, we focused on Bcl-xL, a Bcl-2 homolog, which controls caspases activation through Bax/Bak inhibition at the mitochondrial outer membrane (MOM).

We generated a genetically-modified mouse model, referred to as ER-xL, in which Bcl-xL was targeted exclusively at the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), being absent at MOM. Compared to *Bclx* knockout mice, which died at E13.5, ER-xL mice survived during embryonic development but died rapidly after birth due to altered feeding and swallowing behavior. Immunochemistry experiments detected and enhanced caspase-3 activity in the brain and the spinal cord white matter but not the grey matter. Interestingly, primary cultures of ER-xL cortical neurons did not reveal increased cell death levels, suggesting that the observed caspase-3 activity in the neurites, which resulted in impaired axonal arborization and deficient synaptogenesis. Furthermore, mitochondria in the ER-xL axon were less fused and more motile than in the WT axon. Notably, treatment of ER-xL axons with the Drp-1 inhibitor, m-divi, restored baseline caspase-3 activity.

Altogether, our findings suggest that during development, the mitochondrial pool of Bcl-xL finely tunes caspase-3 through Drp-1-dependent mitochondrial fission, which is critical to synaptogenesis and neural network design.

INTRODUCTION

Cysteine-dependent aspartate-directed proteases (caspases) are a family of intracellular proteases playing essential roles in inflammation and cell death in metazoans (Wolf and Green, 1999; Van Opdenbosch and Lamkanfi, 2019). Caspases involved in apoptosis are classified into two groups: the initiators (caspase-8, -9, and -10) and the executioners (caspase-3, -6, and -7). Once activated, the initiators will activate the executioners, cleaving critical cellular proteins leading to cell death (Parrish et al., 2013). By acting as apoptosis executioners, these enzymes control the size of cell populations and participate in tissue morphogenesis during embryonic development, including in the brain and the spinal cord. Lack of caspases activity is linked to neural malformations and defects (Liu et al., 2018; Spellicy et al., 2018; Zhou et al., 2018).

In recent years, new studies have demonstrated that caspase activation is not always associated with apoptosis (D'Amelio et al., 2010; Brokatzky et al., 2019). For instance, treating cancer cells with Bcl-2 inhibitors, namely BH3-mimetics, led to a limited fraction of permeabilized mitochondria: a process called minority MOMP (miMOMP) (Ichim et al., 2015). MiMOMP led to non-lethal caspase activation (NLCA) and subsequently increased genomic instability, cell migration, and invasiveness (Ichim et al., 2015; Berthenet et al., 2020). Intriguingly, sublethal caspase levels have also been found to promote neural development processes, including axon branching and synapse formation, but the control of NLCA remains elusive (D'Amelio et al., 2010; Unsain and Barker, 2015; Mukherjee and Williams, 2017).

Bcl-2 proteins have been widely studied for their role in the regulation of apoptosis. These proteins control the activation of caspase-3 by regulating the release of apoptogenic factors from the mitochondria to the cytosol in a process called mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization (MOMP) (Gross et al., 1999; Chipuk et al., 2010). Notably, MOMP is initiated through the oligomerization of pro-apoptotic effectors Bax and Bak and is repressed by the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins, which bind and inhibit Bax/Bak oligomerization. The imbalance

between cell death and survival is involved in a number of pathologies, including developmental defects, degenerative diseases, and cancers (Mattson, 2000; Delbridge et al., 2016; Opferman and Kothari, 2018).

The Bcl-xL protein is a Bcl-2 homolog playing a key role in embryonic development. In the mammalian embryo, its expression is ubiquitous, and particularly high levels have been measured in the nervous system (Lindsten et al., 2005). Invalidation of the *Bclx* gene in mice causes early embryonic death (E13.5), which has been attributed to increased apoptosis in the nervous and hematopoietic systems of *Bclx* knockout (KO) mice (Motoyama et al., 1995). In addition, although Bcl-xL has a mitochondrial localization, it is also found in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), where it participates in the regulation of IP3-dependent intracellular calcium trafficking (Morris et al., 2021; Rosa et al., 2022).

To investigate the impact of Bcl-xL intracellular partitioning during mice development, we used a knock-in (KI) strategy in mice to selectively direct the Bcl-xL protein to the ER.

Here, we report that the absence of Bcl-xL in the mitochondria, while the protein is maintained in the ER, was sufficient to sustain embryonic development and birth. However, homozygous mutant mice (referred to as ER-xL) died at post-natal day 1 (P1), displaying swallowing and feeding defects. Histochemical analyses performed at embryonic stage E13.5 revealed an increase in caspase-3 activity in the spinal cord, the brain stem, and the cortex. Caspase-3 staining was intense and homogeneous in the white matter but sparse in the grey matter, suggesting an impact on neurites but not on the cell body. Culture of primary ER-xL neurons derived from the cortex confirmed that the loss of mitochondrial Bcl-xL leads to caspase-3 activation in the neurites without a significant increase in apoptosis.

Collectively, our data indicate that such caspase-3 activation impacts neurite outgrowth and synaptic connections. These data suggest that Bcl-xL controls local activation of caspase-3 in

the neurites to ensure neuronal development. Hence, our findings open new avenues regarding the role of Bcl-xL in the development and neurodegenerative diseases.

RESULTS

Generation of ER-Bcl-xL mice. Bcl-xL actively cycles between the cytosol and the mitochondria, and was also shown to locate at ER membranes. To assess the specific contribution of the ER-located Bcl-xL to embryonic development, we generated a knock-in (KI) mouse strain (herein referred to as ER-xL), expressing a recombinant Bcl-xL protein exclusively in the ER. Based on the CRE/LOXP technology, we targeted the exon 3 (E3) in the wild type (WT) allele. *Bclx* E3 encodes for the C-terminus transmembrane (TM) motif of Bcl-xL. We replaced this sequence with an engineered E3 containing the TM motif of the ER-based Cytochrome B5 (CB5) protein. Cre-recombinant ER-Bcl-xL was verified in lung, liver and brain tissues (Figure 1 C). Furthermore, the expected subcellular localization of WT and ER-Bcl-xL was verified in brain tissue using subcellular fractionation (Figure 1 D,E).

Characterization of the phenotype of ER-xL mice. Though *Bclx* KO was reported to lead to embryonic death at E13.5 (Motoyama et al., 1995), ER-xL mice survived beyond that stage and were born according to Mendelian rules (Figure S1A). Interestingly, ER-xL mice were significantly smaller than WT or heterozygous (HET) littermates (Figures 2 A & S1 B,C). ER-xL mice lacked visible milk pockets, and when artificially fed, presented incoherent sucking and swallowing reflexes and were unable to survive beyond 24 hours (Figure 2B).

To further investigate this phenotype, we conducted a histological study focusing on the nervous system using cleaved caspase-3 as a marker of apoptosis. We observed increased caspase-3 signaling in the cortex (Figure 2 C-G) but also in the hindbrain and the spinal cord (Figure S2).

Interestingly, this signal was mainly detected in the white matter, but not the grey matter where the cell bodies of cortical neurons are located, suggesting that the increased caspase-3 signal is not related to apoptosis (Figure 2 F-G & S2 B,E). To test this hypothesis, we isolated and

cultured primary cortical neurons for 5-7 days (Figure 3 A). Under these conditions, we did not observe a higher rate of pyknotic nuclei in neurons from ER-xL mice, compared to WT (Figure S3). In contrast, primary ER-xL neurons exhibited positive caspase-3 signal in the neurites, but not in the cell body (Figure 3 B-D).

These observations raise issues regarding the consequences of this elevated caspase-3 activity and the mechanisms that allow caspase-3 activation in neurites, independent of cell death.

Analysis of neurite architecture. Next, we investigated the impact of ER-Bcl-xL expression on axon morphology. We isolated embryonic cortex neurons and performed electroporation with a Venus-expressing plasmid. Cortical neuron dissociation was performed at E15.5 and axon morphology was analyzed. The overall axon length between ER-xL and WT primary neurons was similar (Figure S4 A). However, we detected a decrease in axon arborescence in ER-xL neurons compared to WT mice (Figure 4 A,B & S4B). Furthermore, although the density of dendritic spines was unchanged (Figure S4C), we observed notable changes in their morphology, with a decrease in the number of mushroom type dendritic spines in ER-xL primary neurons and an increase in filopodial spines (Figure 4 C-E).

Finally, we analyzed the effect of the caspase-3 inhibitor Z-DEVD-FMK on the axon morphology of ER-XL neurons. Treatment of neurons with 10 μ M of Z-DEVD-FMK restored both axon arborization and dendritic spine organization (Figure 4 F-G). Hence, these observations suggest that the local increase in caspase-3 activity in ER-xL axons drives morphological changes in neurite architecture.

Analysis of synaptogenesis capacities. The above observations suggest that ER-xL mice may display alterations in neural network architecture as a result of deficient synaptogenesis. In order to assess this point, we implemented a microfluidic approach to study pre- and post-synaptic branching. In these experiments, neurons were placed in two compartments (referred

to as pre- and post-synaptic) connected by micro-channels to a synaptic chamber, in order to follow neurite elongation and synapse formation.

First, we seeded both compartments with the same type of neurons (pre-WT/post-WT and pre-ER-xL/post-ER-xL). A caspase-3 signal could clearly be observed when compartments were seeded with ER-xL but not WT neurons, confirming the results from primary cultures (Figure 5 A-D). Synaptic connections were analyzed with antibodies against Synaptophysin and PSD95 used as markers of pre- and post-synaptic compartments, respectively. These latter experiments highlighted a deficit in synaptogenesis when performed with ER-xL neurons, compared to WT (Figure 5 E-F).

Second, synaptogenesis was monitored when compartments were cross seeded with different cell types (ER-xL or WT). As shown in Figure 6, synaptogenesis was only impacted when ER-xL neurons were present in the pre-synaptic compartment, irrespective of the cell type in the post-synaptic compartment. These findings suggest that defects at the level of axon terminals may be responsible for the synaptogenesis alterations observed.

Analysis of mitochondria dynamics in cortical axons. Activation of caspase-3 is mostly, although not exclusively, dependent on mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization (MOMP). Thus, during apoptosis, activation of the caspase cascade, including downstream caspase-3, follows a decrease in MOM and the subsequent release of cytochrome c into the cytosol. This prompted us to examine the status of mitochondria in ER-xL and WT axons.

First, we measured the mitochondrial membrane potential $(\Delta \Psi_m)$ using the tetramethylrhodamine ethyl ester (TMRE). $\Delta \Psi_m$ was significantly lower in the mitochondria of ER-xL axons, compared to WT mice (Figure 7 A). This decrease was not due to an overall decrease in the area or the amount of axon mitochondria (Figure 7 B-C). However, we found that the level of mitochondrial fission was higher in ER-xL axons, compared to WT (Figure 7

D-E). In addition, when we measured their velocity we found that ER-xL mitochondrial axons were more mobile compared to mitochondria in WT axons (Fig. 7 F-G).

Previous studies unveiled Bcl-xL/dynamin-related protein 1 (Drp-1) complexes in neurons (Li et al., 2008b, 2013). The dynamin-like GTPase Drp-1 is recruited to the MOM where it drives mitochondria fission *via* GTP-dependent constriction and fosters cytochrome c release during apoptosis (Estaquier and Arnoult, 2007; Prudent et al., 2015b; Banerjee et al., 2022). This prompted us to investigate the interaction between Bcl-xL and Drp-1. We performed co-immunoprecipitation experiments using WT Bcl-xL or ER-addressed Bcl-xL as baits. Compared to native Bcl-xL, ER-Bcl-xL interacted only weakly with Drp-1, suggesting that the Bcl-xL/Drp-1 complex was strongly decreased in ER-xL neurons (Figure 8 A). In this respect, it is worth be noted that Drp-1 total amount was unchanged in Er-xL neurons, compared to WT (Figure 8 B). To further investigate this finding, we analyzed the effect of the Drp-1 inhibitor m-divi on caspase-3 activity in ER-xL axons. As shown in Figure 8 C-E, the caspase-3 signal was suppressed in ER-xL axons is Drp-1-dependent.

DISCUSSION

Loss of mitochondrial Bcl-xL does not cause embryonic lethality. Here, we report that lack of mitochondrial Bcl-xL generated by a knock-in strategy in mice does not lead to embryonic death as previously described in *Bclx* knockout mice (Motoyama et al., 1995). ER-xL embryos do not exhibit detectable organ alterations as shown by histological analyses. ER-xL newborns survive up to 12 hours with apparent normal mobility.

The delayed lethality compared to *Bclx* knockout mice may result from a "milder intensity" of cell death in ER-xL individuals. Indeed, in ER-xL embryos (E13.5), an increase in caspase-3 signals in the spinal cord and the brainstem could be detected, but not in the liver. This is in sharp contrast with *Bclx* knockout mice, where massive apoptotic bodies were reported in the central nervous system (CNS) and the hematopoietic cell population in the liver at the same embryonic stage (Motoyama et al., 1995).

Role of ER Bcl-xL in development. The observed phenotype of ER-xL mice, also suggests that the maintenance of the ER pool of Bcl-xL prevents premature embryonic lethality, suggesting that ER-Bcl-xL plays a protective role, presumably through ER Ca²⁺ trafficking in neurons and hematopoietic cells. Indeed, ER stress has been reported to contribute to neurogenesis, and cortex development (Mimura et al., 2008; Cho et al., 2009; Laguesse et al., 2015). It should also be noted that a peak in the unfolded protein response (UPR) occurs before embryonic death E13.5 in the mouse embryo (Motoyama et al., 1995; Frank et al., 2010). In this respect, we found that mouse embryonic fibroblasts derived from ER-xL mice are more vulnerable to mitochondrial stress stimuli, but more resistant to ER stress inducers (Jabbour et al., 2021). Thus, ER-Bcl-xL is conceivably able to regulate developmental UPR and block ER-stressdependent neuronal cell death during early development. *Mitochondrial Bcl-xL and axonal caspase-3 activation.* Histological analyses revealed that active caspase-3 signaling is higher in the white matter than the grey matter in both the spinal cord and the cortex of ER-xL embryos. Primary cultures of cortical neurons confirmed that such caspase-3 activation was independent of apoptosis. Moreover, microfluidic studies carried out on ER-xL neurons, revealed that activated caspase-3 was predominantly found in axons.

Similar local caspase-3 activation has been described in the developing CNS (Campbell and Holt, 2003; Cusack et al., 2013; Guo et al., 2016), caspase-3 having been reported to play a role in axon branching, as well as axon and spine pruning.

Here, local caspase-3 activation was also detected in WT neurons *in vitro*. However, the marked increase in caspase-3 activity observed in ER-xL neurons is presumably a causal event regarding neural development abnormalities, leading to premature death shortly after birth.

Local caspase-3 activation impacts axon branching and synaptogenesis. We observed that active caspase-3 *in vitro* can preferentially be found in branching points and contact sites between neurons. Thus, we hypothesized that aberrant local caspase-3 activation might result in abnormal axon development and synapse formation.

Indeed, morphological analyses performed on ER-xL cortical neurons showed axon branch reduction without any impact on axon length. Treatment with z-DEVD-fmk confirmed that the observed decrease in axon branch was due to caspase-3 activation in axons. Paradoxically, transient caspase-3 activation was previously reported to be required for axon branch formation (Campbell and Okamoto, 2013). In the same line, other studies highlighted the role of caspase-3 in axon pruning (Nikolaev et al., 2009; Cusack et al., 2013).

Collectively, these data suggest that while baseline caspase-3 activity is critical for the design of axon arborescence, the levels of caspase-3 activity in ER-xL neurons are out of range resulting in deleterious effects on synaptogenesis. ER-xL neurons exhibit abnormalities in synapse formation and maturation. Microfluidic analyses suggested that these synaptic alterations depended on the pre-synaptic compartment. In this respect, it should be reminded that Bcl-xL was reported to control vesicular trafficking in axon terminals, such control might thus be altered in the ER-xL context, impacting synaptogenesis (Li et al., 2013).

We further investigated synapse maturation by assessing the morphology of dendritic spines, a structure on the dendrites corresponding to the postsynaptic moiety. ER-xL neurons presented a decreased number of mushroom-like spines, which may correspond to mature glutamatergic synapses. This would be worth confirming using immunolabelling experiments.

Mitochondrial status. Our data also indicate that the status of mitochondria is altered in axons from cortical ER-xL neurons with changes reminiscent of apoptosis, such as increased Drp-1dependent fragmentation, increased motility and drop of $\Delta \Psi m$. They also suggest that caspase-3 may be activated as a consequence of these mitochondrial changes. However, such a mitochondria-dependent activation is likely to be strictly controlled over time and space since it is limited to the neurites without detectable apoptosis. Consistently, the contribution of ER-Bcl-xL might be critical. Finally, our observations are reminiscent of incomplete MOMP (iMOMP) and subsequent sublethal caspase-3 activation (Cao et al., 2022).

Overall, our data support the idea that Bcl-xL, controls iMOMP in axons by acting on the mitochondrial network in a Drp-1-dependent manner. Although a number of issues remain to be addressed, in particular figuring out why mitochondria are not impacted in the soma of ER-xL neurons, the present report sheds new light on the role of Bcl-2 family proteins in the developing CNS and may open novel avenues regarding neurodegenerative diseases.

FIGURES



В



D



Ε





Figure 1. Generation and characterization of ER-xL mice

(A) Schematic representation of the gene targeting strategy: an engineered vector containing a WT Bcl-xL exon 3 (E3) flanked between two LoxP sites, and a modified E3 targeting ER was inserted to replace WT Bcl-xL E3 in floxed mice. Cre recombination induced WT E3 and allowed ER-targeted E3 expression. The sites of EX3-F and XTAG-R for PCR genotyping are shown.

(B) PCR genotyping of WT, ER-xL, and heterozygous mice. The 270-bp band indicates the presence of the ER-targeted E3 allele, while the 222-bp band indicates the presence of WT E3.

(C) Expression of the Bcl-xL protein in the lung, liver, and brain tissues of WT and ER-xL mice. Western blot analysis was performed with indicated antibodies. Vinculin was used as a loading control.

(D-E) Expression of the Bcl-xL protein in the subcellular fractions of ER, mitochondria, and cytosol from post-natal P1 brain of WT (D) and ER-xL (E) mice. Western blot analysis was performed with indicated antibodies. Vinculin was used as a cytosolic marker, calnexin as an ER marker, and F0F1 ATPase as a mitochondrial marker.
Α



•
•
~

		Died before 12h	Died at 12-24h	Survival to 24h	Total
Normal condition	wт	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	10 (100%)	10
	ER-xL	5 (71.4%)	2 (28.6%)	0 (0%)	7
Artificial feeding	wт	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	10 (100%)	10
	ER-xL	3 (42.8%)	3 (42.8%)	1 (14.3%)	7

С



D





Е





Figure 2. Characterization of ER-xL mouse phenotype

(A) Image of newborn WT and ER-xL mice (phenotype of each mouse is indicated). The milk pocket is visible in the WT newborn (red circle).

(B) Table showing number of dead and live ER-xL, HET, and WT newborns over the first 24 hours with normal conditions (with mother mouse) or with artificial feeding.

(C) Illustration of the relative position in the whole coronal brain section of high magnification images in (D-E).

(D-E) Representative high-magnification images of the corpus callosum (D) and cortex (E). Immunofluorescence was performed with active caspase-3 (aCas-3). Arrowheads point to active caspase-3-positive cell bodies. Nuclei were marked with Hoechst.

(F) Quantification of active caspase-3 foci density in the WT and ER-xL corpus callosum and cortex. Data show average value \pm SEM. Data are from three independent experiments. Student t-test. N_{WT} = 3, N_{ER-xL} = 3.

(G) Percentage of surface area with active caspase-3 in the WT and ER-xL corpus callosum and cortex. Data show average value \pm SEM. Data are from three independent experiments. Student t-test. N_{WT} = 3, N_{ER-xL} = 3.





Cortical

Cortical neuron culture Day 5/7

В



С



D



Figure 3. Loss of mitochondrial Bcl-xL induces caspase-3 activation in the neurites of cortical neurons in culture

(A) Schematic diagram of the cortical neuron isolation procedure. Cortical neurons were isolated from the cerebral cortex of the E15.5 embryo and maintained in culture for 5-7 days in vitro (DIV 5-7).

(B) Representative immunofluorescence of WT and ER-xL cortical neurons at DIV7, with active caspase-3 and tau.

(C) Quantification of neurite active caspase-3-positive neurons at DIV7. Data show average value \pm SEM.

(D) Quantification of active caspase-3 positive surface per neuron at DIV7. Data show average value \pm SEM.

Statistical analysis: Student t-test. Data are from three independent experiments. (C) $N_{WT} = 37$, $N_{ER-xL} = 34$ (D) $N_{WT} = N_{ER-xL} = 24$.







Е

D

Mushroom (M)





F



G





Figure 4. Mitochondrial Bcl-xL is required for axon branching and dendritic spine maturation

(A) Representative cortical neurons (inverted LUT) from dissociated cultures isolated from WT and ER-xL embryonic cortex after DIV5. *Ex vivo* cortical electroporation with a Venus-expressing plasmid followed by cortical neuron dissociation was performed at E15.5. Each axonal branch is indicated by an arrowhead.

(B) Quantification of number of axon branches per cell of DIV5 cortical neurons. Data show average value \pm SEM from three independent experiments. Mann-Whitney test was used for statistical analysis: N_{WT} = 219, N_{ER-xL} = 250.

(C) Representative images of dendritic spines of WT and ER-xL cortical neurons from dissociated cultures isolated from embryonic cortex after 21DIV. *Ex vivo* cortical electroporation with a Venus-expressing plasmid followed by cortical neuron dissociation was performed at E15.5. Representative spine morphology is indicated: M for mushroom, T for thin, S for stubby, and F for Filopodium.

(D) Schematic diagram for four spine morphologies: mushroom, thin, stubby, and filopodium. (E) Quantification of mushroom-shaped spine percentage, filopodial and other shape spine percentage of 21DIV cortical neurons. Data show average value \pm SEM from three independent experiments. Two-way ANOVA test was used for statistical analysis: N_{WT} = 33, N_{ER-xL} = 65. (F) Histogram showing the effect of caspase-3 inhibitor Z-DEVD-FMK (10 μ M) on the number of axon branches per cell of cortical neurons at DIV5. The treatment with Z-DEVD-FMK was applied from DIV3-5. Data show average value \pm SEM from three independent experiments. Kruskal-Wallis test was used for statistical analysis: N_{WT} = 143, N_{ER-xL} = 140, N_{WT+DEVD} = 122, N_{ER-xL+DEVD} = 122.

(G) Histogram showing the effect of caspase-3 inhibitor Z-DEVD-FMK (10 μ M) on the spine shape percentage of cortical neurons at DIV21. The treatment with Z-DEVD-FMK was applied

from DIV14-21. Data show average value \pm SEM from three independent experiments. Twoway ANOVA test was used for statistical analysis: N_{WT} = 22; N_{ER-xL} = 29; N_{WT+DEVD} = 13; N_{ER-xL+DEVD} = 23.









30µ





Е

в



F

ER-xL



150

Figure 5. Mitochondrial Bcl-xL regulates synapse formation

(A) Representative immunofluorescence of WT and ER-xL cortical neurons in the 3compartment microfluidic device with active caspase-3 and β III-tubulin. Nuclei were marked with Hoechst.

(B) Higher-magnification images of active caspase-3 signals in the axonal channel zone boxed in (A). Arrows point to active caspase-3-positive foci.

(C-D) Quantification of caspase-3-positive foci (E) or area (F) per axon channel at DIV7. Data are from at least three independent experiments. Average value \pm SEM is shown. Student t-test was used for statistical analysis: N_{WT} = 79, N_{ER-xL} = 84.

(E) Representative immunofluorescence of pre-synaptic protein SYN and post-synaptic protein PSD95 in the synaptic chamber between cortical neurons at 14DIV. Zoomed panels show high magnification images in the zone boxed in the SYN/PSD95 panels. Arrowheads point to adjacent spot SYN/PSD95.

(F) Quantification of adjacent spot SYN/PSD95 per 100 μ m of the axon of 14DIV cortical neurons. Data are from at least three independent experiments. Average value \pm SEM is shown. Student t-test was used for statistical analysis: N_{WT}=N_{ER-xL} = 13.







Figure 6. Mitochondrial Bcl-xL regulates synaptogenesis at pre-synaptic sites

(A) Representative immunofluorescence of pre-synaptic protein SYN and post-synaptic protein PSD95 in the synaptic chamber between cortical neurons at 14DIV of WT – WT, ER-xL – ER-xL, WT – ER-xL, and ER-xL – WT. Zoomed panels show high magnification images in the zone boxed in the Syn/PSD95 panels. Arrowheads point to adjacent spot SYN/PSD95.

(B) Quantification of adjacent spot SYN/PSD95 per 100 μ m of axon of 14DIV cortical neurons. Data are from three independent experiments. Average value \pm SEM is shown. Kruskal-Wallis test was used for statistical analyses: . N_{WT-WT} =54, N_{ER-xL-ER-xL} = 50, N_{WT-ER-xL} = 51, N_{ER-xL-WT} = 49.



ER-xL

N

15

3



wт









MitoDsRed ; E15.5 + 5DIV

Figure 7. Loss of mitochondrial Bcl-xL induces changes in axonal mitochondrial morphology, dynamics, and potential

(A) Quantification of mitochondrial membrane potential by TMRE of axonal mitochondria in WT and ER-xL neurons at DIV5. Each point represents the average value for a given neuron (\pm SEM). Data are from three independent experiments. Student t-test was used for statistical analysis. N_{WT} = 68, N_{ER-xL} = 71.

(B) Expression of mitochondrial proteins in neurons at DIV5 derived from the cortex of WT and ER-xL E15.5 cerebral cortices. Western blot analysis was performed with indicated antibodies. Actin was used as the loading control.

(C-E) Quantification of area occupied by mitochondria per 100 μ m of the axon (C), mitochondria size (D), and number of mitochondria per 100 μ m axon (E) of the cortical neuron at DIV5. Neurons were electroporated at E15.5 by electroporation *ex vivo* with Venus to mark the axon and mitoDsRed to label mitochondria. Data show average values ± SEM. Data are from three independent experiments. Mann-Whitney test was used for statistical analysis. N_{WT} = 79, N_{ER-xL} = 69.

(F) Representative kymographs of axonal mitochondria in dissociated cortical neurons at DIV5. Neurons were electroporated with MitoDsRed and mVenus.

(G) Quantification of motile axonal mitochondria. Data show average values \pm SEM. Data are from three independent experiments. Student t-test was used for statistical analysis. N_{WT} = 19, N_{ER-xL} = 20.



С



N. SIM sh.

d.

156

WT* ndivisit

Figure 8. Mitochondrial Bcl-xL regulates axonal local caspase-3 activation via Drp-1 interaction

(A) Immunoblot analysis of co-immunoprecipitation between Flag-tagged Bcl-xL WT and BclxL-ER with Drp-1 in HeLa cells.

(B) Expression of mitochondrial fusion and fission proteins in the cortical neurons at 7DIV. Western blot analysis was performed with indicated antibodies. Vinculin is used as the loading control.

(C) Representative images of cortical neurons in the microfluidic device at 7DIV: WT without treatment (control), WT with m-divi 5 μ M from 5DIV, ER-xL without treatment, (control) and ER-xL with m-divi 5 μ M from 5DIV.

(D-E) Quantification of caspase-3-positive foci (G) or area (H) per axon channel at DIV7. Data are from three independent experiments. Average value \pm SEM is shown. ANOVA test was used for Statistical analysis. N_{WT}=N_{WT+m-divi} = N_{ER-xL+m-divi} =7, N_{ER-xL}=6.

	WT	HET	ER-xL	Total	p-value
Observed	26 (28.9%)	44 (48.9%)	20 (22.2%)	90*	0.66**
Expected	22.5 (25%)	45 (50%)	22.5 (25%)		

* Newborns from 10 litters; ** Chi square test



Figure S1. ER-xL mice were born at Mendenlian ratio with smaller size

(A) Table showing observed and expected number and percentage (in brackets) of WT, ER-xL, and HET newborns from heterozygous mating. Comparison between observed and expected distribution is performed by Chi square test, showing ER-xL newborn frequency follows Mendelian ratio.

(B) Body weight of WT, ER-xL, and heterozygous (HET) newborns at P1. Average value \pm SEM is shown. Kruskal-Wallis test was used for statistical analyses. Data are from 8 mouse litters. N_{WT} = 17, N_{ER-xL} = 14, N_{HET} = 35.

(C) Weight of WT, ER-xL, and HET newborn brains (normalized against individual body weight) at P1. Data are from 8 mouse litters. Average value \pm SEM is shown. Kruskal-Wallis test was used for statistical analysis. N_{WT} = 17, N_{ER}.

Α



В

D



С





Ε



Figure S2. Immunohistochemistry analysis of E13.5 embryos

(A) Representative immunohistochemistry (IHC) of cleaved caspase-3 in the sagittal body section of WT and ER-xL E13.5 embryos.

(B) Higher-magnification images of the spinal cord region corresponding to the red box in A. Arrowheads point to active caspase-3-positive cell bodies.

(C) Representative IHC of cleaved caspase-3 in the sagittal head section of WT and ER-xL E13.5 embryos.

(D) Higher-magnification images of the brainstem region corresponding to the red box in B.

Arrowheads point to active caspase-3-positive cell bodies.

(E) Representative of axial section of the spinal cord of WT and ER-xL embryos, with IHC of cleaved caspase-3. Arrowheads point to active caspase-3-positive cell bodies.

Data are representative of three independent embryo analysis for each genotype.



Figure S3. Mitochondrial Bcl-xL lack does not induce neuronal death

(A) Representative images of neuron culture nuclei marked by Hoechst at DIV5. Arrows point to representative pyknotic nuclei.

(B) Quantification of pyknotic nuclei of WT and ER-xL cortical neuron culture at DIV5 (Left panel) and DIV7 (Right panel). Data show average value \pm SEM. Student t-test was used for statistical analysis: N_{WT} = 3 N_{ER-xL} = 3.



Axon length (µm)

50

400-300-200-100-

0.

ns

WT ER-xL





С









G





162

Figure S4. Mitochondrial Bcl-xL regulates axon branching and synaptogenesis

(A-B) Quantification of axon length (A) and number of axon branches per 250 μ m of axon (B) of DIV5 cortical neurons. Data are from three independent experiments. Average value \pm SEM. is shown. Mann-Whitney test was used for statistical analysis: N_{WT} = 219, N_{ER-xL} = 250.

(C) Quantification of dendritic spine density of DIV21 cortical neurons. Data are from three independent experiments. Average value \pm SEM. is shown. Student t-test test was used for statistical analysis: N_{WT} = 33, N_{ER-xL} = 51.

(D) Representative images of 5DIV neurons from WT and ER-xL cortex without or with treatment with caspase-3 inhibitor Z-DEVD-FMK 10 μ M from DIV3. Arrowhead indicates axon branch. Neurons were electroporated with Venus, followed by cortex dissociation at E15.5.

(E-F) Quantification of axon length (E) and number of axon branches per 250 μ m of the axon (F) of cortical neurons at DIV5 without treatment or treated with Z-DEVD-FMK. Data are from three independent experiments. Average value \pm SEM. is shown. Kruskal-Wallis test was used for statistical analysis: N_{WT} = 143, N_{ER-xL} = 140, N_{WT+DEVD} = 122, N_{ER-xL+DEVD} = 122.

(G) Representative of images of dendrites with dendritic spines from DIV21 cortical neurons cultured from the isolated cortex of E15.5 WT and ER-xL embryos without treatment or ER-xL embryos with the treatment of caspase-3 inhibitor Z-DEVD-FMK 10 μ M from DIV14. Neurons were electroporated with Venus to assess their morphology.

(H) Quantification of spine density of DIV21 neurons. Data are from three independent experiments. Average value \pm SEM is shown. One-way ANOVA test was used for statistical analysis: N_{WT} = 22; N_{ER-xL} = 29; N_{WT+DEVD} = 13; N_{ER-xL+DEVD} = 23.

EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

Animals

Heterozygous ER-xL knock-in mice were generated on a C57BL/6J background. These mice express mouse Bcl-xL exon 3 with a modified transmembrane domain-containing an ER-targeting Cb5 sequence.

Animal care was in accordance with the recommendation of the European Community and the French National Committee. Animals had access to food and water *ad libitum* and were kept at a constant temperature on a 12-hour light/dark cycle.

Ex vivo electroporation

DNA plasmid at 1 μ g/ μ L mixed with 0.5% Fast Green (Sigma, 1:10 ratio) was injected into the lateral ventricles of isolated E15.5 embryonic mouse heads that were decapitated and reserved in complete Hank's Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS) (Life Technologies). Electroporation was performed on the whole head with skull and skin intact, using gold-coated electrodes (GenePads BTX) and the ECM 830 electroporator system (BTX). Electroporation parameters were: five unipolar pulses of 100 ms in length, with a 100 ms interval between each pulse. After electroporation, the brain was immediately used for culture preparation.

Primary cortical neuron culture

Cortices from E15.5 mouse embryos were dissected in sterile complete HBSS (cHBSS) supplemented with HEPES 2.5 mM (Sigma, 11560496), CaCl₂ 1 mM (Sigma), MgSO₄ 1 mM (Sigma), NaHCO₃ 4 mM (Sigma), and D-glucose 30 mM. After dissection, cortical parts were dissociated by incubating with papain 10 units/mL in cHBSS for 15 min at 37°C, followed by 1 min of incubation with DNase 1,500 units/mL in cHBSS. After incubation, cortices were washed three times with cHBSS and mechanically dissociated by repeatedly pipetting in cHBSS. After dissociation, cells were plated at 100,000 cells per 12 mm coverslip or 300,000

cells per 35 mm disk (Ibidi) coated with Poly-D-lysin (0.1 mg/mL, Sigma) in Neurobasal medium supplemented with B27 1x (Life Technologies), N2(1x), L-glutamine (0.5mM), 2mercaptoethanol (50 μ M), and Penicillin/Streptomycin, referred to as complete NB, for 5-7 days. For long-term cultures of 21 days, cells were cultured in complete NB supplemented with fetal bovine serum (5%) for the first 7 days, then the serum-containing medium was gradually replaced by a serum-free medium from day 7 to day 14. From day 14 to 21, medium was changed each 3 days.

Microfluidic chamber preparation

Microfluidic chambers were prepared as previously described (Virlogeux et al., 2018). Briefly, microfluidic chambers were made of polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS, Sylgard 184, Dow Corning). A mixture of 10:1 of liquid polymer and curing agent was poured into an epoxy resin mold. The filled molds were incubated under vacuum for 1 h to remove air bubbles, then incubated at 60°C for 3 h. Polymerized PDMS microchambers were pulled out, washed with alcohol 100% with quick passages through an ultrasonic bath, and finally washed with distilled water. Microchambers were dried at 60°C for 30 min. Dry microchambers and 35 mm glassbottom disks (FluoroDish, WPI) were activated by a plasma cleaner treatment for 30 s. PDMS pieces were immediately fixed on a 35 mm disk. Microchambers were then sterilized under UV light for 30 min. The microchambers were coated with Poly-D-lysine (0.1 mg/mL, Sigma) in the upper and synaptic chamber, and a mixture of poly-D-lysine (0.1 mg/mL, Sigma) and laminin (10 μ g/mL) in the lower chamber overnight at 4°C. The next day, microchambers were washed three times with complete NB and placed at 37°C before plating.

Western blotting

Cells were washed in cold PBS (1X) buffer and then harvested in ice-cold lysis buffer containing 50 mM Tris pH 7.5, 150 mM sodium chloride, 1% NP40, 0.25% sodium deoxycholate, 1 mM EDTA, supplemented with protease inhibitor cocktail (Roche). Proteins

were separated by SDS-PAGE and then transferred to the PDVF membrane using Trans-blot® TurboTM Transfer System. After transfer, the membrane was blocked in 5% milk in tris buffered saline (25 mM Tris-base pH 7.4, 137 mM sodium chloride, and 2.7 mM potassium chloride) plus 0.1% Tween®20 (TBS-T). After blocking, the membrane was incubated overnight at 4°C with the primary antibody in 5% milk in TBS-T. The next day, the membrane was washed three times with TBS-T and incubated with appropriate Horseradish peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibodies at the ratio of 1:3,000 in TBS-T at room temperature for 1 h. After washing three times with TBS-T, proteins were visualized with Lumi-Light^{PLUS} Western Blotting Substrate (Roche) using ChemiDoc Imaging System (Biorad). Primary antibodies used for Western blot were: Opa1 (1:1,000, BD Biosciences, 612607), Drp1 (1:500, Invitrogen, PA1-16987), Vinculin (1:500, Santa Cruz, sc-55465), VDAC1 (1:1,000, Abcam, ab14734), Actin (1:1,000, Cell Signaling, 9482), Bcl-xL (1:1,000, Cell Signaling, 2764), Calnexin (1:1,000, Abcam, ab22595), F0F1 ATPase (1:2000, BD Biosciences, 612518), Flag M2 (1:1,000, Sigma, F3165).

Co-immunoprecipitation

Immunoprecipitation experiments were performed on HeLa cells. Cells at 89-90% confluence in 6-well plates were transfected with 2 μ g of pCS2+ empty vector, pCS2+Flag-Bcl-xL WT or pCS2+Flag-Bcl-xL-cb5, using X-tremeGENETM HP DNA Transfection Reagent (Roche) according to the manufacturer's protocol. After 24 h of transfection, cells were harvested in the TNE buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl, 200 mM NaCl, 1 mM EDTA (pH 7,4), supplemented with 0.2% NP-40, 2.5% sodium pyrophosphate, 0.1% glycerol-2-phosphate, and protease inhibitor). Subsequently, protein extracts were incubated with 20 μ L of Anti Flag M2 magnetic beads (Sigma Aldrich) overnight at 4°C. Magnetic beads were then washed three times with TNE buffer and analyzed by immunoblot.

Subcellular fractionation

Subcellular fractionation experiments followed the previously described protocol (Wieckowski et al., 2009). Briefly, 8-10 brains isolated from newborn mice were washed twice in the PBS and cut into small pieces in ice-cold MB buffer (210 mM mannitol, 70 mM sucrose, 1mM EDTA, and 10mM Hepes (pH 7.4) containing protease inhibitors; Roche). Cells were homogenized and then disrupted using Dounce homogenizers (loose and tight) 20 to 30 times. The homogenized mixture was then centrifuged at 600 g to remove nuclei and undisrupted cells and centrifuged at 10,000 g to obtain crude mitochondria. The pellet containing crude mitochondria was suspended in MB buffer and then gently laid on a Percoll medium (225 mM mannitol, 25 mM HEPES (pH 7.4), 1 mM EGTA, and 30% Percol (vol/vol)) and centrifuged for 30 min at 95,000 g separating the mitochondria-associated membranes (MAMs) from the mitochondria. The supernatant was centrifuged for 1 h at 100,000 g. After centrifugation, the pellet contained the microsome fraction, and the supernatant contained the cytosol fraction. Fifteen micrograms of each subcellular fraction and 50 µg of the total fraction were analyzed by Western blot.

TMRE labeling

For measurements of mitochondrial potential, neurons were pre-incubated in complete HBSS for 30 min at 37°C, then incubated in 20 nM tetramethylrhodamine ethyl ester (TMRE) in complete HBSS for 30 min at 37°C. The medium was then replaced by a 5 nM TMRE solution immediately before live imaging.

Immunofluorescence

Cortical neurons were seeded onto coverslips coated with Poly-D-lysine and laminin (Corning®). Neurons were maintained in culture for 5-21 days, depending on experiments (indicated in each experiment). Cells were then fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde solution for 20

min and washed three times with PBS. Following permeabilization with 3% bovine serum albumin in PBS 0.1% Triton X-100, cells were incubated at room temperature for 1 h with the primary antibodies. Goat anti-mouse or goat anti-rabbit immunoglobulin G Alexa Fluor 488 or 568 were used as secondary antibodies (Molecular Probes) at 1:1,000 dilution for 1 h. Nuclei were visualized using Hoechst 33342 dye (Invitrogen H3570) at 1:10,000 dilution.

Immunofluorescence of microfluidic chambers was performed following the protocol for neuron culture. Incubation with the primary antibodies was performed at 4°C overnight.

For preparing cryosections, brains were isolated from newborn mice and fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde solution. After fixation, brain samples were washed three times with PBS and then cryo-protected with a range of 10%, 20%, and 30% sucrose solutions. Brains were frozen rapidly in OCT medium (TBS), cut into 10 µm-thick slices, and preserved at -20°C. Following 10 min of thawing, brain slices were blocked with Antibody Diluent (Thermofisher, 003118). Slides were incubated at 4°C overnight. Goat anti-mouse or goat anti-rabbit immunoglobulin G Alexa Fluor 488 or 568 were used as secondary antibodies. Slides were then mounted with VECTASHIELD® with DAPI (Vectalabs, H-1200).

The primary antibodies used: cleaved caspase-3 (1:400, Cell Signaling, 9661), βIII-tubulin (1:1,000, Biolegend, 801201), tau (1:200, Abcam, ab80579), Post Synaptic Density Protein 95 (1:1,000, Chemicon®, MAB1598), Synaptophysin (1:200, Abcam, ab14692).

Immunohistochemistry

Mouse embryos were collected from euthanized pregnant mice and fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde solution. After fixation, embryos are rinsed 3 times with PBS and then embedded in a paraffin block. Embryo paraffin blocks were then sectioned at 4µm thickness and transferred onto glass slides. For immunohistochemistry, embryo sections were deparafinized by xylene and re-hydrated through 100%, 95%, 70%, and 50% alcohols. The epitope retrival was realized using a Tris-EDTA buffer pH7.8 during 36 min. Slide sections

were then incubated with the primary antibody cleaved caspase-3 (1:400, Cell Signaling, 9664) at 37°C for 1h. Goat anti rabbit was used as secondary antibody (1:300, Vector BA1000). Signals were revealed by using the DABMap kit (Roche, 05266360001). Immunohistochemistry steps were performed in the Roche Discovery XT system.

Image acquisition and analysis

Confocal images were acquired on a Zeiss LSM 880 system equipped with Airyscan, with these objective lenses: 10x AN 0.45, 20x AN 0.8, and 63x AN 1.4. For the axonal morphogenesis analysis, we performed large-field acquisition of a 4×4 tiling scan using a 20x objective. All neurons on the reconstituted image were quantified, and axon length was measured using ImageJ.

During live imaging, the temperature was maintained at 37°C and CO₂ at 5% v/v.

Statistics

Statistical analyses were performed using Prism (GraphPad). Statistical tests and number of replicates are indicated in the figure legends.

REFERENCES

Banerjee, R., Mukherjee, A., and Nagotu, S. (2022). Mitochondrial dynamics and its impact on human health and diseases: inside the DRP1 blackbox. J Mol Med 100, 1–21. doi: 10.1007/s00109-021-02150-7.

Berthenet, K., Castillo Ferrer, C., Fanfone, D., Popgeorgiev, N., Neves, D., Bertolino, P., et al. (2020). Failed Apoptosis Enhances Melanoma Cancer Cell Aggressiveness. Cell Reports 31, 107731. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.107731.

Brokatzky, D., Dörflinger, B., Haimovici, A., Weber, A., Kirschnek, S., Vier, J., et al. (2019). A nondeath function of the mitochondrial apoptosis apparatus in immunity. EMBO J 38. doi: 10.15252/embj.2018100907.

Campbell, D. S., and Holt, C. E. (2003). Apoptotic Pathway and MAPKs Differentially Regulate Chemotropic Responses of Retinal Growth Cones. Neuron 37, 939–952. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(03)00158-2.

Campbell, D. S., and Okamoto, H. (2013). Local caspase activation interacts with Slit-Robo signaling to restrict axonal arborization. The Journal of Cell Biology 203, 657–672. doi: 10.1083/jcb.201303072.

Cao, K., Riley, J. S., Heilig, R., Montes-Gómez, A. E., Vringer, E., Berthenet, K., et al. (2022). Mitochondrial dynamics regulate genome stability via control of caspase-dependent DNA damage. Developmental Cell. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2022.03.019.

Chipuk, J. E., Moldoveanu, T., Llambi, F., Parsons, M. J., and Green, D. R. (2010). The BCL-2 Family Reunion. Mol Cell 37, 299–310. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2010.01.025.

Cho, Y. M., Jang, Y.-S., Jang, Y.-M., Chung, S.-M., Kim, H.-S., Lee, J.-H., et al. (2009). Induction of unfolded protein response during neuronal induction of rat bone marrow stromal cells and mouse embryonic stem cells. Exp Mol Med 41, 440–452. doi: 10.3858/emm.2009.41.6.049.

Cusack, C. L., Swahari, V., Hampton Henley, W., Michael Ramsey, J., and Deshmukh, M. (2013). Distinct pathways mediate axon degeneration during apoptosis and axon-specific pruning. Nat Commun 4, 1876. doi: 10.1038/ncomms2910.

D'Amelio, M., Cavallucci, V., and Cecconi, F. (2010). Neuronal caspase-3 signaling: not only cell death. Cell Death & Differentiation 17, 1104–1114. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2009.180.

Delbridge, A. R. D., Grabow, S., Strasser, A., and Vaux, D. L. (2016). Thirty years of BCL-2: translating cell death discoveries into novel cancer therapies. Nat Rev Cancer 16, 99–109. doi: 10.1038/nrc.2015.17.

Estaquier, J., and Arnoult, D. (2007). Inhibiting Drp1-mediated mitochondrial fission selectively prevents the release of cytochrome c during apoptosis. Cell Death Differ 14, 1086–1094. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4402107.

Frank, C. L., Ge, X., Xie, Z., Zhou, Y., and Tsai, L.-H. (2010). Control of Activating Transcription Factor 4 (ATF4) Persistence by Multisite Phosphorylation Impacts Cell Cycle Progression and Neurogenesis. J Biol Chem 285, 33324–33337. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.140699.

Gross, A., McDonnell, J. M., and Korsmeyer, S. J. (1999). BCL-2 family members and the mitochondria in apoptosis. Genes Dev. 13, 1899–1911.

Guo, J., Ji, Y., Ding, Y., Jiang, W., Sun, Y., Lu, B., et al. (2016). BDNF pro-peptide regulates dendritic spines via caspase-3. Cell Death Dis 7, e2264–e2264. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2016.166.

Ichim, G., Lopez, J., Ahmed, S. U., Muthalagu, N., Giampazolias, E., Delgado, M. E., et al. (2015). Limited Mitochondrial Permeabilization Causes DNA Damage and Genomic Instability in the Absence of Cell Death. Molecular Cell 57, 860–872. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2015.01.018.

Jabbour, L., Nguyen, T., Gadet, R., Lohez, O., Mikaelian, I., Gonzalo, P., et al. (2021). The Endoplasmic Reticulum pool of Bcl-xL dampens the Unfolded Protein Response through IP3R-dependent Calcium Release. 2021.01.27.428229. doi: 10.1101/2021.01.27.428229.

Laguesse, S., Creppe, C., Nedialkova, D. D., Prévot, P.-P., Borgs, L., Huysseune, S., et al. (2015). A Dynamic Unfolded Protein Response Contributes to the Control of Cortical Neurogenesis. Developmental Cell 35, 553–567. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2015.11.005.

Li, H., Alavian, K. N., Lazrove, E., Mehta, N., Jones, A., Zhang, P., et al. (2013). A Bcl-xL-Drp1 complex regulates synaptic vesicle membrane dynamics during endocytosis. Nat Cell Biol 15, 773–785. doi: 10.1038/ncb2791.

Li, H., Chen, Y., Jones, A. F., Sanger, R. H., Collis, L. P., Flannery, R., et al. (2008). Bcl-xL induces Drp1-dependent synapse formation in cultured hippocampal neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105, 2169–2174. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0711647105.

Lindsten, T., Zong, W.-X., and Thompson, C. B. (2005). Defining the Role of the Bcl-2 Family of Proteins in the Nervous System. Neuroscientist 11, 10–15. doi: 10.1177/1073858404269267.

Liu, X., Zhang, Q., Jiang, Q., Bai, B., Du, X., Wang, F., et al. (2018). Genetic screening and functional analysis of CASP9 mutations in a Chinese cohort with neural tube defects. CNS Neurosci Ther 24, 394–403. doi: 10.1111/cns.12797.

Mattson, M. P. (2000). Apoptosis in neurodegenerative disorders. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 1, 120–130. doi: 10.1038/35040009.

Mimura, N., Yuasa, S., Soma, M., Jin, H., Kimura, K., Goto, S., et al. (2008). Altered Quality Control in the Endoplasmic Reticulum Causes Cortical Dysplasia in Knock-In Mice Expressing a Mutant BiP. Mol Cell Biol 28, 293–301. doi: 10.1128/MCB.00473-07.

Morris, J. L., Gillet, G., Prudent, J., and Popgeorgiev, N. (2021). Bcl-2 Family of Proteins in the Control of Mitochondrial Calcium Signalling: An Old Chap with New Roles. International Journal of Molecular Sciences 22, 3730. doi: 10.3390/ijms22073730.

Motoyama, N., Wang, F., Roth, K., Sawa, H., Nakayama, K., Nakayama, K., et al. (1995). Massive cell death of immature hematopoietic cells and neurons in Bcl-x-deficient mice. Science 267, 1506–1510. doi: 10.1126/science.7878471.

Mukherjee, A., and Williams, D. W. (2017). More alive than dead: non-apoptotic roles for caspases in neuronal development, plasticity and disease. Cell Death & Differentiation 24, 1411–1421. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2017.64.

Nikolaev, A., McLaughlin, T., O'Leary, D. D. M., and Tessier-Lavigne, M. (2009). APP binds DR6 to trigger axon pruning and neuron death via distinct caspases. Nature 457, 981–989. doi: 10.1038/nature07767.

Opferman, J. T., and Kothari, A. (2018). Anti-apoptotic BCL-2 family members in development. Cell Death & Differentiation 25, 37–45. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2017.170.

Parrish, A. B., Freel, C. D., and Kornbluth, S. (2013). Cellular Mechanisms Controlling Caspase Activation and Function. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 5. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a008672.

Prudent, J., Zunino, R., Sugiura, A., Mattie, S., Shore, G. C., and McBride, H. M. (2015). MAPL SUMOylation of Drp1 Stabilizes an ER/Mitochondrial Platform Required for Cell Death. Molecular Cell 59, 941–955. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2015.08.001.

Rosa, N., Ivanova, H., Wagner, L. E., Kale, J., La Rovere, R., Welkenhuyzen, K., et al. (2022). Bcl-xL acts as an inhibitor of IP3R channels, thereby antagonizing Ca2+-driven apoptosis. Cell Death Differ 29, 788–805. doi: 10.1038/s41418-021-00894-w.

Spellicy, C. J., Norris, J., Bend, R., Bupp, C., Mester, P., Reynolds, T., et al. (2018). Key apoptotic genes APAF1 and CASP9 implicated in recurrent folate-resistant neural tube defects. Eur J Hum Genet 26, 420–427. doi: 10.1038/s41431-017-0025-y.

Unsain, N., and Barker, P. A. (2015). New Views on the Misconstrued: Executioner Caspases and Their Diverse Non-apoptotic Roles. Neuron 88, 461–474. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2015.08.029.

Van Opdenbosch, N., and Lamkanfi, M. (2019). Caspases in Cell Death, Inflammation, and Disease. Immunity 50, 1352–1364. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2019.05.020.

Wolf, B. B., and Green, D. R. (1999). Suicidal Tendencies: Apoptotic Cell Death by Caspase Family Proteinases. Journal of Biological Chemistry 274, 20049–20052. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.29.20049.

Zhou, X., Zeng, W., Li, H., Chen, H., Wei, G., Yang, X., et al. (2018). Rare mutations in apoptosis related genes APAF1, CASP9, and CASP3 contribute to human neural tube defects. Cell Death & Disease 9, 1–3. doi: 10.1038/s41419-017-0096-2.

DISCUSSION & PERSPECTIVES

Role of Bcl-xL mitochondrial pool in mouse embryonic development

The key role of BclxL in development was demonstrated by Motoyama and colleagues, who showed that the invalidation of *bclx* is embryonic lethal (Motoyama et al., 1995). Using the present ER-xl knock-in mouse model, we established that the maintenance of the ER pool of Bcl-xL, while Mitochondria-addressed Bcl-xL is absent, apparently restores normal embryonic development since Er-xL mice come to birth without any visible morphological abnormalities. Furthermore, ER-xL newborns survive up to 12 hours and show normal mobility, suggesting that they do not suffer from severe impairment of respiratory and locomotor systems. In addition, morphological and histological analyses at E13.5 and E17.5 stages did not reveal any anomalies in major organs, namely the heart, the liver, the kidneys, the spleen, and the lungs. However, regarding the brain and the spinal cord, significant caspase-3 activation was observed in the white matter but not in the grey matter. Of note, primary cultures of ER-xL cortical neurons did not reveal a higher rate of cell death, suggesting that the observed caspase-3 activation was independent of apoptosis. In fact, this observation also suggests that the massive apoptosis observed in *bclx*-null mice by Motoyama and colleagues might be repressed or delayed in ER-xL mice. Another possibility would be that apoptosis in ER-xL mice increases but to lower levels compared to *bclx* KO mice. It would be worth testing this hypothesis by precisely comparing the apoptosis pattern of both mouse models and monitoring apoptotic features downstream of caspase activation, such as pyknotic nuclei, TUNEL staining, and detection of karryorrhectic debris and distended phagocytic cells (see, Motoyama et al., 1995).

Contribution of ER Bcl-xL in mouse embryonic development

Why loss of mitochondrial Bcl-xL does not induce embryonic lethality in ER-xL mice remains an open question. Our observations suggest that the ER pool of Bcl-xL prevents embryonic lethality in the absence of mitochondrial Bcl-xL. In this respect, the exact mechanisms by which ER Bcl-xL delays this fatal phenotype remain to be investigated.

Even though mitochondria are considered the main action site of Bcl-xL regarding its antiapoptotic activity, non-mitochondrial Bcl-xL has been demonstrated to contribute to its overall protective effect concerning cell death (Eno et al., 2012). In fact, our observations suggest that ER-Bcl-xL could have a protective role against stress induction that may occur during development. The underlying mechanisms that remain to be characterized may involve ER Ca²⁺ trafficking and ER-stress regulatory pathway. Indeed, in the past few years, ER stress and the Unfolded protein response (UPR) pathway have been reported to contribute to neurogenesis, especially during corticogenesis (Cho et al., 2009; Laguesse et al., 2015). Perturbation in UPR signaling and ER protein quality control leads to aberrant cerebral cortex development (Mimura et al., 2008; Laguesse et al., 2015). Furthermore, UPR-regulated genes are expressed during early development (Murao and Nishitoh, 2017). For instance, ATF4 expression is high in the E10-12 mouse brain, drastically decreasing later on (Frank et al., 2010). Of note, the peak of UPR takes place before embryonic stage E13.5, when *bclx* KO embryos actually die (Motoyama et al., 1995; Frank et al., 2010).

In this respect, we actually found that mouse embryonic fibroblasts derived from ER-xL mice are more resistant to ER stress inducers. In contrast, Mito-xL fibroblasts (expressing Bcl-xL at the mitochondria but not the ER) were found to be more sensitive, confirming the protective effect of ER-Bcl-xL with respect to ER stress (Jabbour et al., BioRxiv).

Overall, these data support the idea that ER-addressed Bcl-xL is conceivably sufficient to regulate developmental UPR and block ER-stress-related cell death in the embryo.

Axonal caspase-3 activation

Strikingly, by immunohistochemistry (E13.5 spinal cord) and immunofluorescence (P1 brain), we showed that active caspase-3 levels are higher in the white matter than in the grey matter in both the spinal cord and the cerebral cortex of ER-xL embryos.

We thus hypothesized that this could reveal local caspase-3 activation in axons, but not the soma, of ER-xL neurons. Indeed, the culture of cortical neurons isolated from the cortex of ER-xL embryos (E15.5) showed no change in apoptotic body percentage after 5 days of culture *in vitro*. Moreover, we successfully cultivated these neurons for up to 21 days with proper differentiation and synapse formation. These observations confirmed that these neurons did not undergo apoptosis, although active caspase-3 was detected in the neurites, predominantly in axons, as shown using a microfluidic system. Collectively our results show that ER-xL neurons are prone to local caspase-3 activation in axons, independent of cell death.

It should be noted that we could detect local caspase-3 activation in WT neurons, although at lower levels. It is thus conceivable that caspase-3 activation naturally takes place in WT neurons, being amplified and expended in the absence of mitochondrial Bcl-xL and causing neural developmental defects. In fact, local caspase-3 activation has been described in the

developing CNS (Campbell and Holt, 2003; Cusack et al., 2013; Guo et al., 2016). In these models, caspase-3 plays different physiological roles in axon branching and axon and spine pruning. Caspase-3 deletion results in fewer axon branches and impacts axon and spine elimination *in vitro* and *in vivo*.

It would thus be interesting to assess caspase-3 activity using more sensitive biosensors based on fluorescence resonance energy transfer (SCAT3) (Takemoto et al., 2003). Live imaging carried out using this type of sensor will also allow following the correlation between axonal caspase-3 activation and neuron development and compare caspase-3 activity between WT and ER-xL neurons.

Axon branching and synaptogenesis

We observed *in vitro* that active caspase-3 signals are located preferentially in the branching point and contact sites between neurons. Thus, we hypothesized that aberrant local caspase-3 activation might result in abnormal axon development and synapse formation.

Indeed, morphological analysis of 5DIV ER-xL cortical neurons shows axon branch decrease without impacting axon length. The causality between caspase-3 activation and defect axon branching was demonstrated using the caspase-3 inhibitor, z-DEVD-fmk (which also inhibits caspase-7). Treatment of ER-xL neurons with z-DEVD-fmk restores the normal phenotype of axon branching, confirming that axon branch decrease is the consequence of local caspase-3 activation.

Paradoxically, a slight and transient local caspase-3 activation was reported to be essential for axon branch formation by Campbell and Okamoto (Campbell and Okamoto, 2013). Of note, other studies highlighted the role of caspase-3 in axon pruning, in which active caspase-3 removes unnecessary or improper connected axon arborization (Nikolaev et al., 2009; Cusack et al., 2013). Collectively these data suggest that, while baseline caspase-3 activity is critical for the design of axon arborescence, the levels of caspase-3 activity found in ER-xL neurons are, in contrast, presumably out of range resulting in deleterious effects on axonal development.

ER-xL neurons actually exhibit abnormalities in synapse formation and maturation. Synapse formation was analyzed by using the microfluidic device that permits the formation of proper connections between the axon and dendrites (Virlogeux et al., 2018). These microfluidic analyses suggested that the observed synaptic alterations depended on the presynaptic compartment, which is in accordance with our previous observation showing that the caspase-

3 signals are located principally in the axonal compartment of ER-xL neurons. In this respect, it should be reminded that Bcl-xL was reported to control vesicle trafficking in axon terminals; such control might thus be altered in an ER-xL context (Li et al., 2013).

The confinement between pre- and postsynaptic chambers allows us to determine which structure originates the connection disturbance (Virlogeux et al., 2018). We found an ER-xL-WT cortico-cortical network is sufficient to recapitulate the lack of synapse formation observed in the ER-xL-ER-xL network. In contrast, the WT-ER-xL network exhibits a synapse density similar to WT-WT one, suggesting synaptic alteration depends on the presynaptic compartment. This result is in accordance with our previous observation that the caspase-3 signals are located principally in the axon compartment of mutant neurons.

We further investigated synapse maturation by assessing the morphology of dendritic spines, a structure on the dendrites harboring the postsynaptic part of the glutamatergic synapse. ER-xL neurons showed a decrease in the number of mushroom-like spines, which are considered markers of the mature synapse. Treatment with z-DEVD-FMK restores the proportion of mushroom-like form, confirming that this alteration is due to local activation of caspase-3. Of note, filopodial spines, described as the precursors of dendritic spines, are increased in ER-xL neurons.

Mitochondrial morphology and $\Delta\Psi m$

Bcl-xL, like other Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins, is a safeguard of the mitochondria, protecting their integrity and optimizing their functions. Indeed, we observed important changes in mitochondrial dynamics in axons of ER-xL neurons.

Axonal mitochondria are fragmented and have a lower membrane potential ($\Delta\Psi$ m). According to the literature, mitochondrial fragmentation and $\Delta\Psi$ m change are intimately correlated. In effect, a drop of $\Delta\Psi$ m causes rapid mitochondrial dynamics modifications favoring their fusion (Ishihara et al., 2003; Miyazono et al., 2018; Umbaugh et al., 2021). In addition, $\Delta\Psi$ m decrease inhibits mitofusin-mediated fusion (Legros et al., 2002), whereas mitochondria fission induces a reduction of $\Delta\Psi$ m (Suzuki et al., 2018).

 $\Delta\Psi$ m decrease may impact on mitochondrial ATP production, which is essential for neural differentiation and development (Dimroth et al., 2000; Tao et al., 2014). In addition, Bcl-xL has been found to directly interact with F0F1 ATPase, optimizing ATP production (Alavian et

al., 2011). Thus, it is highly possible that mitochondrial ATP synthesis capacity is declined in ER-xL neurons.

However, these mitochondrial changes are presumably downstream of caspase-3 activation since ER-xL neurons treated with z-DEVD-fmk closely resemble WT ones, indicating that caspase activation is the upstream causing event with respect to the developmental defects observed in the ER-xL model system.

An interesting question would be why the axonal population of mitochondria is the most impacted by the lack of Bcl-xL. It is well-known that mitochondria adopt a tiny individual shape for shifting throughout the length of neural projections. Mitochondria are present as punctated round forms in the axon but have tubular structures in the dendrite (Popov et al., 2005; Lewis et al., 2018). The balance between fusion and fission in the axon is kept under control to maintain axonal mitochondrial morphology (Lewis et al., 2018; Di Meo et al., 2021). Such a high fission rate would be a favoring factor for generating inter-mitochondrial Bcl-2 protein heterogeneity and, thus, iMOMP. To test this hypothesis, fusion and fission rates in the axon should be measured in the control and ER-xL neurons. In addition, iMOMP status should be assessed in these neurons with a couple of fluorescent probes, GFP-FKBP and mitoCherry-FRB (Ichim et al., 2015).

Role of Drp1

The loss of Bcl-xL at the mitochondria induces mitochondria fragmentation, suggesting that Bcl-xL might negatively regulate Drp1-mediated fission. We thus took advantage of fluidic isolation of the microchamber to solely treat the axon with Drp-1 inhibitor, m-divi. ER-xL cortical network treated with m-divi displays fewer active caspase-3 signals, suggesting that mitochondrial fragmentation causes caspase-3 activation as previously observed in other cell systems (Tait and Green, 2008; Ichim et al., 2015; Kalkavan and Green, 2018). In these cases, sublethal caspase-3 signals are the result of iMOMP. Thus, Bcl-xL might also control local caspase-3 activation through iMOMP regulation in our model. Mitochondrial dynamics was recently featured as a potential mechanism to regulate the incomplete MOMP (iMOMP). By genetically engineering Mitofusin-1 and -2, the proteins in charge of mitochondrial fusion, Cao and coworkers propose that a fragmented mitochondrial network harbors more heterogeneity of Bcl-2 anti-apoptotic proteins. Consequently, the mitochondria with more anti-apoptotic proteins are protected against Bax accumulation and Bax/Bak-induced permeabilization (Cao et al., 2022).

Our data indicate that Bcl-xL, and presumably other Bcl-2 homologs, can control iMOMP *via* regulating the mitochondrial network. Although regulation of mitochondrial fusion and fission by Bcl-2 proteins is not a novel concept (Berman et al., 2009; Bonneaud et al., BioRiv 2021), we show here for the first time that Bcl-xL-regulating mitochondrial network controls sublethal caspase-3 activation.

Our results support the notion that the Bcl-xL activity on mitochondrial dynamics is mediated *via* Drp1 interaction. Indeed, co-IP experiments in HeLa cells demonstrated that ER-addressed Bcl-xL interacts less with Drp1 compared to Mito- addressed Bcl-xL. The interaction between Bcl-xL and Drp-1 possibly occurs at the MOM level but not in the cytosol. Indeed, even having lost its capacity to retrotranslocation to the cytosol, the Mito- addressed Bcl-xL protein, in which the TM domain is replaced by an ActA sequence, exhibits similar interaction with Drp1 compared to WT protein.

Mitochondrial Bcl-xL absence does not entirely abolish its interaction with Drp1, suggesting that the two proteins may interact outside of mitochondrial. Drp1-Bcl-xL interaction possibly occurs at the ER. Indeed, Drp1 is also recruited to the ER and assembles into oligomers. The Drp1 oligomers are consequently transferred to the mitochondrial and perform their function (Ji et al., 2017). However, this interaction between Bcl-xL and Drp1 at ER is likely not sufficient to suppress the activity of Drp-1 at the mitochondria.

Is calcium a player in the game?

Calcium trafficking has an impact on numerous pathways, including cell differentiation and cell death. In fact, Ca^{2+} and $\Delta\Psi m$ share a complex relationship. On the one hand, mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake defines the $\Delta\Psi m$ value. Moderate Ca^{2+} uptake boosters mitochondrial respiration and increase $\Delta\Psi m$ (Robb-Gaspers et al., 1998). In contrast, overload of mitochondrial Ca^{2+} induces mitochondrial depolarization (Vergun et al., 1999). On the other hand, mitochondrial Ca^{2+} uptake *via* MCU is $\Delta\Psi m$ -dependent (Williams et al., 2013).

Bcl-2 proteins, including Bcl-xL, were reported to regulate calcium homeostasis. Bcl-xL has been found to engage both ER and mitochondrial calcium. Notably, Bcl-xL interacts with IP3R at the ER and VDAC at the mitochondria. These two Ca²⁺ channels, directly linked by GRP78, form a straight Ca²⁺ transfer platform between the two organelles (Szabadkai et al., 2006). When Bcl-xL is absent from one side, as it is in our model, Ca²⁺ perturbations may occur. In this respect, we observed a decrease in $\Delta\Psi$ m of the mitochondria of ER-xL axons. Thus, it would be interesting to compare the axonal mitochondrial Ca²⁺ levels of ER-xL and WT
neurons. These experiments should be linked to electron microscopy observations to measure the distance between the ER and mitochondria at the level of the axon (Qi et al., 2015; Giamogante et al., 2020).

In summary, our work demonstrated a novel non-apoptotic role of the protein Bcl-xL in the developing neuron. By confining the local caspase-3 activation, Bcl-xL regulates neural polarization and synapse formation. This functionality of Bcl-xL is related to Drp-1 mitochondrial network regulation. Our findings shed new light on the regulatory role of Bcl-2 proteins in the sublethal caspase-3 activation. That opens novel perspectives for the studies on Bcl-2 roles in the physiological and pathological contexts.

ANNEX I

EVOLUTIONARY BIOLOGY

Ancient and conserved functional interplay between Bcl-2 family proteins in the mitochondrial pathway of apoptosis

Nikolay Popgeorgiev¹*[†], Jaison D Sa²*, Lea Jabbour¹, Suresh Banjara², Trang Thi Minh Nguyen¹, Aida Akhavan-E-Sabet², Rudy Gadet¹, Nikola Ralchev¹, Stéphen Manon³, Mark G. Hinds⁴, Hans-Jürgen Osigus⁵, Bernd Schierwater^{5,6}, Patrick O. Humbert², Ruth Rimokh¹, Germain Gillet^{1†}, Marc Kvansakul^{2†}

In metazoans, Bcl-2 family proteins are major regulators of mitochondrially mediated apoptosis; however, their evolution remains poorly understood. Here, we describe the molecular characterization of the four members of the Bcl-2 family in the most primitive metazoan, Trichoplax adhaerens. All four trBcl-2 homologs are multimotif Bcl-2 group, with trBcl-2L1 and trBcl-2L2 being highly divergent antiapoptotic Bcl-2 members, whereas trBcl-2L3 and trBcl-2L4 are homologs of proapoptotic Bax and Bak, respectively, trBax expression permeabilizes the mitochondrial outer membrane, while trBak operates as a BH3-only sensitizer repressing antiapoptotic activities of trBcl-2L1 and trBcl-2L2. The crystal structure of a trBcl-2L2:trBak BH3 complex reveals that trBcl-2L2 uses the canonical Bcl-2 ligand binding groove to sequester trBak BH3, indicating that the structural basis for apoptosis control is conserved from T. adhaerens to mammals. Finally, we demonstrate that both trBax and trBak BH3 peptides bind selectively to human BcI-2 homologs to sensitize cancer cells to chemotherapy treatment.

INTRODUCTION

Apoptosis represents one of the hallmarks of multicellularity in the animal kingdom (1). This process shapes the body during embryonic development, maintains tissue homeostasis, and eliminates undesirable or potentially harmful cells from the organism (2). Proteins belonging to the Bcl-2 family are critical arbiters of apoptosis. Found originally in chromosomal translocations in follicular lymphomas, Bcl-2 homologs have now been found in almost all metazoans (3). Genetic screening of cell death mutants performed initially in nematodes and subsequent studies in cnidarians, arthropods, platyhelminthes, and vertebrates uncovered a number of Bcl-2related proteins (4-8). These proteins are characterized by the presence of one to four conserved Bcl-2 (BH) motifs, as well as a hydrophobic C-terminal transmembrane (TM) motif, allowing them to be localized to intracellular membranes (9). Bcl-2 proteins are divided into members that either promote or oppose apoptosis. Proapoptotic Bcl-2 proteins are further subdivided into multimotif Bcl-2 homologs and the phylogenetically separate BH3-only proteins, which have only the BH3 motif (10).

It is generally accepted that Bcl-2 family proteins were evolutionarily selected to control cell survival in metazoans (11). However, the control of apoptosis differs substantially between roundworms and

+Corresponding authors. Email: nikolay.popgeorgiev@univ-lyon1.fr (N.P.); germain. gillet@univ-lyon1.fr (G.G.); m.kvansakul@latrobe.edu.au (M.K.)

Popgeorglev et al., Sci. Adv. 2020; 6 : eabc4149 30 September 2020

Copyright © 2020 The Authors, some rights reserved; exclusive licensee American Association for the Advancement of Science. No claim to original U.S. Government Works. Distributed under a Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial License 4.0 (CC BY-NC).

vertebrates. Seminal experiments conducted in Caenorhabditis elegans demonstrated that the Bcl-2 protein Ced-9 binds to the caspaseactivating Apaf-1 homolog Ced-4. Apoptosis ensues when the BH3-only protein Egl-1 is up-regulated to competitively bind to Ced-9, thus releasing Ced-4 and leading to the activation of the caspase Ced-3. In vertebrates, however, Bcl-2 proteins are found to control a key step in the induction of apoptosis called mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization (MOMP) (12). Antiapoptotic Bcl-2 homologs including Bcl-2, Bcl-w, Bcl-xL, Mcl-1, and A1/Bfl-1 repress proapoptotic Bax and Bak, which the effect release of cytochrome c and subsequent caspase activation through their oligomerization and perforation of the MOM (13). Proapoptotic BH3-only proteins tip the balance toward cell death. At the functional level, BH3-only proteins can be divided into activators and sensitizers based on whether they bind and directly activate Bax and Bak ("activators") or antagonize antiapoptotic Bcl-2 proteins by binding to their conserved ligand binding groove ("sensitizers"), respectively (14).

Although highly debated, the origin and the evolution of the Bcl-2 protein family remain unresolved (11). Structural studies of distantly related Bcl-2 homologs identified a conserved interaction between the ligand binding groove of antiapoptotic Bcl-2 and the BH3 motif of proapoptotic multimotif proteins in sponges, albeit with subtle differences in the detailed mechanism of binding that rendered the sponge antiapoptotic Bcl-2 protein exquisitely specific for its sponge-encoded proapoptotic counterpart (15). In several animals from phylogenetically more basal branches, the repertoire of Bcl-2 family members is exclusively composed of multimotif Bcl-2 proteins, with BH3-only proteins being absent (6, 16, 17). Furthermore, Bcl-2-regulated apoptosis proceeds in the human HCT-116 cell line when all BH3-only proteins have been removed genetically (18, 19). Combined, these findings raise the possibility that the regulation of MOMP in the early stages of the metazoan evolution might be dependent solely on homo- and heteroassociation between anti and proapoptotic multimotif Bcl-2 proteins.

1 of 13

¹Université de Lyon, Centre de recherche en cancérologie de Lyon, U1052 INSERM, UMR CNRS 5286, Université Lyon I, Centre Léon Bérard, 28 rue Laennec, 69008 Lyon, France, ²La Trobe Institute for Molecular Science, La Trobe University, Melbourne, VIC 3086, Australia. ³Institut de Biochimie et de Génétique Cellulaires, UMR5095, CNRS et Université de Bordeaux, CS61390, 1 Rue Camille Saint-Saëns, 33000 Bordeaux, France. ⁴Bio21 Molecular Science and Biotechnology Institute, The University of Melbourne, Melbourne 3050, Australia. ⁹Institute of Animal Ecology, Division of Molecular Evolution, University of Veterinary Medicine Hannover, Foundation, Hannover, Germany. ⁶Sackler Institute for Comparative Genomics, American Museum of Natural History, New York, NY 10024, USA. *These authors contributed equally to this work as co-first authors

ANNEX II

The Endoplasmic Reticulum pool of Bcl-xL dampens the Unfolded Protein

Response through IP3R-dependent Calcium Release

Lea Jabbour¹, Trang Nguyen^{1,#}, Rudy Gadet^{1,#}, Olivier Lohez¹, Ivan Mikaelian¹, Philippe Gonzalo¹, Thomas Luyten², Mounira Chalabi-Dcha¹, Geert Bultynck², Ruth Rimokh^{*1}, Germain Gillet^{*1,3}, Nikolay Popgeorgiev^{*1}

1. Université de Lyon, Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1, INSERM 1052, CNRS 5286, Centre Léon Bérard, Centre de recherche en cancérologie de Lyon, Lyon, 69008, France

 Laboratory Molecular and Cellular Signaling. Department Cellular and Molecular Medicine. Campus Gasthuisberg O/N-1 bus 802 Herestraat 49 BE-3000 Leuven

 Hospices civils de Lyon, Laboratoire d'anatomie et cytologie pathologiques, Centre Hospitalier Lyon Sud, chemin du Grand Revoyet, 69495 Pierre Bénite, France

equal contribution

* these authors share senior authorship

Abstract

Apoptosis plays a role in cell homeostasis in both normal development and disease. Bcl-xL, a member of the Bcl-2 family of proteins, regulates the intrinsic mitochondrial pathway of apoptosis. It is overexpressed in several cancers. Bcl-xL has a dual subcellular localization and is found at the mitochondria as well as the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). However, the biological significance of its ER localization is unclear. In order to decipher the functional contributions of the mitochondrial and reticular pools of Bcl-xL, we generated genetically modified mice expressing exclusively Bcl-xL at the ER, referred to as ER-xL, or the mitochondria, referred to as Mt-xL. By performing cell death assays, we showed that ER-xL MEFs show increased vulnerability to apoptotic stimuli but are more resistant to ER stress. Furthermore, ER-xL MEFs demonstrated a reduced expression of the Unfolded Protein Response (UPR) markers upon ER stress and displayed reduced inositol trisphosphate receptor (IP3R)-mediated ER calcium release. Collectively, our data show that upon ER stress, Bcl-xL negatively regulates IP3R-mediated calcium flux from the ER, which prevents ER calcium depletion and maintains the UPR and subsequent cell death in check. This work reveals a moonlighting function of Bcl-xL at the ER, apart from its cliché regulation of apoptosis.

1

ANNEX III



Caspases in the Developing Central Nervous System: Apoptosis and Beyond

Trang Thi Minh Nguyen¹, Germain Gillet^{1,2*} and Nikolay Popgeorgiev^{1*}

* Centre de Recherche en Cancérologie de Lyon, U1052 INSERM, UMR CNRS 5286, Centre Léon Bérard, Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1, Lyon, France, * Hospices Civils de Lyon, Laboratoire d'Anatomie et Cytologie Pathologiques, Centre Hospitalier Lyon Sud, Pierre Bénite, France

The caspase family of cysteine proteases represents the executioners of programmed cell death (PCD) type I or apoptosis. For years, caspases have been known for their critical roles in shaping embryonic structures, including the development of the central nervous system (CNS). Interestingly, recent findings have suggested that aside from their roles in eliminating unnecessary neural cells, caspases are also implicated in other neurodevelopmental processes such as axon guidance, synapse formation, axon pruning, and synaptic functions. These results raise the question as to how neurons regulate this decision-making, leading either to cell death or to proper development and differentiation. This review highlights current knowledge on apoptotic and non-apoptotic functions of caspases in the developing CNS. We also discuss the molecular factors involved in the regulation of caspase-mediated roles, emphasizing the mitochondrial pathway of cell death.

Keywords: caspases, mitochondria, central nervous system, apoptosis, embryonic development

INTRODUCTION

Apoptosis is considered to be a programmed cell death (PCD) through which a multicellular organism removes damaged cells without affecting neighboring cells (Wickman et al., 2012). Apoptotic cells exhibit specific characteristics, including cell shrinkage, chromatin condensation and fragmentation, and cell membrane blebbing, followed by apoptotic body formation (Taylor et al., 2008). Shreds of evidence suggest that apoptosis, which is considered to be a self-destructive program, may also take place in healthy cells to ensure the daily functions of tissues and organs (Suzanne and Steller, 2013; Shalini et al., 2015).

The central nervous system (CNS), including the brain and spinal cord, is a complex structure that begins to appear at early stages of embryonic development. The first significant event is the formation of the neural tube from the neural plate during primary and secondary neurulation. During primary neurulation, a portion of dorsal ectoderm specifies into neural plate. Neural plate cells can be distinguished from surrounding non-neural cells by their elongated morphology. Shortly after its establishment, neural plate border thickens and rises up to create a U-shape groove. The two lateral sides of the neural groove continue to bend toward each other until their edges meet and merge to form the neural tube. Secondary neurulation then begins at the caudal end. In this latter process, that takes place in chicken and some mammalian embryos, mesenchymal cells gather to form the medullary cord under the ectoderm layer. In the next step, the medullary cord is reshaped to create a hollow cavity (Smith and Schoenwolf, 1997; Gilbert, 2000).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Wolfgang Knabe, Universität Münster, Germany

Reviewed by:

Nicolas Unsain, Medical Research Institute Mercedes and Martin Ferreyra (INIMEC), Argentina Emile Hollville, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, United States

*Correspondence: Germain Gillet germain.gillet@univ-lyon1.fr Nikolay Popgeorgiev nikolay.popgeorgiev@univ-lyon1.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Call Death and Survival, a section of the journal Frontiers in Call and Developmental Biology **Received:** 29 April 2021

Accepted: 23 June 2021 Published: 16 July 2021

Citation:

Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology I www.frontiersin.org

Nguyen TTM, Gillet G and Popgeorgiev N (2021) Caspases in the Developing Central Nervous

System: Apoptosis and Beyond. Front. Cell Dev. Biol. 9:702404. doi: 10.3389/fcell.2021.702404

1

July 2021 | Volume 9 | Article 702404

ANNEX IV





Review Involvement of Bcl-xL in Neuronal Function and Development

Julie Bas¹, Trang Nguyen¹ and Germain Gillet^{1,2,*}

- ¹ Centre Léon Bérard, Centre de Recherche en Cancérologie de Lyon, Université de Lyon, Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1, INSERM 1052, CNRS 5286, 69008 Lyon, France; julie.bas@outlook fr (J.B.); trangnguyen239@gmail.com (T.N.)
- ² Hospices Civils de Lyon, Laboratoire d'anatomie et Cytologie Pathologiques, Centre Hospitalier Lyon Sud, Chemin du Grand Revoyet, 69495 Pierre Bénite, France
- Correspondence: germain.gillet@univ-lyon1.fr

Abstract: The B-cell lymphoma (Bcl-2) family of proteins are mainly known for their role in the regulation of apoptosis by preventing pore formation at the mitochondrial outer membrane and subsequent caspase activation. However, Bcl-2 proteins also have non-canonical functions, independent of apoptosis. Indeed, the cell death machinery, including Bcl-2 homologs, was reported to be essential for the central nervous system (CNS), notably with respect to synaptic transmission and axon pruning. Here we focused on Bcl-xL, a close Bcl-2 homolog, which plays a major role in neuronal development, as *bclx* knock out mice prematurely die at embryonic day 13.5, showing massive apoptosis in the CNS. In addition, we present evidence that Bcl-xL fosters ATP generation by the mitochondria to fuel high energy needs by neurons, and its contribution to synaptic transmission. We discuss how Bcl-xL might control local and transient activation of caspases in neurons without causing cell death. Consistently, Bcl-xL may contribute to morphological changes, such as sprouting and retractation of axon branches, in the context of CNS plasticity. Regarding degenerative diseases and aging, a better understanding of the numerous roles of the cell death machinery in neurons may have future clinical implications.

Keywords: Bcl-xL; apoptosis; neurons; mitochondria; endoplasmic reticulum; caspases

1. Introduction

The Bcl-2 family of proteins plays a major role in the regulation of apoptosis, a highly conserved programmed cell death process that eliminates unwanted cells, including damaged cells, which is essential during development [1]. Dysregulation of this process can lead to cancer or degenerative diseases [2,3] and multiple clinical trials aim to inhibit the Bcl-2 family proteins in cancer [4]. Bcl-2 is the founding member of this family that includes both apoptotic and non-apoptotic proteins. All of these actors are classified within three groups according to the presence of conserved Bcl-2 homology (BH) domains: the anti-apoptotic members that contain the four BH domains (BH1-4, including Bcl-2, BcI-xL, and McI-1), the pro-apoptotic members, that lack the BH4 domain (including Bax and Bak), and the pro-apoptotic BH3-only proteins that contain the BH3 domain exclusively (including Bad, Bid, Bim) [5]. In addition, some proteins of the Bcl-2 family may contain a transmembrane domain in their C-terminus for their anchoring to intracellular membranes, including the mitochondrial outer membrane (MOM) and the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) [5]. BH1, BH2, and BH3 domains form a hydrophobic groove allowing anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins to bind to the BH3 domain of apoptosis accelerators and thus inhibit cell death [6]. The interactions between all of these proteins determine the formation of "pores" in the MOM as a consequence of the homodimerization of the multi-domain apoptosis accelerators Bax and Bak, leading to the release of pro-apoptotic factors from the mitochondria, including cytochrome c (Figure 1). Cytochrome c release triggers the formation of the apoptosome, the complex responsible for the activation of caspases, the

check for updates Citation: Bas, J.; Nguyen, T.; Gillet,

G. Involvement of Bel-xL in Neuronal Function and Development. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 2021, 22, 3202. https:// doi.org/10.3390/ijms22063202

Academic Editor: Muriel Priault

Received: 25 February 2021 Accepted: 17 March 2021 Published: 21 March 2021

Publisher's Note: MDPI stays neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiiations.



Copyright © 2021 by the authors. Lisensee MDPL Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (https:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by/ 4.0/).

Int. J. Mol. Sci. 2021, 22, 3202. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms22063202

https://www.mdpi.com/journal/ijms

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Bcl-2 protein family member interactions between the multi-motif proteins and	d BH3
only protein	37
Table 2. Summary of mouse phenotype of conventional Bcl-2 protein KO	120

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Timeline of discoveries from mammalian Bcl-2 proteins to Bcl-2-related therapeutic
development
Figure 2. Classification of mammalian Bcl-2 proteins
Figure 3. Ribbon representative of Bcl2, Bcl-xL, and Bax protein
Figure 4. Subcellular dynamics of Bcl-2 proteins
Figure 5. Schema of Bcl-2 interaction network
Figure 6. Two proposed models for Bax/Bak pore formation at the MOM 40
Figure 7. Overview of MOMP scenarios
Figure 8. Domain structures of human apoptosis caspases
Figure 9. Schematic representation of the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis
Figure 10. The extrinsic pathway of apoptosis
Figure 11. Mitochondrial fusion and fission70
Figure 12. Implication of Bcl-2 proteins in mitochondrial metabolism75
Figure 13. Modulation of ER and mitochondrial Ca2+ by anti-apoptotic proteins78
Figure 14. Neuron structure and synapse
Figure 15. Polarization of the neuron in vitro via a multi-step process
Figure 16. Cytoskeletal network reorganization during axon elongation and branching95
Figure 17. Three models for spinogenesis

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Adams, R. H., Lohrum, M., Klostermann, A., Betz, H., and Püschel, A. W. (1997). The chemorepulsive activity of secreted semaphorins is regulated by furin-dependent proteolytic processing. *EMBO J* 16, 6077–6086. doi: 10.1093/emboj/16.20.6077.

Adolf, A., Leondaritis, G., Rohrbeck, A., Eickholt, B. J., Just, I., Ahnert-Hilger, G., et al. (2016). The intermediate filament protein vimentin is essential for axonotrophic effects of Clostridium botulinum C3 exoenzyme. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 139, 234–244. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/jnc.13739.

Ahuja, R., Pinyol, R., Reichenbach, N., Custer, L., Klingensmith, J., Kessels, M. M., et al. (2007). Cordon-bleu is an actin nucleation factor and controls neuronal morphology. *Cell* 131, 337–350. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2007.08.030.

Akl, H., Monaco, G., La Rovere, R., Welkenhuyzen, K., Kiviluoto, S., Vervliet, T., et al. (2013). IP3R2 levels dictate the apoptotic sensitivity of diffuse large B-cell lymphoma cells to an IP3R-derived peptide targeting the BH4 domain of Bcl-2. *Cell Death Dis* 4, e632. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2013.140.

Alavian, K. N., Li, H., Collis, L., Bonanni, L., Zeng, L., Sacchetti, S., et al. (2011). Bcl-xL regulates metabolic efficiency of neurons through interaction with the mitochondrial F1FO ATP synthase. *Nat Cell Biol* 13, 1224–1233. doi: 10.1038/ncb2330.

Allan, L. A., and Clarke, P. R. (2007). Phosphorylation of Caspase-9 by CDK1/Cyclin B1 Protects Mitotic Cells against Apoptosis. *Molecular Cell* 26, 301–310. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2007.03.019.

Alvarado-Kristensson, M., and Andersson, T. (2005). Protein Phosphatase 2A Regulates Apoptosis in Neutrophils by Dephosphorylating Both p38 MAPK and Its Substrate Caspase 3*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280, 6238–6244. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M409718200.

Alvarado-Kristensson, M., Melander, F., Leandersson, K., Rönnstrand, L., Wernstedt, C., and Andersson, T. (2004). p38-MAPK Signals Survival by Phosphorylation of Caspase-8 and Caspase-3 in Human Neutrophils. *J Exp Med* 199, 449–458. doi: 10.1084/jem.20031771.

Ameisen, J. C. (2002). On the origin, evolution, and nature of programmed cell death: a timeline of four billion years. *Cell Death Differ* 9, 367–393. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4400950.

Aouacheria, A., Combet, C., Tompa, P., and Hardwick, J. M. (2015). Redefining the BH3 Death Domain as a 'Short Linear Motif.' *Trends Biochem Sci* 40, 736–748. doi: 10.1016/j.tibs.2015.09.007.

Aouacheria, A., Rech de Laval, V., Combet, C., and Hardwick, J. M. (2013). Evolution of Bcl-2 homology motifs: homology versus homoplasy. *Trends Cell Biol* 23, 103–111. doi: 10.1016/j.tcb.2012.10.010.

Applewhite, D. A., Barzik, M., Kojima, S., Svitkina, T. M., Gertler, F. B., and Borisy, G. G. (2007). Ena/VASP Proteins Have an Anti-Capping Independent Function in Filopodia Formation. *MBoC* 18, 2579–2591. doi: 10.1091/mbc.e06-11-0990.

Arbour, N., Vanderluit, J. L., Le Grand, J. N., Jahani-Asl, A., Ruzhynsky, V. A., Cheung, E. C. C., et al. (2008). Mcl-1 Is a Key Regulator of Apoptosis during CNS Development and after DNA Damage. *J Neurosci* 28, 6068–6078. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4940-07.2008.

Arimura, N., and Kaibuchi, K. (2007). Neuronal polarity: from extracellular signals to intracellular mechanisms. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 8, 194–205. doi: 10.1038/nrn2056.

Ayala, R., Shu, T., and Tsai, L.-H. (2007). Trekking across the Brain: The Journey of Neuronal Migration. *Cell* 128, 29–43. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.12.021.

Azad, A., Fox, J., Leverrier, S., and Storey, A. (2012). Blockade of the BAK Hydrophobic Groove by Inhibitory Phosphorylation Regulates Commitment to Apoptosis. *PLOS ONE* 7, e49601. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0049601.

Azad, A., and Storey, A. (2013). BAK multimerization for apoptosis, but not bid binding, is inhibited by negatively charged residue in the BAK hydrophobic groove. *Mol Cancer* 12, 65. doi: 10.1186/1476-4598-12-65.

Baas, P. W., Karabay, A., and Qiang, L. (2005). Microtubules cut and run. *Trends in Cell Biology* 15, 518–524. doi: 10.1016/j.tcb.2005.08.004.

Bagnard, D., Lohrum, M., Uziel, D., Puschel, A. W., and Bolz, J. (1998). Semaphorins act as attractive and repulsive guidance signals during the development of cortical projections. *Development* 125, 5043–5053. doi: 10.1242/dev.125.24.5043.

Bagri, A., Cheng, H.-J., Yaron, A., Pleasure, S. J., and Tessier-Lavigne, M. (2003). Stereotyped Pruning of Long Hippocampal Axon Branches Triggered by Retraction Inducers of the Semaphorin Family. *Cell* 113, 285–299. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(03)00267-8.

Banerjee, R., Mukherjee, A., and Nagotu, S. (2022). Mitochondrial dynamics and its impact on human health and diseases: inside the DRP1 blackbox. *J Mol Med* 100, 1–21. doi: 10.1007/s00109-021-02150-7.

Barclay, L. A., Wales, T. E., Garner, T. P., Wachter, F., Lee, S., Guerra, R. M., et al. (2015). Inhibition of Pro-Apoptotic BAX by a Noncanonical Interaction Mechanism. *Mol Cell* 57, 873–886. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2015.01.014.

Bartok, A., Weaver, D., Golenár, T., Nichtova, Z., Katona, M., Bánsághi, S., et al. (2019). IP3 receptor isoforms differently regulate ER-mitochondrial contacts and local calcium transfer. *Nat Commun* 10, 3726. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-11646-3.

Barzik, M., Kotova, T. I., Higgs, H. N., Hazelwood, L., Hanein, D., Gertler, F. B., et al. (2005). Ena/VASP Proteins Enhance Actin Polymerization in the Presence of Barbed End Capping Proteins *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280, 28653–28662. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M503957200.

Barzik, M., McClain, L. M., Gupton, S. L., and Gertler, F. B. (2014). Ena/VASP regulates mDia2initiated filopodial length, dynamics, and function. *Molecular Biology of the Cell* 25, 2604. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E14-02-0712.

Basañez, G., Zhang, J., Chau, B. N., Maksaev, G. I., Frolov, V. A., Brandt, T. A., et al. (2001). Proapoptotic Cleavage Products of Bcl-xL Form Cytochrome c-conducting Pores in Pure Lipid Membranes*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276, 31083–31091. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M103879200.

Basu, A., and Haldar, S. (2003). Identification of a novel Bcl-xL phosphorylation site regulating the sensitivity of taxol- or 2-methoxyestradiol-induced apoptosis. *FEBS Letters* 538, 41–47. doi: 10.1016/S0014-5793(03)00131-5.

Battye, R., Stevens, A., and Jacobs, J. R. (1999). Axon repulsion from the midline of the Drosophila CNS requires slit function. *Development* 126, 2475–2481. doi: 10.1242/dev.126.11.2475.

Beddoe, T., and Lithgow, T. (2002). Delivery of nascent polypeptides to the mitochondrial surface. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research* 1592, 35–39. doi: 10.1016/S0167-4889(02)00262-8.

Berman, S. B., Chen, Y., Qi, B., McCaffery, J. M., Rucker, E. B., Goebbels, S., et al. (2009a). Bcl-xL increases mitochondrial fission, fusion, and biomass in neurons. *J Cell Biol* 184, 707–719. doi: 10.1083/jcb.200809060.

Berman, S. B., Chen, Y., Qi, B., McCaffery, J. M., Rucker, E. B., Goebbels, S., et al. (2009b). Bcl-xL increases mitochondrial fission, fusion, and biomass in neurons. *J Cell Biol* 184, 707–719. doi: 10.1083/jcb.200809060.

Bernardini, J. P., Brouwer, J. M., Tan, I. K., Sandow, J. J., Huang, S., Stafford, C. A., et al. (2019). Parkin inhibits BAK and BAX apoptotic function by distinct mechanisms during mitophagy. *EMBO J* 38, e99916. doi: 10.15252/embj.201899916.

Berthenet, K., Castillo Ferrer, C., Fanfone, D., Popgeorgiev, N., Neves, D., Bertolino, P., et al. (2020). Failed Apoptosis Enhances Melanoma Cancer Cell Aggressiveness. *Cell Reports* 31, 107731. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.107731.

Bessou, M., Lopez, J., Gadet, R., Deygas, M., Popgeorgiev, N., Poncet, D., et al. (2020). The apoptosis inhibitor Bcl-xL controls breast cancer cell migration through mitochondria-dependent reactive oxygen species production. *Oncogene* 39, 3056–3074. doi: 10.1038/s41388-020-1212-9.

Bleicken, S., Jeschke, G., Stegmueller, C., Salvador-Gallego, R., García-Sáez, A. J., and Bordignon, E. (2014). Structural Model of Active Bax at the Membrane. *Molecular Cell* 56, 496–505. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2014.09.022.

Bloom, G. S. (2014). Amyloid- β and Tau: The Trigger and Bullet in Alzheimer Disease Pathogenesis. *JAMA Neurology* 71, 505–508. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2013.5847.

Boehning, D., Patterson, R. L., Sedaghat, L., Glebova, N. O., Kurosaki, T., and Snyder, S. H. (2003). Cytochrome c binds to inositol (1,4,5) trisphosphate receptors, amplifying calcium-dependent apoptosis. *Nat Cell Biol* 5, 1051–1061. doi: 10.1038/ncb1063.

Boise, L. H., González-García, M., Postema, C. E., Ding, L., Lindsten, T., Turka, L. A., et al. (1993). bcl-x, a bcl-2-related gene that functions as a dominant regulator of apoptotic cell death. *Cell* 74, 597–608. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(93)90508-N.

Bonneau, B., Nougarède, A., Prudent, J., Popgeorgiev, N., Peyriéras, N., Rimokh, R., et al. (2014). The Bcl-2 Homolog Nrz Inhibits Binding of IP3 to Its Receptor to Control Calcium Signaling During Zebrafish Epiboly. *Science Signaling* 7, ra14–ra14. doi: 10.1126/scisignal.2004480.

Bonneau, B., Prudent, J., Popgeorgiev, N., and Gillet, G. (2013). Non-apoptotic roles of Bcl-2 family: The calcium connection. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research* 1833, 1755–1765. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2013.01.021.

Bonneaud, T. L., Nocquet, L., Basseville, A., Weber, H., Campone, M., Juin, P. P., et al. (2021). Targeting of MCL-1 in breast cancer associated fibroblasts reverses their myofibroblastic phenotype and pro-invasive properties. 2021.09.24.461526. doi: 10.1101/2021.09.24.461526.

Borczyk, M., Śliwińska, M. A., Caly, A., Bernas, T., and Radwanska, K. (2019). Neuronal plasticity affects correlation between the size of dendritic spine and its postsynaptic density. *Sci Rep* 9, 1693. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-38412-7.

Borrell-Pagès, M., Zala, D., Humbert, S., and Saudou, F. (2006). Huntington's disease: from huntingtin function and dysfunction to therapeutic strategies. *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.* 63, 2642–2660. doi: 10.1007/s00018-006-6242-0.

Bott, C. J., Johnson, C. G., Yap, C. C., Dwyer, N. D., Litwa, K. A., and Winckler, B. (2019). Nestin in immature embryonic neurons affects axon growth cone morphology and Semaphorin3a sensitivity. *MBoC* 30, 1214–1229. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E18-06-0361.

Boyd, J. M., Gallo, G. J., Elangovan, B., Houghton, A. B., Malstrom, S., Avery, B. J., et al. (1995). Bik, a novel death-inducing protein shares a distinct sequence motif with Bcl-2 family proteins and interacts with viral and cellular survival-promoting proteins. *Oncogene* 11, 1921–1928.

Boyd, J. M., Malstrom, S., Subramanian, T., Venkatesh, L. K., Schaeper, U., Elangovan, B., et al. (1994). Adenovirus E1B 19 kDa and Bcl-2 proteins interact with a common set of cellular proteins. *Cell* 79, 341–351. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(94)90202-X.

Boyer, N. P., and Gupton, S. L. (2018). Revisiting Netrin-1: One Who Guides (Axons). *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience* 12. Available at: https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fncel.2018.00221 [Accessed May 28, 2022].

Brill, M. S., Kleele, T., Ruschkies, L., Wang, M., Marahori, N. A., Reuter, M. S., et al. (2016). Branch-Specific Microtubule Destabilization Mediates Axon Branch Loss during Neuromuscular Synapse Elimination. *Neuron* 92, 845–856. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2016.09.049.

Brokatzky, D., Dörflinger, B., Haimovici, A., Weber, A., Kirschnek, S., Vier, J., et al. (2019). A nondeath function of the mitochondrial apoptosis apparatus in immunity. *EMBO J* 38. doi: 10.15252/embj.2018100907.

Brooks, C., Wei, Q., Feng, L., Dong, G., Tao, Y., Mei, L., et al. (2007). Bak regulates mitochondrial morphology and pathology during apoptosis by interacting with mitofusins. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 104, 11649–11654. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0703976104.

Burgess, R. W., Jucius, T. J., and Ackerman, S. L. (2006). Motor Axon Guidance of the Mammalian Trochlear and Phrenic Nerves: Dependence on the Netrin Receptor Unc5c and Modifier Loci. *J Neurosci* 26, 5756–5766. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0736-06.2006.

Buss, R. R., Sun, W., and Oppenheim, R. W. (2006). Adaptive roles of programmed cell death during nervous system development. *Annu. Rev. Neurosci.* 29, 1–35. doi: 10.1146/annurev.neuro.29.051605.112800.

Cain, K., Bratton, S. B., Langlais, C., Walker, G., Brown, D. G., Sun, X.-M., et al. (2000). Apaf-1 Oligomerizes into Biologically Active ~700-kDa and Inactive ~1.4-MDa Apoptosome Complexes *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275, 6067–6070. doi: 10.1074/jbc.275.9.6067.

Calabrese, B., Wilson, M. S., and Halpain, S. (2006). Development and Regulation of Dendritic Spine Synapses. *Physiology* 21, 38–47. doi: 10.1152/physiol.00042.2005.

Campbell, D. S., and Holt, C. E. (2003). Apoptotic Pathway and MAPKs Differentially Regulate Chemotropic Responses of Retinal Growth Cones. *Neuron* 37, 939–952. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(03)00158-2.

Campbell, D. S., and Okamoto, H. (2013). Local caspase activation interacts with Slit-Robo signaling to restrict axonal arborization. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 203, 657–672. doi: 10.1083/jcb.201303072.

Campbell, D. S., Stringham, S. A., Timm, A., Xiao, T., Law, M.-Y., Baier, H., et al. (2007). Slit1a Inhibits Retinal Ganglion Cell Arborization and Synaptogenesis via Robo2-Dependent and - Independent Pathways. *Neuron* 55, 231–245. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2007.06.034.

Campbell, K. J., and Tait, S. W. G. (2018). Targeting BCL-2 regulated apoptosis in cancer. *Open Biol* 8, 180002. doi: 10.1098/rsob.180002.

Cao, G., Pei, W., Ge, H., Liang, Q., Luo, Y., Sharp, F. R., et al. (2002). In Vivo Delivery of a Bcl-xL Fusion Protein Containing the TAT Protein Transduction Domain Protects against Ischemic Brain Injury and Neuronal Apoptosis. *J Neurosci* 22, 5423–5431. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.22-13-05423.2002.

Cao, K., Riley, J. S., Heilig, R., Montes-Gómez, A. E., Vringer, E., Berthenet, K., et al. (2022). Mitochondrial dynamics regulate genome stability via control of caspase-dependent DNA damage. *Developmental Cell*. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2022.03.019.

Carlile, G. W., Smith, D. H., and Wiedmann, M. (2004). Caspase-3 has a nonapoptotic function in erythroid maturation. *Blood* 103, 4310–4316. doi: 10.1182/blood-2003-09-3362.

Carpio, M. A., Michaud, M., Zhou, W., Fisher, J. K., Walensky, L. D., and Katz, S. G. (2015). BCL-2 family member BOK promotes apoptosis in response to endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 112, 7201–7206. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1421063112.

Carreras-Sureda, A., Pihán, P., and Hetz, C. (2018). Calcium signaling at the endoplasmic reticulum: fine-tuning stress responses. *Cell Calcium* 70, 24–31. doi: 10.1016/j.ceca.2017.08.004.

Castellani, V., Yue, Y., Gao, P.-P., Zhou, R., and Bolz, J. (1998). Dual Action of a Ligand for Eph Receptor Tyrosine Kinases on Specific Populations of Axons during the Development of Cortical Circuits. *J Neurosci* 18, 4663–4672. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.18-12-04663.1998.

Cattaneo, E., Zuccato, C., and Tartari, M. (2005). Normal huntingtin function: an alternative approach to Huntington's disease. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 6, 919–930. doi: 10.1038/nrn1806.

Cecconi, F., Alvarez-Bolado, G., Meyer, B. I., Roth, K. A., and Gruss, P. (1998). Apaf1 (CED-4 Homolog) Regulates Programmed Cell Death in Mammalian Development. *Cell* 94, 727–737. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81732-8.

Chai, J., Du, C., Wu, J.-W., Kyin, S., Wang, X., and Shi, Y. (2000). Structural and biochemical basis of apoptotic activation by Smac/DIABLO. *Nature* 406, 855–862. doi: 10.1038/35022514.

Challacombe, J. F., Snow, D. M., and Letourneau, P. C. (1997). Dynamic Microtubule Ends Are Required for Growth Cone Turning to Avoid an Inhibitory Guidance Cue. *J Neurosci* 17, 3085–3095. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.17-09-03085.1997.

Chan, S. L., Griffin, W. S. T., and Mattson, M. P. (1999). Evidence for caspase-mediated cleavage of AMPA receptor subunits in neuronal apoptosis and Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Neuroscience Research* 57, 315–323. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-4547(19990801)57:3<315::AID-JNR3>3.0.CO;2-#.

Chang, M.-J., Zhong, F., Lavik, A. R., Parys, J. B., Berridge, M. J., and Distelhorst, C. W. (2014). Feedback regulation mediated by Bcl-2 and DARPP-32 regulates inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor phosphorylation and promotes cell survival. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 111, 1186–1191. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1323098111.

Chen, D., Gao, F., Li, B., Wang, H., Xu, Y., Zhu, C., et al. (2010). Parkin Mono-ubiquitinates Bcl-2 and Regulates Autophagy. *J Biol Chem* 285, 38214–38223. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.101469.

Chen, H., Tian, J., Guo, L., and Du, H. (2020). Caspase inhibition rescues F1Fo ATP synthase dysfunction-mediated dendritic spine elimination. *Scientific Reports* 10, 17589. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-74613-9.

Cheng, E. H.-Y., Kirsch, D. G., Clem, R. J., Ravi, R., Kastan, M. B., Bedi, A., et al. (1997). Conversion of Bcl-2 to a Bax-like Death Effector by Caspases. *Science* 278, 1966–1968. doi: 10.1126/science.278.5345.1966.

Cheng, X., and Ferrell, J. E. (2018). Apoptosis propagates through the cytoplasm as trigger waves. *Science* 361, 607–612. doi: 10.1126/science.aah4065.

Chipuk, J. E., Moldoveanu, T., Llambi, F., Parsons, M. J., and Green, D. R. (2010). The BCL-2 Family Reunion. *Mol Cell* 37, 299–310. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2010.01.025.

Chittenden, T., Flemington, C., Houghton, A. B., Ebb, R. G., Gallo, G. J., Elangovan, B., et al. (1995). A conserved domain in Bak, distinct from BH1 and BH2, mediates cell death and protein binding functions. *EMBO J* 14, 5589–5596.

Cho, Y. M., Jang, Y.-S., Jang, Y.-M., Chung, S.-M., Kim, H.-S., Lee, J.-H., et al. (2009). Induction of unfolded protein response during neuronal induction of rat bone marrow stromal cells and mouse embryonic stem cells. *Exp Mol Med* 41, 440–452. doi: 10.3858/emm.2009.41.6.049.

Choi, S., Chen, Z., Tang, L. H., Fang, Y., Shin, S. J., Panarelli, N. C., et al. (2016). Bcl-xL promotes metastasis independent of its anti-apoptotic activity. *Nature Communications* 7, 10384. doi: 10.1038/ncomms10384.

Chou, J. J., Matsuo, H., Duan, H., and Wagner, G. (1998). Solution Structure of the RAIDD CARD and Model for CARD/CARD Interaction in Caspase-2 and Caspase-9 Recruitment. *Cell* 94, 171–180. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81417-8.

Ciechanover, A., and Schwartz, A. L. (1998). The ubiquitin-proteasome pathway: The complexity and myriad functions of proteins death. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 95, 2727–2730. doi: 10.1073/pnas.95.6.2727.

Cioni, J.-M., Telley, L., Saywell, V., Cadilhac, C., Jourdan, C., Huber, A. B., et al. (2013). SEMA3A Signaling Controls Layer-Specific Interneuron Branching in the Cerebellum. *Current Biology* 23, 850–861. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2013.04.007.

Cleary, M. L., Smith, S. D., and Sklar, J. (1986). Cloning and structural analysis of cDNAs for bcl-2 and a hybrid bcl-2/immunoglobulin transcript resulting from the t(14;18) translocation. *Cell* 47, 19–28. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(86)90362-4.

Colamarino, S. A., and Tessier-Lavigne, M. (1995). The axonal chemoattractant netrin-1 is also a chemorepellent for trochlear motor axons. *Cell* 81, 621–629. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(95)90083-7.

Colell, A., Ricci, J.-E., Tait, S., Milasta, S., Maurer, U., Bouchier-Hayes, L., et al. (2007). GAPDH and Autophagy Preserve Survival after Apoptotic Cytochrome c Release in the Absence of Caspase Activation. *Cell* 129, 983–997. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2007.03.045.

Coleman, M. L., Sahai, E. A., Yeo, M., Bosch, M., Dewar, A., and Olson, M. F. (2001). Membrane blebbing during apoptosis results from caspase-mediated activation of ROCK I. *Nature Cell Biology* 3, 339–345. doi: 10.1038/35070009.

Conrad, M., Angeli, J. P. F., Vandenabeele, P., and Stockwell, B. R. (2016). Regulated necrosis: disease relevance and therapeutic opportunities. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 15, 348–366. doi: 10.1038/nrd.2015.6.

Cosentino, K., Hertlein, V., Jenner, A., Dellmann, T., Gojkovic, M., Peña-Blanco, A., et al. (2022). The interplay between BAX and BAK tunes apoptotic pore growth to control mitochondrial-DNA-mediated inflammation. *Molecular Cell* 82, 933-949.e9. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2022.01.008.

Cotter, T. G. (2009). Apoptosis and cancer: the genesis of a research field. *Nat Rev Cancer* 9, 501–507. doi: 10.1038/nrc2663.

Courchet, J., Lewis, T. L., Lee, S., Courchet, V., Liou, D.-Y., Aizawa, S., et al. (2013). Terminal Axon Branching Is Regulated by the LKB1-NUAK1 Kinase Pathway via Presynaptic Mitochondrial Capture. *Cell* 153, 1510–1525. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2013.05.021.

Cribbs, J. T., and Strack, S. (2007). Reversible phosphorylation of Drp1 by cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase and calcineurin regulates mitochondrial fission and cell death. *EMBO Rep* 8, 939–944. doi: 10.1038/sj.embor.7401062.

Cusack, C. L., Swahari, V., Hampton Henley, W., Michael Ramsey, J., and Deshmukh, M. (2013). Distinct pathways mediate axon degeneration during apoptosis and axon-specific pruning. *Nat Commun* 4, 1876. doi: 10.1038/ncomms2910.

D'Amelio, M., Cavallucci, V., and Cecconi, F. (2010). Neuronal caspase-3 signaling: not only cell death. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 17, 1104–1114. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2009.180.

D'Arcy, M. S. (2019). Cell death: a review of the major forms of apoptosis, necrosis and autophagy. *Cell Biology International* 43, 582–592. doi: 10.1002/cbin.11137.

Dauer, W., and Przedborski, S. (2003). Parkinson's Disease: Mechanisms and Models. *Neuron* 39, 889–909. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(03)00568-3.

Day, C. L., Smits, C., Fan, F. C., Lee, E. F., Fairlie, W. D., and Hinds, M. G. (2008). Structure of the BH3 Domains from the p53-Inducible BH3-Only Proteins Noxa and Puma in Complex with Mcl-1. *Journal of Molecular Biology* 380, 958–971. doi: 10.1016/j.jmb.2008.05.071.

De León Reyes, N. S., Mederos, S., Varela, I., Weiss, L. A., Perea, G., Galazo, M. J., et al. (2019). Transient callosal projections of L4 neurons are eliminated for the acquisition of local connectivity. *Nature Communications* 10, 4549. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-12495-w.

De Maria, R., Zeuner, A., Eramo, A., Domenichelli, C., Bonci, D., Grignani, F., et al. (1999). Negative regulation of erythropoiesis by caspase-mediated cleavage of GATA-1. *Nature* 401, 489–493. doi: 10.1038/46809.

Del Dotto, V., Fogazza, M., Carelli, V., Rugolo, M., and Zanna, C. (2018). Eight human OPA1 isoforms, long and short: What are they for? *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Bioenergetics* 1859, 263–269. doi: 10.1016/j.bbabio.2018.01.005.

Del Re, D. P., Matsuda, T., Zhai, P., Maejima, Y., Jain, M. R., Liu, T., et al. (2014). Mst1 promotes cardiac myocyte apoptosis through phosphorylation and inhibition of Bcl-xL. *Mol. Cell* 54, 639–650. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2014.04.007.

Delbridge, A. R. D., Grabow, S., Strasser, A., and Vaux, D. L. (2016). Thirty years of BCL-2: translating cell death discoveries into novel cancer therapies. *Nat Rev Cancer* 16, 99–109. doi: 10.1038/nrc.2015.17.

Delbridge, A. R. D., and Strasser, A. (2015). The BCL-2 protein family, BH3-mimetics and cancer therapy. *Cell Death Differ* 22, 1071–1080. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2015.50.

Delivani, P., Adrain, C., Taylor, R. C., Duriez, P. J., and Martin, S. J. (2006). Role for CED-9 and Egl-1 as Regulators of Mitochondrial Fission and Fusion Dynamics. *Molecular Cell* 21, 761–773. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2006.01.034.

Deng, X., Gao, F., Flagg, T., and May, W. S. (2004). Mono- and multisite phosphorylation enhances Bcl2's antiapoptotic function and inhibition of cell cycle entry functions. *PNAS* 101, 153–158. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2533920100.

Deng, X., Ito, T., Carr, B., Mumby, M., and May, W. S. (1998). Reversible Phosphorylation of Bcl2 following Interleukin 3 or Bryostatin 1 Is Mediated by Direct Interaction with Protein Phosphatase 2A*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 273, 34157–34163. doi: 10.1074/jbc.273.51.34157.

Dent, E. W., Barnes, A. M., Tang, F., and Kalil, K. (2004). Netrin-1 and Semaphorin 3A Promote or Inhibit Cortical Axon Branching, Respectively, by Reorganization of the Cytoskeleton. *J Neurosci* 24, 3002–3012. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4963-03.2004.

Dent, E. W., Callaway, J. L., Szebenyi, G., Baas, P. W., and Kalil, K. (1999). Reorganization and Movement of Microtubules in Axonal Growth Cones and Developing Interstitial Branches. *J Neurosci* 19, 8894–8908. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.19-20-08894.1999.

Dent, E. W., and Gertler, F. B. (2003). Cytoskeletal Dynamics and Transport in Growth Cone Motility and Axon Guidance. *Neuron* 40, 209–227. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(03)00633-0.

Dent, E. W., Gupton, S. L., and Gertler, F. B. (2011). The Growth Cone Cytoskeleton in Axon Outgrowth and Guidance. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 3, a001800. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a001800.

Dent, E. W., and Kalil, K. (2001). Axon Branching Requires Interactions between Dynamic Microtubules and Actin Filaments. *J Neurosci* 21, 9757–9769. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.21-24-09757.2001.

Desai, A., and Mitchison, T. J. (1997). Microtubule polymerization dynamics. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol* 13, 83–117. doi: 10.1146/annurev.cellbio.13.1.83.

Deshmukh, M., Kuida, K., and Johnson, E. M. (2000). Caspase Inhibition Extends the Commitment to Neuronal Death Beyond Cytochrome c Release to the Point of Mitochondrial Depolarization. *J Cell Biol* 150, 131–144.

Detmer, S. A., and Chan, D. C. (2007). Functions and dysfunctions of mitochondrial dynamics. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 8, 870–879. doi: 10.1038/nrm2275.

Deverman, B. E., Cook, B. L., Manson, S. R., Niederhoff, R. A., Langer, E. M., Rosová, I., et al. (2002). Bcl-xL Deamidation Is a Critical Switch in the Regulation of the Response to DNA Damage. *Cell* 111, 51–62. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(02)00972-8.

Dho, S. H., Deverman, B. E., Lapid, C., Manson, S. R., Gan, L., Riehm, J. J., et al. (2013). Control of Cellular Bcl-xL Levels by Deamidation-Regulated Degradation. *PLOS Biology* 11, e1001588. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.1001588.

Di Meo, D., Ravindran, P., Sadhanasatish, T., Dhumale, P., and Püschel, A. W. (2021). The balance of mitochondrial fission and fusion in cortical axons depends on the kinases SadA and SadB. *Cell Reports* 37, 110141. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2021.110141.

Dickson, B. J. (2002). Molecular Mechanisms of Axon Guidance. Science 298, 1959–1964. doi: 10.1126/science.1072165.

Dietz, G. P. H., Stockhausen (née Peters), K. V., Dietz, B., Falkenburger, B. H., Valbuena, P., Opazo, F., et al. (2008). Membrane-permeable Bcl-xL prevents MPTP-induced dopaminergic neuronal loss in the substantia nigra. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 104, 757–765. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2007.05028.x.

Dimmeler, S., Breitschopf, K., Haendeler, J., and Zeiher, A. M. (1999). Dephosphorylation Targets Bcl-2 for Ubiquitin-dependent Degradation: A Link between the Apoptosome and the Proteasome Pathway. *J Exp Med* 189, 1815–1822.

Dimroth, P., Kaim, G., and Matthey, U. (2000). Crucial role of the membrane potential for ATP synthesis by F(1)F(o) ATP syntheses. *Journal of Experimental Biology* 203, 51–59. doi: 10.1242/jeb.203.1.51.

Ding, Q., Huo, L., Yang, J.-Y., Xia, W., Wei, Y., Liao, Y., et al. (2008). Down-regulation of Myeloid Cell Leukemia-1 through Inhibiting Erk/Pin 1 Pathway by Sorafenib Facilitates Chemosensitization in Breast Cancer. *Cancer Res* 68, 6109–6117. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-0579.

Dixon, E. P., Stephenson, D. T., Clemens, J. A., and Little, S. P. (1997). Bcl-Xshort is elevated following severe global ischemia in rat brains. *Brain Research* 776, 222–229. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(97)01040-8.

Doan, K. N., Grevel, A., Mårtensson, C. U., Ellenrieder, L., Thornton, N., Wenz, L.-S., et al. (2020). The Mitochondrial Import Complex MIM Functions as Main Translocase for α -Helical Outer Membrane Proteins. *Cell Reports* 31, 107567. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.107567.

Domina, A. M., Vrana, J. A., Gregory, M. A., Hann, S. R., and Craig, R. W. (2004). MCL1 is phosphorylated in the PEST region and stabilized upon ERK activation in viable cells, and at additional sites with cytotoxic okadaic acid or taxol. *Oncogene* 23, 5301–5315. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1207692.

Dotti, C. G., Sullivan, C. A., and Banker, G. A. (1988). The establishment of polarity by hippocampal neurons in culture. *J. Neurosci.* 8, 1454–1468. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.08-04-01454.1988.

Dremina, E. S., Sharov, V. S., Kumar, K., Zaidi, A., Michaelis, E. K., and Schöneich, C. (2004). Antiapoptotic protein Bcl-2 interacts with and destabilizes the sarcoplasmic/endoplasmic reticulum Ca2+-ATPase (SERCA). *Biochem J* 383, 361–370. doi: 10.1042/BJ20040187.

Du, C., Fang, M., Li, Y., Li, L., and Wang, X. (2000). Smac, a Mitochondrial Protein that Promotes Cytochrome c–Dependent Caspase Activation by Eliminating IAP Inhibition. *Cell* 102, 33–42. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)00008-8.

Duchen, M. R. (2000). Mitochondria and calcium: from cell signalling to cell death. *J Physiol* 529, 57–68. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.2000.00057.x.

Dugger, B. N., and Dickson, D. W. (2017). Pathology of Neurodegenerative Diseases. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 9, a028035. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a028035.

East, J. M. (2000). Sarco(endo)plasmic reticulum calcium pumps: recent advances in our understanding of structure/function and biology (Review). *Molecular Membrane Biology* 17, 189–200. doi: 10.1080/09687680010009646.

Eckelman, B. P., Salvesen, G. S., and Scott, F. L. (2006). Human inhibitor of apoptosis proteins: why XIAP is the black sheep of the family. *EMBO Rep* 7, 988–994. doi: 10.1038/sj.embor.7400795.

Eckenrode, E. F., Yang, J., Velmurugan, G. V., Foskett, J. K., and White, C. (2010). Apoptosis Protection by Mcl-1 and Bcl-2 Modulation of Inositol 1,4,5-Trisphosphate Receptor-dependent Ca2+ Signaling. *J Biol Chem* 285, 13678–13684. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109.096040.

Edison, N., Curtz, Y., Paland, N., Mamriev, D., Chorubczyk, N., Haviv-Reingewertz, T., et al. (2017). Degradation of Bcl-2 by XIAP and ARTS Promotes Apoptosis. *Cell Reports* 21, 442–454. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2017.09.052.

Edlich, F., Banerjee, S., Suzuki, M., Cleland, M. M., Arnoult, D., Wang, C., et al. (2011). Bcl-xL Retrotranslocates Bax from the Mitochondria into the Cytosol. *Cell* 145, 104–116. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.034.

Edwards, D. C., Sanders, L. C., Bokoch, G. M., and Gill, G. N. (1999). Activation of LIM-kinase by Pak1 couples Rac/Cdc42 GTPase signalling to actin cytoskeletal dynamics. *Nat Cell Biol* 1, 253–259. doi: 10.1038/12963.

El-Daher, M.-T., Hangen, E., Bruyère, J., Poizat, G., Al-Ramahi, I., Pardo, R., et al. (2015). Huntingtin proteolysis releases non-polyQ fragments that cause toxicity through dynamin 1 dysregulation. *EMBO J* 34, 2255–2271. doi: 10.15252/embj.201490808.

Elder, G. A., Sosa, M. A. G., De Gasperi, R., Dickstein, D. L., and Hof, P. R. (2010). Presenilin transgenic mice as models of Alzheimer's disease. *Brain Struct Funct* 214, 127–143. doi: 10.1007/s00429-009-0227-3.

Ellis, H. M., and Horvitz, H. R. (1986). Genetic control of programmed cell death in the nematode C. elegans. *Cell* 44, 817–829. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(86)90004-8.

Elmore, S. (2007). Apoptosis: A Review of Programmed Cell Death. *Toxicol Pathol* 35, 495–516. doi: 10.1080/01926230701320337.

Endo, T., and Kohda, D. (2002). Functions of outer membrane receptors in mitochondrial protein import. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research* 1592, 3–14. doi: 10.1016/S0167-4889(02)00259-8.

Eno, C. O., Eckenrode, E. F., Olberding, K. E., Zhao, G., White, C., and Li, C. (2012). Distinct roles of mitochondria- and ER-localized Bcl-xL in apoptosis resistance and Ca2+ homeostasis. *Mol Biol Cell* 23, 2605–2618. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E12-02-0090.

Eron, S. J., Raghupathi, K., and Hardy, J. A. (2017). Dual Site Phosphorylation of Caspase-7 by PAK2 Blocks Apoptotic Activity by Two Distinct Mechanisms. *Structure* 25, 27–39. doi: 10.1016/j.str.2016.11.001.

Erturk, A., Wang, Y., and Sheng, M. (2014). Local Pruning of Dendrites and Spines by Caspase-3-Dependent and Proteasome-Limited Mechanisms. *Journal of Neuroscience* 34, 1672–1688. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3121-13.2014.

Eskes, R., Desagher, S., Antonsson, B., and Martinou, J.-C. (2000). Bid Induces the Oligomerization and Insertion of Bax into the Outer Mitochondrial Membrane. *Mol Cell Biol* 20, 929–935.

España, L., Fernández, Y., Rubio, N., Torregrosa, A., Blanco, J., and Sierra, A. (2004). Overexpression of Bcl-xL in Human Breast Cancer Cells Enhances Organ-Selective Lymph Node Metastasis. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* 87, 33–44. doi: 10.1023/B:BREA.0000041579.51902.89.

Estaquier, J., and Arnoult, D. (2007). Inhibiting Drp1-mediated mitochondrial fission selectively prevents the release of cytochrome c during apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ* 14, 1086–1094. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4402107.

Farmer, T., O'Neill, K. L., Naslavsky, N., Luo, X., and Caplan, S. (2019). Retromer facilitates the localization of Bcl-xL to the mitochondrial outer membrane. *MBoC* 30, 1138–1146. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E19-01-0044.

Feldheim, D. A., Kim, Y.-I., Bergemann, A. D., Frisén, J., Barbacid, M., and Flanagan, J. G. (2000). Genetic Analysis of Ephrin-A2 and Ephrin-A5 Shows Their Requirement in Multiple Aspects of Retinocollicular Mapping. *Neuron* 25, 563–574. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(00)81060-0.

Fernández, Y., España, L., Mañas, S., Fabra, A., and Sierra, A. (2000). Bcl-xL promotes metastasis of breast cancer cells by induction of cytokines resistance. *Cell Death Differ* 7, 350–359. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4400662.

Fernando, P., Kelly, J. F., Balazsi, K., Slack, R. S., and Megeney, L. A. (2002). Caspase 3 activity is required for skeletal muscle differentiation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 99, 11025–11030. doi: 10.1073/pnas.162172899.

Fogarty, L. C., Song, B., Suppiah, Y., Hasan, S. M. M., Martin, H. C., Hogan, S. E., et al. (2016). Bcl-xL dependency coincides with the onset of neurogenesis in the developing mammalian spinal cord. *Molecular and Cellular Neuroscience* 77, 34–46. doi: 10.1016/j.mcn.2016.09.001.

Formosa, L. E., and Ryan, M. T. (2018). Mitochondrial OXPHOS complex assembly lines. *Nat Cell Biol* 20, 511–513. doi: 10.1038/s41556-018-0098-z.

Foskett, J. K., WHITE, C., CHEUNG, K.-H., and MAK, D.-O. D. (2007). Inositol Trisphosphate Receptor Ca2+ Release Channels. *Physiol Rev* 87, 593–658. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00035.2006.

Foskett, J. K., Yang, J., Cheung, K.-H., and Vais, H. (2009). Bcl-xL Regulation of InsP3 Receptor Gating Mediated by Dual Ca2+ Release Channel BH3 Domains. *Biophysical Journal* 96, 391a. doi: 10.1016/j.bpj.2008.12.2917.

Fox, J. L., Ismail, F., Azad, A., Ternette, N., Leverrier, S., Edelmann, M. J., et al. (2010). Tyrosine dephosphorylation is required for Bak activation in apoptosis. *EMBO J* 29, 3853–3868. doi: 10.1038/emboj.2010.244.

Foyouzi-Youssefi, R., Arnaudeau, S., Borner, C., Kelley, W. L., Tschopp, J., Lew, D. P., et al. (2000). Bcl-2 decreases the free Ca2+ concentration within the endoplasmic reticulum. *Proc Natl Acad Sci US A* 97, 5723–5728.

Frank, C. L., Ge, X., Xie, Z., Zhou, Y., and Tsai, L.-H. (2010). Control of Activating Transcription Factor 4 (ATF4) Persistence by Multisite Phosphorylation Impacts Cell Cycle Progression and Neurogenesis. *J Biol Chem* 285, 33324–33337. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.140699.

Frank, S., Gaume, B., Bergmann-Leitner, E. S., Leitner, W. W., Robert, E. G., Catez, F., et al. (2001). The Role of Dynamin-Related Protein 1, a Mediator of Mitochondrial Fission, in Apoptosis. *Developmental Cell* 1, 515–525. doi: 10.1016/S1534-5807(01)00055-7.

Frezza, C., Cipolat, S., Brito, O. M. de, Micaroni, M., Beznoussenko, G. V., Rudka, T., et al. (2006). OPA1 Controls Apoptotic Cristae Remodeling Independently from Mitochondrial Fusion. *Cell* 126, 177–189. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.06.025.

Friedlander, R. M. (2003). Apoptosis and Caspases in Neurodegenerative Diseases. *New England Journal of Medicine* 348, 1365–1375. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra022366.

Friedman, J. R., Lackner, L. L., West, M., DiBenedetto, J. R., Nunnari, J., and Voeltz, G. K. (2011). ER Tubules Mark Sites of Mitochondrial Division. *Science* 334, 358–362. doi: 10.1126/science.1207385.

Fuentes-Prior, P., and Salvesen, G. S. (2004). The protein structures that shape caspase activity, specificity, activation and inhibition. *Biochemical Journal* 384, 201. doi: 10.1042/BJ20041142.

Fujii, H., Inoue, M., Okuno, H., Sano, Y., Takemoto-Kimura, S., Kitamura, K., et al. (2013). Nonlinear Decoding and Asymmetric Representation of Neuronal Input Information by CaMKIIα and Calcineurin. *Cell Reports* 3, 978–987. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2013.03.033.

Fujita, E., Egashira, J., Urase, K., Kuida, K., and Momoi, T. (2001). Caspase-9 processing by caspase-3 via a feedback amplification loop in vivo. *Cell Death Differ* 8, 335–344. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4400824.

Fujita, N., Nagahashi, A., Nagashima, K., Rokudai, S., and Tsuruo, T. (1998). Acceleration of apoptotic cell death after the cleavage of Bcl-XL protein by caspase-3-like proteases. *Oncogene* 17, 1295–1304. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1202065.

Gabellini, C., Castellini, L., Trisciuoglio, D., Kracht, M., Zupi, G., and Del Bufalo, D. (2008). Involvement of nuclear factor-kappa B in bcl-xL-induced interleukin 8 expression in glioblastoma. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 107, 871–882. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05661.x.

Gama, V., Swahari, V., Schafer, J., Kole, A. J., Evans, A., Huang, Y., et al. (2014). The E3 ligase PARC mediates the degradation of cytosolic cytochrome c to promote survival in neurons and cancer cells. *Sci. Signal.* 7, ra67–ra67. doi: 10.1126/scisignal.2005309.

Gardai, S. J., Hildeman, D. A., Frankel, S. K., Whitlock, B. B., Frasch, S. C., Borregaard, N., et al. (2004). ×Phosphorylation of Bax Ser184 by Akt Regulates Its Activity and Apoptosis in Neutrophils*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279, 21085–21095. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M400063200.

Garenne, D., Renault, T. T., and Manon, S. (2016). Bax mitochondrial relocation is linked to its phosphorylation and its interaction with Bcl-xL. *Microb Cell* 3, 597–605. doi: 10.15698/mic2016.12.547.

Garner, C. C., Zhai, R. G., Gundelfinger, E. D., and Ziv, N. E. (2002). Molecular mechanisms of CNS synaptogenesis. *Trends in Neurosciences* 25, 243–250. doi: 10.1016/S0166-2236(02)02152-5.

Geelen, J. A. G., and Langman, J. (1977). Closure of the neural tube in the cephalic region of the mouse embryo. *The Anatomical Record* 189, 625–639. doi: 10.1002/ar.1091890407.

Gehler, S., Shaw, A. E., Sarmiere, P. D., Bamburg, J. R., and Letourneau, P. C. (2004). Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor Regulation of Retinal Growth Cone Filopodial Dynamics Is Mediated through Actin Depolymerizing Factor/Cofilin. *J Neurosci* 24, 10741–10749. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2836-04.2004.

Geraldo, S., Khanzada, U. K., Parsons, M., Chilton, J. K., and Gordon-Weeks, P. R. (2008). Targeting of the F-actin-binding protein drebrin by the microtubule plus-tip protein EB3 is required for neuritogenesis. *Nat Cell Biol* 10, 1181–1189. doi: 10.1038/ncb1778.

Germain, M., Mathai, J. P., McBride, H. M., and Shore, G. C. (2005). Endoplasmic reticulum BIK initiates DRP1-regulated remodelling of mitochondrial cristae during apoptosis. *EMBO J* 24, 1546–1556. doi: 10.1038/sj.emboj.7600592.

Ghaneh, P., Kawesha, A., Evans, J. D., and Neoptolemos, J. P. (2002). Molecular prognostic markers in pancreatic cancer. *J Hep Bil Pancr Surg* 9, 1–11. doi: 10.1007/s005340200000.

Giamogante, F., Barazzuol, L., Brini, M., and Calì, T. (2020). ER-Mitochondria Contact Sites Reporters: Strengths and Weaknesses of the Available Approaches. *Int J Mol Sci* 21, 8157. doi: 10.3390/ijms21218157.

Gibney, J., and Zheng, J. Q. (2003). Cytoskeletal dynamics underlying collateral membrane protrusions induced by neurotrophins in cultured Xenopus embryonic neurons. *Journal of Neurobiology* 54, 393–405. doi: 10.1002/neu.10149.

Gibon, J., Unsain, N., Gamache, K., Thomas, R. A., De Leon, A., Johnstone, A., et al. (2016). The X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis regulates long-term depression and learning rate. *FASEB j.* 30, 3083–3090. doi: 10.1096/fj.201600384R.

Gilbert, S. F. (2000). Developmental biology. Seventh. Sunderland, Mass: Sinauer Associates.

Giménez-Cassina, A., and Danial, N. N. (2015). Regulation of mitochondrial nutrient and energy metabolism by BCL-2 family proteins. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* 26, 165–175. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2015.02.004.

Giorgi, C., Baldassari, F., Bononi, A., Bonora, M., De Marchi, E., Marchi, S., et al. (2012). Mitochondrial Ca2+ and apoptosis. *Cell Calcium* 52, 36–43. doi: 10.1016/j.ceca.2012.02.008.

Glab, J. A., Cao, Z., and Puthalakath, H. (2020). "Chapter One - Bcl-2 family proteins, beyond the veil," in *International Review of Cell and Molecular Biology* Cell Death Regulation in Health and Disease - Part A., eds. J. K. E. Spetz and L. Galluzzi (Academic Press), 1–22. doi: 10.1016/bs.ircmb.2019.12.001.

Gobé, G., Rubin, M., Williams, G., Sawczuk, I., and Buttyan, R. (2002). Apoptosis and Expression of Bcl-2, Bcl-XL, and Bax in Renal Cell Carcinomas. *Cancer Investigation* 20, 324–332. doi: 10.1081/CNV-120001177.

Goldberg, J. L. (2003). How does an axon grow? Genes Dev. 17, 941–958. doi: 10.1101/gad.1062303.

Goldstein, J. C., Waterhouse, N. J., Juin, P., Evan, G. I., and Green, D. R. (2000). The coordinate release of cytochrome c during apoptosis is rapid, complete and kinetically invariant. *Nat Cell Biol* 2, 156–162. doi: 10.1038/35004029.

Gong, Y., Schumacher, S. E., Wu, W. H., Tang, F., Beroukhim, R., and Chan, T. A. (2016). Pan-Cancer Analysis Links PARK2 to BCL-XL-Dependent Control of Apoptosis. *Neoplasia* 19, 75–83. doi: 10.1016/j.neo.2016.12.006.

González-García, M., García, I., Ding, L., O'Shea, S., Boise, L. H., Thompson, C. B., et al. (1995). bclx is expressed in embryonic and postnatal neural tissues and functions to prevent neuronal cell death. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 92, 4304–4308.

Gorman, A. M. (2008). Neuronal cell death in neurodegenerative diseases: recurring themes around protein handling. *J Cell Mol Med* 12, 2263–2280. doi: 10.1111/j.1582-4934.2008.00402.x.

Götz, M., and Huttner, W. B. (2005). The cell biology of neurogenesis. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* 6, 777–788. doi: 10.1038/nrm1739.

Grabow, S., Kueh, A. J., Ke, F., Vanyai, H. K., Sheikh, B. N., Dengler, M. A., et al. (2018). Subtle Changes in the Levels of BCL-2 Proteins Cause Severe Craniofacial Abnormalities. *Cell Reports* 24, 3285-3295.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2018.08.048.

Gross, A., McDonnell, J. M., and Korsmeyer, S. J. (1999). BCL-2 family members and the mitochondria in apoptosis. *Genes Dev.* 13, 1899–1911.

Gu, Z., Serradj, N., Ueno, M., Liang, M., Li, J., Baccei, M. L., et al. (2017). Skilled Movements Require Non-apoptotic Bax/Bak Pathway-Mediated Corticospinal Circuit Reorganization. *Neuron* 94, 626-641.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2017.04.019.

Guicciardi, M. E., and Gores, G. J. (2009). Life and death by death receptors. *FASEB J* 23, 1625–1637. doi: 10.1096/fj.08-111005.

Guo, H., Pétrin, D., Zhang, Y., Bergeron, C., Goodyer, C. G., and LeBlanc, A. C. (2006). Caspase-1 activation of caspase-6 in human apoptotic neurons. *Cell Death Differ* 13, 285–292. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4401753.

Guo, J., Ji, Y., Ding, Y., Jiang, W., Sun, Y., Lu, B., et al. (2016). BDNF pro-peptide regulates dendritic spines via caspase-3. *Cell Death Dis* 7, e2264–e2264. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2016.166.

Hager, J. H., Ulanet, D. B., Hennighausen, L., and Hanahan, D. (2009). Genetic Ablation of Bcl-x Attenuates Invasiveness without Affecting Apoptosis or Tumor Growth in a Mouse Model of Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Cancer. *PLoS One* 4, e4455. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0004455.

Hajnóczky, G., Robb-Gaspers, L. D., Seitz, M. B., and Thomas, A. P. (1995). Decoding of cytosolic calcium oscillations in the mitochondria. *Cell* 82, 415–424. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(95)90430-1.

Hall, A. C., Lucas, F. R., and Salinas, P. C. (2000). Axonal Remodeling and Synaptic Differentiation in the Cerebellum Is Regulated by WNT-7a Signaling. *Cell* 100, 525–535. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80689-3.

Hanada, M., Aimé-Sempé, C., Sato, T., and Reed, J. C. (1995). Structure-Function Analysis of Bcl-2 Protein: IDENTIFICATION OF CONSERVED DOMAINS IMPORTANT FOR HOMODIMERIZATION WITH Bcl-2 AND HETERODIMERIZATION WITH Bax *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 270, 11962–11969. doi: 10.1074/jbc.270.20.11962.

Hanahan, D., and Weinberg, R. A. (2000). The Hallmarks of Cancer. *Cell* 100, 57–70. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81683-9.

Hanson, C. J., Bootman, M. D., Distelhorst, C. W., Wojcikiewicz, R. J. H., and Roderick, H. L. (2008). Bcl-2 suppresses Ca2+ release through inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptors and inhibits Ca2+ uptake by mitochondria without affecting ER calcium store content. *Cell Calcium* 44, 324–338. doi: 10.1016/j.ceca.2008.01.003.

Hansson, O., Castilho, R. F., Korhonen, L., Lindholm, D., Bates, G. P., and Brundin, P. (2001). Partial resistance to malonate-induced striatal cell death in transgenic mouse models of Huntington's disease is dependent on age and CAG repeat length. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 78, 694–703. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2001.00482.x.

Hardwick, J. M., Chen, Y., and Jonas, E. A. (2012). Multipolar functions of BCL-2 proteins link energetics to apoptosis. *Trends in Cell Biology* 22, 318–328. doi: 10.1016/j.tcb.2012.03.005.

Heath-Engel, H. M., Wang, B., and Shore, G. C. (2012). Bcl2 at the endoplasmic reticulum protects against a Bax/Bak-independent paraptosis-like cell death pathway initiated via p20Bap31. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research* 1823, 335–347. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2011.11.020.

Hegde, R., Srinivasula, S. M., Zhang, Z., Wassell, R., Mukattash, R., Cilenti, L., et al. (2002). Identification of Omi/HtrA2 as a Mitochondrial Apoptotic Serine Protease That Disrupts Inhibitor of Apoptosis Protein-Caspase Interaction *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277, 432–438. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109721200.

Hengartner, M. O. (2000). The biochemistry of apoptosis. *Nature* 407, 770–776. doi: 10.1038/35037710.

Hengartner, M. O., and Horvitz, H. R. (1994). C. elegans cell survival gene ced-9 encodes a functional homolog of the mammalian proto-oncogene bcl-2. *Cell* 76, 665–676. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(94)90506-1.

Henson, M. A., Tucker, C. J., Zhao, M., and Dudek, S. M. (2017). Long-term depression-associated signaling is required for an in vitro model of NMDA receptor-dependent synapse pruning. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory* 138, 39–53. doi: 10.1016/j.nlm.2016.10.013.

Hernández-Martínez, R., and Covarrubias, L. (2011). Interdigital cell death function and regulation: New insights on an old programmed cell death model. *Development, Growth & Differentiation* 53, 245–258. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-169X.2010.01246.x.

Hetz, C. (2012). The unfolded protein response: controlling cell fate decisions under ER stress and beyond. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 13, 89–102. doi: 10.1038/nrm3270.

Hindges, R., McLaughlin, T., Genoud, N., Henkemeyer, M., and O'Leary, D. D. M. (2002). EphB Forward Signaling Controls Directional Branch Extension and Arborization Required for Dorsal-Ventral Retinotopic Mapping. *Neuron* 35, 475–487. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(02)00799-7.

Hinds, M. G., Lackmann, M., Skea, G. L., Harrison, P. J., Huang, D. C. S., and Day, C. L. (2003). The structure of Bcl-w reveals a role for the C-terminal residues in modulating biological activity. *EMBO J* 22, 1497–1507. doi: 10.1093/emboj/cdg144.

Ho, J.-N., Kang, G. Y., Lee, S.-S., Kim, J., Bae, I. H., Hwang, S.-G., et al. (2010). Bcl-XL and STAT3 mediate malignant actions of γ -irradiation in lung cancer cells. *Cancer Science* 101, 1417–1423. doi: 10.1111/j.1349-7006.2010.01552.x.

Homma, N., Takei, Y., Tanaka, Y., Nakata, T., Terada, S., Kikkawa, M., et al. (2003). Kinesin Superfamily Protein 2A (KIF2A) Functions in Suppression of Collateral Branch Extension. *Cell* 114, 229–239. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(03)00522-1.

Höpker, V. H., Shewan, D., Tessier-Lavigne, M., Poo, M., and Holt, C. (1999). Growth-cone attraction to netrin-1 is converted to repulsion by laminin-1. *Nature* 401, 69–73. doi: 10.1038/43441.

Horie, C., Suzuki, H., Sakaguchi, M., and Mihara, K. (2003). Targeting and Assembly of Mitochondrial Tail-anchored Protein Tom5 to the TOM Complex Depend on a Signal Distinct from That of Tail-anchored Proteins Dispersed in the Membrane. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278, 41462–41471. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M307047200.

Horn, S., Hughes, M. A., Schilling, R., Sticht, C., Tenev, T., Ploesser, M., et al. (2017). Caspase-10 Negatively Regulates Caspase-8-Mediated Cell Death, Switching the Response to CD95L in Favor of NF- κ B Activation and Cell Survival. *Cell Rep* 19, 785–797. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2017.04.010.

Hörnle, M., Peters, N., Thayaparasingham, B., Vörsmann, H., Kashkar, H., and Kulms, D. (2011). Caspase-3 cleaves XIAP in a positive feedback loop to sensitize melanoma cells to TRAIL-induced apoptosis. *Oncogene* 30, 575–587. doi: 10.1038/onc.2010.434.

Hosoi, K., Miyata, N., Mukai, S., Furuki, S., Okumoto, K., Cheng, E. H., et al. (2017). The VDAC2– BAK axis regulates peroxisomal membrane permeability. *J Cell Biol* 216, 709–722. doi: 10.1083/jcb.201605002.

Houde, C., Banks, K. G., Coulombe, N., Rasper, D., Grimm, E., Roy, S., et al. (2004). Caspase-7 Expanded Function and Intrinsic Expression Level Underlies Strain-Specific Brain Phenotype of Caspase-3-Null Mice. *J Neurosci* 24, 9977–9984. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3356-04.2004.

Hsu, S. Y., Kaipia, A., McGee, E., Lomeli, M., and Hsueh, A. J. W. (1997). Bok is a pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 protein with restricted expression in reproductive tissues and heterodimerizes with selective antiapoptotic Bcl-2 family members. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 94, 12401–12406.

Huang, D. C., Adams, J. M., and Cory, S. (1998). The conserved N-terminal BH4 domain of Bcl-2 homologues is essential for inhibition of apoptosis and interaction with CED-4. *EMBO J* 17, 1029–1039. doi: 10.1093/emboj/17.4.1029.

Huang, D. C. S., Hahne, M., Schroeter, M., Frei, K., Fontana, A., Villunger, A., et al. (1999). Activation of Fas by FasL induces apoptosis by a mechanism that cannot be blocked by Bcl-2 or Bcl-xL. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 96, 14871. doi: 10.1073/pnas.96.26.14871.

Huang, H., Hu, X., Eno, C. O., Zhao, G., Li, C., and White, C. (2013). An Interaction between Bcl-xL and the Voltage-dependent Anion Channel (VDAC) Promotes Mitochondrial Ca2+ Uptake. *J Biol Chem* 288, 19870–19881. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M112.448290.

Huang, H., Shah, K., Bradbury, N. A., Li, C., and White, C. (2014). Mcl-1 promotes lung cancer cell migration by directly interacting with VDAC to increase mitochondrial Ca2+ uptake and reactive oxygen species generation. *Cell Death Dis* 5, e1482–e1482. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2014.419.

Ichim, G., Lopez, J., Ahmed, S. U., Muthalagu, N., Giampazolias, E., Delgado, M. E., et al. (2015). Limited Mitochondrial Permeabilization Causes DNA Damage and Genomic Instability in the Absence of Cell Death. *Molecular Cell* 57, 860–872. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2015.01.018.

Igase, M., Okura, T., Kitami, Y., and Hiwada, K. (1999). Apoptosis and Bcl-xs in the intimal thickening of balloon-injured carotid arteries. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 96, 605–612.

Innocenti, G. M., and Price, D. J. (2005). Exuberance in the development of cortical networks. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience* 6, 955–965. doi: 10.1038/nrn1790.

Inuzuka, H., Shaik, S., Onoyama, I., Gao, D., Tseng, A., Maser, R. S., et al. (2011). SCFFbw7 Regulates Cellular Apoptosis By Targeting Mcl-1 for Ubiquitination and Destruction. *Nature* 471, 104–109. doi: 10.1038/nature09732.

Irmler, M., Thome, M., Hahne, M., Schneider, P., Hofmann, K., Steiner, V., et al. (1997). Inhibition of death receptor signals by cellular FLIP. *Nature* 388, 190–195. doi: 10.1038/40657.

Ishihara, N., Jofuku, A., Eura, Y., and Mihara, K. (2003). Regulation of mitochondrial morphology by membrane potential, and DRP1-dependent division and FZO1-dependent fusion reaction in mammalian cells. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 301, 891–898. doi: 10.1016/S0006-291X(03)00050-0.

Ishizaki, Y., Jacobson, M. D., and Raff, M. C. (1998). A Role for Caspases in Lens Fiber Differentiation. *J Cell Biol* 140, 153–158.

Ito, T., Deng, X., Carr, B., and May, W. S. (1997). Bcl-2 Phosphorylation Required for Anti-apoptosis Function. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 272, 11671–11673. doi: 10.1074/jbc.272.18.11671.

Jabbour, L., Nguyen, T., Gadet, R., Lohez, O., Mikaelian, I., Gonzalo, P., et al. (2021). The Endoplasmic Reticulum pool of Bcl-xL dampens the Unfolded Protein Response through IP3R-dependent Calcium Release. 2021.01.27.428229. doi: 10.1101/2021.01.27.428229.

Jacobson, M. D., Weil, M., and Raff, M. C. (1997). Programmed Cell Death in Animal Development. *Cell* 88, 347–354. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81873-5.

Jeanneteau, F., Deinhardt, K., Miyoshi, G., Bennett, A. M., and Chao, M. V. (2010). The MAP kinase phosphatase, MKP-1, regulates BDNF-induced axon branching. *Nat Neurosci* 13, 1373–1379. doi: 10.1038/nn.2655.

Ji, W.-K., Chakrabarti, R., Fan, X., Schoenfeld, L., Strack, S., and Higgs, H. N. (2017). Receptormediated Drp1 oligomerization on endoplasmic reticulum. *J Cell Biol* 216, 4123–4139. doi: 10.1083/jcb.201610057.

Jiao, S., and Li, Z. (2011). Nonapoptotic Function of BAD and BAX in Long-Term Depression of Synaptic Transmission. *Neuron* 70, 758–772. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2011.04.004.

Jin, M., Guan, C., Jiang, Y., Chen, G., Zhao, C., Cui, K., et al. (2005). Ca2+-Dependent Regulation of Rho GTPases Triggers Turning of Nerve Growth Cones. *J. Neurosci.* 25, 2338–2347. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4889-04.2005.

Joazeiro, C. A. P., and Weissman, A. M. (2000). RING Finger Proteins: Mediators of Ubiquitin Ligase Activity. *Cell* 102, 549–552. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)00077-5.

Johnson, B. N., Berger, A. K., Cortese, G. P., and LaVoie, M. J. (2012). The ubiquitin E3 ligase parkin regulates the proapoptotic function of Bax. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 109, 6283–6288. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1113248109.

Jordán, J., Galindo, M. F., Tornero, D., González-García, C., and Ceña, V. (2004). Bcl-xL blocks mitochondrial multiple conductance channel activation and inhibits 6-OHDA-induced death in SH-SY5Y cells. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 89, 124–133. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2003.02299.x.

Josefsson, E. C., James, C., Henley, K. J., Debrincat, M. A., Rogers, K. L., Dowling, M. R., et al. (2011). Megakaryocytes possess a functional intrinsic apoptosis pathway that must be restrained to survive and produce platelets. *J Exp Med* 208, 2017–2031. doi: 10.1084/jem.20110750.

Julien, O., and Wells, J. A. (2017). Caspases and their substrates. *Cell Death Differ* 24, 1380–1389. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2017.44.

Kahn, O. I., and Baas, P. W. (2016). Microtubules and Growth Cones: Motors Drive the Turn. *Trends Neurosci* 39, 433–440. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2016.04.009.

Kahns, S., Lykkebo, S., Jakobsen, L. D., Nielsen, M. S., and Jensen, P. H. (2002). Caspase-mediated Parkin Cleavage in Apoptotic Cell Death *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277, 15303–15308. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M111534200.

Kajihara, R., Sakamoto, H., Tanabe, K., Takemoto, K., Tasaki, M., Ando, Y., et al. (2014). Protein Phosphatase 6 Controls BCR-Induced Apoptosis of WEHI-231 Cells by Regulating Ubiquitination of Bcl-xL. *The Journal of Immunology* 192, 5720–5729. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1302643.

Kale, J., Kutuk, O., Brito, G. C., Andrews, T. S., Leber, B., Letai, A., et al. (2018a). Phosphorylation switches Bax from promoting to inhibiting apoptosis thereby increasing drug resistance. *EMBO Rep* 19, e45235. doi: 10.15252/embr.201745235.

Kale, J., Osterlund, E. J., and Andrews, D. W. (2018b). BCL-2 family proteins: changing partners in the dance towards death. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 25, 65–80. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2017.186.

Kalil, K., and Dent, E. W. (2014). Branch management: mechanisms of axon branching in the developing vertebrate CNS. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 15, 7–18. doi: 10.1038/nrn3650.

Kalkavan, H., and Green, D. R. (2018). MOMP, cell suicide as a BCL-2 family business. *Cell Death Differ* 25, 46–55. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2017.179.

Kamo, N., Muratsugu, M., Hongoh, R., and Kobatake, Y. (1979). Membrane potential of mitochondria measured with an electrode sensitive to tetraphenyl phosphonium and relationship between proton electrochemical potential and phosphorylation potential in steady state. *J. Membrain Biol.* 49, 105–121. doi: 10.1007/BF01868720.

Kang, J.-S., Tian, J.-H., Pan, P.-Y., Zald, P., Li, C., Deng, C., et al. (2008). Docking of Axonal Mitochondria by Syntaphilin Controls Their Mobility and Affects Short-Term Facilitation. *Cell* 132, 137–148. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2007.11.024.

Karabay, A., Yu, W., Solowska, J. M., Baird, D. H., and Baas, P. W. (2004). Axonal Growth Is Sensitive to the Levels of Katanin, a Protein That Severs Microtubules. *J Neurosci* 24, 5778–5788. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1382-04.2004.

Karbowski, M., Lee, Y.-J., Gaume, B., Jeong, S.-Y., Frank, S., Nechushtan, A., et al. (2002). Spatial and temporal association of Bax with mitochondrial fission sites, Drp1, and Mfn2 during apoptosis. *J Cell Biol* 159, 931–938. doi: 10.1083/jcb.200209124.

Karbowski, M., Norris, K. L., Cleland, M. M., Jeong, S.-Y., and Youle, R. J. (2006). Role of Bax and Bak in mitochondrial morphogenesis. *Nature* 443, 658–662. doi: 10.1038/nature05111.

Karch, J., Kwong, J. Q., Burr, A. R., Sargent, M. A., Elrod, J. W., Peixoto, P. M., et al. (2013). Bax and Bak function as the outer membrane component of the mitochondrial permeability pore in regulating necrotic cell death in mice. *eLife* 2, e00772. doi: 10.7554/eLife.00772.

Karch, J., Schips, T. G., Maliken, B. D., Brody, M. J., Sargent, M. A., Kanisicak, O., et al. (2017). Autophagic cell death is dependent on lysosomal membrane permeability through Bax and Bak. *eLife* 6, e30543. doi: 10.7554/eLife.30543.

Katow, H., Kanaya, T., Ogawa, T., Egawa, R., and Yawo, H. (2017). Regulation of axon arborization pattern in the developing chick ciliary ganglion: Possible involvement of caspase 3. *Develop. Growth Differ.* 59, 115–128. doi: 10.1111/dgd.12346.

Kaufmann, T., Schlipf, S., Sanz, J., Neubert, K., Stein, R., and Borner, C. (2003). Characterization of the signal that directs Bcl-xL, but not Bcl-2, to the mitochondrial outer membrane. *Journal of Cell Biology* 160, 53–64. doi: 10.1083/jcb.200210084.

Kawai, K., Itoh, T., Itoh, A., Horiuchi, M., Wakayama, K., Bannerman, P., et al. (2009). Maintenance of the relative proportion of oligodendrocytes to axons even in the absence of BAX and BAK. *Eur J Neurosci* 30, 2030–2041. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2009.06988.x.

Ke, F., Bouillet, P., Kaufmann, T., Strasser, A., Kerr, J., and Voss, A. K. (2013). Consequences of the combined loss of BOK and BAK or BOK and BAX. *Cell Death Dis* 4, e650–e650. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2013.176.

Ke, F. F. S., Vanyai, H. K., Cowan, A. D., Delbridge, A. R. D., Whitehead, L., Grabow, S., et al. (2018). Embryogenesis and Adult Life in the Absence of Intrinsic Apoptosis Effectors BAX, BAK, and BOK. *Cell* 173, 1217-1230.e17. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2018.04.036.

Ke, F., Voss, A., Kerr, J. B., O'Reilly, L. A., Tai, L., Echeverry, N., et al. (2012). BCL-2 family member BOK is widely expressed but its loss has only minimal impact in mice. *Cell Death Differ* 19, 915–925. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2011.210.

Ke, H., Parron, V. I., Reece, J., Zhang, J. Y., Akiyama, S. K., and French, J. E. (2010). BCL2 inhibits cell adhesion, spreading, and motility by enhancing actin polymerization. *Cell Res* 20, 458–469. doi: 10.1038/cr.2010.21.

Kennedy, T. E., Serafini, T., de la Torre, JoséR., and Tessier-Lavigne, M. (1994). Netrins are diffusible chemotropic factors for commissural axons in the embryonic spinal cord. *Cell* 78, 425–435. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(94)90421-9.

Kerr, J. F. R., Wyllie, A. H., and Currie, A. R. (1972). Apoptosis: A Basic Biological Phenomenon with Wide-ranging Implications in Tissue Kinetics. *Br J Cancer* 26, 239–257.

Kharbanda, S., Saxena, S., Yoshida, K., Pandey, P., Kaneki, M., Wang, Q., et al. (2000). Translocation of SAPK/JNK to Mitochondria and Interaction with Bcl-xL in Response to DNA Damage*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275, 322–327. doi: 10.1074/jbc.275.1.322.

Khoshnan, A., Ko, J., Tescu, S., Brundin, P., and Patterson, P. H. (2009). IKK α and IKK β Regulation of DNA Damage-Induced Cleavage of Huntingtin. *PLoS One* 4, e5768. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0005768.

Kidd, T., Bland, K. S., and Goodman, C. S. (1999). Slit Is the Midline Repellent for the Robo Receptor in Drosophila. *Cell* 96, 785–794. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80589-9.

Kidd, T., Brose, K., Mitchell, K. J., Fetter, R. D., Tessier-Lavigne, M., Goodman, C. S., et al. (1998). Roundabout Controls Axon Crossing of the CNS Midline and Defines a Novel Subfamily of Evolutionarily Conserved Guidance Receptors. *Cell* 92, 205–215. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80915-0.

Kilarski, L. L., Pearson, J. P., Newsway, V., Majounie, E., Knipe, M. D. W., Misbahuddin, A., et al. (2012). Systematic Review and UK-Based Study of PARK2 (parkin), PINK1, PARK7 (DJ-1) and LRRK2 in early-onset Parkinson's disease. *Movement Disorders* 27, 1522–1529. doi: 10.1002/mds.25132.

Kim, B.-J., Ryu, S.-W., and Song, B.-J. (2006a). JNK- and p38 Kinase-mediated Phosphorylation of Bax Leads to Its Activation and Mitochondrial Translocation and to Apoptosis of Human Hepatoma HepG2 Cells *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281, 21256–21265. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M510644200.

Kim, E. M., Kim, J., Park, J. K., Hwang, S.-G., Kim, W.-J., Lee, W.-J., et al. (2012). Bcl-w promotes cell invasion by blocking the invasion-suppressing action of Bax. *Cellular Signalling* 24, 1163–1172. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2012.01.019.

Kim, H., Rafiuddin-Shah, M., Tu, H.-C., Jeffers, J. R., Zambetti, G. P., Hsieh, J. J.-D., et al. (2006b). Hierarchical regulation of mitochondrion-dependent apoptosis by BCL-2 subfamilies. *Nat Cell Biol* 8, 1348–1358. doi: 10.1038/ncb1499.

Kim, T.-W., Pettingell, W. H., Jung, Y.-K., Kovacs, D. M., and Tanzi, R. E. (1997). Alternative Cleavage of Alzheimer-Associated Presenilins During Apoptosis by a Caspase-3 Family Protease. *Science* 277, 373–376. doi: 10.1126/science.277.5324.373.

Kim, Y. J., Yi, Y., Sapp, E., Wang, Y., Cuiffo, B., Kegel, K. B., et al. (2001). Caspase 3-cleaved N-terminal fragments of wild-type and mutant huntingtin are present in normal and Huntington's disease brains, associate with membranes, and undergo calpain-dependent proteolysis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 98, 12784–12789. doi: 10.1073/pnas.221451398.

Knipling, L., and Wolff, J. (2006). Direct interaction of Bcl-2 proteins with tubulin. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 341, 433–439. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.12.201.

Knudson, C. M., Tung, K. S. K., Tourtellotte, W. G., Brown, G. A. J., and Korsmeyer, S. J. (1995). Bax-Deficient Mice with Lymphoid Hyperplasia and Male Germ Cell Death. *Science* 270, 96–99. doi: 10.1126/science.270.5233.96.

Kobayashi, H., Koppel, A. M., Luo, Y., and Raper, J. A. (1997). A Role for Collapsin-1 in Olfactory and Cranial Sensory Axon Guidance. *J Neurosci* 17, 8339–8352. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.17-21-08339.1997.

Kobrinsky, E. M., and Kirchberger, M. A. (2001). Evidence for a role of the sarcoplasmic/endoplasmic reticulum Ca2+-ATPase in thapsigargin and Bcl-2 induced changes in Xenopus laevis oocyte maturation. *Oncogene* 20, 933–941. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1204153.

Koester, M. P., Müller, O., and Pollerberg, G. E. (2007). Adenomatous Polyposis Coli Is Differentially Distributed in Growth Cones and Modulates Their Steering. *J Neurosci* 27, 12590–12600. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2250-07.2007.

Korobova, F., Ramabhadran, V., and Higgs, H. N. (2013). An Actin-Dependent Step in Mitochondrial Fission Mediated by the ER-Associated Formin INF2. *Science* 339, 10.1126/science.1228360. doi: 10.1126/science.1228360.

Korobova, F., and Svitkina, T. (2008). Arp2/3 Complex Is Important for Filopodia Formation, Growth Cone Motility, and Neuritogenesis in Neuronal Cells. *Mol Biol Cell* 19, 1561–1574. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E07-09-0964.

Kowaltowski, A. J., Fenton, R. G., and Fiskum, G. (2004). Bcl-2 family proteins regulate mitochondrial reactive oxygen production and protect against oxidative stress. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine* 37, 1845–1853. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2004.09.005.

Kozopas, K. M., Yang, T., Buchan, H. L., Zhou, P., and Craig, R. W. (1993). MCL1, a gene expressed in programmed myeloid cell differentiation, has sequence similarity to BCL2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 90, 3516–3520.

Krajewska, M., Mai, J. K., Zapata, J. M., Ashwell, K. W., Schendel, S. L., Reed, J. C., et al. (2002). Dynamics of expression of apoptosis-regulatory proteins Bid, Bcl-2, Bcl-X, Bax and Bak during development of murine nervous system. *Cell Death Differ* 9, 145–157. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4400934.

Krajewski, S., Tanaka, S., Takayama, S., Schibler, M. J., Fenton, W., and Reed, J. C. (1993). Investigation of the subcellular distribution of the bcl-2 oncoprotein: residence in the nuclear envelope, endoplasmic reticulum, and outer mitochondrial membranes. *Cancer Res* 53, 4701–4714.

Krylova, O., Herreros, J., Cleverley, K. E., Ehler, E., Henriquez, J. P., Hughes, S. M., et al. (2002). WNT-3, Expressed by Motoneurons, Regulates Terminal Arborization of Neurotrophin-3-Responsive Spinal Sensory Neurons. *Neuron* 35, 1043–1056. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(02)00860-7.

Kühlbrandt, W. (2015). Structure and function of mitochondrial membrane protein complexes. *BMC Biology* 13, 89. doi: 10.1186/s12915-015-0201-x.

Kühn, S., and Geyer, M. (2014). Formins as effector proteins of Rho GTPases. *Small GTPases* 5, e29513. doi: 10.4161/sgtp.29513.

Kuida, K., Haydar, T. F., Kuan, C.-Y., Gu, Y., Taya, C., Karasuyama, H., et al. (1998). Reduced Apoptosis and Cytochrome c–Mediated Caspase Activation in Mice Lacking Caspase 9. *Cell* 94, 325–337. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81476-2.

Kuida, K., Zheng, T. S., Na, S., Kuan, C.-Y., Yang, D., Karasuyama, H., et al. (1996). Decreased apoptosis in the brain and premature lethality in CPP32-deficient mice. *Nature* 384, 368–372. doi: 10.1038/384368a0.

Kumar, P., and Wittmann, T. (2012). +TIPs: SxIPping along microtubule ends. *Trends Cell Biol* 22, 418–428. doi: 10.1016/j.tcb.2012.05.005.

Kumar, S. (2007). Caspase function in programmed cell death. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 14, 32–43. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4402060.

Kuranaga, E., and Miura, M. (2007). Nonapoptotic functions of caspases: caspases as regulatory molecules for immunity and cell-fate determination. *Trends in Cell Biology* 17, 135–144. doi: 10.1016/j.tcb.2007.01.001.

Kuzawa, C. W., Chugani, H. T., Grossman, L. I., Lipovich, L., Muzik, O., Hof, P. R., et al. (2014). Metabolic costs and evolutionary implications of human brain development. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 111, 13010–13015. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1323099111.

Kvansakul, M., and Hinds, M. G. (2014). "Chapter Three - The Structural Biology of BH3-Only Proteins," in *Methods in Enzymology* Regulated Cell Death Part A: Apoptotic Mechanisms., eds. A. Ashkenazi, J. Yuan, and J. A. Wells (Academic Press), 49–74. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-417158-9.00003-0.

Kvansakul, M., and Hinds, M. G. (2015). The Bcl-2 family: structures, interactions and targets for drug discovery. *Apoptosis* 20, 136–150. doi: 10.1007/s10495-014-1051-7.

Kvansakul, M., Yang, H., Fairlie, W. D., Czabotar, P. E., Fischer, S. F., Perugini, M. A., et al. (2008). Vaccinia virus anti-apoptotic F1L is a novel Bcl-2-like domain-swapped dimer that binds a highly selective subset of BH3-containing death ligands. *Cell Death Differ* 15, 1564–1571. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2008.83.

Kwon, S.-K., Sando, R., Lewis, T. L., Hirabayashi, Y., Maximov, A., and Polleux, F. (2016). LKB1 Regulates Mitochondria-Dependent Presynaptic Calcium Clearance and Neurotransmitter Release Properties at Excitatory Synapses along Cortical Axons. *PLoS Biol* 14, e1002516. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.1002516.

Laguesse, S., Creppe, C., Nedialkova, D. D., Prévot, P.-P., Borgs, L., Huysseune, S., et al. (2015). A Dynamic Unfolded Protein Response Contributes to the Control of Cortical Neurogenesis. *Developmental Cell* 35, 553–567. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2015.11.005.

Lakhani, S. A. (2006). Caspases 3 and 7: Key Mediators of Mitochondrial Events of Apoptosis. *Science* 311, 847–851. doi: 10.1126/science.1115035.

Lapuente-Brun, E., Moreno-Loshuertos, R., Acín-Pérez, R., Latorre-Pellicer, A., Colás, C., Balsa, E., et al. (2013). Supercomplex Assembly Determines Electron Flux in the Mitochondrial Electron Transport Chain. *Science* 340, 1567–1570. doi: 10.1126/science.1230381.

Lartigue, L., Medina, C., Schembri, L., Chabert, P., Zanese, M., Tomasello, F., et al. (2008). An intracellular wave of cytochrome c propagates and precedes Bax redistribution during apoptosis. *J Cell Sci* 121, 3515–3523. doi: 10.1242/jcs.029587.

Lazebnik, Y. A., Kaufmann, S. H., Desnoyers, S., Poirier, G. G., and Earnshaw, W. C. (1994). Cleavage of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase by a proteinase with properties like ICE. *Nature* 371, 346–347. doi: 10.1038/371346a0.

Lebedeva, I. V., Sarkar, D., Su, Z.-Z., Kitada, S., Dent, P., Stein, C. A., et al. (2003). Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL differentially protect human prostate cancer cells from induction of apoptosis by melanoma differentiation associated gene-7, mda-7/IL-24. *Oncogene* 22, 8758–8773. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1206891.

Leber, B., Lin, J., and Andrews, D. W. (2010). Still embedded together binding to membranes regulates Bcl-2 protein interactions. *Oncogene* 29, 5221–5230. doi: 10.1038/onc.2010.283.

LeBlanc, A., Liu, H., Goodyer, C., Bergeron, C., and Hammond, J. (1999). Caspase-6 Role in Apoptosis of Human Neurons, Amyloidogenesis, and Alzheimer's Disease*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 274, 23426–23436. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.33.23426.

Lebrand, C., Dent, E. W., Strasser, G. A., Lanier, L. M., Krause, M., Svitkina, T. M., et al. (2004). Critical Role of Ena/VASP Proteins for Filopodia Formation in Neurons and in Function Downstream of Netrin-1. *Neuron* 42, 37–49. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(04)00108-4.

Ledonne, F., Orduz, D., Mercier, J., Vigier, L., Grove, E. A., Tissir, F., et al. (2016). Targeted Inactivation of Bax Reveals a Subtype-Specific Mechanism of Cajal-Retzius Neuron Death in the Postnatal Cerebral Cortex. *Cell Reports* 17, 3133–3141. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2016.11.074.

Legros, F., Lombès, A., Frachon, P., and Rojo, M. (2002). Mitochondrial Fusion in Human Cells Is Efficient, Requires the Inner Membrane Potential, and Is Mediated by Mitofusins. *MBoC* 13, 4343–4354. doi: 10.1091/mbc.e02-06-0330.

Leonard, J. R., Klocke, B. J., D'sa, C., Flavell, R. A., and Roth, K. A. (2002). Strain-Dependent Neurodevelopmental Abnormalities in Caspase-3-Deficient Mice. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol* 61, 673–677. doi: 10.1093/jnen/61.8.673.

Lewis, T. L., Jr., Courchet, J., and Polleux, F. (2013). Cellular and molecular mechanisms underlying axon formation, growth, and branching. *Journal of Cell Biology* 202, 837–848. doi: 10.1083/jcb.201305098.

Lewis, T. L., Kwon, S.-K., Lee, A., Shaw, R., and Polleux, F. (2018). MFF-dependent mitochondrial fission regulates presynaptic release and axon branching by limiting axonal mitochondria size. *Nat Commun* 9, 5008. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-07416-2.

Lewis, T. L., Turi, G. F., Kwon, S.-K., Losonczy, A., and Polleux, F. (2016). Progressive decrease of mitochondrial motility during maturation of cortical axons in vitro and in vivo. *Curr Biol* 26, 2602–2608. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2016.07.064.

Li, B., and Dou, Q. P. (2000). Bax degradation by the ubiquitin/proteasome-dependent pathway: Involvement in tumor survival and progression. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 97, 3850–3855. doi: 10.1073/pnas.070047997.

Li, H., Alavian, K. N., Lazrove, E., Mehta, N., Jones, A., Zhang, P., et al. (2013). A Bcl-xL-Drp1 complex regulates synaptic vesicle membrane dynamics during endocytosis. *Nat Cell Biol* 15, 773–785. doi: 10.1038/ncb2791.

Li, H., Chen, Y., Jones, A. F., Sanger, R. H., Collis, L. P., Flannery, R., et al. (2008a). Bcl-xL induces Drp1-dependent synapse formation in cultured hippocampal neurons. *PNAS* 105, 2169–2174. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0711647105.

Li, H., Chen, Y., Jones, A. F., Sanger, R. H., Collis, L. P., Flannery, R., et al. (2008b). Bcl-xL induces Drp1-dependent synapse formation in cultured hippocampal neurons. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105, 2169–2174. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0711647105.

Li, H., Zhu, H., Xu, C., and Yuan, J. (1998). Cleavage of BID by Caspase 8 Mediates the Mitochondrial Damage in the Fas Pathway of Apoptosis. *Cell* 94, 491–501. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81590-1.

Li, K., Li, Y., Shelton, J. M., Richardson, J. A., Spencer, E., Chen, Z. J., et al. (2000). Cytochrome c Deficiency Causes Embryonic Lethality and Attenuates Stress-Induced Apoptosis. *Cell* 101, 389–399. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80849-1.

Li, L., Hutchins, B. I., and Kalil, K. (2009). Wnt5a Induces Simultaneous Cortical Axon Outgrowth and Repulsive Axon Guidance through Distinct Signaling Mechanisms. *J Neurosci* 29, 5873–5883. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0183-09.2009.

Li, L. Y., Luo, X., and Wang, X. (2001). Endonuclease G is an apoptotic DNase when released from mitochondria. *Nature* 412, 95–99. doi: 10.1038/35083620.

Li, S., Xu, S., Roelofs, B. A., Boyman, L., Lederer, W. J., Sesaki, H., et al. (2015). Transient assembly of F-actin on the outer mitochondrial membrane contributes to mitochondrial fission. *J Cell Biol* 208, 109–123. doi: 10.1083/jcb.201404050.

Li, Y., Zhou, M., Hu, Q., Bai, X., Huang, W., Scheres, S. H. W., et al. (2017). Mechanistic insights into caspase-9 activation by the structure of the apoptosome holoenzyme. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 114, 1542–1547. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1620626114.

Li, Z., Jo, J., Jia, J.-M., Lo, S.-C., Whitcomb, D. J., Jiao, S., et al. (2010). Caspase-3 Activation via Mitochondria Is Required for Long-Term Depression and AMPA Receptor Internalization. *Cell* 141, 859–871. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2010.03.053.

Lin, B., Kolluri, S. K., Lin, F., Liu, W., Han, Y.-H., Cao, X., et al. (2004). Conversion of Bcl-2 from Protector to Killer by Interaction with Nuclear Orphan Receptor Nur77/TR3. *Cell* 116, 527–540. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(04)00162-X.

Lin, E. Y., Orlofsky, A., Berger, M. S., and Prystowsky, M. B. (1993). Characterization of A1, a novel hemopoietic-specific early-response gene with sequence similarity to bcl-2. *The Journal of Immunology* 151, 1979–1988.

Lindenboim, L., Borner, C., and Stein, R. (2001). Bcl-xS can form homodimers and heterodimers and its apoptotic activity requires localization of Bcl-xS to the mitochondria and its BH3 and loop domains. *Cell Death Differ* 8, 933–942. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4400888.

Lindenboim, L., Yuan, J., and Stein, R. (2000). Bcl-xS and Bax induce different apoptotic pathways in PC12 cells. *Oncogene* 19, 1783–1793. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1203495.

Lindsay, J., Esposti, M. D., and Gilmore, A. P. (2011). Bcl-2 proteins and mitochondria—Specificity in membrane targeting for death. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research* 1813, 532–539. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2010.10.017.

Lindsten, T., Ross, A. J., King, A., Zong, W.-X., Rathmell, J. C., Shiels, H. A., et al. (2000). The Combined Functions of Proapoptotic Bcl-2 Family Members Bak and Bax Are Essential for Normal Development of Multiple Tissues. *Mol Cell* 6, 1389–1399.

Lindsten, T., Zong, W.-X., and Thompson, C. B. (2005). Defining the Role of the Bcl-2 Family of Proteins in the Nervous System. *Neuroscientist* 11, 10–15. doi: 10.1177/1073858404269267.

Linseman, D. A., Butts, B. D., Precht, T. A., Phelps, R. A., Le, S. S., Laessig, T. A., et al. (2004). Glycogen Synthase Kinase-3β Phosphorylates Bax and Promotes Its Mitochondrial Localization during Neuronal Apoptosis. *J. Neurosci.* 24, 9993–10002. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2057-04.2004.

Lisabeth, E. M., Falivelli, G., and Pasquale, E. B. (2013). Eph Receptor Signaling and Ephrins. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 5, a009159. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a009159.

Liu, X., He, Y., Li, F., Huang, Q., Kato, T. A., Hall, R. P., et al. (2015). Caspase-3 Promotes Genetic Instability and Carcinogenesis. *Molecular Cell* 58, 284–296. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2015.03.003.

Liu, X., Zhang, Q., Jiang, Q., Bai, B., Du, X., Wang, F., et al. (2018). Genetic screening and functional analysis of CASP9 mutations in a Chinese cohort with neural tube defects. *CNS Neurosci Ther* 24, 394–403. doi: 10.1111/cns.12797.

Liu, Z., Wild, C., Ding, Y., Ye, N., Chen, H., Wold, E. A., et al. (2016). BH4 domain of Bcl-2 as a novel target for cancer therapy. *Drug Discov Today* 21, 989–996. doi: 10.1016/j.drudis.2015.11.008.

Llambi, F., Moldoveanu, T., Tait, S. W. G., Bouchier-Hayes, L., Temirov, J., McCormick, L. L., et al. (2011). A unified model of mammalian BCL-2 protein family interactions at the mitochondria. *Mol Cell* 44, 517–531. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2011.10.001.

Llambi, F., Wang, Y.-M., Victor, B., Yang, M., Schneider, D. M., Gingras, S., et al. (2016). BOK Is a Non-Canonical BCL-2 Family Effector of Apoptosis Regulated by ER-Associated Degradation. *Cell* 165, 421–433. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2016.02.026.

Lo, S.-C., Wang, Y., Weber, M., Larson, J. L., Scearce-Levie, K., and Sheng, M. (2015). Caspase-3 Deficiency Results in Disrupted Synaptic Homeostasis and Impaired Attention Control. *Journal of Neuroscience* 35, 2118–2132. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3280-14.2015.

Lomonosova, E., and Chinnadurai, G. (2008). BH3-only proteins in apoptosis and beyond: an overview. *Oncogene* 27, S2-19. doi: 10.1038/onc.2009.39.

Long, H., Sabatier, C., Ma, L., Plump, A., Yuan, W., Ornitz, D. M., et al. (2004). Conserved Roles for Slit and Robo Proteins in Midline Commissural Axon Guidance. *Neuron* 42, 213–223. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(04)00179-5.

López-Bendito, G., Flames, N., Ma, L., Fouquet, C., Di Meglio, T., Chedotal, A., et al. (2007). Robo1 and Robo2 Cooperate to Control the Guidance of Major Axonal Tracts in the Mammalian Forebrain. *J Neurosci* 27, 3395–3407. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4605-06.2007.

Louneva, N., Cohen, J. W., Han, L.-Y., Talbot, K., Wilson, R. S., Bennett, D. A., et al. (2008). Caspase-3 Is Enriched in Postsynaptic Densities and Increased in Alzheimer's Disease. *Am J Pathol* 173, 1488–1495. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2008.080434.

Lu, M., Witke, W., Kwiatkowski, D. J., and Kosik, K. S. (1997). Delayed Retraction of Filopodia in Gelsolin Null Mice. *J Cell Biol* 138, 1279–1287.

Luo, Y., Raible, D., and Raper, J. A. (1993). Collapsin: A protein in brain that induces the collapse and paralysis of neuronal growth cones. *Cell* 75, 217–227. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(93)80064-L.

Ma, A., Pena, J. C., Chang, B., Margosian, E., Davidson, L., Alt, F. W., et al. (1995). Bclx regulates the survival of double-positive thymocytes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 92, 4763–4767. doi: 10.1073/pnas.92.11.4763.

Ma, D. L., Chia, S. C., Tang, Y. C., Chang, M. L. J., Probst, A., Burgunder, J.-M., et al. (2006). Spastin in the human and mouse central nervous system with special reference to its expression in the hippocampus of mouse pilocarpine model of status epilepticus and temporal lobe epilepsy. *Neurochemistry International* 49, 651–664. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2006.05.008.

MacAskill, A. F., Rinholm, J. E., Twelvetrees, A. E., Arancibia-Carcamo, I. L., Muir, J., Fransson, A., et al. (2009). Mirol Is a Calcium Sensor for Glutamate Receptor-Dependent Localization of Mitochondria at Synapses. *Neuron* 61, 541–555. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2009.01.030.

Magiera, M. M., Mora, S., Mojsa, B., Robbins, I., Lassot, I., and Desagher, S. (2013). Trim17-mediated ubiquitination and degradation of Mcl-1 initiate apoptosis in neurons. *Cell Death Differ* 20, 281–292. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2012.124.

Manitt, C., Nikolakopoulou, A. M., Almario, D. R., Nguyen, S. A., and Cohen-Cory, S. (2009). Netrin Participates in the Development of Retinotectal Synaptic Connectivity by Modulating Axon Arborization and Synapse Formation in the Developing Brain. *J Neurosci* 29, 11065–11077. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0947-09.2009.
Manor, U., Bartholomew, S., Golani, G., Christenson, E., Kozlov, M., Higgs, H., et al. (2015). A mitochondria-anchored isoform of the actin-nucleating spire protein regulates mitochondrial division. *Elife* 4. doi: 10.7554/eLife.08828.

Maor-Nof, M., Homma, N., Raanan, C., Nof, A., Hirokawa, N., and Yaron, A. (2013). Axonal Pruning Is Actively Regulated by the Microtubule-Destabilizing Protein Kinesin Superfamily Protein 2A. *Cell Reports* 3, 971–977. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2013.03.005.

Marshak, S., Nikolakopoulou, A. M., Dirks, R., Martens, G. J., and Cohen-Cory, S. (2007). Cell-Autonomous TrkB Signaling in Presynaptic Retinal Ganglion Cells Mediates Axon Arbor Growth and Synapse Maturation during the Establishment of Retinotectal Synaptic Connectivity. *J Neurosci* 27, 2444–2456. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4434-06.2007.

Martinon, F., and Tschopp, J. (2004). Inflammatory Caspases: Linking an Intracellular Innate Immune System to Autoinflammatory Diseases. *Cell* 117, 561–574. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2004.05.004.

Martinou, I., Desagher, S., Eskes, R., Antonsson, B., André, E., Fakan, S., et al. (1999). The Release of Cytochrome c from Mitochondria during Apoptosis of NGF-deprived Sympathetic Neurons Is a Reversible Event. *J Cell Biol* 144, 883–889.

Mashima, T., Naito, M., and Tsuruo, T. (1999). Caspase-mediated cleavage of cytoskeletal actin plays a positive role in the process of morphological apoptosis. *Oncogene* 18, 2423–2430. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1202558.

Massa, V., Savery, D., Ybot-Gonzalez, P., Ferraro, E., Rongvaux, A., Cecconi, F., et al. (2009). Apoptosis is not required for mammalian neural tube closure. *PNAS* 106, 8233–8238. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0900333106.

Mattson, M. P. (2000). Apoptosis in neurodegenerative disorders. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 1, 120–130. doi: 10.1038/35040009.

Maurer, U., Charvet, C., Wagman, A. S., Dejardin, E., and Green, D. R. (2006). Glycogen Synthase Kinase-3 Regulates Mitochondrial Outer Membrane Permeabilization and Apoptosis by Destabilization of MCL-1. *Molecular Cell* 21, 749–760. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2006.02.009.

May, W. S., Tyler, P. G., Ito, T., Armstrong, D. K., Qatsha, K. A., and Davidson, N. E. (1994). Interleukin-3 and bryostatin-1 mediate hyperphosphorylation of BCL2 alpha in association with suppression of apoptosis. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 269, 26865–26870. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9258(18)47099-8.

McArthur, K., Whitehead, L. W., Heddleston, J. M., Li, L., Padman, B. S., Oorschot, V., et al. (2018). BAK/BAX macropores facilitate mitochondrial herniation and mtDNA efflux during apoptosis. *Science* 359, eaao6047. doi: 10.1126/science.aao6047.

McComb, S., Chan, P. K., Guinot, A., Hartmannsdottir, H., Jenni, S., Dobay, M. P., et al. (2019). Efficient apoptosis requires feedback amplification of upstream apoptotic signals by effector caspase-3 or -7. *Science Advances* 5, eaau9433. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.aau9433.

Mehlen, P., and Mazelin, L. (2003). The dependence receptors DCC and UNC5H as a link between neuronal guidance and survival. *Biology of the Cell* 95, 425–436. doi: 10.1016/S0248-4900(03)00072-8.

Meier, P., Finch, A., and Evan, G. (2000). Apoptosis in development. *Nature* 407, 796–801. doi: 10.1038/35037734.

Metcalfe, A. D., Hunter, H. R., Bloor, D. J., Lieberman, B. A., Picton, H. M., Leese, H. J., et al. (2004). Expression of 11 members of the BCL-2 family of apoptosis regulatory molecules during human preimplantation embryo development and fragmentation. *Molecular Reproduction and Development* 68, 35–50. doi: 10.1002/mrd.20055.

Michaelidis, T. M., Sendtner, M., Cooper, J. D., Airaksinen, M. S., Holtmann, B., Meyer, M., et al. (1996). Inactivation of bcl-2 Results in Progressive Degeneration of Motoneurons, Sympathetic and Sensory Neurons during Early Postnatal Development. *Neuron* 17, 75–89. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(00)80282-2.

Miller, M., and Peters, A. (1981). Maturation of rat visual cortex. II. A combined Golgi-electron microscope study of pyramidal neurons. *J Comp Neurol* 203, 555–573. doi: 10.1002/cne.902030402.

Mimura, N., Yuasa, S., Soma, M., Jin, H., Kimura, K., Goto, S., et al. (2008). Altered Quality Control in the Endoplasmic Reticulum Causes Cortical Dysplasia in Knock-In Mice Expressing a Mutant BiP. *Mol Cell Biol* 28, 293–301. doi: 10.1128/MCB.00473-07.

Miyazono, Y., Hirashima, S., Ishihara, N., Kusukawa, J., Nakamura, K., and Ohta, K. (2018). Uncoupled mitochondria quickly shorten along their long axis to form indented spheroids, instead of rings, in a fission-independent manner. *Sci Rep* 8, 350. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-18582-6.

Mohr, A., Deedigan, L., Jencz, S., Mehrabadi, Y., Houlden, L., Albarenque, S.-M., et al. (2018). Caspase-10: a molecular switch from cell-autonomous apoptosis to communal cell death in response to chemotherapeutic drug treatment. *Cell Death Differ* 25, 340–352. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2017.164.

Monaco, G., Decrock, E., Akl, H., Ponsaerts, R., Vervliet, T., Luyten, T., et al. (2012). Selective regulation of IP3-receptor-mediated Ca2+ signaling and apoptosis by the BH4 domain of Bcl-2 versus Bcl-X1. *Cell Death Differ* 19, 295–309. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2011.97.

Monaco, G., Decrock, E., Arbel, N., van Vliet, A. R., La Rovere, R. M., De Smedt, H., et al. (2015). The BH4 Domain of Anti-apoptotic Bcl-XL, but Not That of the Related Bcl-2, Limits the Voltagedependent Anion Channel 1 (VDAC1)-mediated Transfer of Pro-apoptotic Ca2+ Signals to Mitochondria. *J Biol Chem* 290, 9150–9161. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M114.622514.

Morris, J. L., Gillet, G., Prudent, J., and Popgeorgiev, N. (2021). Bcl-2 Family of Proteins in the Control of Mitochondrial Calcium Signalling: An Old Chap with New Roles. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* 22, 3730. doi: 10.3390/ijms22073730.

Mortenson, M. M., Schlieman, M. G., Virudalchalam, S., and Bold, R. J. (2003). Overexpression of BCL-2 results in activation of the AKT/NF-kB Cell survival pathway. *Journal of Surgical Research* 114, 302. doi: 10.1016/j.jss.2003.08.103.

Motoyama, N., Wang, F., Roth, K., Sawa, H., Nakayama, K., Nakayama, K., et al. (1995). Massive cell death of immature hematopoietic cells and neurons in Bcl-x-deficient mice. *Science* 267, 1506–1510. doi: 10.1126/science.7878471.

Moujalled, D., Strasser, A., and Liddell, J. R. (2021). Molecular mechanisms of cell death in neurological diseases. *Cell Death Differ* 28, 2029–2044. doi: 10.1038/s41418-021-00814-y.

Mukherjee, A., and Williams, D. W. (2017). More alive than dead: non-apoptotic roles for caspases in neuronal development, plasticity and disease. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 24, 1411–1421. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2017.64.

Mullins, R. D., Heuser, J. A., and Pollard, T. D. (1998). The interaction of Arp2/3 complex with actin: Nucleation, high affinity pointed end capping, and formation of branching networks of filaments. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 95, 6181–6186.

Murai, K. K., Nguyen, L. N., Irie, F., Yamaguchi, Y., and Pasquale, E. B. (2003). Control of hippocampal dendritic spine morphology through ephrin-A3/EphA4 signaling. *Nat Neurosci* 6, 153–160. doi: 10.1038/nn994.

Murao, N., and Nishitoh, H. (2017). Role of the unfolded protein response in the development of central nervous system. *The Journal of Biochemistry* 162, 155–162. doi: 10.1093/jb/mvx047.

Naik, P., Karrim, J., and Hanahan, D. (1996). The rise and fall of apoptosis during multistage tumorigenesis: down-modulation contributes to tumor progression from angiogenic progenitors. *Genes Dev.* 10, 2105–2116. doi: 10.1101/gad.10.17.2105.

Nakagawa, T., and Yuan, J. (2000). Cross-Talk between Two Cysteine Protease Families. *J Cell Biol* 150, 887–894.

Nakamura, A., Swahari, V., Plestant, C., Smith, I., McCoy, E., Smith, S., et al. (2016). Bcl-xL Is Essential for the Survival and Function of Differentiated Neurons in the Cortex That Control Complex Behaviors. *J Neurosci* 36, 5448–5461. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4247-15.2016.

Nakano, K., and Vousden, K. H. (2001). PUMA, a Novel Proapoptotic Gene, Is Induced by p53. *Molecular Cell* 7, 683–694. doi: 10.1016/S1097-2765(01)00214-3.

Nakayama, K., Nakayama, K., Negishi, I., Kuida, K., Shinkai, Y., Louie, M. C., et al. (1993). Disappearance of the Lymphoid System in Bcl-2 Homozygous Mutant Chimeric Mice. *Science* 261, 1584–1588. doi: 10.1126/science.8372353.

Neuspiel, M., Schauss, A. C., Braschi, E., Zunino, R., Rippstein, P., Rachubinski, R. A., et al. (2008). Cargo-Selected Transport from the Mitochondria to Peroxisomes Is Mediated by Vesicular Carriers. *Current Biology* 18, 102–108. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2007.12.038.

Nguyen, M., Millar, D. G., Yong, V. W., Korsmeyer, S. J., and Shore, G. C. (1993). Targeting of Bcl-2 to the mitochondrial outer membrane by a COOH-terminal signal anchor sequence. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 268, 25265–25268. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9258(19)74386-5.

Nikolaev, A., McLaughlin, T., O'Leary, D. D. M., and Tessier-Lavigne, M. (2009). APP binds DR6 to trigger axon pruning and neuron death via distinct caspases. *Nature* 457, 981–989. doi: 10.1038/nature07767.

Nonomura, K., Yamaguchi, Y., Hamachi, M., Koike, M., Uchiyama, Y., Nakazato, K., et al. (2013). Local Apoptosis Modulates Early Mammalian Brain Development through the Elimination of Morphogen-Producing Cells. *Developmental Cell* 27, 621–634. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2013.11.015.

Norbury, C. J., and Zhivotovsky, B. (2004). DNA damage-induced apoptosis. *Oncogene* 23, 2797–2808. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1207532.

Nougarède, A., Rimokh, R., and Gillet, G. (2018). BH4-mimetics and -antagonists: an emerging class of Bcl-2 protein modulators for cancer therapy. *Oncotarget* 9, 35291–35292. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.26250.

Nutt, L. K., Chandra, J., Pataer, A., Fang, B., Roth, J. A., Swisher, S. G., et al. (2002a). Bax-mediated Ca2+ Mobilization Promotes Cytochrome c Release during Apoptosis*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277, 20301–20308. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M201604200.

Nutt, L. K., Pataer, A., Pahler, J., Fang, B., Roth, J., McConkey, D. J., et al. (2002b). Bax and Bak Promote Apoptosis by Modulating Endoplasmic Reticular and Mitochondrial Ca2+ Stores*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277, 9219–9225. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M106817200.

Oakes, S. A., Scorrano, L., Opferman, J. T., Bassik, M. C., Nishino, M., Pozzan, T., et al. (2005). Proapoptotic BAX and BAK regulate the type 1 inositol trisphosphate receptor and calcium leak from the endoplasmic reticulum. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 102, 105–110. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0408352102.

Oberst, A., Pop, C., Tremblay, A. G., Blais, V., Denault, J.-B., Salvesen, G. S., et al. (2010). Inducible Dimerization and Inducible Cleavage Reveal a Requirement for Both Processes in Caspase-8 Activation *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285, 16632–16642. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109.095083.

O'Brien, R. J., and Wong, P. C. (2011). Amyloid Precursor Protein Processing and Alzheimer's Disease. *Annual review of neuroscience* 34, 185. doi: 10.1146/annurev-neuro-061010-113613.

O'Connor, L., Strasser, A., O'Reilly, L. A., Hausmann, G., Adams, J. M., Cory, S., et al. (1998). Bim: a novel member of the Bcl-2 family that promotes apoptosis. *EMBO J* 17, 384–395. doi: 10.1093/emboj/17.2.384.

Oda, E., Ohki, R., Murasawa, H., Nemoto, J., Shibue, T., Yamashita, T., et al. (2000). Noxa, a BH3-Only Member of the Bcl-2 Family and Candidate Mediator of p53-Induced Apoptosis. *Science* 288, 1053–1058. doi: 10.1126/science.288.5468.1053.

Ofengeim, D., Chen, Y., Miyawaki, T., Li, H., Sacchetti, S., Flannery, R. J., et al. (2012). N-terminally cleaved Bcl-xL mediates ischemia-induced neuronal death. *Nat Neurosci* 15, 574–580. doi: 10.1038/nn.3054.

Ogawa, T., Nitta, R., Okada, Y., and Hirokawa, N. (2004). A Common Mechanism for Microtubule Destabilizers—M Type Kinesins Stabilize Curling of the Protofilament Using the Class-Specific Neck and Loops. *Cell* 116, 591–602. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(04)00129-1.

Okabe, S., Miwa, A., and Okado, H. (2001). Spine Formation and Correlated Assembly of Presynaptic and Postsynaptic Molecules. *J Neurosci* 21, 6105–6114. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.21-16-06105.2001.

Okamoto, K., and Shaw, J. M. (2005). Mitochondrial morphology and dynamics in yeast and multicellular eukaryotes. *Annu Rev Genet* 39, 503–536. doi: 10.1146/annurev.genet.38.072902.093019.

Olichon, A., Emorine, L. J., Descoins, E., Pelloquin, L., Brichese, L., Gas, N., et al. (2002). The human dynamin-related protein OPA1 is anchored to the mitochondrial inner membrane facing the intermembrane space. *FEBS Letters* 523, 171–176. doi: 10.1016/S0014-5793(02)02985-X.

Oltval, Z. N., Milliman, C. L., and Korsmeyer, S. J. (1993). Bcl-2 heterodimerizes in vivo with a conserved homolog, Bax, that accelerates programed cell death. *Cell* 74, 609–619. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(93)90509-O.

Onyeagucha, B., Subbarayalu, P., Abdelfattah, N., Rajamanickam, S., Timilsina, S., Guzman, R., et al. (2017). Novel post-transcriptional and post-translational regulation of pro-apoptotic protein BOK and anti-apoptotic protein Mcl-1 determine the fate of breast cancer cells to survive or die. *Oncotarget* 8, 85984–85996. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.20841.

Opferman, J. T. (2008). Apoptosis in the development of the immune system. *Cell Death Differ* 15, 234–242. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4402182.

Opferman, J. T., Iwasaki, H., Ong, C. C., Suh, H., Mizuno, S., Akashi, K., et al. (2005). Obligate Role of Anti-Apoptotic MCL-1 in the Survival of Hematopoietic Stem Cells. *Science* 307, 1101–1104. doi: 10.1126/science.1106114.

Opferman, J. T., and Kothari, A. (2018). Anti-apoptotic BCL-2 family members in development. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 25, 37–45. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2017.170.

Opferman, J. T., Letai, A., Beard, C., Sorcinelli, M. D., Ong, C. C., and Korsmeyer, S. J. (2003). Development and maintenance of B and T lymphocytes requires antiapoptotic MCL-1. *Nature* 426, 671–676. doi: 10.1038/nature02067.

O'Rourke, B. (2007). Mitochondrial Ion Channels. *Annu Rev Physiol* 69, 19–49. doi: 10.1146/annurev.physiol.69.031905.163804.

Osellame, L. D., Singh, A. P., Stroud, D. A., Palmer, C. S., Stojanovski, D., Ramachandran, R., et al. (2016). Cooperative and independent roles of the Drp1 adaptors Mff, MiD49 and MiD51 in mitochondrial fission. *J Cell Sci* 129, 2170–2181. doi: 10.1242/jcs.185165.

Otera, H., Ishihara, N., and Mihara, K. (2013). New insights into the function and regulation of mitochondrial fission. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research* 1833, 1256–1268. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2013.02.002.

Pacheco, A., and Gallo, G. (2016). Actin filament-microtubule interactions in axon initiation and branching. *Brain Research Bulletin* 126, 300–310. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2016.07.013.

Pacher, P., and Hajnóczky, G. (2001). Propagation of the apoptotic signal by mitochondrial waves. *The EMBO Journal* 20, 4107–4121. doi: 10.1093/emboj/20.15.4107.

Pahl, H. L., and Baeuerle, P. A. (1996). Activation of NF- κ B by ER stress requires both Ca2+ and reactive oxygen intermediates as messengers. *FEBS Letters* 392, 129–136. doi: 10.1016/0014-5793(96)00800-9.

Paridaen, J. T., and Huttner, W. B. (2014). Neurogenesis during development of the vertebrate central nervous system. *EMBO Rep* 15, 351–364. doi: 10.1002/embr.201438447.

Park, H.-A., Licznerski, P., Alavian, K. N., Shanabrough, M., and Jonas, E. A. (2015). Bcl-xL Is Necessary for Neurite Outgrowth in Hippocampal Neurons. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 22, 93–108. doi: 10.1089/ars.2013.5570.

Park, H.-A., Licznerski, P., Mnatsakanyan, N., Niu, Y., Sacchetti, S., Wu, J., et al. (2017). Inhibition of Bcl-xL prevents pro-death actions of Δ N-Bcl-xL at the mitochondrial inner membrane during glutamate excitotoxicity. *Cell Death Differ* 24, 1963–1974. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2017.123.

Park, K., and Lee, J.-H. (2009). Bcl-XL protein is markedly decreased in UVB-irradiated basal cell carcinoma cell lines through proteasome-mediated degradation. *Oncology Reports* 21, 689–692. doi: 10.3892/or_00000272.

Parone, P. A., James, D. I., Da Cruz, S., Mattenberger, Y., Donzé, O., Barja, F., et al. (2006). Inhibiting the Mitochondrial Fission Machinery Does Not Prevent Bax/Bak-Dependent Apoptosis. *Mol Cell Biol* 26, 7397–7408. doi: 10.1128/MCB.02282-05.

Parrish, A. B., Freel, C. D., and Kornbluth, S. (2013). Cellular Mechanisms Controlling Caspase Activation and Function. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 5. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a008672.

Passer, B. J., Pellegrini, L., Vito, P., Ganjei, J. K., and D'Adamio, L. (1999). Interaction of Alzheimer's Presenilin-1 and Presenilin-2 with Bcl-XL: A POTENTIAL ROLE IN MODULATING THE THRESHOLD OF CELL DEATH*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 274, 24007–24013. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.34.24007.

Patergnani, S., Suski, J. M., Agnoletto, C., Bononi, A., Bonora, M., De Marchi, E., et al. (2011). Calcium signaling around Mitochondria Associated Membranes (MAMs). *Cell Communication and Signaling* 9, 19. doi: 10.1186/1478-811X-9-19.

Patron, M., Raffaello, A., Granatiero, V., Tosatto, A., Merli, G., De Stefani, D., et al. (2013). The Mitochondrial Calcium Uniporter (MCU): Molecular Identity and Physiological Roles. *J Biol Chem* 288, 10750–10758. doi: 10.1074/jbc.R112.420752.

Paul, A., Krelin, Y., Arif, T., Jeger, R., and Shoshan-Barmatz, V. (2018). A New Role for the Mitochondrial Pro-apoptotic Protein SMAC/Diablo in Phospholipid Synthesis Associated with Tumorigenesis. *Molecular Therapy* 26, 680–694. doi: 10.1016/j.ymthe.2017.12.020.

Pentimalli, F. (2018). BCL2: a 30-year tale of life, death and much more to come. *Cell Death Differ* 25, 7–9. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2017.189.

Péquignot, M. O., Provost, A. C., Sallé, S., Taupin, P., Sainton, K. M., Marchant, D., et al. (2003). Major role of BAX in apoptosis during retinal development and in establishment of a functional postnatal retina. *Developmental Dynamics: An Official Publication of the American Association of Anatomists* 228, 231–238. doi: 10.1002/dvdy.10376.

Perciavalle, R. M., Stewart, D. P., Koss, B., Lynch, J., Milasta, S., Bathina, M., et al. (2012). Anti-Apoptotic MCL-1 Localizes to the Mitochondrial Matrix and Couples Mitochondrial Fusion to Respiration. *Nat Cell Biol* 14, 575–583. doi: 10.1038/ncb2488.

Perdiz, D., Lorin, S., Leroy-Gori, I., and Poüs, C. (2017). Stress-induced hyperacetylation of microtubule enhances mitochondrial fission and modulates the phosphorylation of Drp1 at 616Ser. *Cellular Signalling* 39, 32–43. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2017.07.020.

Pérez-Mejías, G., Guerra-Castellano, A., Díaz-Quintana, A., De la Rosa, M. A., and Díaz-Moreno, I. (2019). Cytochrome c: Surfing Off of the Mitochondrial Membrane on the Tops of Complexes III and IV. *Computational and Structural Biotechnology Journal* 17, 654–660. doi: 10.1016/j.csbj.2019.05.002.

Peters, A., and Kaiserman-Abramof, I. R. (1970). The small pyramidal neuron of the rat cerebral cortex. The perikaryon, dendrites and spines. *American Journal of Anatomy* 127, 321–355. doi: 10.1002/aja.1001270402.

Petros, A. M., Olejniczak, E. T., and Fesik, S. W. (2004). Structural biology of the Bcl-2 family of proteins. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research* 1644, 83–94. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2003.08.012.

Pinan-Lucarre, B., Gabel, C. V., Reina, C. P., Hulme, S. E., Shevkoplyas, S. S., Slone, R. D., et al. (2012). The Core Apoptotic Executioner Proteins CED-3 and CED-4 Promote Initiation of Neuronal Regeneration in Caenorhabditis elegans. *PLoS Biol* 10, e1001331. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.1001331.

Pinton, P., Ferrari, D., Magalhães, P., Schulze-Osthoff, K., Di Virgilio, F., Pozzan, T., et al. (2000). Reduced Loading of Intracellular Ca2+ Stores and Downregulation of Capacitative Ca2+Influx in Bcl-2–Overexpressing Cells. *J Cell Biol* 148, 857–862.

Pollard, T. D., and Borisy, G. G. (2003). Cellular Motility Driven by Assembly and Disassembly of Actin Filaments. *Cell* 112, 453–465. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(03)00120-X.

Popgeorgiev, N., Bonneau, B., Ferri, K. F., Prudent, J., Thibaut, J., and Gillet, G. (2011). The Apoptotic Regulator Nrz Controls Cytoskeletal Dynamics via the Regulation of Ca2+ Trafficking in the Zebrafish Blastula. *Developmental Cell* 20, 663–676. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2011.03.016.

Popgeorgiev, N., Jabbour, L., and Gillet, G. (2018). Subcellular Localization and Dynamics of the Bcl-2 Family of Proteins. *Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology* 6. Available at: https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fcell.2018.00013 [Accessed June 5, 2022].

Popgeorgiev, N., Sa, J. D., Jabbour, L., Banjara, S., Nguyen, T. T. M., Akhavan-E-Sabet, A., et al. (2020). Ancient and conserved functional interplay between Bcl-2 family proteins in the mitochondrial pathway of apoptosis. *Science Advances* 6, eabc4149. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.abc4149.

Popov, V., Medvedev, N. I., Davies, H. A., and Stewart, M. G. (2005). Mitochondria form a filamentous reticular network in hippocampal dendrites but are present as discrete bodies in axons: A three-dimensional ultrastructural study. *Journal of Comparative Neurology* 492, 50–65. doi: 10.1002/cne.20682.

Popovic, D., Vucic, D., and Dikic, I. (2014). Ubiquitination in disease pathogenesis and treatment. *Nat Med* 20, 1242–1253. doi: 10.1038/nm.3739.

Prudent, J., Popgeorgiev, N., Bonneau, B., and Gillet, G. (2015a). Bcl-2 proteins, cell migration and embryonic development: lessons from zebrafish. *Cell Death & Disease* 6, e1910–e1910. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2015.286.

Prudent, J., Zunino, R., Sugiura, A., Mattie, S., Shore, G. C., and McBride, H. M. (2015b). MAPL SUMOylation of Drp1 Stabilizes an ER/Mitochondrial Platform Required for Cell Death. *Molecular Cell* 59, 941–955. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2015.08.001.

Purves, D., Augustine, G. J., Fitzpatrick, D., Hall, W. C., LaMantia, A.-S., Mooney, R. D., et al. (2018). *Neuroscience*. 6th edition. New York: Sinauer Associates.

Puthalakath, H., Huang, D. C. S., O'Reilly, L. A., King, S. M., and Strasser, A. (1999). The Proapoptotic Activity of the Bcl-2 Family Member Bim Is Regulated by Interaction with the Dynein Motor Complex. *Molecular Cell* 3, 287–296. doi: 10.1016/S1097-2765(00)80456-6.

Qi, H., Li, L., and Shuai, J. (2015). Optimal microdomain crosstalk between endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondria for Ca2+ oscillations. *Sci Rep* 5, 7984. doi: 10.1038/srep07984.

Qian, S., Wang, W., Yang, L., and Huang, H. W. (2008). Structure of transmembrane pore induced by Bax-derived peptide: Evidence for lipidic pores. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105, 17379–17383. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0807764105.

Raffaello, A., Mammucari, C., Gherardi, G., and Rizzuto, R. (2016). Calcium at the Center of Cell Signaling: Interplay between Endoplasmic Reticulum, Mitochondria, and Lysosomes. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences* 41, 1035–1049. doi: 10.1016/j.tibs.2016.09.001.

Raina, D., Pandey, P., Ahmad, R., Bharti, A., Ren, J., Kharbanda, S., et al. (2005). c-Abl Tyrosine Kinase Regulates Caspase-9 Autocleavage in the Apoptotic Response to DNA Damage*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280, 11147–11151. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M413787200.

Raine, C. S. (1999). Characteristics of the Neuron. *Basic Neurochemistry: Molecular, Cellular and Medical Aspects. 6th edition*. Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK28209/ [Accessed June 7, 2022].

Raper, J. A. (2000). Semaphorins and their receptors in vertebrates and invertebrates. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology* 10, 88–94. doi: 10.1016/S0959-4388(99)00057-4.

Raz, V., Carlotti, F., Vermolen, B. J., van der Poel, E., Sloos, W. C. R., Knaän-Shanzer, S., et al. (2006). Changes in lamina structure are followed by spatial reorganization of heterochromatic regions in caspase-8-activated human mesenchymal stem cells. *Journal of Cell Science* 119, 4247–4256. doi: 10.1242/jcs.03180.

Rehm, M., Huber, H. J., Hellwig, C. T., Anguissola, S., Dussmann, H., and Prehn, J. H. M. (2009). Dynamics of outer mitochondrial membrane permeabilization during apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ* 16, 613–623. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2008.187.

Reilly, J. E., Hanson, H. H., and Phillips, G. R. (2011). Persistence of excitatory shaft synapses adjacent to newly emerged dendritic protrusions. *Mol Cell Neurosci* 48, 129–136. doi: 10.1016/j.mcn.2011.06.014.

Ribeil, J.-A., Zermati, Y., Vandekerckhove, J., Cathelin, S., Kersual, J., Dussiot, M., et al. (2007). Hsp70 regulates erythropoiesis by preventing caspase-3-mediated cleavage of GATA-1. *Nature* 445, 102–105. doi: 10.1038/nature05378.

Ricci, J.-E., Muñoz-Pinedo, C., Fitzgerald, P., Bailly-Maitre, B., Perkins, G. A., Yadava, N., et al. (2004). Disruption of Mitochondrial Function during Apoptosis Is Mediated by Caspase Cleavage of the p75 Subunit of Complex I of the Electron Transport Chain. *Cell* 117, 773–786. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2004.05.008.

Riedl, S. J., and Salvesen, G. S. (2007). The apoptosome: signalling platform of cell death. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 8, 405–413. doi: 10.1038/nrm2153.

Riley, J. S., Quarato, G., Cloix, C., Lopez, J., O'Prey, J., Pearson, M., et al. (2018). Mitochondrial inner membrane permeabilisation enables mtDNA release during apoptosis. *EMBO J* 37, e99238. doi: 10.15252/embj.201899238.

Rinkenberger, J. L., Horning, S., Klocke, B., Roth, K., and Korsmeyer, S. J. (2000). Mcl-1 deficiency results in peri-implantation embryonic lethality. *Genes Dev* 14, 23–27.

Rizalar, F. S., Roosen, D. A., and Haucke, V. (2021). A Presynaptic Perspective on Transport and Assembly Mechanisms for Synapse Formation. *Neuron* 109, 27–41. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2020.09.038.

Robb-Gaspers, L. D., Burnett, P., Rutter, G. A., Denton, R. M., Rizzuto, R., and Thomas, A. P. (1998). Integrating cytosolic calcium signals into mitochondrial metabolic responses. *EMBO J* 17, 4987–5000. doi: 10.1093/emboj/17.17.4987.

Rodriguez, J., and Lazebnik, Y. (1999). Caspase-9 and APAF-1 form an active holoenzyme. *Genes Dev.* 13, 3179–3184.

Rojo, M., Legros, F., Chateau, D., and Lombès, A. (2002). Membrane topology and mitochondrial targeting of mitofusins, ubiquitous mammalian homologs of the transmembrane GTPase Fzo. *Journal of Cell Science* 115, 1663–1674. doi: 10.1242/jcs.115.8.1663.

Rong, Y.-P., Bultynck, G., Aromolaran, A. S., Zhong, F., Parys, J. B., Smedt, H. D., et al. (2009). The BH4 domain of Bcl-2 inhibits ER calcium release and apoptosis by binding the regulatory and coupling domain of the IP3 receptor. *PNAS* 106, 14397–14402. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0907555106.

Rongvaux, A., Jackson, R., Harman, C. C. D., Li, T., West, A. P., de Zoete, M. R., et al. (2014). Apoptotic caspases prevent the induction of type I interferons by mitochondrial DNA. *Cell* 159, 1563–1577. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2014.11.037.

Rosa, N., Ivanova, H., Wagner, L. E., Kale, J., La Rovere, R., Welkenhuyzen, K., et al. (2022). Bcl-xL acts as an inhibitor of IP3R channels, thereby antagonizing Ca2+-driven apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ* 29, 788–805. doi: 10.1038/s41418-021-00894-w.

Rosenbloom, A. B., Lee, S.-H., To, M., Lee, A., Shin, J. Y., and Bustamante, C. (2014). Optimized twocolor super resolution imaging of Drp1 during mitochondrial fission with a slow-switching Dronpa variant. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 111, 13093–13098. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1320044111.

Rosencrans, W. M., Rajendran, M., Bezrukov, S. M., and Rostovtseva, T. K. (2021). VDAC regulation of mitochondrial calcium flux: From channel biophysics to disease. *Cell Calcium* 94, 102356. doi: 10.1016/j.ceca.2021.102356.

Ross, A. J., Waymire, K. G., Moss, J. E., Parlow, A. F., Skinner, M. K., Russell, L. D., et al. (1998). Testicular degeneration in Bclw-deficient mice. *Nat Genet* 18, 251–256. doi: 10.1038/ng0398-251.

Rossi, A., Pizzo, P., and Filadi, R. (2019). Calcium, mitochondria and cell metabolism: A functional triangle in bioenergetics. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research* 1866, 1068–1078. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2018.10.016.

Russell, H. R., Lee, Y., Miller, H. L., Zhao, J., and McKinnon, P. J. (2002). Murine Ovarian Development Is Not Affected by Inactivation of the Bcl-2 Family Member Diva. *Mol Cell Biol* 22, 6866–6870. doi: 10.1128/MCB.22.19.6866-6870.2002.

Sabatier, C., Plump, A. S., Ma, L., Brose, K., Tamada, A., Murakami, F., et al. (2004). The Divergent Robo Family Protein Rig-1/Robo3 Is a Negative Regulator of Slit Responsiveness Required for Midline Crossing by Commissural Axons. *Cell* 117, 157–169. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(04)00303-4.

Sakamaki, K., Inoue, T., Asano, M., Sudo, K., Kazama, H., Sakagami, J., et al. (2002). Ex vivo wholeembryo culture of caspase-8-deficient embryos normalize their aberrant phenotypes in the developing neural tube and heart. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 9, 1196–1206. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4401090.

Salinas, P. C. (2007). Modulation of the microtubule cytoskeleton: a role for a divergent canonical Wnt pathway. *Trends in Cell Biology* 17, 333–342. doi: 10.1016/j.tcb.2007.07.003.

Santel, A., and Fuller, M. T. (2001). Control of mitochondrial morphology by a human mitofusin. *Journal of Cell Science* 114, 867–874. doi: 10.1242/jcs.114.5.867.

Sassone, J., Maraschi, A., Sassone, F., Silani, V., and Ciammola, A. (2013). Defining the role of the Bcl-2 family proteins in Huntington's disease. *Cell Death Dis* 4, e772–e772. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2013.300.

Sattler, M., Liang, H., Nettesheim, D., Meadows, R. P., Harlan, J. E., Eberstadt, M., et al. (1997). Structure of Bcl-xL-Bak Peptide Complex: Recognition Between Regulators of Apoptosis. *Science* 275, 983–986. doi: 10.1126/science.275.5302.983.

Saudou, F., Finkbeiner, S., Devys, D., and Greenberg, M. E. (1998). Huntingtin Acts in the Nucleus to Induce Apoptosis but Death Does Not Correlate with the Formation of Intranuclear Inclusions. *Cell* 95, 55–66. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81782-1.

Saudou, F., and Humbert, S. (2016). The Biology of Huntingtin. Neuron 89, 910-926. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2016.02.003.

Savitt, J. M., Jang, S. S., Mu, W., Dawson, V. L., and Dawson, T. M. (2005). Bcl-x Is Required for Proper Development of the Mouse Substantia Nigra. *J. Neurosci.* 25, 6721–6728. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0760-05.2005.

Schaefer, A., Magócsi, M., Fandrich, A., and Marquardt, H. (1998). Stimulation of the Ca2+-mediated egr-1 and c-fos expression in murine erythroleukaemia cells by cyclosporin A. *Biochem J* 335, 505–511.

Schenk, R. L., Tuzlak, S., Carrington, E. M., Zhan, Y., Heinzel, S., Teh, C. E., et al. (2017). Characterisation of mice lacking all functional isoforms of the pro-survival BCL-2 family member A1 reveals minor defects in the haematopoietic compartment. *Cell Death Differ* 24, 534–545. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2016.156.

Schinzel, A., Kaufmann, T., and Borner, C. (2004). Bcl-2 family members: intracellular targeting, membrane-insertion, and changes in subcellular localization. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research* 1644, 95–105. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2003.09.006.

Schmitt, E., Beauchemin, M., and Bertrand, R. (2007). Nuclear colocalization and interaction between bcl-xL and cdk1(cdc2) during G2/M cell-cycle checkpoint. *Oncogene* 26, 5851–5865. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1210396.

Schuldiner, M., Metz, J., Schmid, V., Denic, V., Rakwalska, M., Schmitt, H. D., et al. (2008). The GET Complex Mediates Insertion of Tail-Anchored Proteins into the ER Membrane. *Cell* 134, 634–645. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2008.06.025.

Schulman, J. J., Wright, F. A., Han, X., Zluhan, E. J., Szczesniak, L. M., and Wojcikiewicz, R. J. H. (2016). The Stability and Expression Level of Bok Are Governed by Binding to Inositol 1,4,5-Trisphosphate Receptors. *J Biol Chem* 291, 11820–11828. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M115.711242.

Schwarz, D. S., and Blower, M. D. (2016). The endoplasmic reticulum: structure, function and response to cellular signaling. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 73, 79–94. doi: 10.1007/s00018-015-2052-6.

Schwickart, M., Huang, X., Lill, J. R., Liu, J., Ferrando, R., French, D. M., et al. (2010). Deubiquitinase USP9X stabilizes MCL1 and promotes tumour cell survival. *Nature* 463, 103–107. doi: 10.1038/nature08646.

Scorrano, L., Ashiya, M., Buttle, K., Weiler, S., Oakes, S. A., Mannella, C. A., et al. (2002). A distinct pathway remodels mitochondrial cristae and mobilizes cytochrome c during apoptosis. *Dev Cell* 2, 55–67. doi: 10.1016/s1534-5807(01)00116-2.

Scorrano, L., Oakes, S. A., Opferman, J. T., Cheng, E. H., Sorcinelli, M. D., Pozzan, T., et al. (2003). BAX and BAK Regulation of Endoplasmic Reticulum Ca2+: A Control Point for Apoptosis. *Science* 300, 135–139. doi: 10.1126/science.1081208.

Seng, N. S., Megyesi, J., Tarcsafalvi, A., and Price, P. M. (2016). Mimicking Cdk2 phosphorylation of Bcl-xL at Ser73 results in caspase activation and Bcl-xL cleavage. *Cell Death Discovery* 2, 1–6. doi: 10.1038/cddiscovery.2016.1.

Serafini, T., Colamarino, S. A., Leonardo, E. D., Wang, H., Beddington, R., Skarnes, W. C., et al. (1996). Netrin-1 Is Required for Commissural Axon Guidance in the Developing Vertebrate Nervous System. *Cell* 87, 1001–1014. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81795-X.

Serafini, T., Kennedy, T. E., Gaiko, M. J., Mirzayan, C., Jessell, T. M., and Tessier-Lavigne, M. (1994). The netrins define a family of axon outgrowth-promoting proteins homologous to C. elegans UNC-6. *Cell* 78, 409–424. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(94)90420-0.

Serrano, B. P., and Hardy, J. A. (2018). Phosphorylation by protein kinase A disassembles the caspase-9 core. *Cell Death Differ* 25, 1025–1039. doi: 10.1038/s41418-017-0052-9.

Serrano, B. P., Szydlo, H. S., Alfandari, D., and Hardy, J. A. (2017). Active site–adjacent phosphorylation at Tyr-397 by c-Abl kinase inactivates caspase-9. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 292, 21352–21365. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M117.811976.

Shabanzadeh, A. P., D'Onofrio, P. M., Monnier, P. P., and Koeberle, P. D. (2015). Targeting caspase-6 and caspase-8 to promote neuronal survival following ischemic stroke. *Cell Death Dis* 6, e1967–e1967. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2015.272.

Shalini, S., Dorstyn, L., Dawar, S., and Kumar, S. (2015). Old, new and emerging functions of caspases. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 22, 526–539. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2014.216.

Shamas-Din, A., Brahmbhatt, H., Leber, B., and Andrews, D. W. (2011). BH3-only proteins: Orchestrators of apoptosis. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research* 1813, 508–520. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2010.11.024.

Shamas-Din, A., Kale, J., Leber, B., and Andrews, D. W. (2013). Mechanisms of Action of Bcl-2 Family Proteins. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 5, a008714. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a008714.

Shekhar, S., Kerleau, M., Kühn, S., Pernier, J., Romet-Lemonne, G., Jégou, A., et al. (2015). Formin and capping protein together embrace the actin filament in a ménage à trois. *Nat Commun* 6, 8730. doi: 10.1038/ncomms9730.

Shelton, S. N., Shawgo, M. E., and Robertson, J. D. (2009). Cleavage of Bid by Executioner Caspases Mediates Feed Forward Amplification of Mitochondrial Outer Membrane Permeabilization during Genotoxic Stress-induced Apoptosis in Jurkat Cells. *J Biol Chem* 284, 11247–11255. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M809392200.

Sheng, Z.-H. (2017). The interplay of axonal energy homeostasis and mitochondrial trafficking and anchoring. *Trends Cell Biol* 27, 403–416. doi: 10.1016/j.tcb.2017.01.005.

Shimizu, S., Eguchi, Y., Kosaka, H., Kamiike, W., Matsuda, H., and Tsujimoto, Y. (1995). Prevention of hypoxia-induced cell death by Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL. *Nature* 374, 811–813. doi: 10.1038/374811a0.

Shimizu, S., Konishi, A., Kodama, T., and Tsujimoto, Y. (2000). BH4 domain of antiapoptotic Bcl-2 family members closes voltage-dependent anion channel and inhibits apoptotic mitochondrial changes and cell death. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 97, 3100–3105.

Shimizu, S., Narita, M., Tsujimoto, Y., and Tsujimoto, Y. (1999). Bcl-2 family proteins regulate the release of apoptogenic cytochrome c by the mitochondrial channel VDAC. *Nature* 399, 483–487. doi: 10.1038/20959.

Shintani, T., Ihara, M., Tani, S., Sakuraba, J., Sakuta, H., and Noda, M. (2009). APC2 Plays an Essential Role in Axonal Projections through the Regulation of Microtubule Stability. *J Neurosci* 29, 11628–11640. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2394-09.2009.

Simon, D. J., Weimer, R. M., McLaughlin, T., Kallop, D., Stanger, K., Yang, J., et al. (2012). A Caspase Cascade Regulating Developmental Axon Degeneration. *J. Neurosci.* 32, 17540–17553. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3012-12.2012.

Slaughter, T., Wang, J., and Black, M. M. (1997). Microtubule Transport from the Cell Body into the Axons of Growing Neurons. *J Neurosci* 17, 5807–5819. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.17-15-05807.1997.

Slee, E. A., Adrain, C., and Martin, S. J. (2001). Executioner Caspase-3, -6, and -7 Perform Distinct, Non-redundant Roles during the Demolition Phase of Apoptosis*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276, 7320–7326. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M008363200.

Smirnova, E., Griparic, L., Shurland, D.-L., and van der Bliek, A. M. (2001). Dynamin-related Protein Drp1 Is Required for Mitochondrial Division in Mammalian Cells. *Mol Biol Cell* 12, 2245–2256.

Smith, J. L., and Schoenwolf, G. C. (1997). Neurulation: coming to closure. *Trends in Neurosciences* 20, 510–517. doi: 10.1016/S0166-2236(97)01121-1.

Sokolowski, J. D., Gamage, K. K., Heffron, D. S., LeBlanc, A. C., Deppmann, C. D., and Mandell, J. W. (2014). Caspase-mediated cleavage of actin and tubulin is a common feature and sensitive marker of axonal degeneration in neural development and injury. *Acta Neuropathol Commun* 2, 16. doi: 10.1186/2051-5960-2-16.

Song, H., Ming, G., He, Z., Lehmann, M., McKerracher, L., Tessier-Lavigne, M., et al. (1998). Conversion of Neuronal Growth Cone Responses from Repulsion to Attraction by Cyclic Nucleotides. *Science* 281, 1515–1518. doi: 10.1126/science.281.5382.1515.

Sotelo, C. (1990). Cerebellar synaptogenesis: what we can learn from mutant mice. *Journal of Experimental Biology* 153, 225–249. doi: 10.1242/jeb.153.1.225.

Spellicy, C. J., Norris, J., Bend, R., Bupp, C., Mester, P., Reynolds, T., et al. (2018). Key apoptotic genes APAF1 and CASP9 implicated in recurrent folate-resistant neural tube defects. *Eur J Hum Genet* 26, 420–427. doi: 10.1038/s41431-017-0025-y.

Spillane, M., Ketschek, A., Donnelly, C. J., Pacheco, A., Twiss, J. L., and Gallo, G. (2012). Nerve Growth Factor-Induced Formation of Axonal Filopodia and Collateral Branches Involves the Intra-Axonal Synthesis of Regulators of the Actin-Nucleating Arp2/3 Complex. *J Neurosci* 32, 17671–17689. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1079-12.2012.

Spillane, M., Ketschek, A., Merianda, T. T., Twiss, J. L., and Gallo, G. (2013). Mitochondria Coordinate Sites of Axon Branching through Localized Intra-Axonal Protein Synthesis. *Cell Rep* 5, 1564–1575. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2013.11.022.

Sprick, M. R., Rieser, E., Stahl, H., Grosse-Wilde, A., Weigand, M. A., and Walczak, H. (2002). Caspase-10 is recruited to and activated at the native TRAIL and CD95 death-inducing signalling complexes in a FADD-dependent manner but can not functionally substitute caspase-8. *EMBO J* 21, 4520–4530. doi: 10.1093/emboj/cdf441.

Srinivasula, S. M., Hegde, R., Saleh, A., Datta, P., Shiozaki, E., Chai, J., et al. (2001). A conserved XIAP-interaction motif in caspase-9 and Smac/DIABLO regulates caspase activity and apoptosis. *Nature* 410, 112–116. doi: 10.1038/35065125.

Steimer, D. A., Boyd, K., Takeuchi, O., Fisher, J. K., Zambetti, G. P., and Opferman, J. T. (2009). Selective roles for antiapoptotic MCL-1 during granulocyte development and macrophage effector function. *Blood* 113, 2805–2815. doi: 10.1182/blood-2008-05-159145.

Stevens, M., and Oltean, S. (2019). Modulation of the Apoptosis Gene Bcl-x Function Through Alternative Splicing. *Frontiers in Genetics* 10. Available at: https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fgene.2019.00804 [Accessed May 30, 2022].

Stiles, J., and Jernigan, T. L. (2010). The Basics of Brain Development. *Neuropsychol Rev* 20, 327–348. doi: 10.1007/s11065-010-9148-4.

Strasser, A., and Vaux, D. L. (2018). Viewing BCL2 and cell death control from an evolutionary perspective. *Cell Death Differ* 25, 13–20. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2017.145.

Strasser, G. A., Rahim, N. A., VanderWaal, K. E., Gertler, F. B., and Lanier, L. M. (2004). Arp2/3 Is a Negative Regulator of Growth Cone Translocation. *Neuron* 43, 81–94. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2004.05.015.

Südhof, T. C. (2012). The Presynaptic Active Zone. *Neuron* 75, 11–25. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2012.06.012.

Susin, S. A., Lorenzo, H. K., Zamzami, N., Marzo, I., Snow, B. E., Brothers, G. M., et al. (1999). Molecular characterization of mitochondrial apoptosis-inducing factor. *Nature* 397, 441–446. doi: 10.1038/17135.

Suzanne, M., and Steller, H. (2013). Shaping organisms with apoptosis. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 20, 669–675. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2013.11.

Suzuki, M., Youle, R. J., and Tjandra, N. (2000). Structure of Bax: Coregulation of Dimer Formation and Intracellular Localization. *Cell* 103, 645–654. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)00167-7.

Suzuki, R., Hotta, K., and Oka, K. (2018). Transitional correlation between inner-membrane potential and ATP levels of neuronal mitochondria. *Sci Rep* 8, 2993. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-21109-2.

Szabadkai, G., Bianchi, K., Várnai, P., De Stefani, D., Wieckowski, M. R., Cavagna, D., et al. (2006). Chaperone-mediated coupling of endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondrial Ca2+ channels. *Journal of Cell Biology* 175, 901–911. doi: 10.1083/jcb.200608073.

Szalai, G., Krishnamurthy, R., and Hajnóczky, G. (1999). Apoptosis driven by IP(3)-linked mitochondrial calcium signals. *EMBO J* 18, 6349–6361. doi: 10.1093/emboj/18.22.6349.

Szebenyi, G., Callaway, J. L., Dent, E. W., and Kalil, K. (1998). Interstitial Branches Develop from Active Regions of the Axon Demarcated by the Primary Growth Cone during Pausing Behaviors. *J. Neurosci.* 18, 7930–7940. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.18-19-07930.1998.

Tait, S. W. G., and Green, D. R. (2008). Caspase independent cell death: leaving the set without the final cut. *Oncogene* 27, 6452–6461. doi: 10.1038/onc.2008.311.

Tait, S. W. G., Parsons, M. J., Llambi, F., Bouchier-Hayes, L., Connell, S., Muñoz-Pinedo, C., et al. (2010). Resistance to Caspase-Independent Cell Death Requires Persistence of Intact Mitochondria. *Developmental Cell* 18, 802–813. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2010.03.014.

Takahashi, A., Alnemri, E. S., Lazebnik, Y. A., Fernandes-Alnemri, T., Litwack, G., Moir, R. D., et al. (1996). Cleavage of lamin A by Mch2 alpha but not CPP32: multiple interleukin 1 beta-converting enzyme-related proteases with distinct substrate recognition properties are active in apoptosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 93, 8395–8400.

Takano, T., Xu, C., Funahashi, Y., Namba, T., and Kaibuchi, K. (2015). Neuronal polarization. *Development* 142, 2088–2093. doi: 10.1242/dev.114454.

Takehara, T., and Takahashi, H. (2003). Suppression of Bcl-xL Deamidation in Human Hepatocellular Carcinomas1. *Cancer Research* 63, 3054–3057.

Takemoto, K., Nagai, T., Miyawaki, A., and Miura, M. (2003). Spatio-temporal activation of caspase revealed by indicator that is insensitive to environmental effects. *J Cell Biol* 160, 235–243. doi: 10.1083/jcb.200207111.

Tao, K., Matsuki, N., and Koyama, R. (2014). AMP-activated protein kinase mediates activitydependent axon branching by recruiting mitochondria to axon. *Developmental Neurobiology* 74, 557– 573. doi: 10.1002/dneu.22149.

Taylor, R. C., Cullen, S. P., and Martin, S. J. (2008). Apoptosis: controlled demolition at the cellular level. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* 9, 231–241. doi: 10.1038/nrm2312.

Terrones, O., Antonsson, B., Yamaguchi, H., Wang, H.-G., Liu, J., Lee, R. M., et al. (2004). Lipidic Pore Formation by the Concerted Action of Proapoptotic BAX and tBID *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279, 30081–30091. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M313420200.

Tesco, G., Koh, Y. H., Kang, E., Cameron, A., Das, S., Sena-Esteves, M., et al. (2007). Depletion of GGA3 stabilizes BACE and enhances β -secretase activity. *Neuron* 54, 721–737. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2007.05.012.

Thomas, D., Bron, P., Weimann, T., Dautant, A., Giraud, M.-F., Paumard, P., et al. (2008). Supramolecular organization of the yeast F1Fo-ATP synthase. *Biology of the Cell* 100, 591–603. doi: 10.1042/BC20080022.

Thornberry, N. A., Rano, T. A., Peterson, E. P., Rasper, D. M., Timkey, T., Garcia-Calvo, M., et al. (1997). A Combinatorial Approach Defines Specificities of Members of the Caspase Family and Granzyme B: FUNCTIONAL RELATIONSHIPS ESTABLISHED FOR KEY MEDIATORS OF APOPTOSIS*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 272, 17907–17911. doi: 10.1074/jbc.272.29.17907.

Tilokani, L., Nagashima, S., Paupe, V., and Prudent, J. (2018). Mitochondrial dynamics: overview of molecular mechanisms. *Essays Biochem* 62, 341–360. doi: 10.1042/EBC20170104.

Tinel, A., and Tschopp, J. (2004). The PIDDosome, a Protein Complex Implicated in Activation of Caspase-2 in Response to Genotoxic Stress. *Science* 304, 843–846. doi: 10.1126/science.1095432.

Tint, I., Jean, D., Baas, P. W., and Black, M. M. (2009). Doublecortin Associates with Microtubules Preferentially in Regions of the Axon Displaying Actin-Rich Protrusive Structures. *J Neurosci* 29, 10995–11010. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3399-09.2009.

Tochhawng, L., Deng, S., Pervaiz, S., and Yap, C. T. (2013). Redox regulation of cancer cell migration and invasion. *Mitochondrion* 13, 246–253. doi: 10.1016/j.mito.2012.08.002.

Tong, J., Zheng, X., Tan, X., Fletcher, R., Nikolovska-Coleska, Z., Yu, J., et al. (2018). Mcl-1 phosphorylation without degradation mediates sensitivity to HDAC inhibitors by liberating BH3-only proteins. *Cancer Res* 78, 4704–4715. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-18-0399.

Trisciuoglio, D., Tupone, M. G., Desideri, M., Di Martile, M., Gabellini, C., Buglioni, S., et al. (2017). BCL-XL overexpression promotes tumor progression-associated properties. *Cell Death Dis* 8, 1–15. doi: 10.1038/s41419-017-0055-y.

Tsai, F.-C., Kuo, G.-H., Chang, S.-W., and Tsai, P.-J. (2015). Ca2+ Signaling in Cytoskeletal Reorganization, Cell Migration, and Cancer Metastasis. *BioMed Research International* 2015, e409245. doi: 10.1155/2015/409245.

Tsujimoto, Y., Cossman, J., Jaffe, E., and Croce, C. (1985). Involvement of the bcl-2 gene in human follicular lymphoma. *Science* 228, 1440–1443. doi: 10.1126/science.3874430.

Umbaugh, D. S., Nguyen, N. T., Jaeschke, H., and Ramachandran, A. (2021). Mitochondrial Membrane Potential Drives Early Change in Mitochondrial Morphology After Acetaminophen Exposure. *Toxicological Sciences* 180, 186–195. doi: 10.1093/toxsci/kfaa188.

Unsain, N., and Barker, P. A. (2015). New Views on the Misconstrued: Executioner Caspases and Their Diverse Non-apoptotic Roles. *Neuron* 88, 461–474. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2015.08.029.

Unsain, N., Higgins, J. M., Parker, K. N., Johnstone, A. D., and Barker, P. A. (2013). XIAP Regulates Caspase Activity in Degenerating Axons. *Cell Reports* 4, 751–763. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2013.07.015.

Uribe, V., Wong, B. K. Y., Graham, R. K., Cusack, C. L., Skotte, N. H., Pouladi, M. A., et al. (2012). Rescue from excitotoxicity and axonal degeneration accompanied by age-dependent behavioral and neuroanatomical alterations in caspase-6-deficient mice. *Hum Mol Genet* 21, 1954–1967. doi: 10.1093/hmg/dds005.

Van Opdenbosch, N., and Lamkanfi, M. (2019). Caspases in Cell Death, Inflammation, and Disease. *Immunity* 50, 1352–1364. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2019.05.020.

Vander Heiden, M. G., Chandel, N. S., Williamson, E. K., Schumacker, P. T., and Thompson, C. B. (1997). Bcl-xL Regulates the Membrane Potential and Volume Homeostasis of Mitochondria. *Cell* 91, 627–637. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80450-X.

Varela-Echavarría, A., Tucker, A., Püschel, A. W., and Guthrie, S. (1997). Motor Axon Subpopulations Respond Differentially to the Chemorepellents Netrin-1 and Semaphorin D. *Neuron* 18, 193–207. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(00)80261-5.

Varfolomeev, E. E., Schuchmann, M., Luria, V., Chiannilkulchai, N., Beckmann, J. S., Mett, I. L., et al. (1998). Targeted Disruption of the Mouse Caspase 8 Gene Ablates Cell Death Induction by the TNF Receptors, Fas/Apo1, and DR3 and Is Lethal Prenatally. *Immunity* 9, 267–276. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(00)80609-3.

Vaughn, J. E. (1989). Review: Fine structure of synaptogenesis in the vertebrate central nervous system. *Synapse* 3, 255–285. doi: 10.1002/syn.890030312.

Vaux, D. L., Cory, S., and Adams, J. M. (1988). Bcl-2 gene promotes haemopoietic cell survival and cooperates with c-myc to immortalize pre-B cells. *Nature* 335, 440–442. doi: 10.1038/335440a0.

Vaux, D. L., Weissman, I. L., and Kim, S. K. (1992). Prevention of programmed cell death in Caenorhabditis elegans by human bcl-2. *Science* 258, 1955–1957. doi: 10.1126/science.1470921.

Veis, D. J., Sorenson, C. M., Shutter, J. R., and Korsmeyer, S. J. (1993). Bcl-2-deficient mice demonstrate fulminant lymphoid apoptosis, polycystic kidneys, and hypopigmented hair. *Cell* 75, 229–240. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(93)80065-M.

Vergun, O., Keelan, J., Khodorov, B. I., and Duchen, M. R. (1999). Glutamate-induced mitochondrial depolarisation and perturbation of calcium homeostasis in cultured rat hippocampal neurones. *J Physiol* 519, 451–466. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.1999.0451m.x.

Verhagen, A. M., Ekert, P. G., Pakusch, M., Silke, J., Connolly, L. M., Reid, G. E., et al. (2000). Identification of DIABLO, a Mammalian Protein that Promotes Apoptosis by Binding to and Antagonizing IAP Proteins. *Cell* 102, 43–53. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)00009-X.

Verma, P. (2005). Axonal Protein Synthesis and Degradation Are Necessary for Efficient Growth Cone Regeneration. *Journal of Neuroscience* 25, 331–342. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3073-04.2005.

Virlogeux, A., Moutaux, E., Christaller, W., Genoux, A., Bruyère, J., Fino, E., et al. (2018). Reconstituting Corticostriatal Network on-a-Chip Reveals the Contribution of the Presynaptic Compartment to Huntington's Disease. *Cell Reports* 22, 110–122. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2017.12.013.

Vitali, D. G., Sinzel, M., Bulthuis, E. P., Kolb, A., Zabel, S., Mehlhorn, D. G., et al. (2018). The GET pathway can increase the risk of mitochondrial outer membrane proteins to be mistargeted to the ER. *Journal of Cell Science* 131, jcs211110. doi: 10.1242/jcs.211110.

Voss, O. H., Kim, S., Wewers, M. D., and Doseff, A. I. (2005). Regulation of Monocyte Apoptosis by the Protein Kinase Cδ-dependent Phosphorylation of Caspase-3*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280, 17371–17379. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M412449200.

Vuillier, C., Lohard, S., Fétiveau, A., Allègre, J., Kayaci, C., King, L. E., et al. (2018). E2F1 interacts with BCL-xL and regulates its subcellular localization dynamics to trigger cell death. *EMBO reports* 19, 234–243. doi: 10.15252/embr.201744046.

Wagner, K. U., Claudio, E., Rucker, E. B., Riedlinger, G., Broussard, C., Schwartzberg, P. L., et al. (2000). Conditional deletion of the Bcl-x gene from erythroid cells results in hemolytic anemia and profound splenomegaly. *Development* 127, 4949–4958. doi: 10.1242/dev.127.22.4949.

Wahl, S., Barth, H., Ciossek, T., Aktories, K., and Mueller, B. K. (2000). Ephrin-A5 Induces Collapse of Growth Cones by Activating Rho and Rho Kinase. *J Cell Biol* 149, 263–270.

Wallach, D., and Kang, T.-B. (2018). Programmed Cell Death in Immune Defense: Knowledge and Presumptions. *Immunity* 49, 19–32. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.06.019.

Walsh, J. G., Cullen, S. P., Sheridan, C., Lüthi, A. U., Gerner, C., and Martin, S. J. (2008). Executioner caspase-3 and caspase-7 are functionally distinct proteases. *PNAS* 105, 12815–12819. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0707715105.

Wang, G., Sun, L., Reina, C. P., Song, I., Gabel, C. V., and Driscoll, M. (2019). CED-4 CARD domain residues can modulate non-apoptotic neuronal regeneration functions independently from apoptosis. *Sci Rep* 9. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-49633-9.

Wang, J., Beauchemin, M., and Bertrand, R. (2012a). Phospho-Bcl-xL(Ser62) plays a key role at DNA damage-induced G2 checkpoint. *Cell Cycle* 11, 2159–2169. doi: 10.4161/cc.20672.

Wang, J.-Y., Chen, F., Fu, X.-Q., Ding, C.-S., Zhou, L., Zhang, X.-H., et al. (2014). Caspase-3 Cleavage of Dishevelled Induces Elimination of Postsynaptic Structures. *Developmental Cell* 28, 670–684. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2014.02.009.

Wang, K. H., Brose, K., Arnott, D., Kidd, T., Goodman, C. S., Henzel, W., et al. (1999). Biochemical Purification of a Mammalian Slit Protein as a Positive Regulator of Sensory Axon Elongation and Branching. *Cell* 96, 771–784. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80588-7.

Wang, K., Yin, X. M., Chao, D. T., Milliman, C. L., and Korsmeyer, S. J. (1996). BID: a novel BH3 domain-only death agonist. *Genes Dev.* 10, 2859–2869. doi: 10.1101/gad.10.22.2859.

Wang, R., Xia, L., Gabrilove, J., Waxman, S., and Jing, Y. (2013). Downregulation of Mcl-1 through GSK-3β activation contributes to arsenic trioxide-induced apoptosis in acute myeloid leukemia cells. *Leukemia* 27, 315–324. doi: 10.1038/leu.2012.180.

Wang, X., and Schwarz, T. L. (2009). The Mechanism of Ca2+-Dependent Regulation of Kinesin-Mediated Mitochondrial Motility. *Cell* 136, 163–174. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2008.11.046.

Wang, Y., Shibasaki, F., and Mizuno, K. (2005). Calcium Signal-induced Cofilin Dephosphorylation Is Mediated by Slingshot via Calcineurin *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280, 12683–12689. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M411494200.

Wang, Z., Jiang, H., Chen, S., Du, F., and Wang, X. (2012b). The Mitochondrial Phosphatase PGAM5 Functions at the Convergence Point of Multiple Necrotic Death Pathways. *Cell* 148, 228–243. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.11.030.

Washausen, S., Scheffel, T., Brunnett, G., and Knabe, W. (2018). Possibilities and limitations of threedimensional reconstruction and simulation techniques to identify patterns, rhythms and functions of apoptosis in the early developing neural tube. *HPLS* 40, 55. doi: 10.1007/s40656-018-0222-1. Washbourne, P., Bennett, J. E., and McAllister, A. K. (2002). Rapid recruitment of NMDA receptor transport packets to nascent synapses. *Nat Neurosci* 5, 751–759. doi: 10.1038/nn883.

Wasiak, S., Zunino, R., and McBride, H. M. (2007). Bax/Bak promote sumoylation of DRP1 and its stable association with mitochondria during apoptotic cell death. *J Cell Biol* 177, 439–450. doi: 10.1083/jcb.200610042.

Watanabe, J., Kushihata, F., Honda, K., Mominoki, K., Matsuda, S., and Kobayashi, N. (2002). Bcl-xL overexpression in human hepatocellular carcinoma. *International Journal of Oncology* 21, 515–519. doi: 10.3892/ijo.21.3.515.

Weghorst, F., Mirzakhanyan, Y., Samimi, K., Dhillon, M., Barzik, M., Cunningham, L. L., et al. (2020). Caspase-3 Cleaves Extracellular Vesicle Proteins During Auditory Brainstem Development. *Front Cell Neurosci* 14. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2020.573345.

Wei, M. C., Lindsten, T., Mootha, V. K., Weiler, S., Gross, A., Ashiya, M., et al. (2000). tBID, a membrane-targeted death ligand, oligomerizes BAK to release cytochrome c. *Genes Dev* 14, 2060–2071.

Weil, M., Jacobson, M. D., and Raff, M. C. (1997). Is programmed cell death required for neural tube closure? *Current Biology* 7, 281–284. doi: 10.1016/S0960-9822(06)00125-4.

Weiler, M., Bähr, O., Hohlweg, U., Naumann, U., Rieger, J., Huang, H., et al. (2006). BCL-xL: timedependent dissociation between modulation of apoptosis and invasiveness in human malignant glioma cells. *Cell Death Differ* 13, 1156–1169. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4401786.

Wellington, C. L., Ellerby, L. M., Gutekunst, C.-A., Rogers, D., Warby, S., Graham, R. K., et al. (2002). Caspase Cleavage of Mutant Huntingtin Precedes Neurodegeneration in Huntington's Disease. *J. Neurosci.* 22, 7862–7872. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.22-18-07862.2002.

Wellington, C. L., Singaraja, R., Ellerby, L., Savill, J., Roy, S., Leavitt, B., et al. (2000). Inhibiting Caspase Cleavage of Huntingtin Reduces Toxicity and Aggregate Formation in Neuronal and Nonneuronal Cells *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275, 19831–19838. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M001475200.

Wen, Z., Guirland, C., Ming, G., and Zheng, J. Q. (2004). A CaMKII/Calcineurin Switch Controls the Direction of Ca2+-Dependent Growth Cone Guidance. *Neuron* 43, 835–846. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2004.08.037.

Westphal, D., Dewson, G., Czabotar, P. E., and Kluck, R. M. (2011). Molecular biology of Bax and Bak activation and action. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research* 1813, 521–531. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2010.12.019.

Westphal, D., Dewson, G., Menard, M., Frederick, P., Iyer, S., Bartolo, R., et al. (2014a). Apoptotic pore formation is associated with in-plane insertion of Bak or Bax central helices into the mitochondrial outer membrane. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 111, E4076–E4085. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1415142111.

Westphal, D., Kluck, R. M., and Dewson, G. (2014b). Building blocks of the apoptotic pore: how Bax and Bak are activated and oligomerize during apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ* 21, 196–205. doi: 10.1038/cdd.2013.139.

Westphal, D., Sytnyk, V., Schachner, M., and Leshchyns'ka, I. (2010). Clustering of the Neural Cell Adhesion Molecule (NCAM) at the Neuronal Cell Surface Induces Caspase-8- and -3-dependent Changes of the Spectrin Meshwork Required for NCAM-mediated Neurite Outgrowth. *J Biol Chem* 285, 42046–42057. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.177147.

White, C., Li, C., Yang, J., Petrenko, N. B., Madesh, M., Thompson, C. B., et al. (2005). The endoplasmic reticulum gateway to apoptosis by Bcl-XL modulation of the InsP3R. *Nat Cell Biol* 7, 1021–1028. doi: 10.1038/ncb1302.

White, M. J., McArthur, K., Metcalf, D., Lane, R. M., Cambier, J. C., Herold, M. J., et al. (2014). Apoptotic Caspases Suppress mtDNA-Induced STING-Mediated Type I IFN Production. *Cell* 159, 1549–1562. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2014.11.036.

Whitlock, J. R., Heynen, A. J., Shuler, M. G., and Bear, M. F. (2006). Learning Induces Long-Term Potentiation in the Hippocampus. *Science* 313, 1093–1097. doi: 10.1126/science.1128134.

Wick, W., Wagner, S., Kerkau, S., Dichgans, J., Tonn, J. C., and Weller, M. (1998). BCL-2 promotes migration and invasiveness of human glioma cells. *FEBS Letters* 440, 419–424. doi: 10.1016/S0014-5793(98)01494-X.

Wiley, S. R., Schooley, K., Smolak, P. J., Din, W. S., Huang, C. P., Nicholl, J. K., et al. (1995). Identification and characterization of a new member of the TNF family that induces apoptosis. *Immunity* 3, 673–682. doi: 10.1016/1074-7613(95)90057-8.

Williams, G. S. B., Boyman, L., Chikando, A. C., Khairallah, R. J., and Lederer, W. J. (2013). Mitochondrial calcium uptake. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 110, 10479–10486. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1300410110.

Witte, H., Neukirchen, D., and Bradke, F. (2008). Microtubule stabilization specifies initial neuronal polarization. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 180, 619. doi: 10.1083/jcb.200707042.

Wolf, B. B., and Green, D. R. (1999). Suicidal Tendencies: Apoptotic Cell Death by Caspase Family Proteinases. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 274, 20049–20052. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.29.20049.

Wu, C., Fujihara, H., Yao, J., Qi, S., Li, H., Shimoji, K., et al. (2003). Different Expression Patterns of Bcl-2, Bcl-xl, and Bax Proteins After Sublethal Forebrain Ischemia in C57Black/Crj6 Mouse Striatum. *Stroke* 34, 1803–1808. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.0000077255.15597.69.

Wu, Y., Li, X., Jia, J., Zhang, Y., Li, J., Zhu, Z., et al. (2018). Transmembrane E3 ligase RNF183 mediates ER stress-induced apoptosis by degrading Bcl-xL. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 115, E2762–E2771. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1716439115.

Xin, M., and Deng, X. (2006). Protein Phosphatase 2A Enhances the Proapoptotic Function of Bax through Dephosphorylation *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281, 18859–18867. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M512543200.

Xin, M., Gao, F., May, W. S., Flagg, T., and Deng, X. (2007). Protein Kinase Cζ Abrogates the Proapoptotic Function of Bax through Phosphorylation *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282, 21268–21277. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M701613200.

Xu, C., Xu, W., Palmer, A. E., and Reed, J. C. (2008). BI-1 Regulates Endoplasmic Reticulum Ca2+ Homeostasis Downstream of Bcl-2 Family Proteins. *J Biol Chem* 283, 11477–11484. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M708385200.

Xu, S., Wang, P., Zhang, H., Gong, G., Gutierrez Cortes, N., Zhu, W., et al. (2016). CaMKII induces permeability transition through Drp1 phosphorylation during chronic β -AR stimulation. *Nat Commun* 7, 13189. doi: 10.1038/ncomms13189.

Yamaguchi, Y., and Miura, M. (2015). Programmed Cell Death in Neurodevelopment. *Developmental Cell* 32, 478–490. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2015.01.019.

Yang, E., Zha, J., Jockel, J., Boise, L. H., Thompson, C. B., and Korsmeyer, S. J. (1995). Bad, a heterodimeric partner for Bcl-xL and Bcl-2, displaces bax and promotes cell death. *Cell* 80, 285–291. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(95)90411-5.

Yang, J., Vais, H., Gu, W., and Foskett, J. K. (2016). Biphasic regulation of InsP3 receptor gating by dual Ca2+ release channel BH3-like domains mediates Bcl-xL control of cell viability. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 113, E1953–E1962. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1517935113.

Yang, Q.-H., Church-Hajduk, R., Ren, J., Newton, M. L., and Du, C. (2003). Omi/HtrA2 catalytic cleavage of inhibitor of apoptosis (IAP) irreversibly inactivates IAPs and facilitates caspase activity in apoptosis. *Genes Dev.* 17, 1487–1496. doi: 10.1101/gad.1097903.

Yao, Z., Duan, S., Hou, D., Heese, K., and Wu, M. (2007). Death effector domain DEDa, a self-cleaved product of caspase-8/Mch5, translocates to the nucleus by binding to ERK1/2 and upregulates procaspase-8 expression via a p53-dependent mechanism. *EMBO J* 26, 1068–1080. doi: 10.1038/sj.emboj.7601571.

Yeo, S.-Y., Miyashita, T., Fricke, C., Little, M. H., Yamada, T., Kuwada, J. Y., et al. (2004). Involvement of Islet-2 in the Slit signaling for axonal branching and defasciculation of the sensory neurons in embryonic zebrafish. *Mechanisms of Development* 121, 315–324. doi: 10.1016/j.mod.2004.03.006.

Yosefzon, Y., Soteriou, D., Feldman, A., Kostic, L., Koren, E., Brown, S., et al. (2018). Caspase-3 Regulates YAP-Dependent Cell Proliferation and Organ Size. *Molecular Cell* 70, 573-587.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2018.04.019.

Yoshida, H., Kong, Y.-Y., Yoshida, R., Elia, A. J., Hakem, A., Hakem, R., et al. (1998). Apaf1 Is Required for Mitochondrial Pathways of Apoptosis and Brain Development. *Cell* 94, 739–750. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81733-X.

Youle, R. J., and Strasser, A. (2008). The BCL-2 protein family: opposing activities that mediate cell death. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* 9, 47–59. doi: 10.1038/nrm2308.

Yu, W., Qiang, L., Solowska, J. M., Karabay, A., Korulu, S., and Baas, P. W. (2008). The Microtubulesevering Proteins Spastin and Katanin Participate Differently in the Formation of Axonal Branches. *Mol Biol Cell* 19, 1485–1498. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E07-09-0878.

Yuan, J., Shaham, S., Ledoux, S., Ellis, H. M., and Horvitz, H. R. (1993). The C. elegans cell death gene ced-3 encodes a protein similar to mammalian interleukin-1 β -converting enzyme. *Cell* 75, 641–652. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(93)90485-9.

Yuste, R., and Bonhoeffer, T. (2004). Genesis of dendritic spines: insights from ultrastructural and imaging studies. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 5, 24–34. doi: 10.1038/nrn1300.

Zamaraev, A. V., Kopeina, G. S., Prokhorova, E. A., Zhivotovsky, B., and Lavrik, I. N. (2017). Post-translational Modification of Caspases: The Other Side of Apoptosis Regulation. *Trends in Cell Biology* 27, 322–339. doi: 10.1016/j.tcb.2017.01.003.

Zemirli, N., Morel, E., and Molino, D. (2018). Mitochondrial Dynamics in Basal and Stressful Conditions. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* 19. doi: 10.3390/ijms19020564.

Zermati, Y., Garrido, C., Amsellem, S., Fishelson, S., Bouscary, D., Valensi, F., et al. (2001). Caspase Activation Is Required for Terminal Erythroid Differentiation. *J Exp Med* 193, 247–254.

Zha, J., Harada, H., Yang, E., Jockel, J., and Korsmeyer, S. J. (1996). Serine Phosphorylation of Death Agonist BAD in Response to Survival Factor Results in Binding to 14-3-3 Not BCL-XL. *Cell* 87, 619–628. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81382-3.

Zhang, D., and Armstrong, J. S. (2007). Bax and the mitochondrial permeability transition cooperate in the release of cytochrome c during endoplasmic reticulum-stress-induced apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ* 14, 703–715. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4402072.

Zhang, J., Wang, X., Cui, W., Wang, W., Zhang, H., Liu, L., et al. (2013). Visualization of caspase-3-like activity in cells using a genetically encoded fluorescent biosensor activated by protein cleavage. *Nat Commun* 4, 2157. doi: 10.1038/ncomms3157.

Zhang, J., Webster, J. D., Dugger, D. L., Goncharov, T., Roose-Girma, M., Hung, J., et al. (2019). Ubiquitin Ligases cIAP1 and cIAP2 Limit Cell Death to Prevent Inflammation. *Cell Reports* 27, 2679-2689.e3. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2019.04.111.

Zhang, Y., Ona, V. O., Li, M., Drozda, M., Dubois-Dauphin, M., Przedborski, S., et al. (2003). Sequential activation of individual caspases, and of alterations in Bcl-2 proapoptotic signals in a mouse model of Huntington's disease. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 87, 1184–1192. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2003.02105.x.

Zhang, Y., Thompson, R., Zhang, H., and Xu, H. (2011). APP processing in Alzheimer's disease. *Molecular Brain* 4, 3. doi: 10.1186/1756-6606-4-3.

Zhao, R., Oxley, D., Smith, T. S., Follows, G. A., Green, A. R., and Alexander, D. R. (2007). DNA Damage–Induced Bcl-xL Deamidation Is Mediated by NHE-1 Antiport Regulated Intracellular pH. *PLoS Biol* 5, e1. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.0050001.

Zheng, J. H., Grace, C. R., Guibao, C. D., McNamara, D. E., Llambi, F., Wang, Y.-M., et al. (2018). Intrinsic Instability of BOK Enables Membrane Permeabilization in Apoptosis. *Cell Rep* 23, 2083-2094.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2018.04.060.

Zheng, M., Karki, R., Vogel, P., and Kanneganti, T.-D. (2020). Caspase-6 Is a Key Regulator of Innate Immunity, Inflammasome Activation, and Host Defense. *Cell* 181, 674-687.e13. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.03.040.

Zheng, X., Boyer, L., Jin, M., Mertens, J., Kim, Y., Ma, L., et al. (2016). Metabolic reprogramming during neuronal differentiation from aerobic glycolysis to neuronal oxidative phosphorylation. *eLife* 5, e13374. doi: 10.7554/eLife.13374.

Zhong, Q., Gao, W., Du, F., and Wang, X. (2005). Mule/ARF-BP1, a BH3-Only E3 Ubiquitin Ligase, Catalyzes the Polyubiquitination of Mcl-1 and Regulates Apoptosis. *Cell* 121, 1085–1095. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2005.06.009.

Zhou, M., Li, Y., Hu, Q., Bai, X., Huang, W., Yan, C., et al. (2015). Atomic structure of the apoptosome: mechanism of cytochrome c- and dATP-mediated activation of Apaf-1. *Genes Dev* 29, 2349–2361. doi: 10.1101/gad.272278.115.

Zhou, P., Chou, J., Olea, R. S., Yuan, J., and Wagner, G. (1999). Solution structure of Apaf-1 CARD and its interaction with caspase-9 CARD: A structural basis for specific adaptor/caspase interaction. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 96, 11265–11270.

Zhou, X., Zeng, W., Li, H., Chen, H., Wei, G., Yang, X., et al. (2018). Rare mutations in apoptosis related genes APAF1, CASP9, and CASP3 contribute to human neural tube defects. *Cell Death & Disease* 9, 1–3. doi: 10.1038/s41419-017-0096-2.

Ziegler, D. V., Vindrieux, D., Goehrig, D., Jaber, S., Collin, G., Griveau, A., et al. (2021). Calcium channel ITPR2 and mitochondria–ER contacts promote cellular senescence and aging. *Nat Commun* 12. doi: 10.1038/s41467-021-20993-z.

Zong, W.-X., Li, C., Hatzivassiliou, G., Lindsten, T., Yu, Q.-C., Yuan, J., et al. (2003). Bax and Bak can localize to the endoplasmic reticulum to initiate apoptosis. *J Cell Biol* 162, 59–69. doi: 10.1083/jcb.200302084.

Zou, H., Li, Y., Liu, X., and Wang, X. (1999). An APAF-1 Cytochrome c Multimeric Complex Is a Functional Apoptosome That Activates Procaspase-9 *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 274, 11549–11556. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.17.11549.